UNIVERSITY OF SOUTHAMPTON

Pleasures of the Herd: Readers, Reading and Class in England 1880-1914

Elizabeth Mary Hammond

Submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Department of English

September 2002

UNIVERSITY OF SOUTHAMPTON <u>ABSTRACT</u> FACULTY OF ARTS ENGLISH

Doctor of Philosophy

Pleasures of the Herd: Readers, Reading and Class in England 1880-1914

by Elizabeth Mary Hammond

This thesis examines the relationships between readers, writers and popular and literary novels in England from 1880 to 1914. It takes as its starting point the shifts in cultural practices in the nineteenth century which contributed to crucial changes in the novel form, including technological advances, increases in literacy, secularization, the rise and fall of the self-help movement and the spread of institutionalised reading. Using Pierre Bourdieu's notions of cultural capital and the literary field the thesis argues that the categorization of the popular novel as a form that negatively classified both reader and author was instrumental in enabling the rise of a literary elite in the early twentieth century. More importantly, it demonstrates that the class implications of the art/market divide began in the institutions which disseminated or withheld literature according to nineteenth-century constructions of national, class and gender identity.

Section One uses archive material from four English public libraries and the railway bookstalls of W.H. Smith and Son. It demonstrates how a burgeoning mass market came to be viewed, catered for and controlled in relation to the public spaces in which the reading public – and particularly women - were assumed to be most at risk from the moral ambiguity thought to be attached to novel-reading. Section Two concentrates on a particular publishing case study, examining archives relating to Oxford University Press's 1905 takeover of the World's Classics series. It shows how a hallowed publishing institution adapted to a new market through the ideologically inflected selection and expurgation of a series of classics aimed at the self-taught which, nonetheless, simultaneously withheld the ultimate prize of legitimate scholarship. Section Three examines four best-selling novelists across the period, arguing that the availability and critical reception of literary forms like realism or romance were informed by the gender and class issues attached to notions of the popular.

The thesis contributes significantly to previous accounts of the period's literature by examining under-used primary material pertaining to the writers, readers, publishers, disseminators and critics of mass market and literary fiction. Demonstrating the importance of the coexistence and interactivity of these forms and practices, the thesis argues that literary criticism's tendency to separate artistic movements such as modernism from their cultural contexts simply perpetuates the early-twentieth-century myth of art's autonomy from the forces of social history.

CONTENTS

Ackno	wledgements 5	
Introd	<u>uction</u>	
'A Cr	ude and Clumsy and Chaotic Thing': Modernity and the	
Readin	ng Public	
I.	The dawn of the art/market divide	5
II.	Marxism, modernism and the literary field1	6
III.	Significant fiction and secular sermons	1
IV.	Common readers	8
	SECTION ONE	
Chapte	er One	
'The (Great Fiction Bore': Free Libraries and their Users	
I.	Gissing and the common reader	1
II.	The public library movement	6
III.	Fiction and the public space	0
IV.	Libraries, reading and the performance of gender and class	6
V.	Moral guardianship and the public librarian	5
Chapte	er Two	
Sensat	tion and Sensibility: W.H. Smith and the Railway Bookstal	l
I.	An engine for social change6	60
II.	Train travel and the reader's psyche6	5
III.	Circulation and censorship: the literature of the rails	6
IV.	'Something Hot and Strong': bookstalls, protection and escapism	35

SECTION TWO

Chapt	<u>er Three</u>
'Peop	e Read so Much Now and Reflect so Little': Oxford University
Press	and the Classics Series
I.	Creating a classic
II.	A new direction for Oxford University Press
III.	'The husks of books': cheap classics and cultural distinction 118
	SECTION THREE
Chapt	er Four
'The l	Little Woman' and 'The Boomster': Marie Corelli, Hall Caine
and th	e Literary Field of the 1890s
I.	The power to consecrate: the critic as novelist
II.	Hall Caine and the realist romance
III.	The reviewing of gender
IV.	Marie Corelli and the romance of emancipation
<u>Chapt</u>	ter Five
'Mr. I	Bennett and Mrs. Barclay': the Literary Field before the First
World	l War
I.	Authorship and art
II.	'Infuriating the ungodly': the popular fiction of Florence Barclay179
III.	'Like a machine': Bennett and the popular as art19
Concl	<u>usion</u> 21
Biblio	graphy 220

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I gratefully acknowledge the financial assistance provided by the Arts and Humanities Research Board in the preparation of this thesis. Many other institutions also deserve my thanks. The English Department at the University of Southampton has been supportive throughout. I owe much to the staff of the Winchester, Leeds, York and Southampton public libraries, the London Metropolitan Museum and the British Library. Colleagues at Middlesex University, the Society for the History of Authorship, Reading and Publishing, and the Book Trade History Group have given most generously of their time. Amongst individuals, my thanks go to Dr. Michael Maw of the Oxford University Press and Tim Baker-Jones of the W.H Smith archives, who provided me with speedy answers to endless queries. Dr. Peter Middleton deserves a special mention as my advisor. I would especially like to thank Dr. David Glover, whose supervision has been rigorous but always generous and encouraging. Without his scholarship and support this thesis would never have been possible. On a personal level, I owe a huge debt to the many close friends from whose conversation and companionship I gained so much, and to the many family members and their friends who spent valuable time searching out second-hand books on my behalf. I would especially like to thank Katie Moy for putting up so cheerfully with yet another researcher as houseguest; those stimulating evenings often kept me going. A major thank you goes to Alex and Sarah for being unfailingly cheerful and understanding; they brought me joy no matter what. And finally, above all, I would like to thank Mike, who knows why. This is for him.

This thesis is my own original work, done wholly while in registered postgraduate candidature in the English Department at the University of Southampton. While its genesis may be found in my MA dissertation, 'Hidden Lives: British Popular Fiction in 1910', I have not repeated material from that or any other previous works. A version of Chapter One entitled '"The Great Fiction Bore": Free Libraries and the Construction of a Reading Public in England 1880-1914' was published in *Libraries and Culture*, 37 (Spring 2002), 83-108.

Introduction

'A Crude and Clumsy and Chaotic Thing': Modernity and the Reading Public

I. The dawn of the art/market divide

On the 17th May 1881 an extraordinary publishing event took place. After eleven years of painstaking translation work by a committee made up of experts from the Universities of Oxford and Cambridge, including several former Professors of Divinity, a new Revised Version of the Old Testament was released. The translation had been a well-guarded secret with the threat of legal action hanging over those at work on it who felt insufficiently bound by honour, but the interest that it generated was immense and unprecedented. In the words of the contemporary periodical *Leisure Hour*:

the excitement in the forenoon in Paternoster Row was intense, and the public were literally scrambling for copies. The shilling size was being sold at the Underground bookstalls as rapidly at one-and-sixpence as by the discount booksellers at ninepence [...] In every omnibus, in every railway compartment, and even while walking along the public thoroughfare, people were to be seen reading the New Testament. It was the universal subject of conversation throughout the land. On the evening of that memorable day the newspapers were full of it. The whole nation seemed to be reading or discussing the revision. \(^1\)

This somewhat hyperbolic account is at least partially supportable by the facts: one million copies were sold from OUP's warehouse in London inside twenty-four hours. Even *The Times* seemed quietly impressed by the sheer scale of the technological achievement:

the demand for the new translation has proved much greater than was at first expected, but it is hoped that neither Oxford nor Cambridge will fail to satisfy all the reasonable demands of the trade. If it is considered that a University Press is always employed in producing, not only ordinary books, but innumerable Examination papers which cannot be postponed, it will be seen that this was no easy task, in addition to all this, to manufacture the paper required for so many hundreds of thousands of copies, to have the composition ready, and to have every copy bound

¹Peter Sutcliffe, Oxford University Press: An Informal History (Oxford: OUP, 1978), p. 51.

and ready to be delivered by 1 am. this morning.²

Nor was this interest confined to the UK or within the bounds of honourable conduct. Henry Frowde, who had been in overall charge of OUP Bibles and Prayer books since 1874 and largely spearheaded the distribution of the Revised Version, had chartered vessels several months previously to take copies to America and the Colonies. On board the steamer bound for the States, however, were representatives of the New York firm of Appleton and Co. They had the entire book set up and stereotyped during the crossing and pirated copies on sale in the streets of New York within two days of docking. The spread didn't stop there: on the 22nd May the *Chicago Times* spent £10,000 having the Gospels, Acts and Epistles to the Romans cabled from New York for unauthorised publication in its pages.³

In the end O.U.P. over-printed and were left with surplus stocks, and the Revised Version received extremely mixed reviews even from some of its own translators. ⁴ It was not accepted by the Convocation of Canterbury until 1899 and even then met with resistance both from the Church and from private readers. Nevertheless, the event is loaded with significance for an exploration of the relationship between publishing and the market in the period 1880-1914 in Britain.

First, it marked the 'culminating phase of the Victorian Cult of the Bible'⁵. O.U.P.'s production of Bibles and Prayer books of all shapes and sizes was to remain a staple of their publishing success, but never again was one of them to engender so much excitement. The publication of the Revised Old Testament in 1885 was a far less spectacular event for a variety of reasons which I will look at more closely in a moment. Primarily though, by the end of the period under review here publishing and religiosity had both undergone something of a - by no means unrelated - revolution.⁶ It is difficult

²The Times, 16 May 1881, p. 12.

³Nicolas Barker, *The Oxford University Press and the Spread of Learning: An Illustrated History 1478-1978* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1978), p. 51.

⁴See, for example, G. Vance-Smith, 'A Reviser on the New Revision', *Nineteenth Century*, June 1881, 917-936; 'The New Greek Text', *Quarterly Review*, 152, October 1881, 307-368.

⁶For a useful discussion of the relationship between fictional forms and secularisation see Peter Brooks, *The Melodramatic Imagination: Balzac, Henry James, Melodrama, and the Mode of Excess* (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 1976), particularly pp. 15-20 where he justifies his claim that 'melodrama becomes the principal mode for uncovering, demonstrating and making operative the essential moral universe in a post-sacred era'.

to imagine a million copies of a Bible being sold in 24 hours in 1914, even with the outbreak of war. In fact, as the *Publishers' Circular* put it, despite OUP's rapid production of a 'knapsack Bible' bound in khaki especially for the crisis, 'almost the only hope of booksellers is in the sale of war books and war maps. The majority of publishers are holding up all their new books until the situation becomes a little clearer.' In *The Haunted Study*, an overview of the period, Peter Keating confirms that the decline in the production of periodicals 'of a decidedly religious character' from 37% in 1875 to 21% in 1903 demonstrates 'the growing secularisation of British literature.' ⁸

Second, the public's interest in the Revised Version must be seen in the context of the related revolution in literacy. In 1870, the same year that the Convocation of Canterbury decided to re-translate the New Testament from the Greek, the passing of Forster's first Education Act took a step towards making elementary education compulsory for the majority of the nation's children. The Revised Version was published, therefore, at the start of the first decade in which the first generation of Board School literates might reasonably be expected to have come of age, established themselves in jobs, and/or settled into a reading habit. Literacy in England and Wales was estimated at this period to stand at 86.5% of the population for men, and 82.3% for women. As Richard Altick has shown, the 1870 Act was not solely responsible for this achievement; the registrar-general's decennial figures show that literacy had been increasing steadily throughout the century, with the largest increase (6.1% for men, 10.5% for women) occurring in the decade 1851-1861. But Forster's Act did 'ensure that [this increase] would be maintained.' ¹⁰ The fact was that in 1881 more people than ever before were able to read, however imperfectly. And the education reforms of the early part of the nineteenth century ensured that the Bible was not only an important port of call for most of them, but that even this late in the century it was still one of the most important books on which many were likely to spend their hard-earned cash. 11

⁷Publishers' Circular, 101, 22 August 1914, p. 177.

⁸Peter Keating. *The Haunted Study: A Social History of the English Novel 1875-1914* (London: Secker and Warburg, 1989), p. 34.

⁹Richard D. Altick, *The English Common Reader: A Social History of the Mass Reading Public 1800-1900* (Chicago and London: University of Chicago Press, 1957), p. 171. ¹⁰Altick, pp. 171-2.

¹¹The Bible is mentioned as amongst the most common books to be found in the average home in Edward

Third, it was not just any Bible but a Revised Version of the first 'revised version' of God's Word - the New Testament - that attracted such a large audience. This fact was not overlooked by the book's reviewers. The spectre of the revolutionary possibilities provided by the democratisation of literature had always been inseparable from debates around education reform. By the second half of the nineteenth century these debates still raged in Britain though in a slightly altered form. What, many commentators now wondered, were the implications for a class-based society of the increasing emergence of publishing as a capitalist mode of production? A free market might have a degenerative social and spiritual, if no longer a dangerously political, effect on the populace. For example, G. Vance-Smith might applaud the motives of his fellow translators in taking steps to ensure that 'people will no longer look upon the English Bible, chapter headings and italics included, as if it had been dropped from heaven just as it is, and perhaps it will be more easy than it was to get a truth of modern science into the heads of ordinary religious people.' 12 But even he took issue with a number of the emendations which, he felt, encouraged a blurring of rightful meaning, 'indirectly and quite needlessly importing into the Christian books the conception of certain Pagan mythologies, as to hells of various kinds.'13 A reviewer in the Quarterly Review took this a stage further, suggesting that despite 'the purest intentions and the most laudable industry', the revisers had:

constructed a Text demonstrably more remote from the Evangelic verity, than any which has yet seen the light [...] To attempt, as they have done, to build the Text of the New Testament on a tissue of unproved assertions and the eccentricities of a single codex of bad character is about as hopeful a proceeding as would be the attempt to erect an Eddystone lighthouse on the Goodwin Sands.¹⁴

The insecurities about textual verity and the dangers of tampering with historical consensus are palpable here. For these reviewers, as for dozens of commentators throughout the period, the primary danger of an increase in literacy came from the attendant capacities of 'ordinary people' to purchase, read, write and interpret literature for themselves. Worse still, they might demand and get the kind of literature that was neither edifying nor uplifting but seditious, immoral, or just plain bad. In the run-up to

G. Salmon's, 'What the Working Classes Read', Nineteenth Century, 20, July 1886, 108-17 (p. 115).

¹²Vance-Smith, p. 936

¹³Vance-Smith, p. 934.

¹⁴'The New Greek Text', p. 368.

this period the dangers had been couched in terms of a simple dichotomy between fiction as bad and poetry, history, religion and essays as good. But as the contested but inexorable rise of the novel turned into its undeniable dominance in the marketplace the terms of the debate shifted to accommodate it, becoming one about good (usually because canonical, historical and male-authored) versus bad (usually because popular, contemporary and female-authored) fiction. ¹⁵

Numerous critics have commented on the significance of this dichotomy for the rise of modernism as a form of aesthetic elitism specifically designed to separate itself from the mass market on which it nevertheless depended. ¹⁶ It was a debate so far-reaching that it was still reverberating in the work of Q. D. Leavis in the 1930s. For her, as for many of her predecessors, the popular novel was a quick fix to the enervated nervous system rather than a desirable slow nourishing of the intellect. When an author whom she admired dubbed Florence Barclay 'the Shakespeare of the Servants Hall' and admitted that he would far rather have written *The Rosary* than *The Forsyte Saga* (both of which, interestingly, we would now tend to categorise as popular and middle-brow with little to choose between them) she explained it as 'the fascinated envy of an ever-intellectual novelist for the lower organism that exudes vital energy as richly as a manure heap.' ¹⁷ This comment succinctly sums up the depth of feeling which the subject had been capable of arousing for almost half a century, while her author's choice of comparisons indicates how volatile and arbitrary are the criteria on which these judgements have always been made.

This thesis owes much to the work of Nicholas Daly, John Carey, David Trotter, Rita Felski and the many other critics who have pointed out that not only did modernism as we have often characterised it depend for its elite and often masculinist status on the existence of a feminised Other of popular fiction and the conditions of a mass market,

¹⁵Nicola Diane Thompson, *Reviewing Sex: Gender and the Reception of Victorian Novels* (London: Macmillan, 1996), p. 20.

¹⁶See, for example, Andreas Huyssen, *After the Great Divide: Modernism, Mass Culture, Postmodernism* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1986); John Carey, *The Intellectuals and the Masses: Pride and Prejudice among the Literary Intelligentsia, 1880-1939* (New York: St. Martin's, 1992); David Trotter *The English Novel in History 1895-1920* (London: Routledge, 1993); and R. B. Kershner's essays on Marie Corelli and Modernism. More recently Jonathan Rose has added further evidence to the idea that modernism depended on the mass market against which it defined itself in *The Intellectual Life of the British Working Classes* (New Haven & London: Yale University Press, 2001).

¹⁷Q. D. Leavis, Fiction and the Reading Public (1932; London: Chatto and Windus, 1965), pp. 62-3.

but that this polarisation is complicated by the fact that many of its participants occupied the same historical moment, made cameo appearances or played leading roles in each others' lives and works, and thought of themselves as part of the same literary tradition. Many of these instances are being increasingly acknowledged. It is something of a critical commonplace now that Joyce, Woolf and Conrad submitted work to and had it rejected by Titbits, the popular low-brow periodical which helped to launch the career of Arnold Bennett; that Dubliners was considered by the then-general publisher Mills and Boon; that Joyce was fascinated by Marie Corelli and sufficiently enamoured of popular forms of entertainment to run a cinema in Dublin for a while. Less well known, or at least less often acknowledged as significant, are facts such as Henry James' presence at Rudyard Kipling's wedding, which was also attended by the publisher William Heinemann who published novels by the now largely forgotten bestseller Hall Caine at one end of the period, and the then unremunerative but now thoroughly canonised D. H. Lawrence at the other. Or Henry James writing an important critical essay, 'The Rise of the Novel', for the 'Library of Famous Literature', a tit-bits of condensed classics published by the Standard and aimed at the mass market. Or Conrad, Bennett and Galsworthy being regular, friendly correspondents for years. These friendships are at least as important as the less friendly but better-known relationship between Bennett and Woolf. In fact, 'popular' and 'modernist' writers worked, were published and socialised side by side, and communicated in a variety of ways on an enormous variety of subjects. As Nicholas Daly has put it, 'it is not until modernism achieves full institutional recognition that Andreas Huyssen's 'great divide' becomes part of critical common sense.'18

What is less well explored still, however, is how profoundly these writers and their reading publics were connected and influenced by the conditions of modernity itself, conditions which both pitched them into the same arena and, paradoxically, contributed to their diversification. The same social and technological forces that enabled the mass-production of literature in the shape of the rotary printing press, cheap paper made of wood pulp and the abolition of the 'taxes on knowledge' also created the modern city's railways, lighting systems, department stores and cinemas. They created social change in the shape of a new generation of urban white-collar workers with money to spend on

¹⁸Nicholas Daly, Modernism, Romance and the Fin-de-Siècle: Popular Fiction and British Culture 1880-

books (these included women as well as men and in 1881 showed an increase of 80% in only 30 years). ¹⁹ They created political change in the shape of the extension of suffrage, compulsory education and revised working hours, and physical, spatial change in the shape of galleries, museums, railway stations and public libraries. While each of these areas has received detailed critical attention in a variety of disciplines, ²⁰ what has hitherto been lacking is an attempt to analyse them together, as inter-active, dynamic, co-existent but often self-contradictory aspects of modernity with far-reaching consequences for the study of literature and reading practices. To use my opening example again, the huge success of the Revised New Testament was made possible not only by a tradition of the dissemination of religious literature which stretched back into the eighteenth century, but also by new levels of literacy and affluence which had created a new reading public, by new printing techniques which not only enabled the rapid production of millions of copies but did so in a variety of formats to suit almost every pocket, and by new technologies which enabled their rapid distribution throughout the world via steamship, railway or cablegram. Equally crucial to this success was the vast network of communications (including newspapers and periodicals) which ensured that potential customers knew about the work in advance and were able to discuss it afterwards, and the emergence of new social spaces in which purchasers could read, and be seen to read, their new acquisitions.

There was, of course, no consensus about what the term 'modernity' meant in the period, and this is particularly true with regard to readers and to fiction. The statistics were impossible to ignore: novel production rose from an average of 900 new adult and juvenile novels per year between 1875 and 1886 to 1,618 per year by 1914. Newspaper and periodical production experienced a similar growth: the Newspaper Directory lists a total of 1,609 newspapers published in the British Isles in 1875, and 2,504 in 1914. Weekly, monthly and quarterly magazines rose from 643 titles published in 1875 to 2,

1914 (Cambridge: CUP, 1999), p. 22.

¹⁹Altick, p. 83.

²⁰See, for example, Alistair Black, A New History of the English Public Library: Social and Intellectual Contexts 1850-1914 (London: Leicester University Press, 1996); Rachel Bowlby, Just Looking: Consumer Culture in Dreiser, Gissing and Zola (London: Methuen, 1985); Leo Charney and Vanessa Shwartz, eds. Cinema and the Invention of Modern Life (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1995); Tony Bennett, The Birth of the Museum: History, Theory, Politics (London: Routledge, 1995); Erika D. Rappaport, Shopping for Pleasure: Women in the Making of London's West End (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2000); Judith R. Walkowitz, City of Dreadful Delight: Narratives of Sexual Danger in Late-Victorian London (London: Virago, 1992); Wolfgang Schivelbusch, The Railway Journey: Trains and Travel in the Nineteenth Century (Oxford: Blackwell, 1980).

531 in 1903 when classification changed. 21 But debates about the social effects of these statistics ranged wildly from enthusiasm to downright horror. For every writer who was excited about technological and social advances there was one who felt that modernity was 'a crude and clumsy and chaotic thing' which could be as 'wholesome and refreshing as callow, vigorous youth' but also 'as blundering'. 22 For many these adjectives could equally be applied to the reading public which modernity had created. Where one reviewer of the Revised New Testament welcomes the injection of 'modern science' into 'ordinary people', another sees its emblem, the 'Eddystone lighthouse' as existing in a precarious relationship with an unpredictable, shifting nature. This range of opinions about books, readers and modernity's impact on them spans the whole period. When Oxford University Press printed and bound a Bible within twelve hours at the 1877 Caxton Centenary Exhibition, beginning printing at 2am, dispatching the sheets on the 9am train to London and delivering a parcel of ten copies 'bound in morocco, lettered and armed with the arms of the University in gold' to Gladstone before 2pm, the Prime Minister hailed the achievement as 'the climax and consummation of printing'. 23 In 1894, however, an article in the Nineteenth Century took issue with M. P. Herbert Maxwell's complacent pronouncement which, echoing Gladstone's stance, declared that 'literature was never more prosperous, whether judged by the quality or the quantity turned out.' Joseph Ackland felt, on the contrary, that quality was absolutely separable from quantity, that mass-production was more inclined to the 'pushing' of 'weekly papers of a scrappy character and of very various degrees of merit or demerit', and that elementary education fitted the populace only to purchase and swallow them, rather than to discern good from bad.²⁴

In 1899 a full-page advertisement for the *Standard's* 'Library of Famous Literature' attempted to address these issues in a defense of the publishing trade, claiming that 'the bookmen of the present day may be divided into roughly two classes. One camp is composed of those who deplore the enormous increase of books, the other camp of those who welcome that increase [...] Never before were there so many publications, never before so many to read them [...] Some bookmen regard this vast army as a

²¹Keating, pp. 32-3.

²²Review of Francis Adams' 'Essays in Modernity', *Bookman*, 16, September 1899, p. 166.

²³ Barker n 50

²⁴Joseph Ackland, 'Elementary Education and the Decay of Literature', *Nineteenth Century*, 35, March 1894, p. 421.

barbarian, a Vandal horde which threatens to trample under foot all that is finest in letters; to others, it is a splendid gathering of recruits. All agree that it needs discipline and training. '25 This is a significant metaphor, of a particular 90s flavour, and it indicates something crucial. However diverse the opinions about mass-production and mass-literacy were throughout the period, the terrain on which the issues were fought out was itself constantly changing. Now, in the periodicals of the 1890s, we see less of the mid-century construction of reading either as an answer or an incitement to revolution, and more of its construction as a civil war between art and the market. The separation of the unscrupulous publisher from the gullible reader in need of guidance has become a common refrain often, paradoxically, alongside that of the public as an illeducated, degenerate herd and the best-selling writer as a conscienceless exploiter of its baser instincts. Both of these are bad for 'art'.

These shifting metaphorical fashions, apparent as soon as one spends any time at all looking through 19th-century periodicals, provide us with some useful ways of thinking about the art/market divide and what that might mean for the reader. Their consistent references to the spaces and circumstances created by modern life indicate a vital relationship between the ways in which a book reached its reader, and the way that reader was constructed - or self-constructed - socially. Patrick Brantlinger has noted that in the 1830s 'it almost seemed as if the [...] middle-class producers of 'cheap literature' hoped to manufacture enlightenment in the same way that the factories of Lancashire manufactured textiles [...] The Chambers brothers were soon running what was quite literally a knowledge factory, mass producing books and periodicals by steam like bolts of cloth.'²⁶ Where fiction was concerned, though, the effects of this 'factory' were even more likely to engender criticism, and they show the beginnings of the art/market split. In the 1860s, for example, the concern seemed to be over a potential leakage between popular books, bodies and machines which had disturbing class consequences, as though class could be carried like a disease from book to reader: the 'sensation novels' commonly bought at railway bookstalls were famously described by Henry Mansel as carrying 'the whole nervous system by steam [...] A commercial atmosphere floats

²⁵ Infinite Riches in a Little Form', *Bookman*, 17, October 1899, pp. 9-10.

²⁶Patrick Brantlinger, *The Reading Lesson: the Threat of Mass Literacy in Nineteenth-Century British Fiction* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1998), p. 98.

around works of this class, redolent of the manufactory or the shop.²⁷ By the 1880s Professor W. Stanley Jevons was casting a more positive light on the potential leakage, describing public libraries as 'an engine for operating upon the poorer portions of the population.²⁸ Here he figures books as a scalpel rather than a drug or a disease, though clearly this was only possible because what the public library stocked was different from what the railway bookstall offered. In the nineties contemporary life and machinery have been collapsed altogether; the era itself is being described as a 'noisy, wrangling moment' and the post-1870-Act reader as 'a child of the newspapers', the spawn of the unnatural mating of man and mass-production machine²⁹ which only reeducation through 'art' can purify. By the 1900s mass-produced books and train journeys are being compared in terms of cost, commodities which existed in an intimate and in some ways mutually dependent relation with one another.³⁰

In what follows I will attempt to analyse the changes which these different metaphors signal and relate them to the relevant cultural debates. For the moment, though, the point I want to make is that literature is being seen throughout the period as carrying the sometimes exploitative, incalculable and runaway, but sometimes sweepingly beneficial effects of modernity into the reading subject not only via the text, but also via the places and the ways in which it is read. Not only did writers whose work is now part of the literary canon rub shoulders and share ideas with those whose work is now either forgotten entirely or resurrected only for specialist critical purposes (Marxism, Feminism, Post-colonialism etc.), but the ways in which their work was distributed or withheld, co-existent or separated is crucially informed by the modern social surroundings and conditions in which it was designed or destined to be displayed, purchased or read. The public described by the Leisure Hour bought Bibles at Underground stations at a cost of one-and-six as well as at bookshops for ninepence, and read them on trains and buses and in the city streets as well as in the privacy of their own homes. Literature, in other words, was in the public domain in myriad new ways and myriad new places, each of which was discussed, worried over, legislated and catered for in a unique manner and at a unique rate. This means that technologies, ideas,

²⁷Henry Mansel, 'Sensation Novels', *Quarterly Review*, 113, April 1863, 483 – 7 (p.484).

²⁸Professor W. Stanley Jevons, 'The Rationale of Free Public Libraries', *Contemporary Review*, 39, March, 1881, 385-399 (p. 388).

²⁹ Infinite Riches in a Little Form' p. 14.

³⁰, A Page of Interest to Every Bookman', *Bookman*, 29, October 1905, p. 8.

writers, publishers, booksellers, readers and modern urban spaces co-exist in this period in intricate and interdependent relationships which are as often characterised by tension as by co-operation, and that this tension is not static but in a continual state of flux. In the world that I want to uncover and explore in this thesis there are important contradictions as well as considerable mutual trade between types of books, types of spaces, and types of readers. This has, I want to argue, a profound effect on the good/bad modernist/mass dichotomies and the categorisation of reading as a socially specific practice. It is this very dynamism and interaction, with all its contradictions, which lends the period 1880-1914 its particular flavour, and without a consideration of which any discussion of what a particular book might have meant to its readers can only be imperfectly historicised.

II. Marxism, modernism and the literary field

My concern to root the following discussion in the effects on books, readers and reading has led me to favour a sociological rather than a strictly literary methodology, though a number of recent literary historical approaches have been useful. The first is that of N. N. Feltes, whose Marxist-structuralist reading of Victorian publishing informs my own view that it is best seen 'neither as a uniform whole nor as kinds of individual publishers or individual authors or books, but as a distinctive, determinate set of interlocking, often contradictory practices.'31 This approach does much to address the lack in previous historical accounts in which publishing in this period has been seen as a simple machine for turning raw material into commodities in new and more rapid ways, without a detailed consideration of the social implications of this process. In Feltes' account, by contrast, the late Victorian publishing industry can be separated into 'list' and 'entrepreneurial' houses - those which either protected their reputations with a view to the long term, or looked for profitable new authors who would realise their surplus value immediately. He invokes discourses of gender and class by situating both within a model of late Victorian publishing as 'a patriarchal/capitalist mode of production' which privileged the work of male writers 'while always concealing that privileging by including George Eliot, or perhaps Jane Austen.'32 In this mode of production, which

³¹N.N. Feltes, *Literary Capital and the Late Victorian Novel* (Madison, Wisconsin: University of Wisconsin Press, 1993), p. 16.

³²Feltes, p. 49.

gave birth to the notion of 'classics' and the series of '100 best books' so beloved of the period's middle-class readers, we can also see the roots of the gendering of much modernist criticism. Here 'high art' publishing, the natural heir to the 'list' publisher, also frequently privileges men but permits the inclusion of Woolf.

There have, of course, been recent important attempts to address this critical imbalance, most frequently through work on other women modernists, but also on the questioning of the usefulness of modernism itself as a category. Frederic Jameson was an early critic for whom the divide was politically loaded and therefore required re-evaluation. R. B. Kershner has recently demonstrated the debt owed by literary modernism to its realist and romantic forebears, including the best-selling novelist Marie Corelli. For Kershner, 'Marie Corelli is still not interchangeable with James Joyce. But the two participate equally in cultural currents of which we will remain unaware as long as Corelli remains banished from cultural memory.'33 It is not part of my current project to enter into this debate about modernism's debt, except insofar as I want to add my support to the political and critical link suggested by critics such as Jameson and Kershner between the high/low dichotomy that emerged in the late 19th century and the modernist/mass divide which it became. Modernist writers will play only a minor role in what follows. I do want to stress, though, that despite this deliberate omission I am not playing populist and arguing for the deployment of an alternative canon of works, or the readjustment of the existing modernist one. What I want to do is simply to cast the debate back into the social, physical, historic arena in which it initially took place in order to shed new light on its socio-political implications for the period's readers. What, I want to ask, did it mean to buy, borrow, read or display a particular book in a particular context? We cannot assume that a particular author or genre meant a particular thing based on either textual evidence alone, or on textual evidence combined with an analysis of an assumed or intended audience. Both these approaches provide useful evidence. But a commuter or holidaying family had access to literature at secondhand and railway bookstalls as well as bookshops, any one of which might offer a very different selection from that available in their own neighbourhood bookshops or hometown public library. A reader might display one book on the shelves at home but read another on the bus. A commuter

³³R. B. Kershner, 'Modernism's Mirror: the Sorrows of Marie Corelli', in *Transforming Genres: New Approaches to British Fiction of the 1890s*, ed. by Nikki Lee Manos and Meri-Jane Rochelson, (New York: St Martin's Press, 1994), pp. 67-86 (p. 83).

might read a very different type of book when on the train to that which he or she might read when at home alone or with the family. What did these differences mean in terms of gender and class? What can the production and distribution of these works, and the selection of one type of book or even imprint of a book over another tell us about buying and reading as socially specific sets of interlocking practices? How did these practices change across the period, and how, in the age of the art/market divide and the prevalence of anxieties about mass literacy and social mobility, might they have affected form?

For these reasons, though I use Feltes' model to explore publishing as a patriarchal/capitalist mode of production, I deviate from his useful but, in the end, only partially adequate economic model and turn to the French sociologist Pierre Bourdieu. The pairing is not as contradictory as it might seem. Feltes himself uses Bourdieu's notions of phenomenological knowledge and the objectivist mode in order to explain the dialectical relations within publishing structures, and in return he helps to map out the economic aspects of that structure's interrelations so resolutely ignored by Bourdieu.³⁴ Where Bourdieu is most helpful here, however, is in the scope which his model provides for exploring what a given work might have meant to a given reader in a given context, for it cannot be assumed that 'list' and 'entrepreneurial' publishing was easily distinguishable in every case, or that it always meant what its producers wanted it to mean. Is OUP's position as a 'list' publisher par excellence compromised, for example, by the runaway success of their mass-produced Bible, with its cheap versions specifically designed for the lower-class pocket in order, in Feltes' terminology, to realise their surplus value as quickly as possible? Is the economic superstructure undermined or reinforced by its symbolic realisation or refusal in the marketplace?

What is required in order to understand the subtleties of these questions is a model that takes into account specific social positionings and their relation to literature. For this reason, Bourdieu's model of the 'literary field' has provided my main methodological framework. For Bourdieu, 'constructing an object such as the literary field requires and enables us to make a radical break with the substantialist mode of thought [...] which tends to foreground the individual, at the expense of the structural relations - invisible,

³⁴See, for example, John Guillory, 'Bourdieu's Refusal', *Modern Language Quarterly*, 58, 4, December 1997, 367-398.

or visible only through their effects - between social positions that are both occupied and manipulated by social agents which may be isolated individuals, groups or institutions.'35 Crucial here are the elements of interaction and invisibility. Bourdieu's model insists on dynamism and tension, a series of 'position-takings' between the agents who comprise the field; for him, 'every position - even the dominant one, depends for its very existence, and for the determinations it imposes on its occupants, on the other positions constituting the field, 36. This is a familiar relationship in the light of recent arguments about the dependence of modernism's critical hegemony on the mass market, but crucial also in its historical precursor, the literary field of the 1880s and 90s in which the whole fiction debate took its first turn towards the high/low, art/market opposition via debates about readers and reading. But also, for Bourdieu 'the structure of the field, i.e. of the space of positions, is nothing other than the structure of the distribution of the capital of specific properties which governs success in the field, and the winning of the external or specific profits (such as literary prestige) which are at stake in the field.³⁷ The implication here for art- versus mass-publishing is crucial; Bourdieu suggests that not only is 'position' important but that there are related 'profits' to be had which may not be financial or which may, in fact, be - or appear to be completely contrary to financial imperatives, so much so that they are rendered invisible.

Peter McDonald has recently provided a thoughtful analysis of three important agents in the period's literary field, Conrad, Bennett and Conan Doyle, which demonstrates the usefulness of this model of tension between economic and symbolic capital.³⁸ I deviate from McDonald's readings in several respects, however. First, it is not part of my project to prove or disprove Bourdieu's usefulness or limitations, but rather to use his model as a way of thinking through some of the surprising relationships between producers, books and consumers that emerged during the course of my research. Second, although my concern is, like McDonald's, to map some of the 'position-takings' as they occur between authors and publishers across the period in order to illuminate their tense, shifting and often apparently arbitrary nature, I am not satisfied

³⁵Pierre Bourdieu, *The Field of Cultural Production: Essays on Art and Literature*, ed. by Randal Johnson (Cambridge: Polity Press, 1995), p. 29.

³⁶Bourdieu, *The Field*, p. 30.

³⁷Bourdieu, The Field, p. 30.

³⁸Peter D. McDonald, British Literary Culture and Publishing Practice 1880-1914 (Cambridge: CUP,

with a simple map of intersecting literary careers. Such an approach ignores the huge part played by readers and reading practices in the dynamic in which, as Bourdieu insists, 'ignorance of everything which goes to make up the "mood of the age" produces a derealization of works: stripped of everything which attached them to the most concrete debates of their time [...] they are impoverished and transformed in the direction of intellectualism or an empty humanism.'³⁹

Assuming a simple correlation between supply and demand and positing bookpurchasing as a mere conduit between the two would not only be reductive in terms of class, but also stripped of the ideologies of public and private which are so crucial in terms of gender. As Bourdieu later insists, his model:

differs fundamentally from all 'systemic' analyses of works of art based on transposition of the phonological model, since it refuses to consider the field of position-takings in itself and for itself, i.e. independently of the field of positions which it manifests. This is understandable when it is seen that it applies relational thinking not only to symbolic systems, whether language (like Saussure) or myth (like Levi-Strauss), or any set of symbolic objects, e.g. clothing, literary works, etc. (like all so-called 'structuralist' analyses), but also to the *social relations* of which these symbolic systems are a more or less transformed expression. ⁴⁰

The usefulness of Bourdieu's model for my purposes lies primarily here, in its insistence on the necessary consideration of the whole network of relations between the producers, disseminators and consumers of a cultural product, which is a 'manifestation of the field as a whole' rather than an autonomous end itself, in order to arrive at a determination of its symbolic meaning. Bourdieu enables me to consider the literary work as a symbolic object in a field of social struggle, rather than producing another simple historiography of the popular novel or the reading public.

Within and beyond this model there are several other related theoretical strands in Bourdieu which I have found invaluable, some of which pre-date it but are nevertheless an integral part of its teleology. The most important of these is his 1979 work *Distinction: A Social Critique of the Judgement of Taste*, in which the model of the

^{1997).}

³⁹Bourdieu, The Field, p. 32.

⁴⁰Bourdieu, *The Field*, p. 32.

⁴¹Bourdieu, *The Field*, p. 32.

literary field is more closely allied with the classification of taste among its consumers. Here we find an invaluable theoretical tool for understanding the impact of an explosion of literacy and print technologies on taste:

A simple upward displacement of the structure of the class distribution of an asset or practice (i.e. a virtually identical increase in the proportion of possessors in each class) has the effect of diminishing its rarity and distinctive value and threatening the distinction of the older possessors. Intellectuals and artists are thus divided between their interest in cultural proselytism, that is, winning a market by widening their audience, which inclines them to favour popularisation, and concern for cultural distinction, the only objective basis of their rarity; and their relationship to everything concerned with the 'democratisation of culture' is marked by a deep ambivalence which may be manifested in a dual discourse on the relations between the institutions of cultural diffusion and the public.⁴²

This 'dual discourse' is characteristic of debates around the provision of books and education in the period under review, and it is particularly marked by the tension between symbolic and economic capital, or art and the market.

III. Significant fiction and secular sermons

Central to this model of ambivalence is the notion of objectification or the 'pure gaze' which, supreme in the literary field in terms of symbolic capital, legitimises the cultural object by knowing as though by nature or instinct what constitutes 'good art'. Critics, artists, reviewers and 'list' publishers all participate in this legitimization process. But what happens when the products of these agents are appropriated by the machinery of mass-dissemination in the service of the public good? The second half of the 19th century was the perfect breeding ground for Bourdieu's dual discourse. Section One concentrates on the ways in which two of these new institutions of cultural diffusion worked, exploring what they and their cultural offerings meant for the reader, and how their presence affected the literary field. Chapter 1 explores the tensions between the Public Library Committee (a new legitimating body founded on Arnoldian principles), fears around the immorality of 'art', reader demand, and the financial imperatives of a publicly funded institution. Comparing the records of four English public libraries, I argue that by the First World War this tension had led to the characterization of the

⁴²Pierre Bourdieu, *Distinction: A Social Critique of the Judgement of Taste* (1979; London: Routledge, 1992), p. 229.

Public Library as conservative, middle-brow and anti-aesthetic, a bastion of middle-class values which profoundly coded the kinds of books and the kinds of readers which it might attract. Such was its failure as a legitimating body that Q.D. Leavis chastised it in 1932 as incapable of even recognising 'good literature' (here, of course, having achieved its apotheosis in a resolutely middle or highbrow grouping, if not in a modernist canon which we might now wholly recognise):

The fiction shelves of a public library commonly contain the classics and hardy popular novels of the past, representative of all the most popular contemporary novelists, and (more rarely) the 'literary' novels of the age, but seldom what is considered by the critical minority to be the significant work in fiction - the novels of D.H. Lawrence, Virginia Woolf, James Joyce, T.F. Powys and E.M. Forster. Apart from the fact that three out of the five are held by the majority to be indecent, a fact suggestive in itself, four out of the five would convey very little, if anything, to the merely literate. ⁴³

The charge of moral cowardice is an interesting one in the light of the nineteenth-century debates that I uncover around fiction's effects on public behaviour. In this period the public library was frequently seen as the worst offender in terms of being insufficiently morally conservative in its choice and issue of novels. But the claim that 'significant work in fiction' requires more than literacy in order to be comprehensible is equally interesting. Constructing a paradigm on which it is hard not to slap a gleeful and liberal application of Bourdieu, Leavis loftily suggests that comprehension of the 'significant' in literature requires some invisible cultural awareness intrinsic to those in the know, and that 'significant fiction' is itself loaded with something beyond mere words, a fact which predisposes 'good books' to function, as Bourdieu would say, 'as markers of class'.⁴⁴

In stark contrast to the public library movement's initial grounding in Arnoldian theories about the beneficial effects of good literature on the working classes, these astonishing reversals of cultural and critical opinion should be sufficient to make us suspicious of histories which posit a simple trajectory from Romanticism to Realism to Modernism without mapping the shift onto contemporaneous debates about the psychological and social effects of fiction in general, and of types of fiction in particular. Such histories assume that aesthetic movements are removed from all forms

⁴³Leavis, p. 5.

of social interaction and systems of belief. In the final section of the thesis I show how the rise of the popular romance in the 1880s and 90s was embedded in contemporary debates around gender, morality and fictional form without which its presence on the cultural map is all but meaningless (and without which it is only too easy to ignore popular fiction altogether in favour of a modernist hagiology). What seems to have happened here in the case of Leavis, on the contrary, is a subtle shift in the relationship between literature and religion. The New Testament reviewer's quite progressive concern that the St. James' Bible should not be seen as having dropped straight from heaven is reversed by Leavis's tacit assumption that 'pure', 'real', 'significant' art does just that. During a mere half-century, art has taken the place of religion in dominating the cultural field, and it has done so by using precisely the same methods, by insisting that it is intrinsically interpretable only by those 'in the know'. As Bourdieu suggests, 'The world of art, a sacred island systematically and ostentatiously opposed to the profane, everyday world of production, a sanctuary for gratuitous, disinterested activity in a universe given over to money and self-interest, offers, like theology in a past epoch, an imaginary anthropology obtained by denial of all the negations really brought about by the economy. '45

It is worth adding here that Britain was not alone in this shift from religion to fiction, as Simon Eliot has pointed out using recent work on French readers. ⁴⁶ But that the issue was one which particularly exercised British audiences is apparent from several sources, among them the phenomenal success of Mrs Humphry Ward's novel *Robert Elsemere* (1888) which, as Stefan Collini has pointed out:

has become the *locus classicus* for discussions about the struggle between those two great warring engines, Faith and Doubt, and it is taken as showing quite accurately that historical criticism of the Bible, rather than the findings of Darwinian biology, played the chief part in undermining religious belief among the educated classes [It] also provided its first readers with a recognisable parable about the need to 'live for others' [...] Elsemere tells his new audience stories, using literature for the purposes of secular sermons [...] Mrs Ward's writing involved a sustained attempt to combine the legacy of Matthew Arnold, whose niece she was, with that of T.H. Green, to

⁴⁴Bourdieu, Distinction, p. 1.

⁴⁵Bourdieu, *Outline of a Theory of Practice*, trans. by Richard Nice (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1985), p.197.

⁴⁶Simon Eliot, 'Some Patterns and Trends in British Publishing 1800-1919', Occasional Papers of the Bibliographical Society, 8 (London: The Bibliographical Society, 1994), p. 23.

whose memory Robert Elsemere was dedicated.⁴⁷

Crucial here are the twin issues of 'historical criticism of the Bible' which, as we have seen, the New Revised Version seemed to several reviewers to represent, and of altruism, connected to the cult of self-help via the writings of authors such as the hugely successful Samuel Smiles. For Smiles to educate, enlighten and refine one's feelings was to demonstrate responsible citizenship, a commitment to the body politic that might replace the ordering properties of a declining institutionalized faith. This first chapter also traces the shifts in the notion of self-help as national necessity in an increasingly secular world to its final late nineteenth-century characterization as an illegitimate sibling of 'true' (i.e. institutionalized) knowledge. I argue here that the decline of faith and then self-help had a direct bearing on the rise of 'significant' fiction.

Chapter Two explores the second of my public arenas in which readers were initially thought to be at risk - the railway station. Using a number of archival sources including the records of W. H. Smith and Son, I attempt to show how the conditions of modernity and the machinations of a Victorian patriarchal capitalist dynasty combined to create a marketplace for literature which, like the library, was by the end of the period considered middle-class, tame and damagingly censorious for the 'pure' artist. Despite the predictions of an article in the *Bookman* in 1906 that Mrs Humphry Ward's new novel was of transient value and would disappear once it had served its time on bookstalls and library shelves these two spaces were not generally thought of as synonymous. ⁴⁸ Smith's distributed morality to both, but literature in a subtly differentiated fashion, and the differences point to vital clues in the reconstruction of the period's reading practices, taking place as they did in arenas which could be considered more or less public or private, and more or less 'dangerous', depending on one's gender or class.

I am indebted in both these chapters to the work of Rita Felski and Kate Flint on the complex relation of the nineteenth-century woman to the public sphere. As well as unearthing invaluable autobiographies, Flint has taken the textual route and seen the

⁴⁷Stefan Collini, *Public Moralists: Political Thought and Intellectual Life in Britain 1850-1930* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1991), pp. 81-83.

⁴⁸ Bookman, 30, May 1906, p. 100.

reading of novels by nineteenth-century women as 'an activity with the power to break down some of those distinctions which both contemporary and subsequent critical discourses have erected between the domestic and the public spheres of life.'49 This suggestion is a persuasive one in the light of my contention that reading entails a mental loosening of those conventions and identity positionings that determine gender-based social access, and it informs much of my textual analysis. Important here also, though, is an understanding of that social access, and how the physical limitations imposed by Victorian notions of the public and private spheres affected women's access to literature. Felski follows Mary Poovey in suggesting that 'the world of a binary opposition between the sexes, which was socially realised in separate but supposedly equal spheres, underwrote an entire system of institutional practices and conventions at mid-century, ranging from a sexual division of labour to a sexual division of economic and political rights'. But she also adds that 'these material and institutional realities both shaped and were themselves shaped by dominant conceptions of women's relationship to history and progress, as spatial categories of private and public were mapped onto temporal distinctions between past and present.'50

Both Felski and Flint are speaking largely, of course, of the positions occupied by and expected of *middle-class* women. Working-class women always had more freedom in physical terms in that they had to 'go out' to work (the term is ideologically loaded), though their position in the public sphere is complicated by class as well as gender. I, too, am dealing in this thesis with a largely middle-class audience, though I do draw on accounts of working-class lives in order to try to make sense of the fluidity of social boundaries in this period and map their vagaries onto reading practices. Where Felski's work strikes me as valuable, though, is in its insistence on the fact that 'a close consideration of nineteenth-century texts suggests that the divisions between public and private, masculine and feminine, modern and anti-modern were not as fixed as they may have appeared. Or rather, they were unmade and made in new ways.' This is precisely the dynamism between modernity, class, gender and public spaces that I am trying to unpack, and precisely the reason why I think the period so important. What I attempt to demonstrate in Chapter Two is the centrality to W. H. Smith's bookstall success of the

⁵¹Felski, p. 19.

⁴⁹Kate Flint, *The Woman Reader 1837-1914* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1993), p. 259.

⁵⁰Rita Felski, *The Gender of Modernity* (Cambridge, Ma: Harvard University Press, 1995), pp. 18-19.

marketing of a Victorian notion of 'character', particularly the 'character' of the Victorian patriarch, for under the name of an irreproachable individual the fluidity of the divisions between 'public and private, masculine and feminine, modern and anti-modern' – and, we might add, significant and popular fiction - were superficially subsumed and tamed.

Section Two (Chapter Three) moves away from the places in which literature was displayed to an exploration of one of the period's producers of the literature which appeared in or was withheld from them. Oxford University Press's reputation for Bibles, prayer books, scholarly works and exam papers, which made them a 'list' publisher *par excellence* and a major objectifier of the literary product, was stretched in 1905 to include a purely entrepreneurial sideline of cheap reprints of the 'classics'. By looking at their own records and placing these alongside concurrent debates and publishing practices, I seek to define the period's notion of 'the classic' as an example of the 'pure' legitimizing gaze hiding its economic interests, in this case firmly linked to copyright law.

One side effect of this particular case of legitimization was the notion of a literature which 'endures' not only textually but also physically: the OUP 'classic' was a work which was meant to be displayed as well as read. The library book could also be displayed for effect but its presence was by its very nature transitory and therefore of different symbolic value. The railway-bookstall purchase could be kept and displayed but was more often characterised by an even greater transience that was an effect of temporal, mechanical conditions rather than societal regulation. But the OUP 'classic' came bound and printed ready to impress, instruct and endure. What it carried was far more than educative. As part of a set in its own bookcase it inscribed the middle-class home that it adorned with a certain cultural capital gained from its canonical status. This could be superior to the variety gained via the self-help text borrowed from the library because it indicated an acculturation which was halfway to being naturalised, which was owned and therefore endured and percolated as well as proclaimed. Simultaneously, however, it also inscribed an enduringly inferior level of cultural capital compared with the expensive edition of a classic (which could, of course, be a library book) that did not need the imprint of the schoolmasters 'Henry Frowde', 'classic', or 'Oxford University Press' to legitimize its presence.

Self-help, as I will demonstrate in this third chapter, was a social practice deeply imbued with a set of contradictory drives which ensured its perpetual and paradoxical status as loser in the field of position-takings. When interrogated in this way it also, perhaps incidentally, points to the need for further work on working-class readers, highlighting the reductiveness of some previous approaches. Jonathan Rose, for example, has seen his sample of the reading habits of Labour MPs in 1906 as evidence of working-class readers finding and appreciating canonical literature all by themselves, but fails to apply to these survey results his own warnings about autobiography as selfconstruction if not self-aggrandisement. He notes that all the works listed by the MPs were available in the Everyman series of cheap 'classics' that year (in fact most of them had been available in one cheap series or another at least since the 1880s), and sees this as an endorsement of their superior literary taste by a major publisher. 52 He does not, however, consider the possibility that the publisher's endorsement itself may have helped to *create* this publicly proclaimed 'taste'.

Tied up with the selection of 'classic' works for re-printing cheaply was the practice of persuading big-name authors to introduce them, thus complicating even further the notion of a 'natural' divide between great art and the best-selling novelist. To give just one example, if in 1906 Mrs Humphry Ward's new novel was being dismissed as forgettable library- and railway-bookstall fodder, only seven years previously she was introducing Smith, Elder and Co.'s new edition of the Bronte novels with - if the adverts are to be believed - an assumption of scholarly authority. 53 Section Three (Chapters Four and Five) traces the early careers of four of the period's most popular authors: Hall Caine and Marie Corelli in the 1880s and 90s (Chapter Four), Arnold Bennett and Florence Barclay in the tens and teens (Chapter Five). All of these authors were implicated, in one way or another, in debates about fictional form, gender, race, art, morality, public spaces, religion, new technologies and/or readers. Chapter Four deals with Caine and Corelli as bitterly opposed but intimately related and largely selfconstructed publishing phenomena, situating their early careers in terms of a common critical dichotomy between male/realism/art and female/romance/the popular which had

⁵²Jonathan Rose, 'Re-reading the English Common Reader: A Preface to a History of Audiences', Journal of the History of Ideas, 8 (1992), 47-70 (pp 56-7). ⁵³Bookman, 15, March 1899, p. 163.

a profound influence on the kind of fiction which they each produced, the way it was reviewed and written about, and the kind of career paths which were open to them. Chapter Five continues to trace these male/female publishing ideologies through an exploration of the gender and class implications of journalist, critic and best-selling novelist Arnold Bennett's attraction to the 'artistry' of realism, and Florence Barclay's construction of a new 'art-free zone' of domesticated religiosity propelled to bestsellerdom by a powerful publishing and advertising machine. By considering how these four authors were marketed and reviewed as well as providing an analysis of their respective fictional forms, Section Three demonstrates how the period's shifts in gender and class biases as they are reflected in textual forms and reading practices may have paved the way for a gendered, elitist literary movement in which a Virginia Woolf could take issue with an Arnold Bennett on formal grounds which were nevertheless steeped in social prejudice.

IV. Common readers

For the purposes of clarity I need to qualify what I mean by 'mass' or 'popular' fiction. Jonathan Rose, making a timely call for an up-to-date supplement to Altick's study of the English Common Reader, has helpfully laid out the five most common fallacies of reader response which he wishes those who heed his call to avoid, among them the assumptions that 'the influence of a given text is directly proportional to its circulation' and that '"popular" culture has a much larger following than "high" culture, and therefore it more accurately reflects the attitudes of the masses'. ⁵⁴ I agree with him up to a point. But I want to separate my account somewhat from Rose's list of cardinal sins. For one thing, it completely rules out the relevance and importance of some of the issues attached to the relationship between popular novels and their audiences. While popular culture may not reflect the attitudes of the masses, for example, if both popular and high culture are equally available then we need to explain why the former attracts more readers than the latter, and if not then we need to ask why not.

Rose's most recent work has, of course, added considerably to this early call for a new survey of the 'English Common Reader'. In painstakingly collating the reading

⁵⁴Jonathan Rose, 'Rereading the English Common Reader', p. 48.

experiences of over 2,000 working-class memoirists he has asked the crucial question: 'can we understand the impact of a particular work or genre in isolation, without considering all the other intertextual influences at play?' And he has come to the conclusion that 'the only workable method is to consult the readers themselves, and let them explain how they made sense of it all.'55 The responses he notes are invaluable. But they do not give the whole picture. Within the struggling autodidact culture that he examines there were all sorts of hidden forces at work, forces that determined not only what was available, but also the selection of one book or edition over another where these were co-existent. These forces are crucial. They help us to flesh out some of the slippages and tensions between 'low', 'middle', and 'highbrow' reading, and between 'working' and 'lower middle class' readers, for these were not set in stone quite as conveniently as Rose would like. It's crucial, of course, to understand that the working classes were well able to find and appreciate 'great literature' for themselves. But it's just as crucial to understand how that discovery and appreciation – and, indeed, how the definition 'great literature' – came to be contested by way of a block to the democratizing potential of mass literacy.

In exploring 'mass' publishing I am not claiming either subversive or hegemonic ideological tendencies for 'popular' fiction. I am merely positioning popularity, public discourses and reading pleasure in a dynamic relationship that, if anything, points to a perpetual *tension* between ideological and political positionings rather than any one dominating principal. The 'influence' of a text is thus not, in my account, reducible to its circulation; rather, circulations of *texts* (phenomena inseparable from the conditions of modernity and thus from social conditions) mobilise a vast number of possible influences, pleasures, permutations and ideological positions, only some of which are recoverable from our current historical standpoint.

I am not assuming, either, that 'the masses' ever existed in any homogeneous fashion; debates about who and what constituted 'the reading public' or 'the masses' were as prevalent and self-contradictory then as they are now. 'The attitudes of the masses' is therefore of little descriptive use in my account, which seeks to demonstrate how and why a 'mass' book-buying public might have been constructed via texts and marketing

⁵⁵Jonathan Rose, *The Intellectual Life of the British Working Classes* (London and New Haven: Yale University Press, 2001), p. 367.

strategies rather than assuming that 'it' just 'was', or that in buying a million copies of the same book 'it' read that book the same way times one million, or that in buying and reading that book 'it' did so in order to be reinforced and vindicated in attitudes which 'it' universally held. Of equally little use is the term 'popular culture', for it not only tends to assume the exclusion from general popular knowledge of some of the 'high art' or canonical texts which were an integral part of the period's culture of literary consumption, but it meant something very different in the period itself, tending towards the Arnoldian view of 'culture' as a prophylactic against 'popular' ignorance and suffering. Correctly historicised, this term thus has an in-built tension which current usage has bred out, and I find the tension more interesting than the term. ⁵⁶ Instead of speaking of 'mass fiction' or 'popular culture', then, I want to adopt Nicholas Daly's recent and more useful definition and call the novels I am considering "popular middle-class fiction", insofar as it was produced by, broadly speaking, middle-class writers for a middle-class reading public' which, 'although more homogeneous than it is now [...] was marked by some degree of aesthetic stratification.⁵⁷ I want to stress, though, that 'popular middle-class fiction' also included a possible working- as well as upper-class readership (Lady Bell's 1907 iron-workers citing Mrs Henry Wood as their favourite novelist, 58 for example, or Queen Victoria having all of Corelli's novels sent to Balmoral).⁵⁹ I want to problematise, rather than accept or re-define, the boundaries of what is meant by 'popular middle-class fiction.'

A final geographical note. My research has concentrated on book-production, selling, distribution and reading practices in England rather than in Britain, for the simple reason that legislation (for example on public libraries) was quite different in each corner of the British Isles, and each tended to be supplied by separate companies and experience slightly different social and cultural conditions. Throughout this thesis, then, where I refer to 'England' or 'English' I am referring to a specific geographical area and its inhabitants and practices rather than adopting the nineteenth-century metonymic usage of the word.

⁵⁶See, Thomas Wright, 'On a Possible Popular Culture', *Contemporary Review*, 40, July 1881, pp. 25-44. ⁵⁷Daly, pp. 5-7.

⁵⁸Lady Bell, *At the Works: A Study of a Manufacturing Town* (1907; London: Virago, 1985), pp. 165-6. ⁵⁹Annette R. Federico, *Idol of Suburbia: Marie Corelli and Late-Victorian Literary Culture* (Charlottesville and London: University Press of Virginia, 2000), p. 17.

SECTION ONE

Chapter One

'The Great Fiction Bore': Free Libraries and Their Users

I. Gissing and the common reader

On Wednesday afternoon, about three o'clock, Nancy walked alone to the library. There, looking at books and photographs in the window, stood Lionel Tarrant. He greeted her as usual, seemed not to remark the hot colour in her cheeks, and stepped with her into the shop. She had meant to choose a novel, but, with Tarrant looking on, felt constrained to exhibit her capacity for severe reading. The choice of grave works was not large, and she found it difficult to command her thoughts even for the perusal of titles; however, she ultimately discovered a book that promised anything but frivolity, Helmholtz's 'Lectures on Scientific Subjects', and at this she clutched.

Two loudly dressed women were at the same time searching the shelves. 'I wonder whether this is a pretty book?' said one to the other, taking down a trio of volumes.

'Oh, it looks as if it might be pretty,' returned her friend, examining the cover. They faced to the person behind the counter.

'Is this a pretty book?' one of them enquired loftily.

'Oh yes, Madam, that's a very pretty book - very pretty.'

Nancy exchanged glances with her companion and smiled. When they were outside again Tarrant asked:

'Have you found a pretty book?'

She showed him the title of her choice.

'Merciful heavens! You mean to read that? The girls of to-day! What mere man is worthy of them? But - I must rise to the occasion. We'll have a chapter as we rest¹

George Gissing's 1894 novel *In the Year of Jubilee*, from which the above extract comes, engages overtly and deliberately with a major English turn-of-the-century debate about readers and reading. The huge increase in literacy that occurred during the second half of the nineteenth century had profound implications for a patriarchal capitalist society bound by a class system. As a consequence, debates around how and what people read

George Gissing, In the Year of Jubilee (1894; New York: D. Appleton and Co., 1895), pp.108-9. All subsequent references are to this edition and will appear parenthetically in the text.

were marked in this period by anxieties around gender, class, citizenship and the public and private spheres.

These debates had a profound impact on the impulse of utilitarianism that had motivated William Ewart to force the Public Libraries Act through Parliament in 1850. From a public space which, in Ewart's own words, 'might be legally founded by the people, supported by the people, and enjoyed by the people, 'in order to foster self-improvement for the good of the individual - and, by common extrapolation, the nation - the public library became, more often than not, an architecturally repressive and logistically prohibitive symbol of civic pride patronised overwhelmingly by the lower-middle classes. It was, in other words, a space that ended up militating against large sections of the population whom it had been intended to serve.

What I want to do in this chapter, though, is to challenge the familiar notion that there is little of interest to say about English public libraries beyond the fact that their mostly middle-class patrons borrowed mostly fiction, although it is clear from the records that they did. What Gissing's novel points to - and, I suggest, my research in four English public libraries bears out - is that a more subtle relationship between books, readers and public spaces exists behind the statistics, and that this requires us to examine the evidence in new ways. I want here to demonstrate the emergence of a public space in England that conflated two conflicting contemporary images. The first is the image of the library as a serious male domain predicated on the principle of social harmony and equality through rational debate. This image had been a crucial factor in the passing of the Libraries Act two years after revolution had shaken Europe, and had largely motivated the spirit of selfhelp that swept into vogue afterwards. The second is the long-standing image of novel reading as a predominantly feminine activity, something 'light' and 'frivolous'. This conflation of class and gender stereotypes within the dangerous social melting pot of the public library, against the background of a prosperous nation anxious about its infrastructure, meant that the activity of reading took on a new dimension. The complex social dynamic that existed in the nineteenth century, I want to suggest, helped to create a new characterisation of reading as a socially specific form of consumption, an answer to

² Hansard Parliamentary Debates, 3rd Series, 31 January - 25 February 1850, p. 762.

the breakdown (perceived and actual) of class and gender boundaries.

My opening quotation represents more than a convenient connection between books and class identities. Gissing is not alone in the social construction that he places on reading: the importance of literature as social signifier is everywhere discussed in this period. In the 1880 polemic Woman's Work and Worth, W. H. Davenport Adams suggested that while 'it is said that a man or a woman may be known by the company he or she keeps; a truer index to character is the books they read, H. G. Wells's appallingly self-satisfied middle-class character Coote is defined in Kipps: The Story of a Simple Soul (1905) by a bookshelf the contents of which, 'no worse an array [...] than any you find in any public library', represents 'a compendium of the contemporary British mind.' E. M. Forster was still using the connection as a literary device in 1910. For Margaret Schlegel, the uppermiddle-class heroine of *Howards End*, class is innate; 'wide' and 'widening' is the 'gulf that stretches between the natural and the philosophic man,' and the lower middle classes are simply 'good chaps who are wrecked trying to cross it.' But it is only through the 'vague aspirations, the mental dishonesty, the familiarity with the outsides of books' displayed by bank clerk Leonard Bast that Margaret feels she recognises him as one of these good men, 'one of the thousands who have lost the life of the body and failed to reach the life of the spirit.⁵ Bast's last conscious thought as he falls dead at the novel's end and pulls a bookcase over on himself is that 'Books fell over him in a shower. Nothing had sense' (p. 315). The pouring over himself of what to him have always been, and because of his class can always only be, empty signifiers solves the novel's ambivalence about middle classness by turning it into a simple split between knowing and not-knowing the value of literature. This depends absolutely on a notion of the 'naturalness' of what we might usefully call the cultural capital invested in books. For Forster, some books are simply 'better', 'higher', more 'valuable' than others, and some people are simply more 'naturally' able than others to appreciate and benefit from them.

W. H. Davenport Adams, Woman's Work and Worth (London: John Hogg, 1880), pp. 140-1.

H. G. Wells, *Kipps: The Story of a Simple Soul* (London: Oldhams, 1905), pp. 115. All subsequent references are to this edition and will appear parenthetically in the text.

E. M. Forster, *Howards End* (1910; London: Penguin, 1989), pp. 122-3. All subsequent references are to this edition and will appear parenthetically in the text.

Gissing's novel, however, posits a more subtle equation between cultural capital and class identity which points to the physical, spatial implications of Bourdieu's notion that class is that which is 'defined as much by its being-perceived as by its being, by its consumption - which need not be conspicuous in order to be symbolic - as by its position in the relation of production.' In Gissing's novel books become the bearers *par excellence* of cultural capital in Bourdieu's sense of the term, the public spaces in which the exchanges of capital take place loaded with social significance. Choosing the right book in the right way can make or mar a social career.

We are introduced to Nancy as she gazes out of the window of her house:

It is a neighbourhood in decay, a bit of London which does not keep pace with the times. And Nancy hated it. She would have preferred to live even in a poor and grimy street which neighboured the main track of business and pleasure [...] On the table lay a new volume from the circulating library - something about Evolution - but she had no mind to read it; it would have made her too conscious of the insincerity with which she approached such profound subjects (pp. 11-12).

Thus positioned as outside yet acutely aware of the social scene, Nancy is 'haunted by an uneasy sense of doubtfulness as to her social position.' (p. 13). Her father admits later that in raising her, in giving her an education that he has not the wherewithal to match materially, he has 'made her neither one thing nor the other' (p. 73).

Crucially, though, it is through the use of public spaces which expose an inherent class inferiority that the novel frequently separates its heroine from the potentially leveling effects of her education. In the pivotal Jubilee Day scene the two halves of Nancy's social make-up - the vulgarly abandoned shop-girl and the controlled, cultured observer - are two sides of the same coin:

She had escaped to enjoy herself, and the sense of freedom soon overcame her anxieties. No-one observed her solitary state; she was one of millions walking about the streets because it was Jubilee Day, and every movement packed her more tightly among the tramping populace [...] Nancy forgot her identity, lost sight of herself as an individual. She did not think and her emotions differed little from those of any shop-

⁶Pierre Bourdieu, *Distinction: A Social Critique of the Judgement of Taste* (1979; London: Routledge, 1992), p. 483.

girl let loose. The 'culture' to which she laid claim evanesced in this atmosphere of exhalations. Could she have seen her face, its look of vulgar abandonment would have horrified her. (pp. 61-2)

Without the external signifiers of status on which it depends, public middle-classness for Gissing is a void between social stations, in constant danger of slipping, and always in a downward direction. This isolated, fluid, permanently anxious social position is marked by Nancy's literary tastes, by her symbolic (and in this case very conspicuous) consumption. On the table in the introductory scene lies a new volume on evolution from the circulating library which she cannot bring herself to read, and here in a nutshell is her dilemma. While she rejects the popular she cannot wholly shake its influence; she is disturbed and dangerously excited by the atmosphere of national Jubilee, 'in spite of her professed disregard for the gathering tumult of popular enthusiasm'. (p. 11). She knows but does not wish to be reminded of her own cultural insincerity, but the prominent display of her circulating-library volume on evolution is an insincerity both essential to the maintenance of her position and, paradoxically, intrinsic to its instability. The membership of a circulating library itself proclaims her social arrival. The volume's subject matter implies an innate proclivity for serious scientific reading. But this also denotes class insecurity, a distrust of what the borrowing of fiction might say about her (just as, on a semantic level, it also gives away the social evolution in which she is herself perpetually involved). In short, the table in her sitting room, the Jubilee day adventure and the library are all public spaces in which she might rehearse her own class superiority, pass off aspiring as being.

They are also, however, places in which she is in constant danger of being caught 'slipping.' In the library her social superior Lionel Tarrant, displaying what Bourdieu has called 'the familiar relation to culture which authorizes the liberties and audacities of those who are linked to it by birth, that is, by nature and essence' mocks her selection of Helmholtz as she mocks the loudly- dressed ladies in search of a 'pretty' novel. Here Nancy simply tries too hard, like Forster's bank clerk Leonard Bast who reads Ruskin to his wife 'to show you the kind of man I am' (p. 66) and Wells's Kipps who reads the same critic to himself 'with ruthless determination.' (p. 117). And when she allows herself

Bourdieu, Distinction, pp. 330-1.

to be caught up in the gathering tumult of popular enthusiasm on Jubilee Day - to be caught up as though in the pages of a popular novel - Nancy is stripped of the culture to which she aspires, becoming a raw particle in a trampling, mindless, dangerous mass with no purpose but pleasure.

Given Gissing's consistent use of the book as symbol, it is worth mentioning here that his choice of Helmholtz's theories is highly significant. Hermann von Helmholtz was responsible not only for major advances in ophthalmology (the science, we might say, of looking closely at looking), but also for famous and globally influential theories on the phenomena of nature which, he declared, 'are to be reduced to movements of bits of matter with unalterable moving forces that depend only on their spatial relations'. What Nancy has chosen in her panic, in other words, is a theory that (if she ever read it) would merely confirm her own deepest fears about hidden inner forces being uncontrollably activated by the spaces and the other 'bodies' around them.

In Nancy's irremediably anxious class position and in the reading habits that somehow both create and mark it, I think we have a model worthy of interrogation. What this fictional characterization suggests is that a reader is 'constructed' in this period, not just through personal choice or through the publishing and distribution practices which determine access to that choice (or lack of it), but also through the social functions linked to the public spaces in which books were selected, displayed and read.

II. The public library movement

The circulating library - probably Mudie's (started 1842) or Smith's (1860) - from which Nancy is likely to have borrowed her volume on evolution was a private company that offered a lending service to paying subscribers. For a minimum of a guinea a year a subscriber could borrow one book at a time, and for a maximum of five guineas a parcel

Hermann von Helmholtz, 'Ueber die Erhaltung der Kraft', quoted in Michael Heidelberger, 'Force, Law, and Experiment: The Evolution of Helmholtz's Philosophy of Science', in *Hermann von Helmholtz and the Foundations of Nineteenth-Century Science*, ed. by David Cahan (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1993), p. 464.

of books could be sent every fortnight for a year, either selected by the subscriber or chosen by the library. The circulating libraries were strongholds of middle-class values, long held but finally made public in an announcement on 31st November 1909 which decreed that the books they distributed ought to be morally improving in tone and that they planned to take a stand against books 'which are regarded as transgressing the dictates of good taste in subject or treatment. 9 By this agreement the circulating libraries divided new books into three categories: a) satisfactory, which meant suitable for general release; b) doubtful, which meant stocked but not distributed unless asked for, and c) objectionable, which meant banned altogether. Many slightly suggestive or in some way progressive books, including those by George Moore, H.G. Wells, Marie Corelli and Hall Caine, fell foul of these regulations and the Society of Authors protested loudly, but records indicate that circulating library clients approved of them; the turnover of Smith's library increased from £2, 410 in the half-year of its opening in 1860 to £114, 835 in 1913/14¹⁰ and Mudie dispatched some 5,000 or 6,000 volumes from its London headquarters every day. 11 Mudie might be - and frequently was - accused of peddling worthless fiction to bored ladies and of inhibiting the progress of art, but the middle classes apparently had a strong sense of the books that it was acceptable for them to obtain through this public medium. By selling morality and conservatism, circulating libraries like Mudie's side-stepped the fiction and art issues, made a substantial profit and largely controlled the publishing industry for some years. When an author was taken on by Mudie's, he or she had arrived financially, and if he or she wasn't there were few alternatives. The best-selling author Arnold Bennett admitted wryly in 1909 that 'without the patronage of the circulating libraries I should either have to live on sixpence a day or starve'. 12 The price of a subscription also ensured for patrons a certain status in membership. The circulating libraries were, nonetheless, accused sporadically throughout

Peter Keating, *The Haunted Study: A Social History of the English Novel 1875-1914* (London: Secker and Warburg, 1989), p. 277.

Charles Wilson, First With the News: The History of W.H. Smith 1792-1972 (London: Jonathan Cape, 1985), p. 362.

Nicholas Hiley, 'Can't you find me something nasty?: circulating libraries and literary censorship in Britain from the 1890s to the 1910s', in *Censorship and the Control of Print in England and France 1600-1910*, ed. by Michael Harris and Robin Myers (London: St. Pauls' Bibliographies, 1992), p. 124.

Arnold Bennett, Books and Persons: Being Comments on a Past Epoch 1908-11 (London: Chatto and Windus, 1917), p. 88.

the period of contaminating middle-class households either physically with disease, or intellectually with socialism, and their policies were thus always a balancing act between reader-demand and a highly vocal press.

The public library, designed to make good books available to all, was originally at least partly conceived as an alternative to Mudie's. The full history of the movement is outside the scope of this study, but there are some important factors in its history that are worth considering because they contribute to the failure to live up to that promise. For one thing, the Public Library Movement was hardly the result of popular pressure since the Parliament that brought in the Act was not democratically elected; at the time only one person in forty was eligible to vote. 13 The movement therefore has to be seen as in some way engaging with middle-class concerns about trade, Chartism, England's future, social control and the public space, particularly in the wake of the 1848 revolutions in Europe. The commons debates ranged from those which viewed the spread of literacy as dangerous, through those which stressed the need to provide the poor with decent housing, food and jobs rather than improving literature, to those which sided with John Ruskin and Matthew Arnold about the social value of art. All of these conflicting concerns are reflected in the restrictions that marked the bill's passage through parliament; when it finally received Royal Assent on 14th August 1850 and passed into law, it was a pale reflection of Ewart's original premise.

One of the most important and debilitating of these restrictions was financial. Ewart had proposed an unlimited rating power, but ended up being forced to agree to a maximum of a halfpenny in the pound. This meant that the money it was possible to raise from the rates was nowhere near enough to pay for books as well as buildings. Many early public libraries were appallingly under-resourced and forced to rely on donations, usually the clearing-out of out-dated or highly specialized volumes from private libraries. Winchester, the first public library to open its doors after the passing of the Act, did so (on November 10th, 1851) in an inaccessible attic with only 300 books, none of them available for home reading, and even 18 years later was lamenting that its stocks were appallingly low and

¹³W. J. Murison, *The Public Library: Its Origins, Purpose and Significance as a Social Institution* (London: George Harrap, 1955), p. 25.

easily explained Wintonians' lack of interest in their library. A second restriction was that only towns with a population of over 10,000 were empowered to adopt, and even then only if two-thirds of the ratepayers agreed. All of this suspicion, apathy and restraint meant that adoption was extremely slow in the early years.

By 1880, the beginning of the period with which I am concerned here, Andrew Carnegie had begun adding to the momentum with his grants, and the halfpenny rate had been raised to a penny in the pound, but there were still financial obstacles to adoption which many councils felt were insuperable. In towns which had decided to adopt the act borrower numbers were, however, increasing, and the libraries clearly had a vested interest in encouraging this trend due to the need to justify their existence both to the councils and to the ratepayers who had voted them into office. There is, then, a logistical if not strictly financial impulse at work that demands that consumer needs be taken into account, and indeed, Annual Reports regularly congratulate themselves when their borrower-numbers rise in a given year, and lament or rationalize when they do not.

One crucial result of the money-shortage was the decision by all four of the libraries I have looked at to take out a subscription to either Mudie's or Smith's and borrow a certain number of new, high-demand but short life-span books each year, thus borrowing alongside them, of course, the censorship for which these libraries were famous. J. T. Burchett, Winchester's chief librarian from 1886-1914, explained in an interview with the *Hampshire Chronicle* in 1905 that borrower numbers dropped in 1888-9 because the library 'could not get new books and the people had practically read up.' Shortly after his arrival he suggested to the council that they subscribe to Smith's in order to increase their stock and its appeal to borrowers, but the council resisted until as late as 1897 when the princely sum of £12 12s. 6d. was authorized to be spent on a subscription, though, the council minutes warn portentously, rather for the provision of 'expensive books which the Committee were unable to purchase' than for the provision of popular novels. 16

¹⁴ A Hundred Years of Library Service, Winchester, 1952, 4-5. Department of Local Studies, Winchester Public Library.

¹⁵ 'Twenty-One Years In Winchester Free Library', *Hampshire Chronicle*, 1905, no page number. ¹⁶ Winchester City Council Sub-Committee Minute Book, Winchester Local Records Office, File W/B5/22/2.

III. Fiction and the public space

Winchester was not, of course, alone in its resistance to novels. The provision of fiction in libraries was part of a much older debate which had exercised many a committee, filled columns of newsprint and passed into the Commons debates prior to the passing of the Libraries Act, but by and large the evangelical impulse which had set out (fruitlessly of course) to condemn all fiction in the early part of the nineteenth century had softened by its final third into a grudging acceptance of certain types, themes, and forms, reinforced and in part controlled by Mudie's and Smith's. Nonetheless, the public library movement continued to rehearse many of these debates and added to them a new dimension - that of the role of a public service in a public space, with all the social problems which that might entail.

The great fear that the working population would be tempted to use the libraries as places in which to pass a rainy hour in idleness or, worse still, the reading of trash militated against the provision of all popular forms of reading for some years. Reading and vice were inextricably linked; for a time the racing news was blacked out of newspapers in some libraries. But the debates around whether the ban should be lifted in order to encourage the working classes to return indicate that the notion of self-improvement through aesthetics had already, by the 1890s, lost out to a more powerful notion. Arguing against the lifting of the ban in a paper read out at the Library Association's 1893 conference, the librarian R. K. Dent pointed to:

numbers of rough and ill-behaved fellows who, in spite of all efforts, persisted in disturbing the peace of the reading rooms, and interfering with the comfort of quiet readers at the news stands. Having no taste for reading whatsoever, beyond the latest tips, programmes, and results of races, and having exhausted these, they would beguile the time of waiting for the arrival of other papers by various loutish tricks, until, in spite of every effort, the reading rooms [...] were shunned by the better class of ratepayers.

¹⁷Keating, p. 280.

R. K. Dent, 'The Blacking Out Question', *Library*, 6, 1894, p. 127.

This is a circumstance that, he makes clear, is to be avoided at all costs.

The kinds of literature that a library stocked was, by this period, seen as crucial and not merely in order to serve the spirit of self-help which was the guiding principle of Ewart's Act. The pre-Act enquiries had been lent considerable weight by the evidence given by Samuel Smiles, then Assistant Secretary of the Leeds and Thirsk Railway and an enthusiastic supporter of rate-supported libraries, shortly thereafter to become the widely-read author of the self-help movement's bible, *Self-help: with Illustrations of Conduct and Perseverance* (1859). The book struck such a chord with the public that it sold 20,000 copies in its first year and was still selling well forty years later. In it Smiles stated that 'the healthy spirit of self-help created amongst working people would more than any other measure serve to raise them as a class, and this, not by pulling down others, but by leveling them up to a higher and still advancing state of religion, intelligence and virtue.' Instead of the democratic process which Smiles clearly envisioned in 1859, though, what we are seeing by 1893 when Dent made his plea to the Library Association conference is literature as a form of social control.

Fiction reading, in fact, had come by this period to stand in a metonymic relation to a number of social ills, and the debate over its inclusion in public libraries foregrounds the thinking behind them. In an ironic reversal of one of the main impulses behind the library movement - that of providing working people with an alternative space to the public house - the reading of 'ephemeral fiction' (as it came to be called) is frequently likened to an addiction to drink. An anti-adoption letter to *The Times* in 1886 may have put the movement itself down to 'masculine women and screaming tee-totallers', but throughout the period and particularly towards its close there are numerous examples of the reversal of this objection. In 1863 in an article on 'Sensation Fiction' (then, as I will show in Chapter Two, considered a particularly virulent and nasty form of literature) Henry Mansel describes the 'ephemeral' novel as 'striving to act as the dram or the dose, rather than as the solid food, because the effect is more immediately perceptible'. Smiles

¹⁹ Samuel Smiles, Self-help: with Illustrations of Conduct and Perseverance (1859; London: John Murray, 1879), p. 294

The Times, 23 December 1886, p. 3.

Henry Mansel, 'Sensation Fiction', Quarterly Review, 113, April 1863, p. 485.

himself came to warn against 'literature' (by which he meant fiction): 'how much of our reading is but the indulgence of a sort of intellectual dram-drinking, imparting a grateful excitement for the moment?' The *Yorkshire Daily Observer* opined in 1908 that 'The fine lady who spends all her waking hours upon the couch in reading the latest novels - consuming upon average one romance per diem - rarely develops into an intellectual athlete, and may sometimes resort to worse stimulants.' In the same year the *Daily Telegraph* warned that 'fiction-reading is like dram-drinking. It becomes an inveterate habit.' The *Dundee Advertiser* defended fiction on the grounds that 'it is very probable that if the mental grog-shop is closed to them they will find what they want in the other grog shop.' Fiction reading was thought to encourage theft. It was supposed to soften the mind and make it impervious to better things. It turned young mothers into slatterns. It kept the workman from his job. Debates about fiction reading thus drew upon pre-existing concerns about class, gender and morality, and for some time the library as public space was anxiously viewed as an attempt to transgress the boundaries of any or all of these.

'The Great Fiction Bore' (as the Library Association, tired of the debate taking up the greater part of its annual meetings, came to call it in 1908) had almost petered out by the First World War. But almost all library reports continue throughout the period to express some concern on their first pages over the numbers of fiction books borrowed, congratulating themselves on having reduced the number in a given year, or seeking to rationalize the fact that they seem unable to do so, and they often praise their townspeople when they display a propensity for more serious reading matter. These reports, published annually in local newspapers and covered by *The Times*, made explicit the Public Library movement's disapproval of lightweight reading habits, and encouraged the public to think of their library as a somewhat repressive institution which provided fiction unwillingly but bestowed upon its more serious users a certain legitimization leading to a sense of self-worth and public-spiritedness.

In the end, of course, the need to keep up borrower numbers prevailed, and what

²²Smiles, pp. 326-7.

^{&#}x27;The Great Fiction Bore', Library World, 7, 1908, p. 131.

borrowers wanted above all else was fiction. None of my four case studies deviates significantly from the oft-quoted statistics that place fiction at between 65 and 90% of all categories of borrowings in the period. But a closer look at the borrower records reveals a more important dimension to the 'Great Fiction Bore.' ²⁴ By 1913 the borrowing of fiction at Southampton's Central Library stood at 70.78% of total issues after several years of successive decline which the Committee of 1897 had put down to 'the care of the staff in assisting the public to a good choice of books, especially those having an educational value.²⁵ At the local branch library in Shirley, however, the picture was slightly different. Here the borrowing of fiction was on average both initially higher than at the Central and steadily increasing throughout the period, until in 1915 it stood at 85.74% - almost 15% higher than at the Central. ²⁶ Borrower occupation records show that of users at the Central, clerks tended to be the highest category with scholars and students next on the list, and this remained true throughout the period. In Shirley, however, clerks and students were a lower category of borrowers, with occupations such as Steward, Chauffeur and Grocers' Assistant figuring prominently. The ratio of unoccupied women to men is also considerably lower in Shirley, standing at 140 women to 23 men, while in the Central Library area it is 244 women to 20 men. This could be an indication that the middle-class households utilizing the central library, wealthy enough to permit their women to stay in the home, were also those most likely not only to buy rather than borrow such fiction as they read (or to get it from a subscription library), but to use their public library as a public space in which to engage in different and perhaps more serious kinds of reading.

There is further evidence. Southampton's Central provided fiction in both its lending and its reference departments. In 1888, the year of its opening, the report recorded an issue of 20,280 volumes of fiction from the lending library and 1,923 from the reference ²⁷, but the

Library records represent a very uneven resource; there was for many years no centralizing influence that forced them to record the same things. But most libraries took themselves seriously enough to keep records of some sort and it is usually possible to piece together a picture from fragments of other clues.

Southampton Library Annual Report, 1896-7, p.7.

Southampton Library Annual Report, 1915-16, p.7.

First Annual Report of the Free Library Committee of the Borough of Southampton, 1888-9, p. 7.

issue of fiction from the latter dwindled until by 1908 there were none at all²⁸, and this state of affairs continued up until the First World War; an indication, perhaps, that the library's disapproval was working. When the Portswood Branch was opened in 1915 in an area of urban renewal specifically designed to attract the aspirant middle classes (according to the memoirs of Sir Sidney Kimber, then on the town council and later mayor)²⁹, we find fiction-reading on average 12% lower even than the Central, and categories such as History, Art and Science top of the list.³⁰

Unfortunately neither Winchester nor York list borrower statistics, though they do provide catalogues and financial details. In Leeds where we have fuller records, however, fiction represented 75% of total issues in 1872³¹ but by 1914 it was down to 46.6%.³² Leeds does not separate out its issue statistics by branch, but some clues are provided both by the kinds of periodicals which are stocked in each library, and by the occupation statistics. While the Central stocked predominantly scientific and professional journals such as Athenaeum, the Economist, the Lancet and the Art Journal, the branches in the nearby industrial areas of Hunslet and Holbeck tended to stock periodicals devoted at least partially to fiction and lighter kinds of reading such as All the Year Round, Blackwoods and the Illustrated London News. In 1871 the Central's borrowers were predominantly Agents, Collectors, Merchants, Manufacturers, Unoccupied Women, Housewives and Clerks, in keeping with the city centre's profile as an area devoted largely to banking and trading. In Hunslet, however, Mechanics, Artizans [sic], Clerks and Women (employed as well as unemployed) were the heaviest borrowers, and in Holbeck Mechanics far outnumbered other borrowers.³³ Of all these, clerks consulted the reference works most frequently - 6,658 times as compared to only 1,130 consultations by Professional Men. (It is worth noting here that clerks were members of an occupational category often ridiculed for its aspirant petit-bourgeois qualities, as witness

3 Annual Report, Southampton Public Libraries Committee, 1907-15, p. 5.

Sir Sidney Kimber, *Thirty-Eight Years of Public Life in Southampton* (London and Southampton: published privately, 1949), p. 21.

Annual Report, Southampton Public Libraries Committee, 1915-16, p. 7.

Leeds Public Library Annual Reports, 1870-2, p. 19.

Annual Report of the Leeds Libraries and Arts Committee, 1914-15, p. 2.

³³ Leeds Public Library Annual Report, 1870-2, p. 16.

Forster's Leonard Bast). By 1891 Pupils, Artisans and Clerks were the heaviest borrowers overall, but Professional Gentlewomen now ran a close fourth, a marker, perhaps, of the town's changing demographic climate in line with its rise in prosperity.

There is, then, a slightly different character to the kinds of reading being done in each case, just as in Southampton, with more serious reading being done at the Central, and by a 'higher' class of reader. Fiction-borrowing as a whole continued to decline in Leeds until 1914-15 when, according to the Annual Report, 'in consequence of the pre-occupation of the public mind with the war and the heavy demands made upon the workers of Leeds in the clothing and other trades for Army work, there has been a tendency to return to the lighter forms of literature.' But also, crucially, during that same year there was a 'considerable issue of books on the various countries of Europe and Asia, affected by military movements, and about War Origins, the Armies and Navies, Aircraft, Imperial Defence, and of works by French and Russian writers.'

These statistics and fragments of clues seem to indicate that the higher class or the more aspirational the clientele, the less fiction it borrows. Or, perhaps, that patrons who wanted fiction and were unable to buy it for some reason found it easier or more congenial to obtain it from smaller branch libraries rather than from the Central.³⁵ This raises the possibility that during this period reading is becoming a means not just of facilitating self-education, as Ewart and his supporters intended, or of obtaining fiction for free as the movement's critics feared, though both of these functions were obviously being served. But for a certain section of the population reading was also a means of signaling affiliation: of class, of taste, of nationality, of political allegiance. And the libraries, particularly the large Central Libraries, were a public space in which these affiliations could be signaled prominently.

Annual Report of the Leeds Libraries and Arts Committee, 1914-15, p. 2.

³⁵Jonathan Rose confirms that a lighter and freer mood tended to prevail in libraries which served closeknit local rather than heterogeneous urban communities. Rose, *The Intellectual Life of the British Working Classes* (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 2001), p. 84.

IV. Libraries, reading and the performance of gender and class

Placing these possibilities alongside other evidence indicates that libraries themselves encouraged this development. Despite the financial strictures already mentioned, committees inspired both by Ruskinite notions about the improving nature of art and by bourgeois civic symbolism frequently elected to erect lavish, imposing library buildings in their city centres as soon as they could afford it, and minute books bear witness to council approval for numerous alterations designed to maintain or improve the grandeur of the accommodation, often at the expense of its stock. In 1877, for example, Winchester spent £120 on the upkeep of its reading rooms and only £50 on books. But it was a symbol that made relating to it, as well as using it, difficult for certain sections of the population.

In the early years, as the readership historian Richard Altick has noted, libraries were the haunt of 'public building parasites: vagrants taking shelter from rain and cold, loafers and eccentrics spitting, smoking and discussing the merits and demerits of horses in language unfit for quotation'. What shall the librarian do?' lamented the Library Association at its first Annual Meeting in 1889. The answer was to impose a form of social control not only, as we have seen, by limiting library stock to discourage the undesirable and unredeemable elements thought to be connected to it, but also by instigating severe rules and regulations designed to discourage use of the library as a congenial meeting place, insisting on silence within and prohibiting congregation in doorways or on steps. Persons using the library were expected to be clean, and risked banishment if they were not. This measure was ostensibly designed to protect the books. But it also meant that at a time when few work places provided washing facilities for their employees, calling in to borrow a book on the way home was fraught with risk and embarrassment for those employed in manual jobs.

Meeting of the School of Art and Reading Rooms Committee, 28 September 1877, Ref: W/B5/28/1.

³⁷Richard D. Altick, *The English Common Reader: A Social History of the Mass Reading Public 1800-1900* (London: University of Chicago Press, 1957), p. 238.

³⁸ *Library*, I, 1889, p. 410.

In her 1907 study of the working-class inhabitants of the iron-town of Middlesborough, Lady Bell found that the working man arrived home in such a condition that 'before looking like a respectable citizen he has to make an elaborate toilet, washing, and changing all his clothes'. The autobiographies of the period's mill and factory workers frequently bear out this assessment. Alice Foley, for example, gives an account of her working-class life in Bolton in 1905 in which she graphically describes the lack of workplace facilities:

No hot water was available for washing dirty, oily hands, and each Saturday noon after laboriously cleaning clogged, fluffy machinery on hands and knees, we trudged off to the factory lodge seeking to remove excess of grime and grease in its steamy stagnancy before going home for the half-day rest. Old sinks were receptacles for wet tea-leaves and sodden newspapers; no towels were provided and toilets were dark, smelly and inadequate. Of social welfare or refinement there was no hint.

Lady Bell found, in addition, that 'the library is used by many of the better class of workmen, but not much by the very poor', and she goes on to explain the difficulty in terms that are – significantly - ideological as well as practical:

It is quite possible that some of these are deterred by the mere ceremonies that have to be gone through to take out a book. A woman who lives in a distant part of town, whose outer garment is probably a ragged shawl fastened with a pin, may not like going up an imposing flight of stairs, getting a ticket, giving a name, looking through a catalogue, having the book entered, etc.; whereas many of these would read the book if it were actually put into their hands. Women, at any rate, of all classes know how often our activities are governed by our clothes, and how the fact of being unsuitably clad for a given course of conduct may be enough to prevent us from embarking on it.

Again, Alice Foley bears out Lady Bell's assessment of the difficulty. As she grew up she became her family's chief book-borrower, making a weekly journey to a library that, although a branch, was still some distance away from her home and far from welcoming to girls of her class:

³⁹ Lady Bell, At the Works: A Study of a Manufacturing Town (1907; London: Virago, 1985), p. 99.

Alice Foley, *A Bolton Childhood* (Manchester: Manchester University Extra-Mural Department and the North Western District of the Workers' Educational Association, 1973), p. 59.

⁴¹Bell, p. 163.

In those days there was no access to open shelves and the selection of books was quite a business. First came the job of probing through the massive catalogues for author and book number, followed by reference to an in-and-out card index - green in, black out, which often entailed a tedious repetition. After the selection I usually crept upstairs to the reading-room, trying to still the clatter of clogs on stone steps, but on settling down with a picture magazine, up came the irate caretaker, and I was shunted out like an unwanted animal. 42

What stands out here is that the tedious process of selection and borrowing took place under the eyes, not only of other borrowers, but also of the 'caretaker' or the librarian, who took his or her duties - among them the care of stock and the recommendation of improving literature - very seriously.⁴³

There is also evidence that some borrowers were actively discouraged from serious reading because of their class. Jonathan Rose quotes the memoir of Joseph Stamper, a steel worker who was treated with suspicion by a librarian who demanded to know 'Where is the need for study [...] in a steel foundry?' 'I told him I'd had two books published,' the worker recalls. 'It was a false step; I saw his manner harden, accusation swam into his severe eyes. I was an offender against the unwritten law, I had no right to have books published, I was not a member of the book-writing class.'44 Even after the open-access system was introduced surveillance was a large part of the librarian's role. As the recent library historian Alistair Black has put it: 'the library counter is not just a physical, but also a psychological barrier. It symbolises the power of the library's staff over the user, and it can be positioned in such as way as to enhance, through supervision, that very power'. 45 While Black's otherwise excellent history denies the existence of evidence that this supervision led to class selectivity it certainly exists, not only in the testimony of those who, like Alice Foley or Joseph Stamper or Lady Bell, either used the library or observed those users, but in the pages of the reports themselves. While libraries did frequently provide public facilities, for example, they were not intended to take the place of general personal cleanliness, as the 1870 annual report of Leeds Public Library indicates:

⁴² Foley, p. 25.

Almost all chief librarians in this period were male.

⁴⁴ Rose, The Intellectual Life of the British Working Classes, p. 400.

⁴⁵ Alistair Black, A New History of the English Public Library: Social and Intellectual Contexts 1850-

Sometimes we have come in contact with the 'great unwashed' when they have been directed to the lavatory, and duly cautioned that the privilege of borrowing would be cancelled upon a repetition of this offence against the rules of the library [...] The stock is new, and comparatively clean, but in a very short time a bloom will grow upon it, in spite of the vigilance used to detect grimy readers, and must be debited to ordinary wear and tear. This is inevitable, and will be so until all classes become more careful in performing their ablutions.

This is a hope which, until the improvement of sanitary facilities in working class homes and workplaces, was clearly not to be realised, and it indicates that the atmosphere of the library was strongly prohibitive for certain sections of the population.

A related and very public issue was that of disease prevention. Books were generally thought to be potential 'plague carriers' throughout this period. Mudie's were viewed with suspicion for some time for this reason, and articles in the medical journal the Lancet recommend both the disinfecting of returned books and that patrons be forced to declare their households free from disease. ⁴⁷ But public spaces were obviously deemed to be particularly hazardous. Even at the end of the period both Arnold Bennett and Marie Corelli were writing of their distaste for 'filthy' library books. Corelli announced that 'to borrow one's mental fare from Free Libraries is a dirty habit to begin with. It is rather like picking up eatables dropped by someone else in the road, and making one's dinner off another's leavings.'48 It is possible that her disgust was a result of a combination of her rage at her banning by some libraries, and frustration over the loss of income that acceptance by others might mean, since she later adds: '[Free Libraries are] extremely detrimental to the prosperity of authors. A popular author would have good reason to rejoice if his works were excluded from Free Libraries inasmuch as his sales would be twice, perhaps three times as large. '49 But Bennett, who had no such reason, made his disgust yet more explicit, centering it graphically around the site of infection, the average home:

⁴⁹ Corelli, 'Free Opinions', p. 621.

^{1914 (}London: Leicester University Press, 1996), p. 244.

Leeds Public Library Annual Reports, 1870-2, p. 7.

⁴⁷Hiley, pp. 126-7.

⁴⁸ Marie Corelli, 'Free Opinions Freely Expressed', *Publishers' Circular*, 82, June 3 1905, p. 621.

Go into the average good home of the crust, in the quietude "after tea", and you will see a youthful miss sitting over something by Charlotte M. Yonge or Charles Kingsley. And that something is repulsively foul, greasy, sticky, black. Remember that it reaches from thirty to a hundred such good homes every year. Can you wonder that it should carry deposits of jam, egg, butter, coffee, and personal dirt? You cannot. But you are entitled to wonder why the Municipal Sanitary Inspector does not inspect it and order it to be destroyed. 50

Library committees held long meetings to debate the problem. By way of a preventative - but also in order to convince users of their safety - notices were prominently displayed in libraries, catalogues, and newspapers that ordered the burning of infected books and the banning not only of those who were known disease carriers but also of their carers. How librarians were expected to know these things is not recorded but the sense of surveillance is, of course, pervasive, and the notion of a book-burning session is an incredibly powerful one. This is particularly true when it is designed to excise, not seditious literature, but traces of people.

Intriguingly, Lady Bell suggests that smaller, less imposing spaces - such, perhaps, as the Branch Libraries provided - might prove more attractive to working-class borrowers: 'The people who, for one reason or another, do not use the Free Library, will sometimes be willing to frequent smaller and less imposing centres of learning', ⁵¹ she suggests, and it is easy to see how a public space inhabited by familiar types of people if not by friends and neighbours might have been attractive. But the tenor of her discussion indicates that this might be so for reasons of intellectual as well as physical comfort. The embarrassment over 'not knowing' which books to ask for and how is here as important as the embarrassment over clothing and cleanliness:

A working-class man seeking diversion may be willing to read the things that he finds under his hand, but he may not have purpose and zest enough to take definite steps to procure anything else, let alone the fact that he may not know what to procure, since he has not the opportunities enjoyed by the better off of compiling lists of books from the literary columns of the newspapers.⁵²

Some library catalogues made explicit their expectations in this direction, and positively

⁵⁰ Bennett, *Books and Persons*, p. 104.

⁵¹Bell, p. 163.

⁵²Bell, p. 165.

discouraged the use of public libraries for browsing. Leeds Public Library Catalogue of 1894 includes a section of tips on 'How to Use the Public Library.' Among them, closely echoing Smiles' pronouncement in *Self-help* that 'the most profitable study is that which is conducted with a definite aim and object' 53, is the advice:

Come to the library with a definite book or subject in mind, rather than with an aimless desire for 'some book - no matter what' [...] Read carefully and thoroughly, so as to be able to digest one subject in your mind before passing on to another. Do not form the habit of returning your books every two or three days. Such a practice, if persisted in, will make your reading a morbid habit, rather than a benefit.⁵⁴

In Bourdieu's terminology, as in Gissing's, knowing equals cultural capital, and not knowing represents a lack which was made all too embarrassingly public through the process of selection integral to the operations of the public library. The women in Gissing's fictional library who ask whether a book is 'pretty' and thereby proclaim their class inferiority are prime objects of ridicule to Nancy and Tarrant.

But in many of these examples the issue of public reading is, of course, one of gender as well as of class, and it is rooted in contemporary discourses around woman's physical and (by extension) spiritual purity, particularly where this is seen to be threatened by women's increasing access to public spaces and to potentially licentious literature. It is vital, therefore, to add to Bourdieu's model an exploration of how the experience of the socially constructed subject might be different for women, and how that difference affects the assignment of cultural capital to books.

Visiting the public library was not merely considered dangerous for women on an intellectual level in that it might provide them with access to immoral or seditious literature - a fear which was fairly thoroughly addressed by the end of the period by the stringent censorship operated by most librarians - but it was also, of course, fraught with danger on a physical level. Women entering the public sphere were subject to the gazes of untold numbers of men of all classes and, as Kate Flint has suggested, the act of reading publicly was seen not only as an incitement to men to consider the direction of a woman's

⁵³Smiles, p. 323.

Leeds Public Libraries: Catalogue of the Central Lending Library 1894, p. v.

mental processes, but as an opportunity for advantage to be taken of the relaxed social awareness which absorption in reading might entail. 55 Libraries were widely recognised as potential courting grounds, as Nancy and Tarrant indicate. The fiction debate thus took on an extra dimension where women were concerned. Fiction reading had long been thought to encourage mental laxity, even, as we have seen, to develop into a form of addiction akin to drink in its symptomatic abdication of social responsibility. Stories abounded of young women neglecting their families' needs in favour of the temptations of the latest fictional serial, much as earlier in the century the figure of the young mother debilitated by drink was used to raise social consciousness of the issue as a whole. 'Many are the crimes brought about by the disordered imagination of a reader of sensational, and often immoral, rubbish,' wrote one correspondent to the Evening Standard in 1891, 'whilst many a home is neglected and uncared for owing to the all-absorbed novelreading wife'. 56 This mental laxity was seen as dangerous for women themselves, of course, but it was also thought to intervene in the self-improvement impulses of men and thus to problematise the public sphere itself. A direct line was posited by many social commentators from the novel to women to the family and thence to the fabric of society. In 1908 the Manchester Guardian declared that: 'those who have observed most closely the life of Manchester workmen will tell you that a strong impulse towards serious reading is very common among them, and that to a great extent it is baulked by the difficulty of obtaining space and quiet to read either at home or in a branch library that is mainly engaged in distributing feeble fiction to uncritical young women.⁵⁷

According to Smiles, indeed, it is not only the presence of biological women, but also of gendered types of literature which is a problem; fiction was so tied to notions of women's feebler intellects that it was capable of feminizing men. Smiles's Self-help manual is filled with metaphors of this type; to give just one example: 'the habit of intellectual dissipation, thus engendered, cannot fail, in course of time, to produce a thoroughly emasculating effect both upon their mind and character [...] It is the idlest of all idlenesses, and leaves

⁵⁵Flint, p. 4.

³⁶Altick, p. 232.

^{&#}x27;The Great Fiction Bore', p. 131.

more of impotency than any other.⁵⁸ This impotence had dire consequences. Without his 'spring' and his 'powers of life' he is able to 'produce no healthy growth either of character or intellect'. And of course, it is character that 'constitutes the true source of national vigour and strength.'

Fiction, then, is capable of weakening the nation itself. The answer to the problem of a 'feminizing' literature that emasculated the nation might seem to be obvious - teach women to read and write more serious 'masculine' books. But the idea of encouraging serious reading among women was itself problematized by medical arguments which constructed women's physiology as intrinsically unsuited to study because it interfered with the energies required by her idealised role as the nation's mother. In 1910 *The Times* was still insisting that a woman needed instinct and emotion as well as learning if she was to fulfill her role: 'It is the perfect balance of head and heart that makes, and must make, the power of modern women [...] for a nation to be truly great, must always have high ideals, and it is the women who mould those ideals.' In the same year Florence Farr, a pro-suffragette and New Woman author, was also still warning against the dangers of intellectual pursuits for the nation's mothers: 'I am not saying that all women should be mothers, nor am I saying that mothers should not have intellectual pleasures, but I do agree that they should not have intellectual tasks, and above all that they should be protected from worry, anxiety, and irritation.'

Jessica, Gissing's satirical representation of a female student in *In the Year of Jubilee*, gives herself a complete breakdown by diverting all her energies into her studies. Her moral courage, her usefulness as a friend, her mental and physical health and therefore, we are expected to assume, her prospects for marriage and motherhood decline in direct proportion to the amount of serious reading with which she crams her overloaded brain. She then abandons one sort of fanaticism for another and becomes a zealous Evangelist,

⁵⁸Smiles, p. 325.

⁵⁹Smiles, p. 334.

⁶⁰Smiles, p. 1.

The Spiritual Influence of Women', *The Times*, 14 May 1910, p. 7.

⁶² Florence Farr, *Modern Woman: Her Intentions* (London: Frank Palmer, 1910), p. 72.

repressing once again the sexual and emotional energies that she ought to be channeling into motherhood and becoming a sad, pale creature on the brink of madness. For Gissing, clearly, mass literacy's increasing dominance over religion was a simple case of one evil replacing another.

But if woman was to remain the nation's moral and spiritual guiding light she must, it was clear, also partake in some way in the great civic project of the second half of the nineteenth century which, combining the self-improvement of the private individual with the aesthetic symbolism of private man's achievements in the form of the public building, served to create an equation between bourgeois male and 'natural' triumphant humanity. Since the eighteenth century woman's place in this model had been to perpetuate the illusion of individual freedom on which the concept of 'natural' man was predicated within the sphere of the bourgeois family, where male domination was also perceived as 'natural', and the 'natural' woman's freedom was spiritual and conceptual rather than actual. She was free, that is, to have a good moral influence over men through the illusion of the love-match. The increasing acceptance of certain kinds of fiction in public libraries can be seen in part as an effect of these two conflicting ideas; the provision of uplifting but not-too-taxing reading which had been passed through rigorous censorship was one way of encouraging women to use their public spaces as 'natural' citizens without turning them into an intellectual threat. Mudie's intrusion into the public/private domain of the bourgeois home had been sanctioned by the strict moral codes to which he adhered, and fiction's intrusion into the public library came to be sanctioned by the same processes.

Women readers were clearly seen as important to the success of the movement. Many libraries set aside separate reading rooms for women and supplied them with novels and fashion magazines, and women librarians were increasingly taken on both because they were cheaper to employ and because they were seen to exert a positive influence on rowdy boys and impressionable young girls. Women were encouraged to read aloud to their families, thus combining the demands of pleasure, self-improvement and moral responsibility. M. V. Hughes recalls in her autobiography that, while novels and newspapers were never allowed on Sundays, at other times 'Scott, Dickens, Thackeray, Lamb, George Eliot, Tennyson, Byron, Coleridge, Disraeli...became part of our lives.' While the women in the family were not allowed to visit the theatre or the music hall

which, 'mother explained, were not dull, only not very nice,' by way of compensation her mother told them stories 'from Shakespeare, Jane Austen, [and] Scott. From a type of reading that, it had been argued in the early years, it was necessary to ban from libraries altogether, by the 1890s fiction was being increasingly accepted as a healthy and even essential component of their stock. This, we might suggest, was a concession to reader demand. But it was mediated through the changes in gender positions that occurred throughout the 1880s and 90s, rooted as they were in debates around the 'nature' and responsibility of citizenship.

V. Moral guardianship and the librarian

That these softening effects did not apply to all fiction but largely to the male-dominated canon of 'classics' is apparent from library records. Libraries maintained their censoring stranglehold on stock not only through their close links with the circulating libraries but in the selection by committee of new novels. And the person who perused publishers' lists, made suggestions to the committee and ultimately fed these selections to the readers via catalogues, newspapers and face-to-face consultations, was the public librarian. The role of this self-styled 'guardian of public morals' is crucial to an understanding of the role of public reading in the turn-of-the-century literary field.

There had been no body of professionals on which to draw when Winchester opened its doors in 1851, and early public librarians were appallingly poorly paid. The Library Association made the issue a top priority at its first annual meeting in 1878, and found that the country's worst paid librarian received only £20 p.a., and while the highest earner received £120, around £60 p.a. was about the norm, ⁶⁴ and this at a time when a lower-middle class clerk was likely to receive twice that amount. Nonetheless, applications for this new role were so numerous that, as Thomas Greenwood notes, 'the task often becomes bewildering and perplexing. These applications have reached in number as high as 450 for only a third or fourth-rate post.' Nor was there any real sense of what social

M.V.Hughes, A London Family 1870-1900 (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1946), pp. 16; 44.
 Transactions and Proceedings of the First Annual Meeting of the Library Association (Chiswick Press,

position the public librarian should occupy. Greenwood adds that these applications are not only numerous but they also:

invariably include soldiers, sailors, pensioners, clerks, teachers, booksellers, and [representatives] from every class and section of society [...] Many of the average applicants for these positions who have had no experience of library work, imagine that the post is an easy way to a respectable position in society, or that it affords an opportunity for private study. Both ideas are erroneous.

The idea that both self-improvement and respectability were thought to be on offer in this role is crucial. Despite the fact that, as Greenwood suggests, neither was a possibility in the early years, librarians were struggling throughout much of this period to attain some form of professional status instead of being seen as lowly public servants. They were encouraged in these efforts by the Library Association that, formed in the late '70s, held annual meetings and declared that the professionalisation of librarianship was one of its aims. By the 1880s the LA had introduced summer schools and professional examinations to further this end. The examination questions are illuminating, and provide an indication of exactly how it was thought this professionalisation might be achieved. The examiners insisted not only that a librarian should know sufficient Latin to be able to catalogue books and enough about library science to keep up with new methods, but that he or she should be able to attend to reader enquiries with a list of largely male-authored canonical works in English, both fictional and factual, which (inevitably) included Chaucer, Milton, Matthew Arnold and Shakespeare.

In fact, from the first librarians took their duties as guardians of public morals seriously, and understood that these included above all the censorship of novels, and the acquisition of a full canon of works. Responding to a town councillor who had criticised the public library movement in the Publishers' Circular in 1872, Leeds' Public Librarian James Yates stressed that 'the class of fiction offered is *not* of the most unsatisfactory kind, especially when compared with the garbage which could be obtained at the small cost of one penny

^{1879),} p. 94.

Thomas Greenwood, Public Libraries: A History of the Movement and a Manual for the Organisation and Management of Rate-Supported Libraries, 4th edition, (London: Cassell, 1891), p. 357.

Transactions and Proceedings of the First Annual Meeting of the Library Association, p. 1.

Library Association Yearbook, 1891, pp. 18-19.

per volume at the libraries existing in each town prior to the adoption of the acts [...] fiction is tabooed altogether from [...] our [...] reference shelves, excepting where it is included in the collective works of some of the earlier writers, and in the better class of serials, such as can be found in the British Museum. The appeal to a higher authority such as the British Museum is indicative of the responsibility that Yates felt he carried, and to whom.

Obviously, the inclusion of new, untried, uncanonical fiction was another matter. The debate by the turn of the century had become one about exactly how a new work which deserved to be included in the canon might be recognised. Meanwhile, the increasing volume of popular fiction being produced continued to undergo censorship by committee. Nick Hiley has suggested that if one was a subscriber to Mudie's even after the 1909 agreement it was always possible to purchase under the counter some banned book or other, ⁶⁹ but there is no indication that the Mudie-style censorship process also used by the public libraries enabled this here; books deemed unsuitable were generally returned to the publishers. Winchester's Mr Burchett does indicate in the 1905 interview that when his committee decided to ban Thomas Hardy's *Jude the Obscure*, one committee member, who turned out to be the mayor, never returned his copy. ⁷⁰ This, however, seems to be an example of private opportunism or simple forgetfulness rather than large-scale profiteering, since I have found no other mention anywhere of books going astray before they reach the shelves.

At times the precarious nature of the librarian's role, and the isolated conditions in which he or she and the committee often worked, lead to some interesting discrepancies between different towns. Winchester's Mr Burchett, for example, failed to understand why his committee had refused to allow him to stock some of the novels of Thomas Hardy, but he was frequently asked for novels by Ouida, Fielding and Smollett which he not only did not stock but felt were 'not fit for the shelves of a public library' Leeds,

⁶⁸ Quoted in *Leeds Public Libraries Annual Report* 1870-2, p. 10.

⁶⁹Hiley, p. 144.

Twenty-One Years in Winchester Free Library', *Hampshire Chronicle*, 1905.

^{&#}x27;Twenty-One Years in Winchester Free Library'.

however, stocked 31 of Ouida's books and most of Hardy's, including *Tess of the D'Urbervilles*, which Winchester refused along with *Jude*. Hall Caine was banned in some libraries as well as by Mudie's and Smith's, but in Winchester his works are given as among the most popular, running a 'neck and neck race for supremacy' with Marie Corelli, who was banned from Acton Library along with Ouida and Zola. Two of Corelli's novels, *Wormwood* and *Vendetta*, were also banned from Ealing Free Library in 1899, despite her protestations that they had been enjoyed and endorsed by the Queen and the Prince of Wales. This ban led the ever-vocal Corelli to write to the Library Association in indignation:

For the preservation of innocence and ignorance in the 'Young Person' it would be necessary to exclude Shakespeare, Sterne, Swift, Shelley and Byron from free libraries [...] For myself I take it as a great compliment that my works should have secured the veto of the Ealing Free Library judges. I feel that when Ealing condemns, and critics wield the flail, I am on the high road to fame indeed.

The idea that the public libraries were, like Mudie's, bastions of anti-aesthetic conservatism was clearly well established by this time, and it aroused the wrath of more writers and critics than Corelli. Arnold Bennett, for example, noted in 1909 that 'a few new novels get into the Library every year. They must, however, be "innocuous", that is to say, devoid of original ideas. This, of course, is inevitable in an institution presided over by a committee which has infinitely less personal interest in books than in politics or the price of coal. '⁷⁴ Nonetheless, that same conservatism served to brand the books which it endorsed with a certain social legitimization and this was, due to the social and economic conditions in which it was embedded, worthy, patriarchal and middle-class by nature.

I am not suggesting that free libraries were themselves responsible for the formation of the late-nineteenth century literary canon, though they clearly helped both to engender and to perpetuate it. There is for one thing, as we have seen, no centralizing influence on stock throughout much of this period, and therefore libraries tended to retain a highly

⁷² 'Twenty-One Years in Winchester Free Library'.

⁷³ *The Library*, 5, 1899, p. 49.

Bennett, Books and Persons, p. 104.

parochial character. What I am suggesting is that something much more subtle is happening. Public spaces like the Free library, emerging out of mid-nineteenth century philosophies around the importance of literature to the formation of character and citizenship, grew up with them, making public not just their failures but the ways in which their successes were linked to middle-class hegemonic codes. As Stefan Collini has pointed out in his exploration of public moralists like Smiles: 'although the classic scenes of character-building are essentially private [...] it was also true that [in this period] character was an ascribed quality, possessed and enjoyed in public view.'

One crucial result of this publicisation was a new linking of reading practices with cultural capital. Sanctioned by a central Public Library, selected in its atmosphere of seriousness and the equation of self-help with responsible citizenship, a book could really say something about its reader. That what it said was in itself problematic is another story. The story, in part, of Gissing's Nancy Lord whose social status, like her name, has no connection to traditional meanings and is therefore dangerously open to interpretation. But it is the story also of Wells's Coote who sees himself as 'a Good Influence, a refined and amiable figure' (p.98), a prime representative, in other words, of the country's middle classes. And he is introduced to us in the act of performing this role in a place which is not only central to the novel's satire, but which, correctly interpreted, can add to our understanding of the social significance, both of the institution, and of the literature which it offered:

You must figure him as about to enter our story, walking with a curious rectitude of bearing through the evening dusk towards the Public Library, erect, large-headed - he had a great big head, full of the suggestion of a powerful mind well under control [...] He was a local house-agent, and a most active and gentlemanly person, a conscious gentleman, equally aware of society and the serious side of life. (p. 98).

⁷⁵Stefan Collini, *Public Moralists: Political Thought and Intellectual Life in Britain 1850-1930* (Oxford: Clarendon Press), p. 106.

Chapter Two

Sensation and Sensibility: W. H. Smith and the Railway Bookstall

I. An engine for social change

A very different type of public space in which a range of books were both widely available and anxiously viewed as potential corrupters of women, lower class readers and the mental health of the nation was represented by the railway bookstall. Some of the same debates about fiction and self-help that we have seen dogging the library movement were rehearsed here, but without the protective armament of the public institution, the librarian and the need to answer to the ratepayer, the debate took a somewhat different turn which gave rise to a different set of solutions and reading practices and therefore, of course, created a different relationship between books, readers and cultural capital.

In the case of the railway bookstall, anxieties about the social and political effects of modernity were more explicitly encoded within the model of literature's mechanical effects which I described in my introduction. The railway itself, actually and metaphorically, was an engine for social change and this had tremendous potential for appropriation by both opponents and supporters, of both modernity and fiction. Smiles himself (being, it will be remembered, an enthusiastic advocate of self-help and libraries as well as a committed professional railway man) declared that '[the steam engine] is indeed, in itself, a monument of the power of self-help in man.' But he was no fan of novels. Yet for many, as I argued in my introduction, there was a direct link between modernity's symbol the steam engine and the psychology of novel-reading. Sensation novels 'carried the nervous system by steam'. The Public Library was 'an engine' for 'operating upon' the masses, for good or ill. For these kinds of critics the link was embodied in the railway bookstall, where two dangers - the shock of modernity and the unknown power of literature – joined forces and lay in wait between yellow covers for the naive or unwary passer-by. In order to explore how this model contributed to the

Samuel Smiles, Self-help: with Illustrations of Conduct and Perseverance (1859; London: John Murray, 1879), p. 30.

character of railway bookstalls and how that character differed from other marketplaces for fiction, it is necessary to go back to the middle of the century to the height of the debates about the social effects both of modernity's symbol the steam engine, and its partner-in-crime the novel.

On Saturday August 9th 1851, three years after revolution had shaken Europe and a year after the passing of the Public Libraries Act, an article written by a Samuel Phillips entitled 'The Literature of the Rail' appeared in *The Times*. The article claimed that, like the rise in general literacy and the 1840 re-organisation of the post office, rail travel brought with it a form of intellectual democracy, in this case opening physical paths to knowledge and civilisation by drawing country dwellers to the towns simply by providing them with a method of transport sufficiently cheap:

The revolution effected in the habits of people by the introduction of railroads is too evident to be insisted upon. It is certain that we are all on the move. Folks travel now, not only because their business urges them abroad, but because the facilities of locomotion are too tempting to suffer them to remain at home. Just as the humble, who never wrote letters under the old postage system, now open the floodgates of their affections once or twice-a-week, indulging in two pennyworth of correspondence and ten shillings' worth of gratification and delight, so do the poorer citizens of the state, who never ventured upon the dearly purchased luxury of the mail coach, greedily avail themselves at this hour of the cheap and manifold enjoyments of the rail [...] Nobody shuts himself up in exclusive ignorance at home. People who never quitted their village for the first 40 years of their lives, and whose bodies, souls, limbs, ideas, prejudices and passions have daily revolved in the narrowest of circles, have this year, by means of steam, in the course of a few hours, been brought in presence of the congregated productions of the world, and within reach of civilising influences unknown to monarchs of a former age.

The tone is hopeful, but the notion of a public 'greedy' for travel simply for its own sake carries with it the implication of a recently recognised danger, rendering somewhat ineffectual the mid-nineteenth-century classification of cities by income and class carried out by social historians such as Mayhew, whose 'London Labour and the London Poor' appeared for the first time in collected form this same year. If 'we are all on the move', then we resist such classification; boundaries dissolve in direct proportion to the miles of track laid down, the number of bridges raised and tunnels bored and cuttings dug and residential districts bisected.

²Samuel Phillips, 'The Literature of the Rail', *The Times*, 9 August 1851, p. 7.

The potentially disruptive force of modernity - and particularly technology - was by this period well recognised and much discussed. By the 1890s it had also come to be theorised by the German sociologist Georg Simmel, for whom the metropolis transformed the psychological experience of the subject:

The rapid crowding of changing images, the sharp discontinuity in the grasp of a single glance, and the unexpectedness of onrushing impression: these are the psychological conditions which the metropolis creates. With each crossing of the street, with the tempo and multiplicity of economic, occupational and social life, the city sets up a deep contrast with small town and rural life with reference to the sensory foundations of psychic life.³

In an earlier essay he had figured this psychic transformation in terms of 'shock', arguing that modern life 'make[s] us more and more sensitive to the shocks and disturbances which come to us from the immediate proximity and contact between man and things. 'Simmel's theories, despite their grounding in the particular German case, have been influential in many more general explorations of the nineteenth-century European experience of modernity, and I will be returning to some of these. For the moment, though, I want to emphasise that these disruptive experiences had long been an integral part of everyday as well as intellectual discursive practices, and they frequently centred on representations of the railroad.

There were real as well as theoretical reasons for this notion of disruption. The building of railroads had brought unruly gangs of labourers to many hitherto peaceful areas and the subject was deemed serious enough to warrant investigation by a Select Committee in 1846. In his 1846-8 novel *Dombey and Son*, Charles Dickens (never a fan of the railways and in June 1865 to be involved in a serious railway accident) had used the

³Georg Simmel, 'The Metropolis and Mental Life' (1903), in *The Sociology of Georg Simmel*, ed. by Kurt H. Wolff (New York: Free Press, 1950), p. 410.

⁴Simmel, 'Sociological Aesthetics', (1896), in *The Conflict in Modern Culture and Other Essays*, ed. by K. Peter Etzkorn (New York: Teachers College Press, 1968), p. 79.

Several critics have usefully explored modernity and its relation to social or psychological disruption. See, for example, the essays in *Cinema and the Invention of Modern Life*, Leo Charney and Vanessa R. Schwartz, eds. (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1995). Also Lynn Kirby's *Parallel Tracks: The Railroad and Silent Cinema* (Exeter: University of Exeter press, 1997) which usefully traces concurrent developments and anxieties in North America, tying them in places to the European experience.

Parliamentary Papers, 8, 1846. Quoted in Kellow Chesney, *The Victorian Underworld* (London: Purnell, 1970), p. 39.

spreading of the railroad as a timely signal of social as well as physical change, neither of which was positive. At the novel's opening the construction is still under way, and the irony of the description comes from the siting of 'civilisation and improvement' in a hellish, 'unnatural' landscape being torn apart and re-configured by modernity:

The first shock of an earthquake had, just at that period, rent the whole neighbourhood to its centre. Traces of its course were visible on every side. Houses were knocked down; streets broken through and stopped [...] Here, a chaos of carts, overthrown and jumbled together, lay topsy-turvy at the bottom of a steep unnatural hill; there, confused treasures of iron soaked and rusted in something that had accidentally become a pond [...] Boiling water hissed and heaved within dilapidated walls; whence, also, the glare and roar of flames came issuing forth; and mounds of ashes blocked up rights of way, and wholly changed the law and custom of the neighbourhood [...] and, from the very core of all this dire disorder [the railway] trailed smoothly away, upon its mighty course of civilisation and improvement.

Later in the novel the railroad, now firmly established, echoes Dombey's thoughts upon the loss of his son, becoming the darkest of social levellers:

'The power that forced itself upon its iron way - its own - defiant of all the paths and roads, piercing through the heart of every obstacle, and dragging living creatures of all classes, ages, and degrees behind it, was a type of the triumphant monster, Death' (p. 354). But the 'Death' represented by the railroad is not intrinsic to it, even for Dickens - at least not at this point in his career; the railroad has merely cut through a socially stratified rock face of recent history and made manifest a pre-existing hell: 'As Mr Dombey looks out of his carriage window, it is never in his thoughts that the monster who has brought him there has let the light of day in on these things, not made or caused them' (p.355).

The distinction is crucial. It is not, either for Dickens or for Samuel Phillips, that technology merely transforms, it is that it also unleashes some slumbering social force, and that the outcome of this sudden mobilisation is uncertain. For Dickens, despite the palpable transformation it has effected in urban geography and political opinion, the railroad is a simmering force of still unknown potential:

⁷Charles Dickens, *Dombey and Son* (1846-8; London: Penguin, 1985), p. 121. All subsequent references are to this edition and appear parenthetically in the text.

Night and day the conquering engines rumbled at their distant work, or, advancing smoothly to their journey's end, and gliding like tame dragons into the allotted corners grooved out to the inch for their reception, stood bubbling and trembling there, making the walls quake, as if they were dilating with the secret knowledge of great powers yet unsuspected in them, and strong purposes not yet achieved (p. 290).

For Phillips, the 'great powers' are more knowable and more concrete - and more controllable - for they centre on intellectual rather than physical potential. Phillips replaces 'strong (and possibly revolutionary) purposes' with reforming zeal: 'men cannot move their bodies and leave their minds behind them. In proportion as we stretch our limbs do we enlarge our thoughts...intellect is emancipated by free intercourse.' Not just bodies but minds are on the move. But the opportunity for intellectual growth afforded by this emancipation must, Phillips adds, be channelled wisely, for it not only provides 'the finest opportunity yet offered to this generation for guiding awakened thought and instructing the eager and susceptible mind' but if mishandled it may 'destroy forever a literary taste that might have been perfectly healthy.'

The 'susceptible mind' might to later commentators such as Simmel be a generic feature of modernity's psychological shocks, but here it is a specifically working-class susceptibility. 'Healthy' taste is, of course, intimately connected in this period in England to responsible citizenship and - by extrapolation - to social control. Literature can and does, Phillips stresses in a familiar contemporary conflation of humanism and social concern, play a crucial role in the formation of public citizens, enabling every man of whatever class to fulfill his potential and, as a useful bonus, making responsible Englishmen out of potential revolutionaries. And, as the very vocal debates around the value of fiction in libraries has shown, in this period it is not enough just to read: in order to be a real citizen, one must read the right things.

But the 'right things' for a public library, it very quickly became apparent, were not the same 'right things' as might work for a railway bookstall.

Self-help books had generally declined in popularity by the 1890s due, perhaps, to their inevitable devaluing in the literary field. Forster's Leonard Bast is only one example

⁸Phillips, p. 7.

among many of the contemporary perception of the self-taught as an inferior and even repulsive type. The rise of literacy and the increasing provision of self-help books could not help but devalue knowledge and demand a shift in the stakes to the point where, as Bourdieu puts it: 'illegitimate extra-curricular culture, whether it be the knowledge accumulated by the self-taught or the "experience" acquired in and through practice, outside the control of the institution specifically mandated to inculcate it and officially sanction its acquisition [...] is only valorised to the strict extent of its technical efficiency, without any social added value. ⁹ But even the cheap series of 'classics' so popular elsewhere was dropped from the railway bookstall by the turn of the century. In a letter to Theodore Watts-Dunton, one of his author-advisors, Henry Frowde of Oxford University Press stated: 'Smith's bookstalls dropped the books [i.e. the World's Classics] long before Grant Richards came to grief [in 1904], but the booksellers are purchasing them as largely as ever. William C. Preston confirms this in an article on Smith's bookstalls in *Good Words* in 1895: 'even the classics are largely displaced by the newer authors. There was a time, too, when books of the Self-help class were remarkably popular at the bookstalls, but these are now quite out of date.' 11 New fiction had always been in great demand at the bookstall, but from the start it took a very different form from that which might generally be found in the library.

II. Train travel and the reader's psyche

Important recent work has done much to uncover how train travel may have affected the psyche of the modern subject, and in what manner of reading matter and reading practices those effects appeared. Nicholas Daly has suggested that 'we can see in the sensation genre an attempt to register and accommodate the newly speeded-up world of the railway age [...] it is through its deployment of nervousness - shown in its characters, elicited in its readers - that the novel seeks to perform this accommodation. To read the sensation novel this way is to suggest that it runs counter to the main

Pierre Bourdieu, Distinction: A Social Critique of the Judgement of Taste (1979; London: Routledge, 1992), p. 25.

Letter No. 447, February 7, 1906, Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, Oxford University Press Archives.

William C. Preston, 'Messrs W. H. Smith and Son's Bookstalls and Library', *Good Words*, July 1895, p. 476.

tendency of Victorian fiction.' Thrills, danger and excitement were the watchwords in the sensation novel but these were, as we have seen, far from being encouraged as desirable in library novels. Daly is right to read the sensation genre as running 'counter to the main tendency of Victorian fiction.' In fact this counter-current had far-reaching consequences, and Daly sees the advent of the railway as central to a shift in the form of the novel itself. He suggests that the emergence of novelistic suspense, of plots turning on delays, miss-timing, missed opportunities and rescues in the nick of time, are made possible by standardised time and the railway timetable: 'the pleasures of fictional suspense [...] and the anxieties of clock-watching appear as part of the same historical moment.'

Laura Marcus takes this argument a stage further. Following Benjamin's suggestion (influenced by Simmel) that fiction bought at a railway bookstall imbues its purchaser with the knowledge that 'the coins which he offers up to this sacrificial column recommend him to the protection of the boiler god which glows through the night,' and is therefore preferable to something brought from home, she adds that this is particularly true of the detective fiction which emerged as a direct descendent of the sensation novel, sharing with it the echoing of train travel in 'the rhythm of the narrative'. For Marcus the detective and sensation novel, like the train itself, feminizes the traveller through its inducement of the symptoms of hysteria. If novels in general emasculate men, reading sensation or detective novels on the train is clearly a tripling of the effect.

Both accounts offer important evidence for an understanding of these fictional forms. But they also point towards an unacknowledged problem. If railway reading exacerbated the problems already associated with novels in other arenas, how did the railway bookstall escape the kind of censorship which prevailed in public libraries, and what did that mean in class terms? What did a railway novel say about its reader? If this was a more fluid and less regulated public space than the library, how were the dangers of the 'unhealthy' literature identified by Samuel Phillips actually counteracted? Both Daly and

__

¹²Nicholas Daly, 'Railway Novels: Sensation Fiction and the Modernisation of the Senses', *English Literary History*, 66 (Summer 1999), 461-485 (p. 464).

Daly, 'Railway Novels', p. 475.

¹⁴Laura Marcus, 'Oedipus Express: Trains, Trauma and Detective Fiction', *New Formations*, 41 (Autumn 2000), 173-181 (p. 173).

¹⁵Marcus, p. 4.

Marcus draw on the work of Wolfgang Schivelbusch for their models of a psychology of the modern novel, and it is from him, I think, that they have inherited some of their assumptions about the nature of railway reading. It would be useful here to outline Schivelbusch's findings in order to extract both their value and their potential limitations.

Schivelbusch has suggested that nineteenth-century train travel was instrumental in bringing about the alteration in the modern individual's psychical, physical and temporal relationships with the world. It did this through its astonishing and unprecedented velocity, and its effect both on the landscape and on the interactions of a carriage's occupants. Leisurely intercourse with fellow travellers over a period of days was no longer possible in trains as it had been in the days of coaching. Landscape watching at high speed had necessitated a new panoramic sense in which 'the tendency [is] to see the discrete indiscriminately. ¹⁶ Benjamin, heavily influenced by Simmel and in turn to inform Schivelbusch's work, notes in his essay on Baudelaire that: 'the interpersonal relationships of people in big cities are characterised by a markedly greater emphasis on the use of the eyes than on that of the ears. This can be attributed chiefly to the institution of public conveyances. Before buses, railroads and trams became fully established during the nineteenth century, people were never put in the position of having to stare at one another for minutes or even hours on end without exchanging a word.' Schivelbusch takes this emphasis on looking in an important direction when he suggests that enforced confinement with strangers in closed compartments and the everpresent fear of accident had encouraged a new, interior consciousness in which 'the traveller's gaze [has moved] into an imaginary surrogate landscape', 18 that of the novel or newspaper. For Schivelbusch, this new interiority that made reading on trains a necessity by the mid-nineteenth century had a class bias:

A glance at the offerings of the English and French railway bookstalls shows that the reading public is almost exclusively bourgeois. An English survey in 1851 shows

Wolfgang Schivelbusch, *The Railway Journey: Trains and Travel in the Nineteenth Century* (Oxford: Blackwell, 1977), p. 64.

Walter Benjamin, 'Charles Baudelaire: A Lyric Poet in the Era of High Capitalism', quoted in Frisby, Fragments of Modernity: Theories of Modernity in the Work of Simmel, Kracauer and Benjamin (Cambridge: Polity Press, 1985), p. 78.

Schivelbusch, p. 66.

that, in contrast to the supply of trashy mass literature in the regular bookstores, the railway bookstalls and lending libraries in London carry highly respectable fiction, non-fiction, travel guides etc [...] Reading while travelling is an exclusively bourgeois occupation.

He roots this argument in the prevailing conditions inside the railway carriages themselves. While third- and fourth-class passengers travelled in large communal coaches, second and first-class carriages were compartmentalised, built on the same lines as the private or mail coach that accommodated a handful of passengers and from which exit was only possible when the coach was stationary. A major result of this structural difference in railway carriage design was the enforced proximity with one or more people (who, due to the shortening of journey times, must remain strangers) that first- and second-class passengers endured in between stops. Nor was there at first any opportunity of communicating either with other compartments or with the driver or guard while the train was in motion. There were obvious drawbacks to this design, intended to make the switch to rail-travel easier and more natural for the rich by emulating the conditions to which they were accustomed. Enforced confinement with other passengers who could escape into the crowd at any station carried risks; two muchpublicised murders occurred in these kinds of compartments in the 1860s, one in France, the other in England, and public anxiety was such that in 1866 a House of Commons Committee was designated the task of finding a solution. ²⁰ This took the form initially of the installation of communication cords which, when pulled, rang a bell on the footplate (and which, incidentally, the passenger had to lean out to operate). This system remained in use on some lines until the 1890s, when both internal communication cords that directly applied the train's brakes and corridor-style carriages came into widespread use. 21

For Schivelbusch, then, reading in first- and second-class coaches is not merely a means of passing time, it is 'an attempt to replace the conversation which is no longer possible. Fixing one's eyes on a book or a newspaper, one is able to avoid the stare of the person

¹⁹Schivelbusch, p. 69.

Schivelbusch, pp. 84-8.

Robin Linsley, Railways in Camera: Archive Photographs of the Great Age of Steam from the Public Record Office 1860-1913 (Stroud: Alan Sutton Publishing and The Public Records Office, 1996), p. 12.

sitting across the aisle, 22 (who may or may not be a murderer, a rapist, or a bore), as well as keep one's mind off the possibility of accident, since 'the traveller who sits reading his newspaper or novel instead of worrying about the ever-present possibility of accident or collision no doubt feels secure. 23 Reading not only helps to consolidate the inner boundary which Simmel feels is necessary to counteract the 'fear of contact [which] is reinforced by the ease of travel over long distances, 24, but it helps to 'form a new psychic layer that obscures the old fears and lets them lapse into oblivion. 25 It also, as Kate Flint has noted, may have been seen as a means of establishing personal space that had a particular resonance for middle-class women. Anne Bowman in *The Common* Things of Everyday Life: A Book of Home Wisdom for Mothers and Daughters (1857), recommends that 'it is not a prudent plan to attempt to look out to view the countryside through which the train is passing while it is in motion: the eyes and the head usually become confused and there is neither benefit nor pleasure from such scanty observation. Reading or improving conversation is the most rational mode of employing the time.²⁷ But she also warns: 'all young ladies travelling alone should be cautious in entering into conversation with strange fellow-travellers. Civilities should be politely acknowledged, but, as a general rule, a book is the safest resource for the 'unprotected female'.²⁸

Old the fears of accident might be by mid-century, but they were by no means obsolete. Amongst Bowman's advice to women travellers is the warning: 'in case of an accident, the most prudent conduct is, not to put your head out of the window, not to attempt to jump out, and, if there be time, to draw your legs up on the seat, as the front of the carriage is often driven in, by a concussion, and broken legs are the consequence.' Nor was this mere paranoia. Of the 344 photographs of British trains in Robin Linsley's pictorial record drawn from the archives of the Public Records Office, no fewer than 28 show serious accidents that resulted in a total of 283 recorded deaths. The two worst of

--

²²Schivelbusch, p. 80.

²³Schivelbusch, p. 153.

Simmel, 'Sociological Aesthetics' (1896), in *The Conflict in Modern Culture and Other Essays*, p. 79. Schivelbusch, p. 132.

Kate Flint, *The Woman Reader 1837-1914* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1993) p. 105.

Anne Bowman, The Common Things of Everyday Life: A Book of Home Wisdom for Mothers and Daughters (London: Routledge, 1857), p. 162.

²⁸Bowman, p. 163.

²⁹Bowman, p. 162.

these were the Tay Bridge Disaster of 28 December 1879 in which 78 lives were lost, and the Armagh disaster of 12 June 1889 that killed 80 people, most of them children, but fatalities and injuries were a fairly regular occurrence. In the 1880s both Tit-Bits and its rival paper Answers turned the public's fear into a marketing ploy, offering their readers a bizarre insurance policy under the terms of which a rail passenger was covered against accident if s/he happened to be carrying the latest copy of the paper at the time a concrete example, we might say, of Schivelbusch's contention that reading 'protects' against accident. In the single year of 1890, by which time the railways were well into their decline, The Times records no fewer than 56 fatalities on the rails in Britain, including murders and suicides. Mishaps continued to be common enough into the early 1900s for W. Gothard of Barnsley to issue a series of 'accident postcards' featuring photographs of the wreckage and some of the dead, with dramatic captions. As Lynn Kirby has shown, accidents were still more numerous on American railways; according to one British observer, 'in 1901 [...] 4, 135 people other than passengers were killed and 3.995 wounded.³¹ British audiences were well aware of these sorts of statistics since they too appeared in *The Times*.

So familiar were the dangers to a reading public that they appeared in numerous novels, though fictional handling of the railway's dangers took a number of forms across the decades. The plot of Mrs Wood's sensation novel *East Lynne* turns on the disfigurement and social transmogrification of Lady Isabel Vane during a horrific railway accident that thoroughly punishes her for an illicit affair by killing her illegitimate child. George du Maurier viewed the social mixing which railway travel made possible in a more positive light in his 1894 popular sensation *Trilby*, using it to display not only optimism over the sight which the Great Western station afforded of people 'following the sun', but the goodness of his hero Little Billie. Despite being miserable over the loss of the heroine Trilby and well equipped with a range of reading matter from the *Origin of Species* through *Silas Marner* to *Punch* (an eclectic selection which marks his position as one of Bourdieu's 'audacious' possessors of cultural capital), Billie beguiles his time instead by making himself 'useful and pleasant to his fellow-travellers in many ways - so many that

The Times Index for 1890.

Kirby, p. 30.

Mrs Henry Wood, East Lynne (1861; London: Everyman, 1994).

long before they had reached their respective journeys' ends they had almost grown to love him as an old friend [...] and they wondered at the happiness that must be his at merely being alive, and told him more of their troubles in six hours than they told many a friend in a year.' Nonetheless, recent dangers are signalled in this text. This character sketch also raises and indeed relies upon the ghost of the reverse possibility: that of interaction with travelling companions who might not be so congenial, and with whom confinement over a period of six hours might be unpleasant or downright dangerous.

Such negative representations were, in fact, far more common, as witness the fact that, as Lynn Kirby has shown, numerous early films 'made use of the train as a ready-made site of crime, disaster, and romance - in a word, drama, '34 drawing on a well-established literary tradition. Ford Madox Ford utilises the danger of women being accosted in railway carriages as a plot device in his 1915 novel *The Good Soldier*, ³⁵ and here the complex nature of this particular danger is illustrated by the extent to which this modernist narrative's theme depends upon it. Edward Ashburnham's fatal complexity is revealed by the incident in which, on finding himself in a railway carriage with a pretty, weeping nurse-maid of nineteen and being himself "quite democratic", he forgets the 'difference in their station' (p. 101) and, meaning to offer 'comfort', kisses her. But the nursemaid has not forgotten the 'difference in their station.' The democratising properties of the railroad are, for her, a mere increasing of their dangers. She is alone with a gentleman, the kind of man against whom she has been warned all her life. She screams and pulls the communication cord, setting in motion the train of events that is to lead to Ashburnham's downfall. In this novel it is the railway itself that has made possible the crucial thematic blurring of seeming and being, innocence and guilt, private outrage and public scandal. The liberties which Ashburnham, 'a normal man and very much of a sentimentalist' (p. 102) takes with a nursemaid in a public/private place indicate his complete failure to understand the dangerous blurring of boundaries that comprises the modern world. The self-doubting narrator admits after relating the railway incident that he is unable to get to the heart of Edward Ashburnham, unable to penetrate beyond the 'outline of Edward's life [which] was an outline perfectly normal of the life

³³George du Maurier, *Trilby* (1894; London: Orion, 1994), pp. 199-201.

³⁴Kirby, p. 1.

Ford Madox Ford, *The Good Soldier* (1915; London: Norton, 1995), p. 101. All subsequent references are to this edition and appear parenthetically in the text.

of a hard-working, sentimental and efficient professional man' (p. 102). The conditions of modernity make it impossible any longer to 'give an all-round impression of any man' (p. 101), and it is significant that it is the railroad which Ford decided upon to demonstrate the difficulty of accurate identification. Here, modernism's interrogation of the subject relies heavily upon pre-existing discourses of modernity and its effect on social identities.

Due to the large numbers of people involved, rail travel not only represented the possibility of death, injury or scandal, it also increased the chances of bearing witness to one of these events. This is, in fact, what happened to Dickens. Though he was himself uninjured in the 1865 crash, the trauma of the experience remained with him for the rest of his life, turning his dislike of the railways in more sinister fictional directions such as his 1866 Christmas story 'The Signalman' in which the ghost of one railway employee not only predicts but actually causes the death of another. This popular story of cyclical mayhem and self-fulfilling prophecy gives some indication of the level of anxiety that attended train-travel in mid-century and the ambivalence, however unconscious, with which it was still being viewed.

In the third- and fourth-class coaches, Schivelbusch suggests, things were very different. The crowded conditions and open nature of the design made interaction easier as well as safer, and these travellers were in addition new to public transport and therefore 'unencumbered by memories of previous forms of travel'³⁶, and probably also better able to take one another's minds off the possibility of accident. But this notion of a class split between a happy, crowded lower-class carriage full of talkative non-readers, and an anxiety-ridden upper- and middle-class carriage full of silently reading potential victims is problematized both by Phillips' observations and by his subsequent research. While concerned (somewhat predictably given the prevailing notions about society's highest risk-groups) at the sight of 'two young ladies and a boy' in a first-class carriage 'amusing themselves and alarming us by a devotion to a trashy French novel, most cruelly and sacrilegiously misplaced', the writer's main concern is for the unformed tastes of those other social and cultural 'women and children' the newly-mobile masses, those 'hungry minds that sought refreshment on their feverish way' and, on close

³⁶Schivelbusch, p. 69.

inspection of 'every railway terminus in the metropolis', are being provided for with "poison in [...the...] literary refreshment rooms, and stuff whose deleterious effects 20 doctors would not be sufficient to eradicate.' Literature, for Phillips as for many of his contemporaries including both supporters and opponents of the Public Library movement, has the power to corrupt as well as to heal the body politic, down to its lowest organs.

This article, it should be noted, appeared in the same year as Schivelbusch's unsourced 'English survey' and it is, of course, possible that they are one and the same, but there is a vital discrepancy in the two accounts. Phillips did not in fact find 'highly respectable non-fiction, fiction, travel-guides etc.' at the majority of London's bookstalls. What he found, on the contrary, was that:

with few exceptions, unmitigated rubbish encumbered the bookshelves of almost every bookstall we visited and indicated only too clearly that the hand of ignorance had been indiscriminately busy in piling up the worthless mass [...] Here and there crouched some old friends, who looked very strange indeed in the midst of such questionable society - like well-dressed gentlemen compelled to take part in the general doings of the Rag-fair. ³⁸

Here the books themselves are categorised by social class, and the lower kind are by far the most numerous; an indication that the railway was not yet being seen in any systematic way either as a travelling schoolroom or as an opportunity for public displays of taste. Indeed, the writer remarks that the reverse was probably generally true at this period and the railways provided an opportunity for private vice to be indulged in anonymously, for 'persons who apparently would be ashamed to be found reading certain works at home have asked for publications of the worst character at railway bookstalls.'

While Schivelbusch sees class distinctions among readers as being determined by technology - conditions inside the railway carriages - Phillips indicates that technology is responsible for *eroding* any social distinctions among readers. If anyone can travel

Phillips, p. 7.

³⁷Phillips, p. 7.

Philips, p. 7.

almost anywhere, almost anyone can read almost anything, which is purchasable at almost any bookstall. The psychology of reading, like Schivelbusch's psychology of train travel, is changing the nation's mental landscape, and for the worse. I do not want to dismiss Schivelbusch's important study. But the addition of Phillips' account with its nuances of anxiety has to be seen as challenging his technological determinism, for it indicates that the provision of literature at bookstalls was seen as a social problem which required a solution, a specific policy. And where there is policy there is regulation, control, and (usually) reaction, all of which - as we have seen in the example of the public library - have great significance for the degree of cultural capital that might come to be invested in books.

Phillips' disgust at the offerings of the South London bookstalls is palpable. But once he ventured further north the picture changed dramatically. At Euston, the terminus of the London and North Western Railway, there finally appeared the 'schoolmaster' for whom he had been searching in the belief that not just the newly-mobile, eager, untutored travelling masses but the whole of society were in dire need of him. Here there were none of the trashy novels, French or otherwise, found at most other stalls. A conversation with the bookseller produced quite different results: when asked for 'something highly coloured', the bookseller produced Krugler's Handbook of Painting. When pressed for a volume 'more intimately connected with life and the world', he produced Kosmos. When these were refused and the writer requested 'something less universal [as] befits the London traveller', the bookseller handed him Prescott's Mexico, Modern Travel, and Murray's Handbook of France. A request for something for the masses was met with Logic for the Million, and for 'books of a more chatty character' with Coleridge's Table Talk. 'We could not get rubbish whatever price we may offer to pay for it', the author asserts with satisfaction. 'There were no Eugene Sues for love or money - no cheap translations of any kind - no bribes to ignorance or unholy temptations to folly. '40 This resolute naivety on the part of the bookseller, this deliberate refusal to acknowledge the long-established underworld of bookselling (here figured through the use of a feminine French novel title as a form of prostitution) in favour of a literary taste rooted in moral purity and self-help, marked a new era in railway reading.

⁴⁰ Phillips, p. 7.

Phillips praises highly but does not name the proprietor of this bookstall in Euston station, though he makes what now seems an astonishing list of claims for it when he urges railway directors to emulate it in 'elevating the character of our humbler fellow countrymen [...] adding to the happiness of the individual and conducing to the permanent good of society'. In fact the proprietor was W. H. Smith and Son, and the stall the dawn of an empire. 41 This was the first of hundreds of Smith's bookstalls to spring up nationwide and provide customers with a unique library service as well as travel guides, newspapers and books carefully - and at times contentiously - chosen for their wholesomeness. For more than half a century Smith's exercised a virtual monopoly over the bookstall trade that was of evident importance to their distribution business. It was achieved, however, not through a simple distributor-consumer relationship of supply and demand (which, it should by now be apparent, was impossible given the debates about the value of fiction), but through a subtle reading of the contemporary mood which, as Phillips suggests above, valued 'character' almost above all else. 'Money is power after its sort,' wrote Smiles, 'but intelligence, public spirit and moral virtue are power too, and far nobler ones.'42 These are the constituents of 'character', a list of qualities belonging to a belief system that sets itself up in opposition to the economic world. It was 'character' which was meant to smooth over social iniquities and (almost incidentally) provide the backbone for sound economic growth, for as Smiles goes on to insist: 'the worth and strength of a state depend far less upon the form of its institutions than upon the character of its men.'43 Crucial also is the sense that 'character' is truly democratic, that with application it can be moulded from a man from almost any social sphere. Smiles' exhaustive list of worthies in Self-help includes many from humble beginnings, and Phillips specifically mentions 'our humbler countrymen' as railway travellers.

This wrapping of the economic motive in a cloak of public spiritedness exercised a

It is worth noting here that Phillips (1814-1854) was not only a *Times* staff writer, but also a friend of William Henry Smith II. However, according to the *DNB* he had a reputation for outspoken conservatism in his articles and reviews; he could, for example, 'see nothing in *Uncle Tom's Cabin* but a violation of the rights of property.' The *DNB* also suggests that it was this article 'The Literature of the Rail' which prompted Murrays to introduce their series 'Reading for the Rail' and Longmans to introduce 'The Traveller's Library'. It seems likely, therefore, that Phillips was speaking to and for the conservative *Times* reader and the boosting of his friend's business was a beneficent side-effect.

⁴²Smiles, p. 312.

Smiles, p. 2.

powerful influence on the shaping of railway reading habits which could not help, in the end, but be classifiable as 'middlebrow' and conservative. It is important to note here though that this is not a model of conscious conspiracy. The Smith family genuinely and uncynically believed in their role as gentlemen of character and public spirit. Rather, it is an example of Bourdieu's model of 'the economic world reversed' in which 'the existence, form and direction of change depend not only on the "state of the system", i.e. the "repertoire" of possibilities which it offers, but also on the balance of forces between social agents who have entirely real interests in the different possibilities available to them as stakes and who deploy every sort of strategy to make one set or the other prevail. ⁴⁴ This policy, in short, is part of a wider field in which the need to sell certain types of books co-existed with discourses which sought to discredit their sale. This means that the character of railway bookstalls did not, as Schivelbusch suggests, somehow spring up fully formed overnight or indicate that reading on trains was a 'bourgeois occupation' by nature. What it indicates, on the contrary, is that bookstalls were a response to the fluidity of social relations brought about by the railway and the democratisation of culture, and that it is as a response and as fluid that their social significance should be viewed. Only then is it possible to explain the difference in character between the literature sold at stalls and that stocked in the Public Library, and explore its importance both to the subsequent changes in form noted by Marcus and Daly, and to the other positions in the literary field.

III. Circulation and censorship: policing the literature of the rail

It is difficult to pinpoint the precise policy with which W. H. Smith II, concerned to carve his own niche in a business still largely controlled by his distributor father, set out to achieve his bookstall monopoly. Records in the W. H. Smith archive do not contain comprehensive minutes of meetings of the Board of Directors. However, the bookstalls seem to have sprung up as adjuncts to the newspaper distribution network which, begun in the days of coaching, recognised under William Henry II the advantages to speed and efficiency offered by the steam age. William Henry II's contacts with the powerful

⁴⁴ Pierre Bourdieu, *The Field of Cultural Production: Essays on Art and Literature*, ed. By Randal Johnson (Cambridge: Polity Press, 1995), p. 34.

Charles Wilson, First With the News: The History of W.H. Smith 1792-1972 (London: Jonathan Cape, 1985), pp. 97-8.

railway managers such as Captain Mark Huish of the LNWR almost certainly helped him to establish the first stalls, and as Charles Wilson has pointed out, he was well aware that in 1850 alone 'more than 60 million passengers travelled over 40 million miles over 6,635 miles of track', and that 'all had to pass through two or more stations for each iourney made. 46 Clearly, even with a literacy rate estimated at only 61% of the population, this represented a vast potential market. 47

The first bookstall franchise was awarded to Smith's in 1848 by the L.N.W.R. They set up their first stall at Euston station, replacing the current tenant Gibbs who, despite having been given the right to sell papers there in 1846, lost the court case in which he alleged unfair family connections between Smith's and Captain Huish and became the first of many such casualties - mostly ex-railway employees and their widows - in the next two decades of expansion. Exactly who Smith's initially thought they were selling to remains unclear, but some clues are provided by a flier for their advertising business dating from around the same period. The advertising department, run side by side with the bookstalls, was covered by the same kinds of contracts and subject largely to the same rules. Smith's rented space on the station concourses which they sub-let to clients and filled with posters designed, produced and framed in their own workshop near the Strand. The poster business was for a long time one of their most lucrative; as Wilson puts it:

inside and outside the carriages, in waiting room and booking hall, and on station walls or on hoardings erected along the approaches to railway stations, advertisements multiplied like mushrooms: wide-eyed, fascinated or unimpressed, travellers gazed at W. H. Smith's panels and posters which, decade by decade, celebrated the claims, merits or powers of Rowntree's Cocoa, Reckitt's Blue, Masawattee Tea, Pears or Sunlight Soap, Bovril, cures for anaemia, coughs, constipation, indigestion. 48

The flier sent out to attract business in the early exploratory days of this impressive empire reads as follows:

Wilson, p. 98.

Alan J. Lee, *The Origins of the Popular Press 1855-1914* (London: Croom Helm, 1976), p. 33.

⁴⁸Wilson, p. 92.

The importance of this novel system of Advertising cannot be too highly estimated when it is remembered that Railway Travellers include within their number every individual of rank, property and influence in the three kingdoms [...] It must be borne in mind, that these immense numbers - the possessors of the aggregate wealth of the country - are concentrated day by day, at the Railway Stations; and the circumstances of every journey are such, that either on departure or arrival or in course of transit, every passenger must of necessity become acquainted with the announcements which will present themselves to his notice.

It may be safely asserted that no other mode of Advertising presents so favourable a means of reaching that class which the Advertiser desires most to attract.⁴⁹

For Smith's, then, the major customers (or more accurately in this case the perceived customers of their clients) were people (and especially men) of rank and wealth - the upper and middle classes - and it seems reasonable to assume that they stocked their bookstalls accordingly. At this stage, they were apparently less concerned than Samuel Phillips with the possibility that 'the readers of this circulating library are much too large and indiscriminate, the hours at their disposal by far too many, to permit indifference or neglect [...] The Universities are exclusive, but the 'rail' knows no distinction of rank, religion, or caste.⁵⁰ Their burgeoning empire depended on continued good relations with the railway companies, run almost exclusively by middle-class entrepreneurs who had been criticised for the offensive nature of bookstalls and were being forced to take seriously new notions about public duty. Most contracts throughout the period contain a clause forbidding the sale or display of material 'of an indecent, immoral or seditious character or relating to medicines for complaints or ailments of an indecent or indelicate nature.⁵¹ In sweeping away the motley assortment of original stall-holders, the railways wanted to be sure that they were getting something better - and less contentious - in return, and Smith's seem to have won the franchise as much on this premise as on financial terms.

But Smith's bookstall policy is also a complex part of the modern ideological landscape. The mood of self-help that saw the rise of Public Libraries, Museums, Parks and Art Galleries was also on course to produce a rash of periodicals and books aimed at the upwardly mobile. Reading, as we have seen in the previous chapter, was being

Phillips, p. 7.

⁴⁹Advertising flier, c. 1850, WHS 244/1-3.

See, for example, WHS Rail Contract Ref: 410/835, 14 June 1860, WHS Archives and WHS contract with the Metropolitan Railway, 1908, Ref: 1297 Met 10 264, London Metropolitan Archives.

established in this period as a means of securing social standing. The railways, with their emphasis on swift, dispersed looking at posters, headlines and titles rather than at faces and on the ability to judge one's fellow companions at a glance without engaging them in conversation, lent themselves to the display of innocuous reading matter which might both proclaim and protect. By the end of the period the habit of silent curiosity about another passenger's reading matter had become commonplace enough to lend itself to humour. In a speech delivered to the Edinburgh and District Branch of the Newsagents, Booksellers and Stationers' National Union on March 2nd 1914, novelist Jeffrey Farnol described a variety of types of readers and for him the 'selfish' reader was one who while on a train held his book at 'such an impossible angle that he had known it take him three- quarters of an hour before he discovered the title.'52 In the early days of their monopoly, then, Smith's was pursuing a shrewd marketing policy as well as performing what they saw as a public service by insisting on stocking only the 'decent' and 'inoffensive' literature which was coming to be approved by middle-class consensus and sought after by those who wanted to be - or wanted to be seen to be - a part of it. And after a few difficult years in which returns were relatively small as customers adjusted, Smith's bookstalls entered a phase of expansion and prosperity that remained almost unbroken until 1905.

Henry James' reflections on the railway bookstall of the period attest to the soothing, unifying sense of hope that Smith's stock gave to the disparate social types that made up the travelling public:

If the English are immensely distinct from other people, they are also, socially [...] extremely distinct from each other. You may see them all together, with the rich colouring of their differences, in the fine flare of one of Mr W. H. Smith's bookstalls - a feature not to be omitted in any enumeration of the charms of Paddington and Euston. It is a focus of warmth and light in the vast smoky cavern, it gives the idea that literature is a thing of splendour, of a dazzling essence, of a gas-lit red and gold. A glamour hangs over the glittering booth, and a tantalising air of clever new things.

This policy was, however, tied to standards of taste and morality which were continually shifting, jostling for position in a literary field in which, in Bourdieu's terms, the number of possessors of the asset called 'literacy' had led to a devaluing of its rarity and

,

⁵² Publishers' Circular, 100, 14 March 1914, p. 329.

Henry James, 'Essay on London', Century Magazine, December 1888, pp. 235-6.

.

distinctive value. For Bourdieu any increase in the number of possessors of an asset demands a response and creates two situations. First, a division within and amongst the original possessors: 'intellectuals and artists are thus divided between their interest in cultural proselytism, that is, winning a market by widening their audience, which inclines them to favour popularisation, and concern for cultural distinction, the only objective basis of their rarity.' Second, a shift in the value of the cultural goods that mark that distinction, since 'the profits of distinction would wither away if the field of production of cultural goods, itself governed by the dialectic of pretension and distinction, did not endlessly supply new good or new ways of using the same goods.' In the case of the bookstall these two responses were coexistent. By the 1880s when James wrote the above essay the company was already under attack, not only from the literary avant garde who were 'supplying new goods' but finding Smith's resistant to their sale, but also from the political left which found that Smith's widened the audience only for Tory literature. Smith's responded to this attack by subtly shifting their self-advertisement strategies.

In 1905 (the year, not coincidentally, when everything changed), a series of articles appeared in *The Times* that provide a useful retrospective on the bookstall boom decades. The articles are unsigned, but it seems certain that they were written if not by, then at the very least with the full co-operation of, C. H. St. John Hornby, who had entered the business in 1893 and set about transforming it from the railway and printing departments to its relations with Fleet Street. ⁵⁵ Hornby's reflections on the early bookstall years are revealing:

One of the first great achievements of the late W. H. Smith was the establishment of Railway Bookstalls [...] Up to that time, such provision as the railways offered to the reading public had been placed in the hands of crippled *employees*, or widows of *employees*, and of other persons chosen without the least regard to their fitness for the business. They usually offered a heterogeneous collection of gingerbeer bottles, tarts, soiled newspapers, and improper literature. The character of the books kept here became a cause of public scandal; for the stalls supplied novels which no bookseller would dare to expose for sale [...] He [W. H. Smith] established well-equipped stalls at the stations, with clean newspapers, placed on sale at the earliest possible moment, and an abundance of good books, the whole being in charge of a trained bookseller of

⁵⁵Wilson, pp. 205-213.

⁵⁴Bourdieu, *Distinction*, pp. 229-30.

intelligence and politeness [...] Thus the nature of the business necessitated from the first a certain discretion as to the character of the books sold, and the enormous and rapid growth of the bookstall system soon gave the firm a powerful influence over general literature. This influence, it is admitted, has always been exercised in the best interests of the general public. Neither trashy nor immoral books have been admitted to the stalls but prudery has never been a guiding principle [...] In early days especially Messrs W. H. Smith and Son were of enormous assistance in helping young and struggling authors of talent. ⁵⁶

The notion that the business managed simultaneously to supply public demand, guard public interests and somehow also serve the future of Art must be considered with a certain amount of caution in light of the evidence. In the same year (1905) Smith's lost their two main bookstall contracts (with the G.W. and the L.& N.W. Railways) due to impossible rent raises and falling profits. In just 10 weeks they effected a move from the bookstalls to shops newly acquired as close to the railway stations as possible. Nervous about the effect of the move on business, Hornby timed his series of articles to revise Smith's history and bring its recent decision in line with long-held policy, presenting an unbroken line of 'concern for the welfare of the public':

They were first on the road before railways existed [...] They have succeeded in living up to this rule for nearly a century and they propose to signalise their devotion to it at the dawn of 1906 by establishing in the towns along the London and North Western and the Great Western Railways 150 new shops which will render an even more rapid, convenient and efficient service in distributing newspapers and books than has ever been obtainable before.

Add to this Hornby's claim for his posters for cocoa and constipation remedies that 'it is no exaggeration to say that the compelling art and literature printed on them will deeply affect the future of this nation' and we have some indication of the level of hyperbole engaged in by Hornby in this most anxious of years. The truth was rather different, though the claim that Smith's exercised a powerful influence on literature was accurate enough.

So concerned were Smith's to be seen as the purveyors of highly moral, inoffensive literature that when they were challenged in court in 1888 over the possibility that they had sold a libellous book (*Great Musical Composers*, published by Messrs Walter Scott,

⁵⁶, The World's Greatest Newsagents: No. 1', *The Times*, 21 December 1905, p. 7.

⁵⁷, The World's Greatest Newsagents: No. 3', *The Times*, 28 December 1905, p. 5.

and deemed to contain a libellous reference to a spiritualist named Mrs Weldon), they backed down to the tune of £200 and ordered the immediate withdrawal of all copies of the book. ⁵⁸ This in spite of the fact that Mrs Weldon famously made a career out of libel cases in the 1880s (she had 17 on the go in 1884 alone) ⁵⁹ and lost several of them spectacularly enough to be imprisoned. Such was her profile with the popular press, in fact, that as Judith Walkowitz has noted, 'headlines of the half-penny newspapers constantly broadcasted 'Mrs Weldon again.', ⁶⁰ Whatever advantage they might have gained by publicity in which they were seen to be a voice of masculine reason holding sway against a woman who was frequently characterised as either dangerously unstable or a courageous campaigner for women's rights, Smith's evidently felt that it would serve their purposes better and far more safely if they addressed the issue as one of public protection.

In 1892 Smith's also publicly defended their withdrawal of the paper *Science Siftings* which, having published an exposé of a well-known businessman, drew the threat of legal action, not against themselves, but against their distributor. *Science Siftings* offered Smith's an indemnity, but this was refused. *The Star*, which published this story under the headline 'The Freedom of the Press is an Idle Boast While the Fear of Publishers can be Worked on', claimed that 'the libel laws give enough protection, in all conscience, if the aggrieved person pursue the real publishers of the paper, but if Messrs Smith, even with a proffered indemnity, decline to circulate papers directly anyone puts pressure on them, the consequences may be far-reaching beyond all calculation.' Smith's did not agree. 'Matter which was alleged to be libellous by a third party could not be sold by the firm,' they responded. 'Messrs Smith would not knowingly be the means of distributing any publication alleged to contain libellous matter.' Even when this is the exposure of a swindle, demanded the paper? 'The solution of the problem,' Smith's retorted with finality, 'would lie in an alteration of the libel laws so that the innocent vendor should not be held responsible, but only the actual publisher.'

⁵⁸ Letters and Memos between W. H. Smith and Son book departments and solicitors, re Mrs Weldon v W. H. Smith and Son libel action, 1888. Ref: WHS 123/1-6.

⁵⁹ Judith R. Walkowitz, City of Dreadful Delight: Narratives of Sexual Danger in Late-Victorian London (London: Virago, 1994), p. 185.

Walkowitz, p. 171.

^{&#}x27;The Freedom of the Press is an Idle Boast While the Fears of Publishers Can be Worked on', *The Star*, October 22 1892, no page number. Copy in WHS Cuttings Book.

This stance is echoed in a number of other similar libel cases in the period, most notably one in August 1893 which Smith's won on the grounds that they would protect the public whenever they could, but they could not possibly read or be held responsible for the contents of every paper they sent out. Ignorance of libellous matters was clearly a fair defence; and for Smith's proof enough that not only could sound business sense be convincingly and lucratively wrapped up in concern for the public good, but that they had come to be trusted for their dedication to that public and that it was now one of the staples of their success.

As with the public library, towards the end of the nineteenth century there were an increasing number of charges of anti-aesthetic censorship, and these mark the elbowing out of Smith's from their self-styled position as a key distributor of the 'best' new literature. On May 19, 1887, the *Evening News* published a review of George Moore's *Parnell and His Island*:

Mr George Moore is certainly the ablest representative of the realistic school of living English writers [...] Therefore we recommend *Parnell and His Island* to our readers [...] as readers of Fielding and Sterne, we do not pretend to be shocked when reading a modern author who certainly never sins in this particular as deeply as did some of our classics [...] and therefore we regret exceedingly to hear that the book has been boycotted by Messrs Smith and Son. It is not allowed, we understand, to be exposed for sale at their railway bookstalls. This is not as it should be. Messrs Smith and Son enjoy a practical monopoly of a very important portion of the book-selling trade, a monopoly gained, no doubt, by their enterprise, industry, and tact; and, therefore, a monopoly which is certainly advantageous, on the whole, to the reading public. But still power has its responsibilities, and Messrs Smith and Son should not boycott a book lightly, or on inadequate grounds.

The reviewer was backed up by several more powerful figures including Hall Caine, whose own position as a best-selling author consistently pushing at the boundaries of acceptability was vital to his position in the field, as I show in Chapter Four. But Smith's refused to bend. In 1883 they had received a complaint from two women readers about Moore's *A Modern Lover*, and in 1894 they had refused to distribute *Esther Waters*. Moore was blacklisted. He was not alone; many other authors including Compton Mackenzie and Hall Caine himself found in Smith's a formidably conservative

⁶²Evening News, 19 May 1887, no page number. Copy in WHS cuttings book.

opponent.

In 1909, as we have seen, the circulating libraries including Smith's and Mudie's formed an association and asked publishers to forewarn them of potentially offensive books. Despite objections by representatives of the Society of Authors including Hall Caine, Edmund Gosse and Maurice Hewlett and the debate being, as Peter Keating has put it, argued out 'in every periodical and newspaper of the day, 63 the libraries got their wish, but their power was waning, in part due to the increasing patronage of public libraries. The attitude of the Library Association on the issue was to prove crucial. Reporting on the Public Morals Conference of 1910, the L.A. insisted: 'there is no possible means of limiting literature by police regulations, Acts of Parliament, or Vigilance Societies. Every case must be taken by itself, and on its own merits or demerits. 64 This, as I have shown, was a long-held policy which had meant that individual library committees made individual decisions about individual books, and while members of the National Vigilance Association and similar moral purity crusades were prominent members of some library committees, the overall trend was one of liberation rather than repression. 65 In the end, the circulating libraries including Smith's failed to effect the suppression of three important - and subsequently best-selling - novels that year: The Woman Thou Gavest Me by Hall Caine, The Devil's Garden by W. B. Maxwell and Sinister Street by Compton Mackenzie.

Smith's conservatism, so lucrative in the decades of the novel's greatest expansion during the great age of 'character', was beginning to lose them their dominant position. In the twentieth century under Hornby the company began to change its attitudes towards the Press and the censorship of novels, but despite Hornby's attempts to unify the company's history, it was clearly a far from even progression from the first stall at Euston through the loss of the major contracts almost 60 years later. What can be demonstrated by this chequered half-century of Smith's virtual bookstall monopoly is the volatility of the literary field in the second half of the nineteenth century. By the end of the century, the company was no longer concerned with the customer of "wealth and

⁶³Peter Keating, A Social History of the English Novel 1875-1914 (London: Secker and Warburg, 1989) p. 278.

⁶⁴Library World, 8 (1910-11), p. 49.

⁶⁵ Keating, p. 282.

influence", but avowedly protecting 'the public'. This was, however, quite a different public from that which the Public Libraries hoped to attract.

IV. 'Something hot and strong': bookstalls, protection and escapism

The major difference between the railway station and the public library, of course, is that this is private enterprise as opposed to public spending. But there are other crucial differences that revolve around the very different construction of the railway as public space and the railway journey as dangerous. The reader who was meant to visit the public library in a mood of leisurely seriousness to select self-improving literature based on the recommendations of literary columns and librarians was not the same reader who visited the railway bookstall. At a Smith's stall recommendations and advice were always available - and indeed bookstall managers were trained to respond to queries, to the extent that several, like Winchester's Mr Burchett, a bookstall manager on the L.&S.W.R. for 23 years, went on to become librarians. But the railway public was by its very nature seen as vast, transient, foreign (rather than local), and by the 1880s recognised to be in a state of nervous tension and desirous of mental escape and self-protection. Self-improvement ran a distant third, as witness the 1895 survey which found that both self-help books and 'classics' were declining in popularity at the stalls.

A further example of the difference and how it was negotiated is provided by the fact that Smith's had always stocked much of the sensation fiction which represented enormous potential profits, despite considerable opposition from numerous critics who saw it as emasculating, mentally damaging, and the 'opiate' of the newest and most courted consumers - women. For Smith's this kind of novel hovered behind the line, its sale justified with a paternal shaking of the head at the folly of women. 'Ladies', Samuel Phillips learned from the Euston bookseller in 1851, 'are not great purchasers of good books at the station [...] their ordinary request is for the last cheap novel published in the Parlour or Popular library. If they do by chance purchase a really serious book, it is invariably a religious one.'⁶⁶ The combination of piety and thrill seeking put forward

⁶⁶ Phillips, p. 7.

here as the preferred literary diet of the woman traveller serves not only to nullify Smith's sale of potentially contentious literature by placing it alongside the ultimate in respectability, but also to suggest a praiseworthy paternalism on their part. Smith's here becomes the generous but gently guiding father, good-naturedly tolerating feminine weakness but advising religion as its antidote. With one stroke they safeguard both their market and their reputation by situating them within the bourgeois family framework. This is very obviously a different kind of tactic from the emphasizing of a maledominated canon of fiction that we saw occurring in the Public Library. At the bookstall there is greater lenience, an acknowledgement that the space itself requires a different form of control, at once more personal and more hands-off.

Despite Schivelbusch's claim, based on Mallarmé's La Dernière Mode which emphasises the destination over the journey, then, that 'a railroad journey appears not different from a visit to the theater or the library, 67 railway travel in fact represented a very different form of experience, and it began at the station. The correspondence between Smith's and the management of the Metropolitan Railway over the situating of bookstalls on Baker Street station in 1908 offers some useful insights into the extent to which this difference was recognised. Writing to the Secretary of the Metropolitan following his inspection of the plans and proposed sites, the Superintendent gave his reasons for turning down some of them: 'Whilst fully recognising the desirability of meeting Messrs Smith's and Sons desires wherever possible, it is apparent that in some cases they have asked for sites from the point of view of their business without due regard to our limited spaces and heavy traffic, and that applies in any of the instances where I have had to report adversely.⁶⁸ The correspondence continued throughout the latter part of 1908 and several drawings were submitted. Smith's obviously wanted the largest possible retail space for the £650 per annum which they were being charged and to draw the largest possible crowds to their stalls, but the Metropolitan was concerned above all to keep people moving. The answer, contained in the final plan, was to provide oval rather than the more usual rectangular bookstalls on central platform areas so that crowds might flow around them. ⁶⁹ Unlike the library, the railway station was clearly

⁶⁷Schivelbusch, pp. 45-6.

⁶⁸ Correspondence between the London Metropolitan and W. H. Smith and Son, 1908, London Metropolitan Archive. Ref: 1297/Met 10/264.

⁶⁹Bookstall design for Baker Street Station, 1908, London Metropolitan Archive. Ref: 1297/Met 10/862

seen as a place of bustle and activity in which the leisurely perusal of reading matter was undesirable. This had been perceived as a problem earlier in the century; as Henry Mansel notes in his now famous article on sensation fiction:

the exigencies of railway travelling do not allow much time for examining the merits of a book before purchasing it, and keepers of bookstalls, as well as of refreshment rooms, find an advantage in offering their customers something hot and strong, something that may catch the eye of the hurried passenger and promise temporary excitement to relieve the dullness of the journey.

This danger of a lack of attention had been answered in large part by Smith's claims that they were performing the selection on the traveller's behalf. As Stefan Collini suggests: 'to be known as a man of character was to possess the moral collateral which would reassure potential business associates or employers' and presumably, also, customers. By the turn of the century speed, short bursts of attention and the benefits of something to read which was disposable, fun and relatively harmless were becoming accepted as part of the travelling experience. It wasn't art, but it was entertainment, and of a kind that signalled its reader was 'not at home'. This shift in the perception of the popular novel's function was to have a profound impact, not only on its form, but also on its social significance.

Smith's had responded early on to the particular qualities possessed by the railway. The bulky three-volume novel so long kept in a position of dominance by Mudie's and themselves was unsuitable for carrying on railway journeys and stocking at bookstalls where space was extremely limited. The circulating libraries responded to market changes in the 1890s and by 1897 the three-decker was all but dead, but prior to this Smith's had recognised not only that the railways represented a unique circulating library opportunity and begun to offer travellers the chance to borrow single-volume library books at the station of their departure and return them at a different stall upon arrival, but that small cheap reprints were an equally lucrative alternative for those who preferred to buy. Routledge, Murray's and Longmans all issued a Railway Library of cheap reprints of classical and informative works, and in the 1860s Smith's entered into a discreet arrangement with Chapman and Hall whereby they purchased the copyrights

Collini, p. 106.

⁷⁰Henry Mansel, 'Sensation Novels', *Quarterly Review* (April 1863), 483-7 (p. 485).

of a number of successful authors and novels, and Chapman and Hall did the publishing under the title 'The Select Library of Fiction'. Among the authors were Charles Lever, Ouida, Charles Reade, Hawley Smart, Edmund Yates and R. D. Blackmore, an interesting and crucially eclectic mix of the conservative and the contentious. R. D. Blackmore was the popular author of historical novels, Chales Lever the author of swashbuckling tales of Ireland and army life. In his day Reade was not only considered to be a major serious novelist to rival Dickens, Fielding and Thackeray, but as Nicola Diane Thompson has suggested, he was particularly associated with a predominantly male readership. 72 By contrast, Ouida was assumed to appeal predominantly to women, though it will be remembered that her novels were banned by several Public Libraries. The contention surrounding her work was apparently insufficient to induce Smith's to ban it. Popularity, a wide appeal across class and gender lines and saleability were apparently the guiding principles here; a fact which, coupled with Smith's boycott of certain high-publicity books, somewhat undermines Hornby's claims either that the 'public interest' was being universally served regardless of profit, or that 'struggling authors of talent' might find an ally in Smith's.

Constantly harassed over the spaces that were available to them, Smith's had to maximise profits in other ways, and despite their much-proclaimed reputation for the 'decent and inoffensive' they very clearly permitted books at their stalls that they were not inclined to circulate via their home lending library. In 1894 they were questioned by the *Pall Mall Gazette* (which, it will be remembered, they refused to stock and with which they therefore had a fairly acrimonious relationship) as to the reasons for their withholding of Moore's *Esther Waters* from their library. Smith's representative replied that 'our subscribers rely upon us to give them such books as they can carry into their homes [...] We are merely caterers, and we have to spread our table with fare which will please, and which will not displease, our customers.' He added, however, that they had withheld the book from the library first and then the stalls only for the sake of consistency and public opinion: 'If we refused it in the library where our profit is small and placed it on the stalls where our profit is large, people would naturally impute

⁷²Nicola Diane Thompson, *Reviewing Sex: Gender and the Reception of Victorian Novels* (London: Macmillan, 1996), p. 27.

motives and say what prigs we were., 73

That there was a difference between a book bought at a stall to read on the train and one bought or borrowed to take home remained a commonplace throughout the period. As late as 1921 Florence Barclay's daughter was explaining the success of her mother's 1909 novel *The Rosary* in exactly these terms: 'people bought her books instead of merely borrowing [...] A man may read the history of some vile character and his viler doings with a very human thrill of interest as he travels up to business in the train. But he changes the book at Smith's without regret, and hopes his wife and daughter won't come across it. As for having it permanently about the house - God forbid!' It is certainly true that the members of certain classes were permitted to purchase banned books at Smith's. The 1894 *Pall Mall Gazette* interview concludes with the statement: 'If anybody likes to order the book from us we gladly supply it, because in that case it is fair to presume that the person ordering it knows what he or she is asking for.' As in the public library, 'knowing' is crucial.

The fiction generally available even to the uninformed was, however, of a particular character found nowhere else. Smith's arrangement with Chapman and Hall was finally cancelled in the 1880s, by which time there were sufficient cheap one-volume 'yellowbacks' from other publishers. As Richard Altick has put it: 'for one or two shillings a volume, the scores of 'libraries' that sprang up offered a tremendous selection to suit every taste but the crudest and the most cultivated.' These 'yellowbacks' were bright, garish, plastered with advertisements, generally thought of as disposable, and designed accordingly, with cheap bindings and thin paper. They encompassed a wide range of works from cheap re-prints of 'classics' to new novels, though as I will show in the following chapters, the former had a better fate in store for them once their railway days were over and the latter began to break new ground in other ways.

The conditions of the rail were not responsible merely for changes in the physical size

ħ,

⁷³, Mr George Moore's New Novel', *Publishers' Circular*, 5 May 1894, p. 464.

⁷⁴ The Life of Florence Barclay, by One of Her Daughters (London and New York: Putnam, 1921), pp. 243-4.

^{75,} Mr George Moore's New Novel', p. 465.

⁷⁶Altick, p. 299.

and length of books and periodicals, they also had an effect on subject matter and linguistic form. As we have seen, Nicholas Daly has argued convincingly that sensation fiction was as much a result of the physical conditions of train travel as the economic and social conditions that surrounded it, and Laura Marcus has demonstrated that the detective novel was its natural successor. The shifts in perception that sociologists such as Simmel identified as the inevitable consequences of modernity were also, according to Schivelbusch, particularly effected by railway travel as a special case. This fact has a profound significance for any exploration of form in the period. For him, 'to adapt to the conditions of rail travel, a process of deconcentration, or dispersal of attention, takes place in reading as well as in the traveller's perception of the landscape outside,' and French surveys that indicate a fall in the sale of novels and a rise in newspapers attest to that possibility. ⁷⁷ In Britain, too, the railways and the technology which they heralded were concurrent with a huge rise in the number of newspapers and periodicals published, though also, crucially, with the rise of the best-selling novel - shorter, cheaper, and in every sense lighter than its 3-volume predecessor.

Just as significant, though, is the way in which the most popular newspapers signalled their close affiliation with the travelling public. *Tit-Bits* and its rival *Answers* both, as we have seen, were so confident - or desirous - of securing their places amongst essential items in the traveller's kit that their presence there was offered as an insurance policy against railway accidents. They also, in common with many other periodicals, adopted a fragmentary form that, in the case of *Tit-Bits*, is implicit in the title and thus even becomes a selling point. *Tit-Bits* offered extracts from novels, articles, stories and gossip seldom more than a page in length. This was ideally suited to the fragmentary attention span of the urban dweller and especially the train traveller. Even self-help for the traveller takes a particular form; insistent and pointed, geared towards short bursts and fast results and expendability, it is the antithesis of the philosophy expounded by the Public Libraries. H.G. Wells' Kipps, who is nonplussed by conventional education, experiences 'something in the nature of a conversion' and is 'stimulated [...] to the pitch of inquiring about the local Science and Art classes' by the reading of an article on Technical Education in a morning paper left behind by a commercial traveller which

⁷⁷Schivelbusch, pp. 71-2.

'was written with penetrating vehemence.' He is guided through a course of reading by his new bourgeois acquaintance Coote, who asserts that 'nothing enlarges the mind [...] like Travel and Books. And they're both so easy nowadays, and so cheap!' (p. 115).

Reviews of Railway Library books even from the beginning of the period bear out the fact that easiness and cheapness as criteria for travel books were part of a growing common consensus: 'The Violin: its Construction Theoretically and Practically Treated, by P. Davison...is in handy form, costs only five shillings, and should command a large sale', the Railway Sheet and Official Gazette declared in 1880. 'Mr Davison's style is neat and clear, not pretentious or rhetorical, but sound and sensible, and it is highly calculated to become popular.' Likewise A Handy Book of Common English Synonyms which, while not expressly designed for travel, utilises the travellers' needs for handiness and clarity and indicates how they have been carried over into the lower-middle-class home: 'The advantage of such a hand-book as that under our notice is that, without trouble, one may reach down his little reminder from his shelf, consult it as he writes, find there the many shades of meaning implied in the word, and make his selection.'

The period from the 1880s to the First World War also, of course, saw the failure of vast numbers of new periodicals and newspapers. One of these provides some insight, not only into the difficulties for contemporary editors of pin-pointing exactly who the archetypal traveller was and what s/he expected from a good read, but also perhaps, with hindsight, into who s/he was not and what s/he didn't want. The weekly *Passenger's Companion* was started in 1912 and lasted only until 1914, but during the two brief years of its life it underwent an astonishing number of transformations in an attempt to hit the right market. The first issue carries an assortment of short reports on attractions and resorts that can be reached by train, hints for comfortable travelling, several pages of train and boat train timetables and a page of reviews called 'The Travel Library'. It opened with an announcement to the effect that the paper was intended for 'the

⁷⁸ H.G. Wells, *Kipps: the Story of a Simple Soul* (London: Oldhams, 1905), p. 44. All subsequent references are to this edition and will appear parenthetically in the text.

⁷⁹ 'Contemporary Literature for Railway Libraries and Book Clubs', *The Railway Sheet and Official Gazette*, 118, January 1880, p. 6.

The Railway Sheet and Official Gazette, No. 118, January 1880, p. 6.

travelling public - that great army of passengers who travel to and fro in every direction, felt sure that 'to the businessman, as well as the family party, the Passenger's Companion should strongly appeal,' and declares by way of authenticating its contents that it was edited by a 'regular traveller.' The 'Travel Library' page reviewed only travel guides, and despite its avowed editorial philosophy the magazine itself emphasised family holidays and excursions above other travel motives. This may have been a large factor in its demise.

The June 15 issue even carries a long review of a free pamphlet entitled On Either Side: Through the Land of History and Romance which, 'depicting and describing features of interest to be seen from the trains on the East Coast route between London (King's Cross) and Edinburgh (Waverley)' appears to be attempting a revival of interest in travel for its own sake. It directs the eye in an almost cinematic fashion, as though landscapewatching and even sustained looking itself have indeed become something of a rarity, and the train passenger, having interiorized the confusing fragments that make up the modern world, can no longer conduct his/her gaze without guidance: 'From your comfortable seat in the carriage with this booklet, you have the 'key' to the whole country through which you pass, and a dull moment on the journey cannot be imagined.,82

The July 6th issue took this a stage further in an article entitled 'The Countryside: Through the Window' which attempted to discredit reading on trains altogether, suggesting instead that there was a different and superior experiential possibility:

There is an extraordinary characteristic of travellers as a class that I have never been able to understand, and that is their excessive devotion to light literature. Watch a dozen or so trains start, and although you will see plenty of folk who appear indifferent to the fate of their heavy luggage, and some who will even take the porter's announcement that there is not a single corner seat left, with perfect equanimity, you will scarcely see an individual who can contemplate the prospect of even a short journey minus the reading matter with unshaken nerve. One and all they dive for the bookstall, and if they arrive too late to make a judicial selection, will take anything it may please the clerk in charge to hand them. So equipped, they will go on their way rejoicing, and to see the manner in which they bury their heads in the printed page the instant the train starts, one would imagine that it was a fatal thing to

Passenger's Companion, 27 April 1912, p. 1.
Passenger's Companion, 15 June 1912, p. 11.

so much as glance out of the window [...] Not for them is the pageant of the seasons unfolded on the broad bosom of the landscape [...] Mundane affairs as discussed by Grub Street are their chosen portion, and I am sure that they profit by the discussing, but they cannot know what they miss.

The reference to the 'nerves' of the passenger without reading matter and the possible 'fatality' attending a glance out of the window takes on a particular resonance in the light of Schivelbusch's suggestions. If this reading is somewhat over-determined (even remembering that Dickens' Mr Dombey does not read on the train but gazes out of the window and muses on Death), what cannot be over-determined is the strangeness of this attempt to romanticise train-travel in the face of an obviously widespread tendency to view it in purely utilitarian terms and to escape into the 'surrogate landscape' provided by a newspaper or a novel.

Erika Diane Rappaport has suggested that, by the 1880s, the editors of women's magazines 'presumed that they were selling to a commuting, suburban, and provincial readership' and that thanks largely to the expansion of the railways 'newspaper and periodical publishers had [...] changed the form and content of their product for rapid, superficial reading consistent with a less domestic lifestyle. * A glance at the pages of Woman in the 1890s bears out her assessment. Under the editorship of Arnold Bennett the magazine contains a colourful and enticing mixture of articles and illustrations, none of them too long or too detailed. The issue of Woman from the week of 3 January 1894, for example, contains articles on how to brighten up one's lodgings (that apocryphal bug-bear of the single girl in town), women who work with sculpture and machinery, how to give a children's supper party, and reviews of all the latest London plays, operas and ballets as well as the latest books. The fictional serial is short and fast paced, the adverts eye-catching and the tone chatty. This is a magazine for readers who got out amongst friends, worked for a living and traveled from home in order to do so as well as stayed at home with children. That the *Passenger's Companion* should have adopted this view at the period that it did is therefore a little odd and desperately mistimed; by the turn of the century by far the most common (and lucrative) view put forward by women's magazines was that reading was crucial for the traveller, and this dates back to

⁸³ Passenger's Companion, 6 July 1912, p. 6.

Erika Diane Rappaport, Shopping for Pleasure: Women in the Making of London's West End (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2000), p. 122.

Bowman's advice manual of the 1860s.

At all events, the attempt was a failure. By now railway reading was an established custom, and by the next issue *The Passenger's Companion* had bowed to fate and begun to include a new-look review page entitled 'Books to Buy at the Bookstall' which, now moved to a more conspicuous position on page 2, included half a dozen novels and announced in its introduction the intention 'to play the part of guide, philosopher and friend to the passenger who seeks a book which shall hold him so deeply interested as to apparently shorten the journey by the half.' The July 27 issue included in its 'Books' section a review of Marlborough's *Self-Taught Series for Tourists and Travellers* on foreign languages which, by now apparently acknowledging the nature of its proposed reader, states that the book 'will enable the average person to get along without difficulty.' Like Smith's and many more successful magazines such as *Tit-Bits*, *The Passenger's Companion* had evidently realised (in this case somewhat belatedly) that the train traveller, by definition, was usually unexceptional, preoccupied, and in a hurry, a feature of the modern urban landscape.

Still searching for its niche, the magazine then attempted to appeal exclusively to women readers, by this period recognised as a vast and lucrative market of consumers. As from the June 1st issue it had included a two-column 'Mainly for Women' section that gave tips on subjects such as what to wear while travelling in order to arrive at Ascot looking fresh as well as fashionable. By July 6th this column had been expanded to two pages and included two illustrations, and thereafter each issue featured on its front cover an illustration of a woman or women - with or without children - at some pleasurable resort-centred activity. The illustrations are modern in appearance and well drawn, the editorial voice lively but distinctly well bred in tone. Nevertheless, the magazine failed.

There are several reasons why this may have happened, but the most likely is a combination of mistiming and misunderstanding of the market. Train timetables, published in newspapers and *Bradshaws* and easily accessible at stations, were already readily available. The market was already swamped by specialist, niche-targeting

^{85&#}x27;Books to Buy at the Bookstall', Passenger's Companion, 13 July 1912, p. 2.

⁸⁶'Books to Buy at the Bookstall', *Passenger's Companion*, 27 July 1912, p. 2.

magazines cheap enough for each member of a household of whatever class to purchase his or her own. To name but a few of the publications stocked by Smith's - Woman, Temple Bar, The Rural World, Bouquet novelettes, Sketchy Bits, the Contemporary Review, the Edinburgh Journal, Tit-Bits, Answers, the Englishwoman's Journal, and a range of dailies - is to understand the importance of this niche marketing. These titles range from the juvenile and comic, through the lightly romantic and accessibly informative, to the critical and political, and they are designed for audiences from children to men, women and whole families. Even in the 1880s the success of a general publication such as Cassell's Family Magazine had been dependent on its understanding of the consumer needs of the average travelling family. The Cassells of 1880, for example, includes a range of articles to suit the whole family on subjects as diverse as gardening, politics, meteorology, railway engineering, children's poetry, 'Chit-chat on Dress by our Paris Correspondent', travel, new advances in science, catering for Christmas parties, how to manage a small dairy and 'The Annual Holiday and how to Benefit from it', not to mention song sheets, illustrations, and a fictional serial. 87 The Passenger's Companion represents a poor reflection of this diversity and, with its insistence on the train journey and the holiday, an inadequate appeal to women.

Perhaps, also, travellers did not want to (or were not being encouraged to) read about travelling in quite this way. Travelling abroad was a hugely popular pastime at this period and holiday destinations in Britain equally well frequented, and literature on - and for - both was widely and cheaply available. Already by this time novels were being categorised as of the 'serious' or the 'read on holiday' type. Marie Corelli's book 'Free Opinions Freely Expressed' is described in tones of surprise by one reviewer who is accustomed to her books providing 'the thrilling excitement of romance, the tonic of weary hours,' and to them being read by everyone from 'the Doctor of Divinity, who annotates her stories and quotes them from the pulpit, to the tripper whose annual literary pleasure is Marie Corelli's latest book read on Margate sands.' But the actual train journey was another matter.

Schivelbusch has shown that conceptions of time and space were altered by train travel,

⁸⁷Cassell's Family Magazine, 53, 1880.

Review of 'Free Opinions Freely Expressed' by Marie Corelli, *Bookman*, 28, June 1905, p. 104.

not only experientially through the annihilation of 'the traditional time-space continuum which characterised the old technology, 89, but institutionally, through the standardising of time to the railway clock (which, although it didn't happen across the country until the 1880s, Dickens had described in the 1840s as so profound in effect that is was 'as if the sun itself had given in.'(p. 290)). The effect on passengers was also recognised early. Even in 1866, a medical congress held in Paris had recognised that 'today we no longer think about anything but the impatiently awaited and soon-reached destination. ⁹⁰ The idea of turning train travel into a luxury by romanticising it, as was being done for the steam-liner trade, was possibly a non-starter, and particularly for the working or lowermiddle classes who made up the bulk of the excursion trade. V. E. Hughes notes in her autobiography that: 'there were certainly "excursion trains", but they meant all that was horrible: long and unearthly hours, packed carriages, queer company, continual shuntings aside and waiting for regular trains to go by, and worst of all the contempt of decent travellers. 91 That there was a class dimension to different forms of train travel is obvious here. Locomotives and some carriages are written about in the period in terms of their beauty, certainly - as witness the success of the Orient Express - and at exhibitions held in Paris at 11-yearly intervals until 1900 medals were awarded for the best new locomotive design. 92 But there is a distinct class bias to these sorts of descriptions of luxury. The Orient Express, for example, was prohibitively expensive for most travellers and for these speed, comfort and convenience were the more usual hallmarks of railway excellence. 'Since 1899,' H. G. Archer lamented in a comparative article on British and French express trains in the middle-class Pall Mall Magazine in 1902, 'our railways have dropped behind in the race for speed; and although they still offer the public the most generous - where quantity and superiority of accommodation are concerned - train services in the world [...] the fastest long, mid, and short distance express trains are no longer to be found in their timetables. 93

The Passenger's Companion had got it very badly wrong. The railway traveller wanted,

⁸⁹Schivelbusch, p. 71.

Schivelbusch, p. 71.

⁹¹Hughes, p. 23.

⁹² Vic Mitchell, Ashford: From Steam to Eurostar (Midhurst: Middleton Press, 1996), p. 19.

⁹³ H. G. Archer, 'Fast Trains: British and French Express Trains', *Pall Mall Magazine*, 28, September 1902, p. 97.

perhaps, to be taken out of awareness of his or her journey, to have time and distance eroded by mental preoccupation as well as by technology, to dwell on destination or prepare for the day's work rather than to be confined in the moment in the railway carriage. A magazine such as *Tit-Bits* with its emphasis on diversity, something for everybody but not too much for anybody, was apparently more in the traveller's line, and as we have seen women already had magazines which thoroughly armed them for a modern, suburban, commuting life, not all of them aimed specifically at feminine interests. What the railway provided was a chance to read; what reading provided was a chance not to think about the railway. Tapping into these intertwined psychological desires was a profitable masterstroke on the part of W. H. Smith II. And what purchasing one's travel reading at a Smith's bookstall encouraged was a sense of belonging to a consensus by engaging in an essential (monetary) exchange of 'decent' character and, perhaps, making an offering to the 'gods' of the railway. A bookstall purchase provided both protection and escape, and both were, by the time the *Passenger's Companion* came along, viewed as pretty much essential.

A revealing sense of how Smith's themselves thought of their business is provided by their in-house magazine *Newsbasket*, started in 1908 as the bookshops finally began to settle into a steady upward profit-curve. Here, away from the anxious eyes of the middle-class world, Smith's 'army of men and boys, over 8,000 strong' were advised, encouraged and urged, not to guard public interests, but to sell. 'Bookbuying is a luxury to some people,' a Library Department spokesperson advises, 'to others it becomes, under careful stimulation, a habit, and a habit that it is profitable to cultivate.' There is no sign here of the dire warnings against the fiction habit which had reverberated around Public Libraries and newspapers in the previous century and were, in some cases, still grumbling. The Library Department of Smith's had a lucrative sideline in the sale of exlibrary books, and they clearly intended to make the most of it.

Selling at every opportunity is also the message given to bookstall managers by a high-ranking Smith's official:

Newsbasket, January 1908, p. 2.

Newsbasket, January 1908, p. 7.

Look upon your stall occasionally as an outsider, and try to make it the first object of notice on entering the station and the last to remember on leaving. In winter arrange your lighting to make the stall look warm and cosy. This draws the public to it. The Railway Bookstall business was first established to supply the few things required for a railway journey, but a manager should regard that as the mere basis of his business. He should ever and always be striving to supply their larger wants.

As an article on 'Make the Best of Opportunities' warns, 'now that the London suburban stalls are being so hardly hit by the loss of business through the decrease of traffic caused by the competition of tube railways and electric trams, one has to be on the lookout for every possible chance customer.'

The *Newsbasket* is filled also with articles and sketches sent in by employees which playfully and irreverently make fun of the customer, from the French lady wanting 'ze Potter's Bar' (*Temple Bar* magazine), through the agricultural labourer wanting his 'Rule the World' (The *Rural World*), to the child wanting his mother's 'Bockett Novelette (*Bouquet* Novelette) and his own Scratchy Bits (*Sketchy Bits*). There is the 'Lightning Customer' who is in such a hurry that he throws his penny at the bookseller before reaching the counter, the 'Fumbling' customer who searches in all his pockets and after endless groping discovers he has left all his cash at home, and the 'Chatty' customer who wastes a great deal of the bookseller's time talking about all the issues of the day and at length, instead of purchasing the *Contemporary Review* or *Edinburgh Journal* as expected, goes away with a halfpenny daily. ⁹⁸ There are also warnings against the thieving customer who either visits the stall every day in order to read the next chapter of a novel she has no intention of buying, or buys a paper and makes off with the bundle of books underneath it.

This was not, obviously, the side of themselves which Smith's were going to share with the general public, in whose interests they had always so solemnly declared themselves to act. But it is a lively reminder, not only of the diversity of the customers whom Smith's served, but of the thoroughness and success of their policy dedicated to drawing these individuals together to form a purchasing public. Adapting, defending, or

Newsbasket, January 1908, p. 15.

Newsbasket, September 1908, p. 21.

⁹⁸ Newsbasket, March 1908, p. 19.

Newsbasket, September 1908, p. 14.

disguising, Smith' marketing policies hung for half a century on to a consumer whose character had changed so radically that whereas at the beginning of the period he was a potential revolutionary, by the end she was a potential voter. Through their careful conservatism and its inextricable link with 'character', in the early days of their monopoly Smith's not only catered to, but actually helped to formulate the perceptions of the railway reader. Their thousands of posters plastering every conceivable surface of the railway answered and encouraged the development of a new, swift, dispersed, critical form of looking. Their brightly lit bookstalls drew a disparate collection of travellers into a sense of unity under the banner of 'light' literature, injecting a potentially dangerous - and endangered - heterogeneous urban crowd with the tranquillity of harmless escapism. By the time they had begun to let go of their monopoly and move into permanent shops, they had helped to characterise nineteenthcentury railway reading - and above all themselves - as essentially safe and bourgeois, an English institution, so much so that it had already, at the beginning of the new century, come to be viewed with nostalgia. As the Bournemouth bookstall manager expressed it in a letter to Newsbasket, 'it is very encouraging during the busy season to hear the remarks passed by visitors (who come from towns chiefly served by the GWR and the L& NWR lines) on the general appearance of the stall in comparison to those owned by other contractors. "What a pleasure to see one of Smith's stalls again!" "Really, it's like old times again." "How much nicer and cleaner this stall appear!" "Good old Smith's! Still going strong, I see." ¹⁰⁰ This kind of fond nostalgia might well have been a commonplace, but in reality it didn't hide the lasting sense that a railway novel, like the airport novel of our own time, had come to be viewed as something transient, unchallenging, and even a little seedy, something to be read on holiday, on the beach, or on any occasion on which it was fine or expedient to signal its reader's desire and right to escape. That this kind of reading was inferior in terms of cultural capital to the library book is, perhaps, obvious by now.

Despite W. H. Smith's self-advertisement as a respectable purveyor of 'good' literature across the board, then, what has emerged from a close look at the history of railway bookstalls and public libraries - just two of the possible marketplaces for fiction with which they were involved - is that even within this one empire of dissemination there

Newsbasket, February 1908, p. 20.

existed a subtle but distinct policy of differentiation which complicates any notion of a standardising of reading practices through the emergence in the 1880s and 90s of publishing and bookselling as patriarchal capitalist modes of production. The conditions under which each of these public places emerged and were organised and understood indicates, on the contrary, that by the First World War they were thought of as related but distinct, areas which were at once sites of danger in need of policing, and sites of very specific reading practices which required different types of material in order to be successful. In *Distinction*, Bourdieu suggests that:

the denial of lower, coarse, vulgar, venal, servile - in a word, natural enjoyment, which constitutes the sacred sphere of culture, implies an affirmation of the superiority of those who can be satisfied with the sublimated, refined, disinterested, gratuitous, distinguished pleasures forever closed to the profane. That is why art and cultural consumption are predisposed, consciously and deliberately or not, to fulfil a social function of legitimating difference.

The railway bookstall fulfilled precisely this role of the provider of the low, that natural, the profane. What railway reading provided, in other words, quite apart from a unique service in a unique modern space, was a position in the field against which others could be defined. So much so, in fact, that by the First World War Florence Barclay's saintly dedication to her writing task could be signalled by the fact that she wrote *The Rosary*'s most passionate scene while 'sitting in the corner of a third-class railway compartment, travelling from London to Hertford', and the purity and impact of her novel's message could be signalled by the fact that it reached people everywhere, even 'in railway compartments' rescuing from himself no doubt, the man who usually read the 'history of some vile character and his viler doings as he travels up to business in the train.'

Bourdieu, Distinction, p. 7.

The Life of Florence L. Barclay, p. 209.

The Life of Florence L. Barclay, p. 213.

The Life of Florence L. Barclay, p. 243.

SECTION TWO

Chapter Three

'People Read so Much Now and Reflect so Little': Oxford University

Press and the Classics Series.

I. Creating a classic

The fragmentary attention span of the traveller, the nervous condition in which s/he was thought to be travelling, the time constraints imposed by the journey itself and the view of the railway station as a public place quite distinct from any other combine to make the bookstall purchase a very different proposition with a very different set of cultural meanings from the library loan. But what of the book selected with care and designed to be kept and displayed in the home? Like the library book it carried the potential for the conferring of cultural capital, but unlike the library book it cost money and what it proclaimed was permanent.

By the 1880s it had already become a trope that reading matter played an important role in social self-construction. Gissing was one for whom the idea had become a truism: as John Carey has pointed out, his characters are habitually introduced either through their physiognomy or their bookcases, and these are in many cases linked: 'Shelves which contain poetry, literature, history and no natural science belong to sensitive, imaginative, intelligent characters. Shelves which contain politics, social science, technology and modern thought of virtually any description brand their owners indelibly as at best semi-educated and at worst cruel, coarse and dishonest.' The trope endured into the twentieth century. In 1910, as E. M. Forster's Leonard Bast was desperately trying to impress the Schlegel sisters with his knowledge of 'the husks of books' by Ruskin, Carlyle, George Borrow, R.L. Stevenson, E.V. Lucas, Richard Jefferies and Thoreau, another fictional reader, Arnold Bennett's Edwin Clayhanger, was spending seventeen hard-earned

¹John Carey, The Intellectuals and the Masses: Pride and Prejudice Amongst the Literary Intellegentsia 1880-1939 (New York: St. Martin's, 1992), p. 94.

²E. M. Forster, *Howards End* (1910; London: Penguin, 1989), p. 150. All subsequent references are to

shillings on calf-bound volumes of Aristotle, Byron and Voltaire because a wealthy neighbour had opened his eyes to the fact that 'a book might be more than reading matter, might be a bibelot, a curious jewel to satisfy the lust of the eye and of the hand.' These calf-bound, snowy-paged volumes are like 'the gleam of nuggets' once he gets them home and compares them to their only rivals, the 'half dozen garishly bound Middle School prizes, machine-tooled, and to be mistaken for treasures only at a distance of several yards.' Books classify. And in this period they embroil their readers and their producers in a complex struggle for cultural hegemony engaged in with renewed ferocity and vigour.

One manifestation of the drive toward self-education and self-fashioning of the lowermiddle classes and the corresponding drive to realise the economic potential of this vast new market on the part of publishers was the proliferation of the cheap classic series. As we have seen, Smith's had early on perfected the art of producing cheap reprints of single-volume non-copyright books for sale on their stalls, and even when they withdrew from their publishing arrangement with Chapman and Hall and ceased to produce these themselves the practice remained a lucrative staple of many an enterprising publishing house. Routledge's Railway Library was one of the most successful and enduring of these: their brightly-coloured pocket-sized reprints, jammed with small print and adverts and sporting a dramatic illustration on the front cover, for decades enlivened the bookstalls and labelled them as cheap and cheerful, if - in spite of all Smith's could do slightly shady. Despite its genesis in the railway library of the 1860s, however, the classic library series, though also cheap and reliant upon non-copyright single-volume works, very quickly came to stand for something quite unrelated to travel and transience, and took on a very different set of cultural meanings. These meanings are rooted in selfhelp, the rise of the suburban bourgeoisie, and a subtle shift in the position of the publisher in the literary field designed at once to accommodate and profit by the changes, and to distance them from the true intellectual. By the 1880s and 90s the lurid sensationalism and cheapness of the railway reprint of a particular novel had become, in the hands of the right publisher, a sober, edifying and plain little book with a quite different emphasis, often as cheap or cheaper, but with a much higher cultural value.

this edition and will appear parenthetically in the text.

³Arnold Bennett, *Clayhanger* (1910; London: Eyre Methuen, 1976), pp. 160; 203. All subsequent references are to this edition and will appear parenthetically in the text

This phenomenon, representing as it does both the zenith of mass publishing and a contradictory desire for cultural distinction, became one of publishing's most contested terrains. Gissing's 'cruel, coarse and dishonest' middle classes might find in a classics series the works which would make them appear more 'intelligent', but almost all of Leonard Bast's list of favourite authors were represented there and Edwin Clayhanger's machine-tooled prize books were almost certainly drawn from its ranks. This section examines the publisher's negotiations between profit and distinction.

Richard Altick has traced the cheap reprint back to the 18th century, when a historic decision by the House of Lords in 1774 upheld the 1709 copyright Act (which gave the copyright holder exclusive rights to a book for only 21 years) in the face of the widespread practice of ignoring it. Previous to this date, the copyright holder had usually applied for and obtained a restraining injunction preventing other publishers from reprinting a work even after it had legally entered the public domain. This meant, as Altick has noted, that copyright was perpetual in practice if not in law, and that 'the copyright holder could charge as much as the market could stand.'4 After the 1774 ruling, however, everything changed and publishers were quick to take advantage of a suddenly free market. Cheap reprints began with John Bell's Poets of Great Britain Complete from Chaucer to Churchill (109 vols., 1776-92) at 1s 6d. per volume, and continued for the next two centuries and beyond. They gained added impetus not only from the new Board School generation but also from Mundella's Code of 1883 under the terms of which school inspectors had to listen to pupils read aloud from set works such as Robinson Crusoe, Lamb's Tales, Scott and Macaulay, 5 thus setting the seal of institutional approval on a particular range of works. Even Talfourd's Act of 1842 which had extended the copyright period to an author's lifetime plus seven years or 42 years, whichever was longer, had made little dent in the trend: out of the schoolroom libraries of classics also proliferated, such that 'of the Chandos Classics alone over 3,500,000 volumes (according to the publisher) were sold between 1868 and 1884, and in five years Kent's Miniature Library of the Poets had a sale of a quarter-million.'6

Useful as they are, though, what these statistics don't tell us is who decided what

⁴Richard D. Altick, *The English Common Reader: A Social History of the Mass Reading Public 1800-1900* (Chicago and London: University of Chicago Press, 1957), pp. 53-54.

⁵Altick, p. 160.

⁶Altick, p. 243.

constituted a 'classic' or a series of 'classics', how it was marketed and to whom, and what that meant to the reader - who could, after all, also buy cheap reprints of noncopyright 'classics' from the station bookstall or borrow them from the library. That the value and prestige of a particular book had as much to do with who published it, in what format and for which market is easily illustrated by tracing the publishing history of one of them. Fielding's *Tom Jones* appeared in Routledge's Railway Library in 1867, price 2s., in their usual style of cover of bright green and red over yellow, in this instance sporting a picture of two men scuffling by a plunging horse by way of a promise of the excitement and drama to be found within. The 14-page introduction to this volume gives a brief history of Fielding's life and works and stresses that they 'partake of the natural defects that pertain to things human but they are, for all that, healthy, noble and elevating', an important pronouncement given contemporary ambivalence about railway bookstall fare in general and Fielding's immorality in particular (he was, it will be remembered, banned from Winchester Public Library in 1905 along with Ouida and Smollett, who was also represented in Routledge's Railway Library). Four years previously, Henry Mansel had described the typical railway novel in his famous article in the Quarterly Review:

the picture, like the book, is generally of the sensation kind, announcing some exciting scene to follow. A pale young lady in a white dress, with a dagger in her hand, evidently prepared for some desperate deed; or a couple of ruffians engaged in a deadly struggle; or a Red Indian in his war-paint; or, if the plot turns on smooth instead of violent villainy, a priest persuading a dying man to sign a paper, or a disappointed heir burning a will; or a treacherous lover telling his flattering tale to some deluded maid or wife.

There were obvious reasons, or perceived reasons, for this type of marketing, as I showed in the previous chapter. Mansel goes on to point out that:

the exigencies of railway travelling do not allow much time for examining the merits of a book before purchasing it, and keepers of bookstalls, as well as of refreshment rooms, find an advantage in offering their customers something hot and strong, something that may catch the eye of the hurried passenger and promise temporary excitement to relieve the dullness of a journey.⁷

⁷Henry Mansel, 'Sensation Novels', *Quarterly Review*, 113, April 1863, p. 485.

Mansel was describing sensation fiction, but he could be forgiven for assuming from its cover that the Fielding was one of their number: the covers in which Routledge wrapped its non-copyright railway reprints of 'classics' not only failed to differentiate them from the more contentious contemporary offerings, but actually seemed to encourage the mistake. This cannot be put down to a general devaluing of Fielding: *Tom Jones* was reprinted steadily throughout the period in formats as diverse as the de luxe Dent 10s. version in 4 vols. (1898); the Routledge 5s. library version (1886); Macmillan's Library of English Classics' 3s 6d. version (1900); a version in Caxton's Novels in monthly parts, price 6d each (1894-5); and a Cassell's National Library edition at 6d. or 3d. Many of his other novels also enjoyed consistent re-printing. Despite Winchester Library Committee's ruling there were plenty who, like the well-known critic Andrew Lang, believed that Fielding's works were among those which represented the 'novel of life' and were 'literature' destined to be 'permanent'.⁸

Further evidence is provided by the fact that the same treatment was meted out to far less contentious 'classics.' Also among Routledge's Railway Library's titles (which numbered 1,300 by 1898)9 were the works of Marryat who, without the lurid railway covers, was also a staple in many a cheap 'classic' library of a quite different character, from Bell's Reading Books for Schools and Parochial Libraries (1880s, price 1s.) and Ward, Lock's Select Library of Fiction (1880s), to Macmillan's Prize Library (1898-1900, price 2s 6d. or 3s 6d.). By 1886 Marryat was being recommended alongside Shakespeare and Dickens by a regular contributor to the quality periodicals on such topics; Edward G. Salmon felt that Marryat was one of the 'masterpieces of the English language' which should be drummed into the working classes.¹⁰

Though it might already have a long history by the 1880s and 90s when Altick has estimated that upward of eighty or ninety cheap series of English Classics were being produced, the 'classics' series bore very little resemblance to the railway reprint which had spawned it. Cheapness - due to the copyright laws - was an obvious factor in deciding which authors should be represented in either, but *actual* cheapness existed by

⁸Andrew Lang, 'Current Fiction', *Publishers' Circular*, 60, 12 May 1894, p. 512.

⁸ Altick, pp. 298-9.

¹⁰Edward G. Salmon, 'What the Working Classes Read', Nineteenth Century, 20, July 1886, p. 116.

the turn of the century in a tense, complex relationship with the cultural value implied by a book's aesthetics. Marryat or Fielding in a 'Railway Library' was a very different cultural object from Marryat or Fielding in a 'classics' series. To give a further example, the 6d. Aesop's Fables which in 1886 appeared in Routledge's 'World Library' (as distinct from their 'Railway Library', though judging by its preface probably also sold at bookstalls) is very small, brown, unattractive and covered in adverts for everything from 'Judson's Indestructible Marking Ink' to 'Keating's Worm Tablets' and 'Stone Solvent'. It contains an introduction to the series by its editor, the Rev H. R. Haweis, M.A., which declares at great length the laudable intentions of the series:

to place within everyone's reach what everyone ought to know: to circulate the works of great writers, or portions of books which should be familiar in our mouths as household words [...] To give such variety that everyone who takes in the series for a year, at a cost of a few shillings will have on his shelf 52 volumes, differing in all but this - that the world will not willingly let any one of them die. To make the price of each volume so low that none need borrow it, everyone being tempted to buy it, and nobody to steal it.

It also makes very plain who are its perceived audience. They are the masses created or brought together by modernity: by technology, cities and education. This justificatory preface, though long, is worth reproducing as it effectively sums up a widespread contemporary view of the need for cheap classics, and the reasons for this need:

As I looked down the other day, from the upper deck of a large Atlantic steamer, at the crowd of steerage passengers, and marked how most of them were huddled together hour after hour doing nothing, others crowding round the bar where the beer was being doled out, and just a few reading some greasy tract or newspaper, I thought O, for a stock of cheap books such as will be issued in Routledge's World Library! [...] When I think of the long, gossiping, yawning, gambling hours of grooms, valets, coachmen, and cabmen; the railway stations, conveniently provided with bookstalls, and crowded morning and evening with workmen's trains [...] the brief, but not always well-spent leisure of Factory hands in the north - the armies of commercial and uncommercial travellers with spare half-hours [...] again the vision of 'Routledge's World Library' rises before me, and I say, 'This, if not a complete cure for indolence and vice, may at least prove a powerful counter-charm.'

The notion of literature as a cure for vice is a familiar one, but it here sits a little oddly with the book's aesthetics: at 6d (3d in paper) the book was cheap enough to be disposable and looked it, and its advertisements, rooting it so firmly in the moment of its production, indicate that - far from being a problem - its transience was to be expected.

Despite this editor's hopes for a certain shelf-life, by the beginning of the new century the cheaper reprint tended to be thought of as a disposable form: 'the place of the yellowback has been taken to some extent by the sixpenny novel', wrote a bookseller's assistant in 1905. 'This paper-covered reading matter is bought because it can be parted with once it is read.'11 And in advertising their new Sixpenny Classics Series, Nelson's stressed their durability as compared with earlier reprints at a comparable price: 'The sixpenny books hitherto published in paper covers are of no use for library purposes. They are thrown away after reading. 'Nelson's Classics', at the same price, are better printed, are bound in cloth, are handier in size, and will form a handsome addition to any library.'12 The Routledge Aesop does contain a 4-page introduction, a feature which was later to take on great significance, but it here seems designed merely to outline Aesop's life and place his work historically for the uninitiated. It concentrates on the more sensational details of Aesop's life such as his slavery and execution and makes no attempt to cite its sources. Routledge's World Library, in short, seems to occupy a position midway between their 'Railway Library' and the later, more sophisticated cheap classic.

Dent's 'Everyman's Library for Young People' (started 1905) produced a very different volume of *Aesop's Fables* in 1913, price 1s., which serves to illustrate the changes which cheap reprints had undergone in the intervening decades. Everyman's *Aesop* is small, sober in style and without advertisements, and despite its relatively low price it is decidedly keepable, with clear type and substantial hard covers. It contains a lengthy and scholarly introduction which imparts a tone of solemn reflection on great works, weaving the Fables into a detailed biography of Aesop taken (we are reliably informed) from Sir Roger L'Estrange's 17th-century *Life*. This introduction goes to Indian history for the origin of the beast-fable, cites the translation used (Thomas James' of 1848 rather than Caxton's of 1485) and thanks the revisers of the new versions of 'certain Indian, Russian and other fables' which, along with English and Welsh tales, follow those of Aesop. This book is not simply trying to introduce a passing reader to a passing interest or keep him or her out of the grog shop or away from newspapers. It is trying to educate. It places itself critically, historically and generically and it assumes an air of scholarly

¹²Publishers' Circular, 82, 11 March 1905, p. 283.

^{11 &#}x27;From Yellowback to Sixpenny Re-Print', Publishers' Circular, 82, 24 June 1905, p. 695.

seriousness which invites the reader to be interested not just in the work, but in its context. It is, in other words, part of a series which offers itself as operating like a formal course of education.

There are many variations between these two extremes and certain publishers adopted or hung onto one style more than another. For example, the Chandos Classics Series (1868-89) was substantial, scholarly and well presented from the beginning, designed more for prize-giving than for throwing away, 13 and as late as 1909 Nelson's were producing flimsy, badly bound and poorly printed editions on very thin paper without introductions or (despite the claims of the 1905 advert) any real concessions to durability. But the general trend was unmistakably towards the production of a series which would please, inform, educate, work together and last. There are crucial differences in the appearance of the 'classic' across the period and these cannot be accounted for simply in terms of a given publisher's aesthetics. What they show, on the contrary, is the development of a style of cheap publishing which actively sought to disassociate itself from the cheap, shoddy, disposable railway-style reprint of the middle of the century. So marked and so successful had the distinction become by the end of the century that, as I demonstrated in the last chapter, W. H. Smith's dropped most 'classics' series from their bookstalls altogether¹⁴ and William C. Preston noted in his article on Smith's bookstalls in Good Words in 1895 that: 'even the classics are largely displaced by the newer authors.' 15

That there was a need for a cheap literature which was not geared towards the transient, lurid and eye-catching was well recognised throughout the period. Henry Mansel was still warning of the dangers of the bookstall purchase in 1864, despite almost twenty years of Smith's monopoly: 'we have ourselves seen an English translation of one of the worst of those French novels devoted to the worship of Baal-Peor and the recommendation of adultery, lying for sale at a London railway-stall, and offered as a respectable book to unsuspecting ladies.' In by-now familiar terms of a gendered readership in which women are the yardstick, Mansel makes plain once again the

¹³The British Library's copy of the Chandos Classics *Robinson Crusoe* (1878) bears an inscription on its fly leaf to the effect that it was presented to one Albert Deacon at St. Anne's Sunday School Bible Class on 20th Jan, 1887.

¹⁴Letter No. 447, Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, Oxford University Press Archives.

¹⁵William C. Preston, 'Messrs. W. H. Smith and Son's Bookstalls and Library', *Good Words*, July 1895, p. 476.

¹⁶Mansel, p. 486.

dangers of open access to books in the heterogeneous public space. Another twenty years after this Matthew Arnold, whose philosophy had lent such impetus to the fiction debate in Public Libraries, was not convinced that the bookstall had improved, and he couched his objections in terms which were inextricably entwined with class and aesthetics:

A cheap literature, hideous and ignoble of aspect, like the tawdry novels which flare in the book-shelves of our railway stations, and which seem designed, as so much else that is produced for the use of our middle-class seems designed, for people with a low standard of life, is not what is wanted. A sense of beauty and fitness ought to be satisfied in the form and aspect of the books we read, as well as by their contents.¹⁷

For Arnold a badly designed book is as indicative of a particular class readership as a badly written one. As an inspector of schools from 1851 to 1886, Arnold was well-placed to advocate the adoption of his aesthetic philosophy, and it is his influence once again which seems to have proved one of the decisive factors in the new breed of 'classic'. As Altick has noted, the 'classic' series from the 1890s onward was far more inclined to be of good quality, beginning with Dent's Temple Shakespeare (1894-6): 'Once again, after many decades of indifference to physical attractiveness, publishers began to make the classics available to the common reader in a cheap form that was dainty yet sturdy, convenient to the pocket, and printed on good paper in readable type.' What this durable, attractive library of books was to contain became the subject of the next phase of the debate.

N.N. Feltes has suggested that a new definition of the classic series was formed by the appearance of Sir John Lubbock (Lord Avebury)'s list of '100 good books', recommended to students during a lecture at the F. D. Maurice Working Men's College in 1886 and turned into '100 Best Books' by the *Pall Mall Gazette*, which published the list and invited various public figures to comment on it. ¹⁹ As Altick has shown, this was not the first time that a collection of books was conceived of as a series (many series pre-date Lubbock's list) but it was the first time that a finite number had been posited. Publishers picked up on this notion of a quantifiable list despite public debate over what it ought to contain, but as Feltes goes on to suggest, 'the significance of the number was

¹⁷Matthew Arnold, 'Copyright', Fortnightly Review, 27, March 1880, p. 328.

¹⁸Altick, pp. 315-6.

¹⁹N. N. Feltes, Literary Capital And the Late Victorian Novel (Madison, Wisconsin: University of

not arithmetical but ideological, signifying [...] attainable knowledge. Indeed, each term of the formula contributed to its distinctiveness, which has as its ultimate reference Matthew Arnold's idea of 'culture'.'²⁰ The attractions of Arnold's idea wrapped in a convenient and affordable package are obvious, though for Feltes it deviates from Arnoldian philosophy at the level of production:

The phrase as a whole combines those aspirations for a 'list' in which a publisher might take pride with the purposes of an enterprising publisher [...] The prescription of a hundred 'best' books thus completes the fetishization of 'the classic'. No longer the 'undulating and diverse' relation to knowledge which Matthew Arnold prescribed, the 'hundred best books' has an attainable completeness, a finality of its own, existing precisely as a fetish which may be owned.²¹

The influence which Lubbock's list exerted on the notion of a 'classic series' is difficult to overstate. Despite the objections of several public figures (including Ruskin), publishers and writers deferred to it for years, even while they deviated from or added to its prescription. In 1886, for example, Routledge sent review copies of the first of their 'World Library' series not only to the Queen, the Prince of Wales, Gladstone and the Chairman of the London School Board but also to Lubbock. When challenged about his borrowings for his play Salomé in 1893, Oscar Wilde replied 'Of course I plagiarise. It is the privilege of the appreciative man. I never read Flaubert's Tentation de St Antoine without signing my name at the end of it. All the best Hundred Books bear my signature in this manner.' ²² In Wells's 1905 novel Kipps the self-made middle-class character Coote has a bookshelf which satirically confirms his social status, and it contains not only Samuel Smiles's Self-help but also the One Hundred Best Books.²³ As late as 1907 Oxford University Press's warehouse publication *The Periodical* was proudly announcing that 32 of Lord Avebury's list were represented in the World's Classics series, that 'many of the other volumes in Lord Avebury's list are included in other cheap series issued by the Oxford University Press, but with the above-mentioned volumes alone there is a nucleus of the ideal library', and that many of the works cited by those who disagreed with Lord Avebury were also represented in World's Classics.²⁴

Wisconsin Press, 1993), p. 41.

²⁰Feltes, p. 44.

²¹Feltes, p. 46.

²²Richard Ellmann, Oscar Wilde (London: Penguin, 1987), p. 355.

²³Wells, *Kipps: the Story of a Simple Soul* (London: Oldhams, 1905), p. 115.

²⁴The Periodical, 39, May 1907, pp. 125-6.

As Feltes has suggested, it is the *notion* of a number, rather than any number in itself, which seems to have caught on. By the end of the period the contents of the 'library' are no longer being dictated purely by that cheap staple the non-copyright re-print. Until the 1880s this had been the product of a system of trawling a bottomless temporal ocean and coughing up the catch onto the bookstalls, pausing only to weed out its most poisonous elements. But what we are seeing now is a subtle upgrading, a notion that there is indeed such a thing as the 'ideal library', a finite number of 'classics' or 'best books' worth collecting and without which no course of self-instruction can be complete. Feltes' suggestion that the value of this 'library' to the publisher is that it combines the distinction of a 'list' with the profit of an 'enterprise' is lent weight by the fact that in real terms the 'library' is complete only when a publisher says so. Lubbock numbered the best books at a hundred, Dent started Everyman with the conviction that there were a thousand. To facilitate the economic potential still further, a book is a 'classic' almost wholly because a particular publisher says it is. Indeed, in the scramble to make their own series more appealing than those of their competitors, publishers frequently advertised both 'standard' classic components and some more off the beaten track, some of which (like Trollope, re-introduced by World's Classics) survived, some of which (like the poetry of Marie Corelli's father Charles Mackay, included in the Chandos Classics) did not.

By the turn of the century, then, a curious and complex set of conditions prevailed in the publication of 'classics'. A 'classic', to achieve its full effect, had to be more than a literary work; it must also be part of a series which both completed and supported it, and bound and marketed in the right way. Feltes' suggestion that this marked the emergence of a new style of publishing and bookselling which he designates 'patriarchal capitalist' is persuasive, but his account lacks an adequate exploration of the effect of these shifts on the consumer who has, after all, a certain amount of choice of both material and marketplace and whose decision is influenced in extremely subtle ideological ways. As I have shown, to buy a 'classic' in a colourful cover from a railway bookstall with the intention of throwing it away or passing it on after reading was to purchase only part of the edifying experience which 'good literature' was supposed to impart. That this increasingly powerful notion had an integral class dimension is, of course, pretty much inevitable.

II. A new direction for Oxford University Press

This complex set of ideological practices, this blurring of 'list' and 'enterprising' modes of publishing which churned up pre-existing cultural demarcations, is highlighted by the purchasing in 1905 by 'list' publisher Oxford University Press of the World's Classics series from bankrupt 'enterprising' publisher Grant Richards, Richards, like many an entrepreneur of the 90s, had always had more vision and enthusiasm than financial stability. Arnold Bennett wrote to him in 1902 (admittedly somewhat sycophantically, since Richards had published his work Fame and Fortune after it had been turned down by Methuen) 'It is impossible for me to disguise my admiration of you as an enterprising publisher. You are the one publisher in London that I know of, and I know a few, who has the courage of his convictions.'25 This was not all fabrication. It was Richards who'd had the courage to publish the poems of Lord Alfred Douglas in 1899, while the budding author briefly shared the exile of his infamous disgraced lover in Europe. Richards took on Joyce's *Dubliners* (though he backed out at the last minute), and Vera Brittain later devoted a whole paragraph of her memoirs to her gratitude to Richards for taking a chance and publishing her first novel.²⁶ The courage of his convictions Richards may have had, but when he was brought before a bankruptcy hearing in April 1905 the *Publishers' Circular* reported that he owed £55, 134 1s. 2d and had borrowed £8,000 on the World's Classics series alone. That it was, however, a lucrative part of his business and not responsible for his downfall is shown by the fact that his profit for 1901, the year it was introduced, was £596 1s. while that for 1902 showed a significant increase, standing at an impressive £6, 119 18s. 8d.²⁷

Oxford University Press was in an interesting position at the time. Their Bibles, Prayerbooks, examination papers, dictionary and scholarly works had been insufficient to shield them during the recession of the 1890s and they had determined then, under the

²⁵ Arnold Bennett, *The Letters of Arnold Bennett: Vol. II. 1889-1915* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1968), p. 168.

²⁶Vera Brittain, Testament of Youth: An Autobiographical Study of the Years 1900-1925 (1933; London, Virago, 1999), p. 600.

²⁷What seems to have happened is that Richards' illness during 1904 caused a loss of confidence among his creditors, who called in their notes at an unfortunate time and refused him the grace period necessary for his health and his fortunes to make a full recovery. Undaunted, Richards had recommenced trading under his wife's name by August that same year. 'Mr. Grant Richards' Affairs', *Publishers' Circular*, 82, 22 April 1905, p. 434.

guidance of Philip Lylleton Gell (Secretary to the Delegates from 1894-98) to apply 'what Gell always capitalised as Commercial Standards to the publishing department.'28 This move was only partially successful; it was as a result of the combined efforts of Charles Cannan (Gell's successor 1898-1919), Sir Walter Raleigh (literary advisor to OUP 1905-1921) and Henry Frowde (the manager of its London business and, it will be remembered, distribution mastermind behind the 1881 New Revised Version) that OUP was to re-float financially. Raleigh had written to Cannan on his appointment that 'If I could find a gold-mine for them [i.e. the Delegates] I would. [...] I shall not be at ease until I have introduced them to some enterprise that is both virtuous and profitable.'29 The take-over of a classics series was tailor-made to fit both criteria, especially now in the early part of the new century when 'classics' had shaken off the taint of the bookstall, established themselves in clusters and made respectability a defining feature. Lending the Press's image of 'massive and unshakeable respectability'30 founded upon its reputation for divinity and scholarship to a mass-market enterprise was to cement OUP's position as an irreproachable disseminator of learning. It also serves to highlight the manner in which a 'classic' was to be selected, defined and marketed at that period, and for whom.

The man most closely connected with the series was Henry Frowde. He had been forewarned of Richards' impending bankruptcy as early as November 1904, as Richards owed royalties on the World's Classics reprint of OUP's edition of Chaucer. Frowde had evidently expressed an interest in the series, since he told Cannan that the receiver had promised to furnish him with 'the first information regarding the sale of the World's Classics and other works.' By August of the following year, after Richards' bankruptcy had been made public, Frowde was writing to Henry Moring, the main purchaser of the estate, for particulars of the three series in which he was interested and showing signs of impatience to get his hands on the largest of them. To his formal, typewritten instructions to Moring to send him details of the works is added in a hurried, handwritten post-script: 'Please let me have your reply as quickly as you can, but if the World's Classics figures are ready send them on to me at once so that I may let you

²⁸Peter Sutcliffe, *The Oxford University Press: An Informal History* (Oxford: OUP, 1978), p. 80.

²⁹Sutcliffe, p. 128. ³⁰Sutcliffe, p. 110.

³¹Letter No. 239, to Charles Cannan, 11 November 1904. Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, OUP Archives.

know whether I can increase my offer.' Evidently reluctant to let what he saw as an excellent opportunity escape him, Frowde fired off several more anxious reminders and was to experience several more delays due to the complex web of liens, copyrights and printers' agreements in which the series was embroiled, before he finally bought it for £4,000. By October he was instructing the printers to bind the next batch of volumes (12,000 in cloth and 2000 in leather) with the words 'Henry Frowde' on the frontispiece instead of 'Grant Richards'. This was an interesting deviation from OUP's best-known imprints. As he later explained to Theodore Watts-Dunton, one of his authors, chief editors and preface-writers:

'Oxford Printed at the University Press' is used chiefly for Bibles and Prayerbooks. 'Oxford at the Clarendon Press' for school books and educational works issued by order of the Delegates of the Press in the interests of learning (this form of imprint has sometimes been objected to unreasonably, as repellent to readers who are seeking amusement rather than instruction) and the imprint which we have now adopted for the World's Classics is used in many of our more popular books and is generally accepted as a pledge for the accuracy of the text.³³

The distinctions made here are curious, and point to the extreme care that publishers gave to the ways in which their productions appealed. Here Frowde is anxious to appeal simultaneously to the potential purchaser's twin desires for enjoyment and the distinction conferred by the recognition of authentic scholarship. Frowde's name was obviously thought to combine these needs in a way that the names 'Oxford' and 'Clarendon' by themselves could not. Throughout the period his name appears on OUP's list announcements in the trade papers, where Cambridge merely uses the name of its University Press.

What OUP seem to be trying to cultivate is a relationship with the reading public which is friendly, paternal, and rather more personal in its associations than the hallowed, archaic, disapproving institutionalism implied by its other imprints. This was part of a larger trend in the popularising of 'great literature' which saw magazines like *The Reader* running competitions in which entrants had to identify quotations from a cheap classic - proof if nothing else is of the extraordinary sameness of many of these series'

 ³² Letter No. 52 to Mr Moring, 22 August 1905. Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, OUP Archives.
 33 Letter No. 288, to Theodore Watts-Dunton, 12 January 1906. Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, OUP

constituents.³⁴ But it was also part of a calculated move on OUP's part to appeal to a wider market, to be invited into homes which might feel the names OUP or Clarendon were not suitable for them, or more school-room than self-help, or too scholarly to be interesting. By the turn of the century the names and meanings of these imprints were already sufficiently part of common knowledge for Gissing to have put them to his customary use in *Our Friend the Charlatan* (1901). In this novel the modern young reformer May Tomalin is trying to impress her wealthy old Aunt with her philanthropy and her education, jointly designed to disguise her own lowliness. "I take a great interest in the condition of the poor," May tells her Aunt, Lady Ogram:

'Really!' exclaimed Lady Ogram. 'What do you do?'

'We have a little society for extending civilization among the ignorant and the neglected. Just now we are trying to teach them how to make use of the free library, to direct their choice of books [...] I know a family, shockingly poor, living, four of them, in two rooms, - who have promised me to give an hour every Sunday to 'Piers the Plowman'; I have made them a present of the little Clarendon Press edition, which has excellent notes. Presently I shall set them a little examination paper, very simple, of course.'35

Gissing's point (inevitably) is to expose May's lower-middle-class vulgarity through the absurdity of her expectation that the lower classes could ever appreciate so lofty a gift. To give them Anglo-Saxon poetry at all is to cast pearls before swine. To give them a Clarendon Press edition is to add diamonds to the mix. Frowde was so keen to make the series a success for OUP under his name - and so convinced, perhaps, that his name was a crucial element in that success - that he took the trouble to write to the editor of the *Western Mail* to correct an error in their announcement of the series: 'I should like to point out that it is I who purchased the series, and that there is no such institution as the Oxford and Cambridge University Press.' Apparently the collaborative enterprise of the 1881 Revised Version was a thing of the past. And the strategy worked. So successful was the association of Frowde's name with good, cheap, durable books that in 1925 Aldous Huxley 'credited him with the invention of India paper, which made it possible to get "a million words of reading matter into a rucksack and hardly feel the

Archives.

³⁴The Periodical, 53, December 1907, p. 199.

³⁵ George Gissing, Our Friend the Charlatan (London: Chapman and Hall, 1901), p. 154.

³⁶Letter No. 433, to the Editor of the *Western Mail*, 8 November 1905. Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, OUP Archives.

difference.""37

What OUP were determined to offer, it seems, was a series which combined education with respectability, the wide horizons of world literature with the conservatism of the English middle-class family. Frowde's name, like Smith's, inscribed the dangerous new public spaces of the modern world with the familiar and fatherly. Despite Frowde's assertions in his letters that 'I only propose to add novels of the first rank', ³⁸ that 'I should like to lift some of the new volumes a little above the bare reprint style', that 'new vigour will be infused into the series, that important additions are to be made [and] that as in any other series printed at OUP writers can rely on the accuracy of the text - which differentiates the World's Classics from other cheap reissues, ³⁹ Frowde also ensured that the series remained within acceptable (and conservative) limits by keeping a firm and if necessary expurgatory hand on the editorial reins. His main concern was, in fact, less to populate the series with undiscovered masterpieces than to make certain of three things.

Firstly, that they were out of copyright or, if not, that they were cheap. As he told several correspondents who suggested books for inclusion in the series, the profit margin was very small and a great number of copies had to be sold in order for a particular book to be successful. An author or copyright holder could expect to receive only a 1/2 d. royalty on all sold at 1s.or 1s. 6d, 1d on all sold at 2s or 2s.6d, or a royalty of £20 for each 10,000 sold of the whole impression. This meant that for Frowde's purposes a non-copyright work provided the best return, particularly if he could publish it before anyone else did. So keen a copyright-watcher was he, in fact, that in 1904 he wrote to his solicitor Rivington to enquire whether the 42-year copyright period covered printing as well as publication, and whether he might have a selection of Browning's poems (published in 1864) ready for sale the minute the copyright expired. The reply informed him that he might have the poems set up in type, but not printed before the copyright ran out at midnight on 20th August, 1906.

³⁷Sutcliffe, p.188.

³⁸Letter No. 180, to George Meredith, 15 December 1905. Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, OUP Archives

³⁹Letter No 197, to Watts-Dunton, 15 December 1905. Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, OUP Archives.

⁴⁰Letter No. 178 to Watts-Dunton, 14 December 1905. Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, OUP Archives. ⁴¹Letters No. 493, to Mr Rivington, 10 March 1905 and No. 8, acknowledging Rivington's response,

Letters No. 493, to Mr Rivington, 10 March 1905 and No. 8, acknowledging Rivington's response, 14 March 1905. Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, OUP Archives.

Second, the works had to be of the right length to enable a standardised form which looked good on the shelf and on thinner paper fitted into a pocket. Frowde sometimes included a personal but critically sidelined favourite of one of his superiors or colleagues as a favour, but in October 1905 wrote to Milford rejecting a suggestion on the grounds that: 'all the books in the World's Classics are uniform as to size of type and quality of paper and I desire to keep them so. They ought to contain from 300 to 500 pages per volume. The type which you are proposing to use for Churton Collins's single plays would not do for the World's Classics.' Sutcliffe suggests in his history of OUP that the additions of certain books to the World's Classics 'could scarcely be accounted for without a knowledge of Charles Cannan's private reading habits or Milford's taste for adventure stories', but he also - less convincingly - fails to note that some of those suggestions appeared in the Boys' Classics and Parson's Handbook series also purchased from Richards rather than in the World's Classics, and were there somewhat less out of place. In fact Frowde had an unerring sense of which books were suitable.

Third, the books had to be inoffensive to the middle-class family reader: unfamiliar foreign authors were likely to find a champion in the World's Classics, but at a price. In accepting a translation of '24 Tales of Tolstoy' from Aylmer Maude, for example, Frowde stipulated that he would retain all expurgation rights and, in the end, accepted only 23 of the tales, writing to Maude that 'the tale "Francoise", the copy for which I now return had better be omitted from our book, and I should be glad if you could find some other to take its place; if not we must have 23 only. To include it would mean a very much reduced sale for the book, nor should we be promoting the study of Tolstoy's works as we desire to do.'44

Due to these three formal and stylistic imperatives the World's Classics walked a curiously fine line between the edifying and scholarly and the generally acceptable. Frowde wrote to Watts-Dunton on 12 January 1906 that 'I am endeavouring to discover the texts which were followed by Mr Grant Richards and am having the volumes very carefully read. We are finding many misprints and are having them corrected [...] in all

⁴²Letter No. 383 to Mr Milford, 27 October 1905. Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, OUP Archives.

⁴³Sutcliffe, p. 142.

⁴⁴Quoted in Sutcliffe, p. 144.

future ones we propose to follow the most reliable texts, and they will be set up with our usual care at Oxford University Press, this will be conspicuously announced upon them.'45 But as Sutcliffe notes, 'well into the twentieth century a double standard prevailed. Expensive complete texts could be made available for the elite, for "ripe scholars": for the masses expurgated editions would be required reading for many years to come.'46 This is identical to the line taken by W. H. Smith's in withholding books such as Moore's Esther Waters, which, as I showed in the last chapter, revealed not only that their stalls policy contained something of a muck-and-brass element compared with their circulating library but that the ban carried an implicit class prejudice. If a book was unsuitable for the working- or middle-class family (due to the presence of women and children), it was, like OUP's books, nonetheless available to the scholar - male or female - who had sufficient education, standing, funds and knowledge. The assumption of a class of reader with superior knowledge who knew the difference between art and immorality is crucial, for it is manifestly not the reader for whom publishers produced their hundreds of thousands of 'classics'. Instead, these publishers tended by the end of the century to assume a patriarchal, teacherly role, a role which embraced the critic, the scholar, the editor, sometimes the novelist, but excluded absolutely the Board School reader bent on a course of self-help.

III. 'The husks of books': cheap classics and cultural distinction

In *Distinction*, as we have seen, Bourdieu describes the effects of a sudden increase in the proportion of possessors of a class-distinctive asset such as literary knowledge. In Bourdieu's model, this diminishing of the 'rarity and distinctive value' of the asset results in a 'threatening [of] the distinction of the older possessors.' This threat causes a 'deep ambivalence' about 'everything concerned with the democratisation of culture' and prompts the development of a 'dual discourse on the relations between the institutions of cultural diffusion and the public.' Ambivalence and its resulting dual discourse are in evidence not only in the division between those novelists and critics who (like Edward G. Salmon), thought the provision of cheap classics a good thing and

⁴⁸ Salmon writes: 'It is a matter for regret that, with the many means of disseminating among them [i.e. the working classes] the masterpieces of the English language, more energy is not exerted in bringing

⁴⁵Letter No. 288 to Watts Dunton, 12 January 1906. Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, OUP Archives.

⁴⁶Sutcliffe, p. 143 ⁴⁷Bourdieu, *Distinction*, p. 229.

those (like Gissing) who abhorred the very idea, but also in the manner in which the praise was offered. The Secretary of the Chairman of the London School Board accepted the copy of Routledge's World Library's *Aesop* with thanks, saying 'In bringing good, wholesome literature within reach of the poor it will supply a long-felt need.' Another of the dignitaries who received a copy responded loftily: 'in view of the rapid increase of education I cannot doubt that they will be appreciated by the class for whom they are intended.' Here there is a combination of philanthropy and patronage, in both cases serving to distance the speakers from the classic-buyer. As Bourdieu suggests, 'All critics declare not only their judgement of the work but also their claim to the right to think about and judge it. In short, they take part in a struggle for the monopoly of legitimate discourse about the work of art and consequently in the production of value of the work of art.'50

In England at the close of the nineteenth century, the 'dual discourse' occasioned by the democratisation of culture and the rise of mass production means that the legitimate culture designated 'classic literature' becomes accessible to the lower classes only when it has been permitted, authenticated and ultimately cheapened by the upper strata, whether these are the aristocrats and officials who endorse the books or the professionals and intellectuals who edit and publish them. In the literary field as a whole, the struggle between these older possessors of cultural distinction and the new players is won by a shift in the stakes, by de-emphasising the literary work as literature so that its aesthetics, its publisher, its price and its textual verity become active - and visible - as currency. Edwin Clayhanger's recognition of the social significance of his neighbour's calf-bound editions which prompts him to buy some of his own signals his desire to progress from son of a printer to budding architect, to move from the artisan into the professional class. Machine-tooled prize-books are suddenly shown up as inferior; Edwin has become in this moment in his own eyes one who knows and sees in a way that his father, though financially successful, will never know or see. Once enlightened, 'it was astounding to Edwin how blind he had been to the romance of existence in the Five Towns' (p. 161).

home to them the inherent attractions of Shakespeare, Scott, Marryat, Dickens, Lytton, Eliot.' 'What the Working Classes Read', *Nineteenth Century*, 20, July 1886, p. 116.

t. F

⁴⁹ Recommendations inside front cover of Routledge's World Library edition of *Aesop's Fables* (London: Routledge, 1886)

⁵⁰Bourdieu, *The Field*, pp. 35-6.

Bennett was in fact filled with ambivalence about the aspirant middle class. He defended them in print all his life and regularly and proudly noted his rising income in his journal, but in his articles he frequently displays a sense of discomfort and even contempt about their tastes and activities which is lent humour and irony but not quite robbed of its sting by his open acknowledgement that he is one of their number. In an article in the *New Age* in 1908 he explored the question of the readership for his own books:

When my morbid curiosity is upon me, I stroll into Mudie's or the Times Book Club, or I hover round Smith's bookstall at Charing Cross.

The crowd at these places is the prosperous crowd, the crowd which grumbles at income-tax and pays it [...] I see at the counter people on whose foreheads it is written that they know themselves to be the salt of the earth. Their assured, curt voices, their proud carriage, their clothes, the similarity of their manner, all show that they belong to a caste and that the caste has been successful in the struggle for life. It is called the middle class, but it ought to be called the upper class for nearly everything is below it [...] When they have nothing to do, they say, in effect, "Let's go out and spend something." And they go out. They spend their lives in spending. They deliberately gaze into shop windows in order to discover an outlet for their money. You can catch them at it any day. 51

The reduction of middle-class life to simple currency implied by the repetition of the word 'spend' highlights Bennett's anxiety about its wasted potential. Having been 'successful in the struggle for life' it then exchanges that life for commodities, as though life itself can only be realised through its power to purchase. But Bennett also recognises the middle class's drive to improve as well as to prove itself through spending on the acquisition of 'culture', and on that point he is equally damning:

Do you know anybody who really buys new books? Have you ever heard tell of such a being? Of course, there are Franklinish and self-improving young men (and conceivably women) who buy cheap editions of works which the world will not willingly let die: the Temple Classics, Everyman's Library, the World's Classics, the Universal Library. Such volumes are to be found in many refined and strenuous homes - oftener unopened than opened - but still there! But does this estimable practice aid the living author to send his children to school in decent clothes?⁵²

For Bennett, the drive to purchase 'culture' is not only marked by an unpatriotic Americanness, it is also a transparent and pointless practice. 'Estimable' and 'refined'

⁵¹Arnold Bennett, *Books and Persons: Being Comments on a Past Epoch 1908-1911* (London: Chatto and Windus, 1917), pp. 88-90.

⁵²Bennett, Books and Persons, p. 33.

are both rendered ironic here by the word 'strenuous', a recognition that, as Bourdieu suggests, the bourgeois (like Gissing's Nancy Lord trying to impress her suitor in the library) simply tries too hard. But Bennett also devalues the 'classics' themselves: for him a work that has endured has done so for purely commercial reasons. The classic-reader is a dupe and modern literature (not to mention the living writer) is the poorer for it. Nor, in Bennett's view, is there any advantage in the collection of 'classics'. They are 'oftener unopened than opened'. They unsex women (whom Bennett - typically - can only just conceive of as purchasers of self-help). And they can't, by their very nature, really 'help' at all. Edwin's promise to himself to embark on a strict course of study is consistently broken: he occasionally 'saw the material of happiness ahead, in the faithful execution of his resolves for self-perfecting' (p.211), but more often than not 'his systems of reading never worked for more than a month at a time'(p.144). Ambivalence lies at the heart of *Clayhanger*. For Bennett, the modern middle-class subject is constructed through contradiction. Edwin is 'happy in the stress of one immense and complex resolve' (p.144), to improve himself, and to fail.

Even when the fictional lower-middle-class reader does stick to a plan and actually reads the classics, his/her reading is devalued by those in the strata above who, like the Schlegel sisters, have what Bourdieu calls 'the familiar relation to culture which authorises the liberties and audacities of those linked to it by birth, that is, by nature and essence'53 and are liable to dismiss the 'strenuous' attempts of a Leonard Bast to relate to them. 'Should he and those like him be given free libraries?' Helen Schlegel tells her friends she was asked during a debate. Her answer is a resounding: 'No! He doesn't want more books to read, but to read books rightly' (p.139). This manner of 'reading rightly' is never, of course, revealed, except that it is not 'reciting the names of books feverishly' (p.146). To the Schlegels, Leonard Bast's 'brain is filled with the husks of books, culture' and it is 'horrible; we want him to wash out his brain and go to the real thing' (p. 150). Like 'reading rightly', the 'real thing' remains a secret. And, not being in on it, readers like Bast will always fail.

The failure is built into the possibility, not just in the novels of Bennett, Gissing and Forster, but also in the nature of the field which has produced the culture of self-help.

⁵³Bourdieu, Distinction, pp. 330-1.

The classic series is one of those phenomena which Bourdieu describes as 'entirely organised to give the impression of bringing legitimate culture within the reach of all, by combining two normally exclusive characteristics, immediate accessibility and the outward signs of cultural legitimacy.'54 Crucial here is the fact that the tension between the 'two normally exclusive characteristics' is resolved by a renewed emphasis on 'outward signs' which paradoxically, like Leonard Bast's 'husks of books', will always be mere illusion. To those who 'know', the classic series is already stripped of any real cultural capital. It designates its possessor as 'strenuous', as Bourdieu's petit-bourgeois who, 'always liable to know too much or too little [...] is condemned endlessly to amass disparate, often devalued information which is to legitimate knowledge as his stamp collection is to an art collection, a miniature culture.'55 The classic series outwardly disseminates legitimate culture by being finite, cheap and durable, possessing the pretence of aesthetics as well as a legitimised text. But it simultaneously devalues what it gives. The much-valued Arnoldian aesthetic is mass-produced; the 'climax and consummation' of printing as embodied in OUP's 1877 Caxton Exhibition Bible has spawned only beauty's poor, plain and far-too-numerous cousins. The book is part of a finite number that implies a limit to legitimate culture, something prosaic which, like the set of encyclopaedias which contain the world, can be bought and owned. However carefully authenticated as a text, it is liable to expurgation and therefore moral and artistic narrowness. It is stamped with the words 'classic' and, in the case of my own example, 'Henry Frowde' and 'Oxford University Press', all of which mark it as authentic but also mark its purchaser as one who did not 'naturally' already know the book was a good one.

In *Outline of a Theory of Practice* Bourdieu describes the mechanisms of objectification through which the cultural product might be legitimized, and the legitimisers lifted above the rising tide. Through a socially recognised standard of professional or academic qualifications, individuals are able to operate without the need for further legitimisation, the title or status or qualification alone being sufficient:

Once this state of affairs is established, relations of power and domination no longer exist directly between individuals; they are set up in pure objectivity between institutions, i.e. between socially guaranteed qualifications and socially defined

⁵⁴Bourdieu, *Distinction*, p. 323.

⁵⁵Bourdieu, Distinction, pp. 328-9.

positions, and through them, between the social mechanisms which produce and guarantee both the social value of the qualifications and the positions and also the distribution of these social attributes, among biological individuals.⁵⁶

The notion of a power relation which has become institutionalised, almost invisible, is crucial if a phenomenon such as the classics series is to succeed commercially without posing a threat to the dominance of its older cultural possessors. There are several mechanisms through which this is achieved in the case of my own example, though they are to a great extent also true of other publishers of classics series. First, the name of Oxford University Press provides academic respectability and an assurance of the authenticity of the text, a fact which gives World's Classics an edge over most of its competitors who, as Feltes has noted, tend to be 'enterprising' publishers aspiring to a 'list'. Second, as we have seen, the name of Henry Frowde furnishes the promise of friendly, paternal guidance through morality as well as accessibility, making the World's Classics something which can safely, as well as usefully, be brought into the home. Frowde even colour-coded his books (green for history, maroon for fiction, blue for essays and poetry) and endorsed the view that fiction is a lower class of literature by offering for sale at 1s.6d. or 2s.6d.boxed presentation volumes, bound in buckram, giltedged and with a silk marker, of any World's Classic except novels. Third, the adoption by OUP of the scholarly introduction written by a well-known and respected scholar, critic or writer promises a 'way in' to the text which will fill in the gaps in the selftaught reader's knowledge and also reward him or her by endorsing his/her choice. The more informative and scholarly the introduction and the more culturally legitimate the writer of it, the more rewarded and vindicated the reader feels. And, like the critic, the preface-writer is legitimised through his or her own legitimisation.

OUP by no means invented the introduction: these appear in many a classics series prior to 1905. Cassell's National Library, Routledge's World and Railway Libraries, Chandos Classics, the Minerva Library of Famous Books and the Temple Classics, to name but a few, predate the World's Classics and have an introduction or preface of some kind. These differ widely in length, form and content, and in some cases are merely prefatory notes with author dates. But by the time Frowde took over the World's Classics (which under Richards had contained at best only the author's dates), there was a strong move

⁵⁶Bourdieu, *Outline of a Theory of Practice*, trans. by Richard Nice (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1985), pp. 187-8.

classics publishers. The King's Classics series issued Eliot's *Silas Marner* in 1907 with an introduction by Richard Garnett, keeper of Printed Books at the British Museum. Cassell's National Library was introduced by its well-known editor Henry Morley, who had been a Professor of English Language and Literature at King's, Queens and University Colleges in London.⁵⁷ Heinemann's Favourite Classics used Edmund Gosse on a number of occasions. Frowde was quick to adopt the practice partly, no doubt, because his main rival was Dent's Everyman which, as we have seen in the example of its *Aesop's Fables*, featured thorough and scholarly introductions. He expended considerable energy in hunting down big names for his introductions, bagging (among others) G.K. Chesterton, Edmund Gosse, A. T. Quiller-Couch and Swinburne, and offering Lord Rosebery 25 guineas for the introduction to a work of his choice instead of the usual 10.⁵⁸

One of Frowde's favourite and most prolific introduction-writers, though, was Theodore Watts-Dunton, a writer and critic of some standing (though he was in his seventies in 1905 and his reputation was probably in decline).⁵⁹ He was one of the few living authors represented in the World's Classics; Richards had chosen to include his 1898 best-seller Aylwin and - possibly as a means of keeping its author on-side - Frowde kept the book. Watts-Dunton became, in fact, a key player on the World's Classics editorial team, suggesting both books for the series and big names to introduce them. He had carved a name for himself in the 70s and 80s by vying with Hall Caine for the right to be considered D. G. Rossetti's closest confidant during the poet's final years, and to produce the definitive biography. His name appears frequently not only in Hall Caine's correspondence with Rossetti but in the correspondence of numerous other players in the drama, and the tone of these letters gives an indication of the importance to an aspiring writer of the association with an established name. On 24 July 1882, Watts (he later, in a splendid piece of writerly self-mythologising, added the Dunton by deed poll) wrote to Rossetti's brother William that 'a lot of fellows will scribble about [Rossetti] and vulgarise his name'. 60 Another acquaintance of the famous family, William Bell Scott,

⁵⁷Dictionary of National Biography, 8, pp. 975-6.

⁵⁸Letter No. 185, to Mrs Drew, 31 October 1905. Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, OUP Archives. ⁵⁹Sutcliffe, p. 143.

⁶⁰All extracts from letters concerning Rossetti taken from William E. Fredeman, 'Fundamental Brainwork': the Correspondence Between Dante Gabriel Rossetti and Thomas Hall Caine', *Journal of*

wrote to a friend on 13 June:

Watts was here yesterday after dinner in a state of simmer - I might say boiling over, about Sharp and Caine having prepared themselves as rival acrobats to write books about DGR! He says Gabriel on his death bed begged him to let no-one else write 'a Life' - to write it himself - if it was necessary. He had prevailed on Caine to be quiet, but suddenly the other hanger-on whom as Watts says 'I have brought a little into notice, and who was seeing me daily and hourly' has, without mentioning his intention, got Macmillan to commission him a book of 300 pages as the intimate friend of the deceased! and then Caine says, 'Well! if he does it I shall too!' [...] Watts is cut out of the game and in despair. 'Rossetti has fallen among the Philistines' is his commentary, 'and I can't help him!'

The ferocity of the competition to achieve professional standing as a writer is palpable here, and it indicates how volatile the market for literature had become by the 1880s. It is also marked by the desire, expressed by Watts through the dubbing of his rivals as Philistines, to achieve this standing at the highest possible cultural level. Watts at least was somewhat successful: Aylwin was reviewed ecstatically by the Bookman in November 1898,⁶¹ his doings (even his health) were commented on regularly in all the trade papers, and when he died on June 6th 1914, aged 81, the Publishers' Circular printed a respectful obituary. 62 There is none of the critical ambivalence associated with his name such as often appeared in connection with his younger and far more commercially successful rival Hall Caine. Watts managed to avoid the somewhat contradictory charges of Philistinism, immorality and pandering to a mass market which dogged Caine throughout his career, and hung onto his reputation as a distinguished scholar and critic, producing poetry and essays as well as novels and contributing to such upstanding journals as the Athenaeum. His association with the World's Classics was advantageous to Frowde and Watts himself made money out of it: Frowde paid ten guineas for an introduction (a far better remuneration than the £20 per 10,000 copies which he paid for Aylwin) and Watts wrote dozens of them. He was able to offer the added inducement of an acquaintance with the ageing Swinburne, to whom he introduced Frowde in January 1906. Frowde persuaded Swinburne to write a preface to the World's Classics Shakespeare series on the strength of this meeting.

the Australasian Universities of Language and Literature Association: A Journal of Literary Criticism, Philology and Linguistics, Queensland, Australia, 52 (1979), 209-231 (pp. 211-212).

61 Bookman, 15, November 1898, pp. 37-9.

⁶²Publishers' Circular, 101, 7 November 1914, p. 465.

The scholarly introduction was, in fact, perceived by the editors of the classics series to be at least as valuable as the work itself, and in some cases more so. It legitimised the text in a degree directly proportionate to the social standing of its author (where a Gosse, a Watts or even a Swinburne was worth only 10 guineas per introduction, a Lord was worth 25). Just as important, it enabled an objectification of the cheap classic which served to separate the class for whom it was produced from the class which produced, encouraged and endorsed it. As Bourdieu has explained in his fullest delineation of his model of the cultural field, endorsements operate in two directions at once, legitimising not only the work, but also the legitimiser: 'A consecrated writer is the one who has the power to consecrate and to win assent when he or she consecrates an author or a work - with a preface, a favourable review, a prize, etc.'63

The cheap classics series is a product of its time: of an explosion in the numbers of literate people with money to spend on books, of a new emphasis on the middle-class home as a display-case and reading as a key to social advancement. From the point of view of the consumer, to buy a cheap classics series and display it in its own bookcase (advertised by OUP alongside their list announcements for the series at prices ranging from 5s. for oak to 33s 6d. for mahogany) was to announce sufficient knowledge to value 'culture', and to value 'culture' sufficiently to want to own and display it rather than borrow it from a Free Library. It showed an investment in self-help not only for oneself, but also for one's family. There were degrees of investment possible, from the Pocket Edition on Oxford India Paper to the 61/8 x 33/4 inch version, ranging in price from 1s. in cloth to 1s 6d. in leather and available in boxes (bar novels, of course) for giving as gifts. The cheap classic declared its purchaser to be a person serious about 'literature'.

It was, however, incapable of elevating its purchaser to the level which self-help and the assimilation of legitimate culture were meant to facilitate, for it inevitably declared its purchaser to be serious above all about aspiration and display. To the consumer, the cheap classic might be a thing of beauty, an item of furniture which, aping the sober uniform rows of leather-bound gilded volumes in the library of the 18th-century gentleman, turned the middle-class parlour into a reading room in spirit if not in practice. But to the producer and the true intellectual it was a facsimile, designed to take in the

⁶³Bourdieu, The Field, p. 42.

'strenuous' and culturally anxious class of reader created by the democratisation of literature and eternally separated from true knowledge, not by a lack of ability, but by a subtle shifting of the goalposts. Even pulled from a pocket on the bus or the train, it marked its reader as ostentatiously serious-minded. Bennett was not alone in his contempt for the cheap classic and what it represented. Henry Frowde himself, despite his commitment to the quality and breadth of the World's Classics, wrote privately to Charles Cannan, the Secretary to the Delegates:

A set of the volumes of the World's Classics which are at present in print go to you to-night, and I am sending sets to two or three of the Delegates who have expressed an interest in the little books. I desire to send a set to each Delegate, but understand that some of them may be unwilling to give house room to cheap reprints of this character. I will therefore defer the dispatch of the remaining parcels till next Thursday in case you should have to send me the names of any who will not accept them.⁶⁴

Frowde's tone here is almost one of embarrassment, the World's Classics dismissed as inferior 'characters', poor relations who might stamp the mighty scholars who made up the Board of Delegates (who presumably preferred expensive unexpurgated editions) with the taint of 'the abyss'. Morality, cheapness and abundance are here, among the elite, unmistakable markers of inferiority whatever the contents of the book.

Even the scholarly preface came under attack, despite being so lauded in advertisements and so crucial to the maintenance of the dual discourse which enabled financial gain to exist alongside cultural hegemony. At the very start of the period - in the same year, in fact, that the New Revised Version appeared - an anonymous contributor to the *Contemporary Review* issued a warning about the results of the spread of learning which is aimed directly at the cult of self-help. It prefigures both Bennett's dismay at the pervasive influence of the 'American' model of middle-classness (so often seen throughout the period as the epitome of all that was wrong with modernity) and Forster's 'right way of reading':

There are not wanting signs in the air that, while the taste for literature of some sort is daily increasing, the taste for serious study of any kind is diminishing among the great mass of the English people. We seem to have caught the contagion of American rapid living and rapid reading, so that, if we go on devouring new books as

⁶⁴Letter No. 87, to Charles Cannan, 29 November 1905. Letterbooks of Henry Frowde, OUP Archives.

omnivorously as we have lately been doing, a true student will soon be as rare as a dodo, and a true *litterateur* be as old-fashioned a spectacle as a true scholar is now. A very unmistakable indication of the state of matters is to be found in the superabundance of cheap manuals, with boiled-down biography and ready-made criticism on such abstruse subjects as Byron's Poems, and easy, off-hand estimates of such obscure individuals as Hume and Gibbon, not to speak of Dr. Johnson and Oliver Goldsmith [...] the public now seems too idle to read perfectly legible books for itself, and to form common-sense opinions concerning them, without the interposition of some *petit mâitre* [...] People read so much now and reflect so little.⁶⁵

'Serious study', the 'true scholar' or 'student', the 'true *litterateur*' and 'reflection' are all persistently invoked here as ideals, but nowhere explained. To the *Contemporary Review*'s largely middle-class audience there was no doubt a certain comfort in this; he or she is addressed as among the 'already knowing', as outside the mass of 'people' who, cramming themselves greedily with Byron, Hume, Gibbon, Johnson and Goldsmith (all, perhaps not coincidentally, constituents of the well-known Chandos Classics series at the time) form the subject of the article. But to the Board School-educated crammer, desperately trying to make up for centuries of lost time, this is an early indication that spend as s/he might on the best cheap editions of the 'classics' available, read as many as s/he could of those recommended by the highest authority possible, s/he will never can never - be a 'true scholar', for like the Saint of an earlier time, the 'real' reader is born and not self-made.

^{65°} Some Recent Books', Contemporary Review, 39, February 1881, pp. 312-3.

SECTION THREE

Chapter Four

'The Little Woman' and 'The Boomster': Marie Corelli, Hall Caine and the Literary Field of the 1890s.

I. The power to consecrate: the critic as novelist

The 'true scholar/litterateur' does not, of course, just consume the highest-level cultural products. S/he also writes the prefaces, helps to determine the selection and establishment of the canon and legitimises his or her own choices in articles which appear in the quality quarterly or monthly magazines such as *Athenaeum*, the *Fortnightly Review, Contemporary Review* and *Nineteenth Century*. And s/he is frequently also an author of fiction in his or her own right. Edmund Gosse, Theodore Watts-Dunton, Walter Besant, Arnold Bennett and many others were novelists as well as critics, journalists and/or preface writers, and their work appeared as serials in these periodicals alongside 'serious' criticism as well as in book form.

That this list of examples is all male is not accidental. Women novelists who wrote criticism were predictably rarer than their male counterparts, though there were notable exceptions including Constance Garnett, George Eliot and Mrs Humphry Ward, and it is difficult to be certain in some cases whether an author was male or female. Most critical articles were unsigned long after signature became common practice for other periodical entries such as fiction. However, as Laurel Brake has shown, the records of these periodicals indicate that anonymity had a number of benefits. Among them were 'log-rolling' or 'booming' (the inflation of the merits of a friend's work), the employment of women and newcomers and the production of a periodical with unity of tone, which the conflicting views of 'star-turns' might undermine. Nonetheless, signature was becoming increasingly acceptable in the 'quality' journals throughout the late Victorian period and the publication of a collected edition of a critic's articles served both to double profits

¹Laurel Brake, Print in Transition 1850-1910: Studies in Media and Book History (Basingstoke: Palgrave,

for author and publisher and to ensure future markets for the author's 'quality' offerings. For these writers, clearly, carving a niche in the right kind of journals could enable a first novel to be taken far more seriously than that of an unknown newcomer, however talented. This too was a practice well recognised by publishers. As Brake further suggests: 'by attracting new and established authors to their highly paying and prestigious journals, the publishers aimed to secure authors for their firms' lists.'²

This was of obvious importance for the publisher. But it was of even greater importance for the author. In Bourdieu's terms, occupying a position in the literary field which combined production with legitimisation maximised the strength of this position; one could be both the 'apparent producer' and the 'sponsor' of a literary work, i.e. both its originator (author) and one who helped to give it its symbolic value in the field (publisher, critic, preface-writer, etc.) One could not, of course, review one's own work, even anonymously, without serious consequences. Self-publicity, as I will show, was a cardinal sin amongst the field's dominators and in so closed a shop it would have been impossible to hide. But a network of the right friends, a good literary pedigree and the right strategies for keeping out and distinguishing oneself from newcomers could help an author to occupy a position of dominance through the consecration implied by the term 'serious author' or 'artist'. This position, like all positions in a cultural field, is completely dependent upon the interactions of agents in the field as a whole. In this case though a large part of its power comes from disguising these relationships in favour of a belief in the autonomy of the artist, his or her 'purity' and difference from ordinary mortals and indifference to the market - a belief, even, that s/he is 'touched by God'. Bourdieu calls this belief system a 'charismatic ideology.' As he explains:

what makes reputations is not [...] this or that 'influential' person, this or that institution, review, magazine, academy, coterie, dealer or publisher; it is not even the whole set of what are sometimes called 'personalities of the world of art and letters'; it is the field of production understood as the system of objective relations between these agents or institutions and as the site of the struggles for the monopoly of the power to consecrate, in which the value of works of art and belief in that value are continuously generated.³

^{2001),} pp. 15-16.

²Brake, p. 14.

³Pierre Bourdieu, *The Field of Cultural Production: Essays on Art and Literature*, ed. by Randal Johnson (Cambridge: Polity Press, 1995), pp. 76-77.

The 'autonomy of the artist' and the 'power to consecrate' within this belief system are not, as we have seen, unproblematically distributable even potentially across the whole field of production amongst all its agents. Taste, knowledge – in fact a whole range of practices related to class - and the dynamism of the field itself militate against certain agents, even while the field depends upon them to play the game. But despite his insistence on this dynamism as an integral property there remains a problem with Bourdieu's model of a charismatic ideology. It does not allow for the complexities of the positions possible between agents when these are pre-determined by a co-existent and intersecting belief system that can work against both class and culture as capital. Gender is part of just such a co-existent belief system. Clearly, the rarity of women's names amongst critical reviews etc. was a crucial factor in ensuring that the 'charismatic ideology' system was also male dominated. In the late nineteenth century, to be the sponsor as well as the producer of a literary work and therefore a 'pure', 'autonomous', 'touched-by-God' artist in Bourdieu's terms, one pretty much had to be male as well as educated, published in the right places and supported by the right people. Bourdieu's project here was to insist on interaction, not to interrogate how it might work in every single instance. But his neglect of the vital role played by gender leaves us with some work to do if we are to even approach a historically accurate schematic of the period's literary field.

In the previous section I demonstrated how the producer of the 'value' of an unexpurgated, canonised 'classic' was not just the author but the publisher, often with an established, legitimising name, who decided first on the book's inclusion in his/her list and then on its format, price and appearance. I also showed this value's dependence on the distributor who decided whether to stock it or not. I suggested, in other words, that a book's availability and accessibility, and to whom, played as great a part in determining its status in the field as what it contained. That this status is not fixed but something dynamic and volatile and subject to sometimes extraordinary critical about-faces can be illustrated with a single well-known example. Zola's brand of realism, 'naturalism', was considered immoral and offensive in the 1880s, so much so that in 1888 it led to the banning of his works and the imprisonment of his English translator-publisher Henry Vizetelly after a hounding by the National Vigilance Association. Both Zola and Vizetelly were defended by certain writers - among them George Moore - who saw the

expurgation or banning of his work as an outrage, a shackling of 'art' to the lumbering waggon of middle-class moral values. The debate struck a chord with many writers; as Keating notes, 'even the critics and novelists who did not particularly admire his work were still able to praise its iconoclastic, liberating effect.' By the time Zola was exiled to England in 1898 in the midst of a romantic revival, however, he was already old hat.

Keating suggests that Zola's final acceptance was due to the growing realisation that French naturalism was never going to infect England, but this is to down play somewhat the nuances of the changing terrain on which the debate continued. The strand of the relationship between art and the market that figured as an opposition between immorality and decency was usually, as we have seen, couched in terms of the protection of the 'Young Person' - for which we may read women of all ages as well as children and adolescent girls. In the 1890s Thomas Hardy, Walter Besant and Eliza Lynn Linton, amongst others, entered into this debate in the New Review under the title 'Candour in Fiction.' Superficially, what was at stake here was the old issue of censorship affecting the progress of art. If the realism of a Hardy or a Zola led to the banning of his works in order to protect the 'Young Person,' then only romantic revivalists or toned-down realism could find an audience and the general tendency was regressive. It was also, according to Linton, feminizing, for a 'strong-headed and masculine nation [was] cherishing a feeble, futile, milk-and-water literature'. But, as N. N. Feltes has suggested, underlying Hardy's solution to the problem - that new books should be cheap enough for fathers to buy them for the family rather than having to subscribe to a circulating library that might distribute books of which he disapproved was a radical re-working of the whole publishing structure in favour of the controlled inclusion of women as both producers and consumers of 'quality' fiction. What the debate in fact represented was a crisis in novel production, becoming a question of 'what publishing practices best accommodate or contain realistic or romantic ideology [...] what synthetic aesthetic ideology might best serve the commodity-text of the new patriarchal-capitalist mode of production.'6

⁴Peter Keating, *The Haunted Study: A Social History of the English Novel 1875-1914* (London: Secker and Warburg, 1989), pp. 250-1.

⁵Eliza Lynn Linton, 'Candour in English Fiction', New Review, 2 (1890), 10-14 (p. 14).

⁶N.N. Feltes, *Literary Capital and the Late Victorian Novel (Madison, Wisconsin: University of Wisconsin Press, 1993)*, p. 104.

Feltes' Marxist approach naturally privileges the publisher as an example of the machinations of capitalism here, to the detriment, perhaps, of a more resistive model, though the imminent change in publishing structures signalled by the 'Candour in Fiction' debate was not just a reflection of changing consumer tastes either. Consumer desires cannot be ruled out; my first two chapters attempted to show how important the consumer's needs and desires were to the producers and distributors of books in this period and how thoroughly they were accommodated, even if, as I showed in Chapter Three, that accommodation meant a simultaneous downgrading of the symbolic value of those acquisitions. But neither is this imminent change of crucial importance only to the consumer on whom I concentrated in those chapters, or to the publisher on whom both Feltes and Brake choose to concentrate and to whom I devoted my last chapter. Any change in a cultural field is, after all, a result of the struggles in which all its agents are perennially engaged, and this includes the 'apparent' producers - the authors - whom I have thus far largely ignored. In fact, the enormous shifts in production and distribution practices which I have outlined and which became particularly apparent in the 1890s had a profound effect on authors, for these shifts informed - and were informed by - not only how authors and their work were marketed, but also what they wrote. Implicit in Feltes' example of the 'Candour in Fiction' debate is the struggle for dominance in the field in which all cultural producers including authors are perpetually engaged; it is, on one level, merely Hardy, Linton and Besant conducting a skirmish, not only on the battleground of literary form, but also on that of gender.

What I want to do in this final section of the thesis, then, is to map out the struggles of some of the period's most unexpectedly popular writers. It is in the realm of the 'popular', particularly where these are publishing phenomena, that we find most clearly articulated those nuances of gender and class which tend to be obscured or simplified by the 'charismatic ideology' which renders more silent and less visible the discourses around high art. Remembering that authors in the 1880s and 90s thought of themselves as part of the *same* profession and the *same* literary field and not divided into two types, 'artists' and 'bestsellers', I want to ask a number of questions here. What did it mean when a book was contentious enough to be banned by a public library or a bookstall and thought of as 'art' by its author, but also denigrated by the discerning critic due to its popularity, its marketing, or its author's gender (with all the slipperiness of definition

which that term implies)? Can we find evidence in the texts themselves for the volatility of this position? How is it informed by the conditions of its production? What made it sell, what got it banned, boomed or argued about, what position did its author occupy - and think s/he occupied - with respect to gender and class and what can that tell us about the field at the time? Rather than think about the changes in the romance/realism debate in terms of a 'synthetic aesthetic ideology' as Feltes does, I want to suggest that its attempted synthesis created only a new kind of antithesis. Since this is a characteristic strategy of the dominant cultural possessors when threatened by new assailants, this should not come as a surprise. But, properly unpacked, it should tell us something about the relationship between gender, class, art and the market that cannot be explained either in aesthetic, or in purely economic, terms.

II. Hall Caine and the 'realist' romance

There is a striking image near the end of Sir (Thomas Henry) Hall Caine's first moderately successful book, *Recollections of Dante Gabriel Rossetti* (1882). It is of the painter-poet's last moments attended by a small group consisting of his family and close friends. After several days of anxiety this group had begun to feel sanguine enough about their patient to leave his side, but after a shriek from the nurse, Caine writes: 'we hurried into Rossetti's room and found him in convulsions. Mr Watts raised him on one side, whilst I raised him on the other [...] there were a few moments of suspense, and then we saw him die in our arms.'

This image is important for a number of reasons. First, it is probably invented. Caine's most recent biographer Vivien Allen has checked the account against a number of others, including the diaries of Rosetti's brother William. The latter gives a somewhat different version which, while agreeing that Watts was there supporting Rossetti from the right, makes no mention of Caine cradling the dying man but notes merely that he was 'in and out' of the room.⁸ Second, Caine's self-construction as one of Rossetti's most loyal and intimate friends was vital in enabling his entry into the literary field and he wasted no time in exploiting it. Third, the placing of himself on one side of Rossetti

⁷Hall Caine, Recollections of Dante Gabriel Rossetti (London: Elliott Stock, 1882), p. 295.

⁸Vivien Allen, *Hall Caine: Portrait of a Victorian Romancer* (Sheffield: Sheffield Academic Press, 1997), p. 146.

with the much-older Theodore Watts on the other, equal partners at the moment of loss, serves to equate him with the (then) well-respected poet/critic, marking out the position in the field that he desired to occupy.

As it was the *Recollections* that helped to establish him as a serious writer, Caine's preemptive self-image was not misplaced. His articles and reviews had appeared in various papers and journals (though not in the 'qualities') for several years spent as a jobbing journalist, most consistently for the *Liverpool Mercury*. But he had produced only one critical work in book form before the biography, *Sonnets of Three Centuries: An Anthology*, published in 1882 during Rossetti's last illness. It finally sold out its first print run of 1000 copies after a kind review or two (notably one in the *Athenaeum* which could well have been written by Watts since he wrote for it regularly and often 'boomed' the work of his friends). But it was never reprinted. *Recollections* was the first biography of Rossetti, appearing in October 1882, a mere six months after the poet's death. It sold quite well, elicited some high-level praise (from Edmund Gosse for example) and was re-edited and re-printed in time for the centenary in 1928, almost at the end of Caine's life and long after he had become one of the best-known and highest-paid authors of his day.

There is something fitting about the bracketing of Caine's spectacular career with the two editions of the book that was of such importance to it. All concerned - including Caine - acknowledged that Rossetti had wanted Watts to write it, but this didn't stop Caine from striking while the iron was hot or Watts from prevaricating until 1895. There was - superficially at least - no apparent problem with this. But the careful respect that Watts and Caine extended to each other in print - and also, it should be noted, through a close friendship which lasted until Watts's death in 1914 - had a less respectful side which is of central importance to their professional positions. They almost fell out over Caine's *Life of Coleridge* in 1887 because Caine had ignored Watts's expertise on the neo-Romantics, dismissing him in print. Watts forgave him, but the episode is indicative of a sense of professional rivalry between the two men.9 This rivalry was already keen at the time of the Rossetti biography. As I noted in the previous chapter, Watts wrote to William on 24 July 1882, three months after Rossetti's death, that 'a lot of fellows will

⁹Allen, p. 185.

scribble about [Rossetti] and vulgarize his name'. It will be remembered, too, that the letters of other friends of the family at the same period describe a Watts who was 'cut out of the game and in despair', in fact 'boiling over' at being pre-empted by Caine in the matter of the biography, and who complained that his revered friend had 'fallen among the Philistines and I can't help him'. The attitude of these correspondents, including William, towards Rossetti's 'hangers-on' is clear: this is a game being played for the highest stakes - establishment in a dominant position in the literary field.

Other letters, this time between Caine and William Sharp, who had known Rossetti longer, confirm their positions as rivals in this game. As Fredeman describes it Caine had sent Sharp a 'bitter and piqued diatribe'¹¹ following the announcement of Sharp's own book on the poet and received an equally piqued one in reply, which categorically denied that Sharp was attempting a coup since he had assumed his book would come out a couple of months after Caine's and was of a different stamp altogether. 'Whatever I may be in a literary sense,' Sharp wrote huffily, 'I hope at least I am a gentleman [...] I had come to like you, and to hope that our friendship would grow and fructify. But if you consider my conduct only in the light of what you designate as "journalistic sharp practice", there must be an end to our friendship.'¹² Further letters between the two Rossetti satellites testify to the fact that their friendship endured. But one of them, written by Sharp after Caine's book had come out, indicates that the rivalry remained: 'unlike yours, my book is on his work, not on the man and his opinions: and in such a case the public want "Rossetti", not Rossetti's opinion of "yours truly".'¹³

This letter sets out an interesting opposition, indicating that there was an acknowledged divide in the 1880s between the gentleman critic who produced objective, disinterested works, and the self-aggrandising writer who used famous connections to boom his own work. This was not the last time Caine was to be scornfully relegated to the latter category. In spite of all he could do even his moderately successful critical writing could not save him from the charge of self-interest. Designated less than pure in Bourdieu's

¹⁰William E. Fredeman, 'Fundamental Brainwork: the Correspondence Between Dante Gabriel Rossetti and Thomas Hall Caine', *Journal of the Australasian Universities Language and Literature Association*, Queensland, Australia, 52 (1979), 209-31, (p. 212).

¹¹Fredeman, p. 212.

¹²Fredeman, p. 214.

¹³Fredeman, p. 214.

sense of the term in that it smacked of the market, it must of course always elbow its perpetrator into an inferior position in the literary field. This was precisely what Caine was trying to do to Sharp when he accused him of 'journalistic sharp practice'. As we have seen, what came to be called the New Journalism - pithy, succinct, market-driven, made for rapid reading and achieving its apotheosis in the traveller's newspaper - was already by this time coming to stand for all that was crass and tasteless about the rapidly expanding author's profession. Gissing was only the most famous of those who wrote disgustedly on this topic: while *New Grub Street*'s Jasper Milvain enduringly sums up the type he has antecedents and siblings in many places.

The Rossetti family's reaction to the biography is telling, for in this instance they were acting as the ultimate 'legitimisers' of Caine's book. Without their endorsement it would never have been written, and if they disapproved it would damage Caine's reputation amongst all the friends and contacts he had worked so hard to make. In the event, while William was pleased to discover that Caine had handled the biography with a certain amount of discretion, William's wife Lucy was furious over his treatment of the Madox Brown's son Oliver, her brother, and never completely forgave him. This volatile position, the difficulty not just of making but also of keeping influential friends, marks Caine's personal struggle between a desire for critical acceptance and an equal desire (or need, since he was supporting his entire family) for money. It was to dog him throughout his career and embroil him in debates that have crucial referents in contemporary gender and class ideologies.

Quite apart from its reception, the text of *Recollections* indicates the terms on which at least part of this debate was to be conducted. The book can therefore tell us a lot about Caine's position in the literary field both before and after his meteoric rise to bestsellerdom. While carefully respectful of Watts as the chosen biographer and most intimate friend, Caine declares from the outset that Watts's focus and interests are much wider than this and might mean (as in the event it so happened) that the 'official' biography would be years in the writing:

though I know that whenever Mr. Watts sets pen to paper in pursuance of such purpose, and in fulfillment of such charge, he will afford us a recognisable portrait of the man, vivified by picturesque illustration, the like of which few other writers could

compass, I also know from what Rossetti told me of his friend's immersion in all kinds and varieties of life, that years (perhaps many years) may elapse before such a biography is given to the world.¹⁴

This undermining of Watts's fitness for the job as a result of his lack of due focus on its object is here presented as having come from Rossetti himself. Like the earlier parts of the preface in which Caine reports a conversation between the poet and himself concerning the value to the world of their own literary correspondence, this loaded apologia justifies Caine's biography with its inclusion of their letters. It does so in terms of a service to the world of art, something pure and disinterested that goes against Caine's own better judgement but comes in the form of an edict from the Great Man himself:

From this moment I regarded the publication of his letters as in some sort of trust; and though I must have withheld them for some years if I had consulted my own wishes simply, I yielded to the necessity that they should be published at once, rather than run any risk of their not being published at all.¹⁵

This is an indication of Caine's acute sense of rivalry with the critic and poet who was already a well-respected writer in the *Athenaeum* (amongst other journals), a renowned literary scholar, and who was to become a far more serious novelist. An article about *Aylwin* having reached its twentieth edition in six years and thereby joined the ranks of 'art that endures' was written by Ernest Rhys (himself a well-known critic and prefacewriter) in 1904. It declares that Watts first became known to the public with his criticism before Rossetti's death:

The first acquaintance most of us made with the writings of Mr. Watts-Dunton - Theodore Watts as he was then - was in the famous 'Athenaeum' articles of about 1876 onwards [...] we may trace the same rich and fertile stream of original criticism - creative criticism - in many of the prose writings which have since appeared over his own signature [...] one might not accept their judgement, one might quarrel with the reviewer, but never on the ground of his being mechanical or irresponsible. Vivid and vital, and sure of himself, he breathed a larger air than that of the mere coteries; he spoke from the centre. ¹⁶

Watts also, Rhys goes on, wrote 'that omniscient famous article', the entry on Poetry in

¹⁴Hall Caine, Recollections, p. vii.

¹⁵Hall Caine, Recollections, p. vii.

¹⁶ Ernest Rhys, 'Aylwin', Bookman, 27, November 1904, pp. 67-68.

the Encyclopaedia Brittanica.¹⁷ Being known as a critic and reviewer was obviously extremely important to the way in which one's first novel was received. Watts's position gained him, as I have shown, not only the legitimising power of the preface-writer for the World's Classics series, but also the friendship of Swinburne whom he (being, apparently, a tireless ageing-artist chaser) also nursed to the end of his life, and a place for his own novel *Aylwin* on the World's Classics list. None of these accolades were to be Caine's. A self-starter and, as I will demonstrate, an inadequate player in the game, Caine could never resist parading his own merits however hard he tried.

The biography demonstrates exactly this propensity. It is filled with carefully selected passages from Rossetti's letters which praise Caine's own work and critical faculties while undermining those of Watts as well as those of other writer acquaintances including, in its original version, those of Oliver Madox Brown. This is what annoyed Lucy so much and she made him remove the offending passages. Several of the letters which Caine chose to include trumpet Rossetti's respect for Caine's opinion, which extended so far, apparently, that he included a short story which Caine had admired in the new (1881) edition of his poetry and changed an ambiguous line in the poem called 'The Portrait'. Several more letters indicate that Caine thought himself closer to the poet's true vision than Watts. While Rossetti agreed to leave 'Nuptial Sleep' and certain passages of 'Cloud Confines' out of the new edition because Watts said so and he considered 'Mr. Watts's opinion upon a matter of criticism [...] to be almost final'18, privately both Rossetti and Caine liked them. All the careful respect for Watts in these extracts cannot disguise Caine's self-image as the more intrinsically poetic of the two of them. Well might Sharp say the book was about 'yours truly'. This rivalry - publicly unacknowledged, at least on Watts's part - did not affect their friendship. But it did affect their respective positions in the field. Watts, the barrister-turned-poet, was respected and canonized as a serious writer all his life. Caine, the builder's assistantturned-jobbing-journalist, was berated for his ambition and his popularity most of his.

Caine's instinct for turning his experiences into money without being able to hide the fact was finally to bring the consequences of such a strategy to the surface in the shape

¹⁸Hall Caine, Recollections, p. 150.

¹⁷Rhys, p.70.

of his rejection by some of the field's key players. Rossetti's family never wrote or spoke to him again after the publication of *The Prodigal Son* (1904), which blatantly used the episode of Rossetti's burying of his compositions in his wife's grave and his subsequent exhumation of them for money. Intriguingly, though, Watts also used his experiences as Rossetti's friend - including the grave-robbing theme - in his only novel *Aylwin*, but for a number of important reasons he didn't suffer for it. It is worth examining Watts's novel since its fate was so very different from that of any of Caine's.

Avlwin is a romance set in Wales and the London of the Pre-Raphaelite Brotherhood. In its sensationalism (in the mid-19th-Century sense of the term, which places it with the work of Wilkie Collins) and its Gothic overtones it differs only in degree from the romances of either Caine (who already had eight successful novels under his belt by this time) or Corelli (who had more than a dozen, and whose position as Caine's greatest rival I will explore in a moment). Watts's hero, Henry Aylwin, is a child cripple who is cured by the miracles of modern science and reaches manhood strong, rational, and doubly manly due to the memory of his childhood: 'Those who say that physical infirmity does not feminize the character,' Henry tells us, 'have not had my experience.' Henry has gypsy blood, for which (in the 1890s at least) read a partial belief in and affinity with all things spiritual.²⁰ Henry himself fights the spiritualist urge after his cure by science, partly because his father is a spiritualist and it annoys his mother. D'Arcy (the novel's Rossetti) asks him: "You do not believe in a supernatural world?" "My disbelief of it," I said, "is something more than an exercise of the reason. It is a passion, an angry passion." (p. 223). But the book's project is to convince its hero (and reader) that rationalism alone is inadequate even in a modern world. Like Caine and like Corelli - Watts super-imposes spiritualism onto the text of God's word in order to arrive at truth and a happy ending, either on earth or in heaven or both. Openness to new interpretations of God's Word which proves its applicability in a modern world, its possible co-existence with science, is crucial to all three writers and there is nothing in Watts's treatment of these themes which sets it apart.

¹⁹Theodore Watts-Dunton, *Aylwin* (London: Hurst and Blackett, 1898), p. 26. All subsequent references are to this edition and will appear parenthetically in the text.

²⁰ Watts, long fascinated by gypsies (as well as ageing writers with influence) had courted the friendship of the then-famous gypsy chronicler George Borrow and after his death had edited and written the preface to Borrow's works in a number of editions, including the World's Classics.

His plot is relatively simple. Henry Aylwin is the second son of a wealthy landowner who has a secret belief in the supernatural due to the loss of his first much-loved Roman Catholic wife. Aylwin senior dies and is buried wearing a jewelled cross, 'The Moonlight Cross of the Gnostics' which was her most cherished possession. He protects this with a curse taken straight from the Bible (the 109th Psalm), which threatens destitution to the children of anyone who desecrates the tomb. Henry has been in love with Winnie, the heroine, since they were both children in Wales, though his mother disapproves on class grounds. Winnie's drunken father is killed by a landslide while in the act of stealing the Moonlight Cross and his corpse ends up at the bottom of the cliff, inviting one of Watts's flights of sensationalism:

Bolt upright it stood, staring with horribly distorted features, as in terror, the crown of the head smashed by a fallen gravestone. Upon his breast glittered the rubies and diamonds and beryls of the cross, sparkling in the light of the moon, and seeming to be endowed with conscious life. (p. 96).

Both Henry and Winnie fall ill after this episode, Henry because he gets drenched in the sea trying to prevent Winnie from seeing her father's corpse, Winnie because she finds out about it anyway and goes mad. By the time he has recovered from his fever, she has disappeared. He spends the rest of the book wandering through Wales and London looking for her with the help of Sinfi Lovell, a Gypsy whose visions tell him he will marry Winnie in the end. He follows Winnie's trail from poverty as a witless match-seller in the hands of a well-meaning bawd to unconscious fame as the model of the Pre-Raphaelite painting fraternity, where she figures as a cross between Elizabeth Siddal and Ophelia. There he meets D'Arcy (Rossetti). Having found out that Winnie is apparently dead, Henry descends into melancholia. Returning to the book's favourite theme of death, graveyards and exhumation, he describes his state thus:

Dead! Dead! rang through me like a funeral knell: all the superstructure of Hope's sophisms was shattered in a moment like a house of cards: my imagination flew away to all the London graveyards I had ever heard of; and there, in the part divided by the pauper line, my soul hovered over a grave newly made, and then dived down from coffin to coffin, one piled above another, till it reached Winifred, lying pressed down by the superincumbent mass; those eyes staring.

Yes, that night I was mad! (p. 310).

Compare this Gothic outpouring of grief and remorse with Caine's description of his hero Oscar Stephensson's behavior in a similar situation. Caine's composer-hero, the prodigal son of the novel's title, has wronged his young wife Thora by falling in love with someone else (as Rossetti did) and driven her to her grave by neglect (as Rossetti did), though he has yet to bury the only copies of his compositions wrapped in her hair and then exhume them in order to make his name with them (as Rossetti did). That comes later. Here, overcome with remorse, he is lamenting beside the corpse and his madness of grief, like Henry's, is expressed in terms of a passionate desire not to be parted from her body.

'My sweet girl!' said Oscar, stretching both arms over the bed, 'forgive me for all my failures of duty. Oh, what I would give to forget them now, but I can't, I can't! You are gone, and I can never make amends.'

Thinking to put an end to a scene which was touching everybody too deeply, the Governor signed to the man in the shirt-sleeves, but when the man stepped forward Oscar's grief broke out afresh, and in the vehemence of his sorrow his tongue lost all control of itself.

'Not yet!' he cried. 'O God! Thora! My wife! My sweet young wife! Let me look at her face again! How bright and happy it used to be, and now it is leaving me like this! Forgive me, my angel! Say you forgive me before you go! I cannot live without your forgiveness! I wronged you and sinned against you, but you were good and your childlike heart was from God!'

The desolate cry rang through the room, and each of those who heard the revelation of the naked soul read it by the light of his own.²¹

Watts's description of the madness of grief is every bit as melodramatic as Caine's, and considerably more romantic. Protected by his third-person narrative, Caine merely observes the sinner repenting, the bereaved grieving. The differences in style between the two novels are, I think, important.

Peter Brooks has defined melodrama as a 'moral occult', an offshoot of the drive of romance which 'represents both the urge towards resacralization and the impossibility of conceiving sacrilization other than in personal terms.' Both Caine's novel and Watts's can be described as a search for a moral occult, personalizing the moral universe via

²¹Hall Caine, *The Prodigal Son* (London: Heinemann, 1904), p. 220. All subsequent references are to this edition and will appear parenthetically in the text.

²²Peter Brooks, *The Melodramatic Imagination: Balzac, Henry James, Melodrama and the Mode of Excess* (1976; London: Yale University Press, 1995), p. 16.

their heroes' long journeys to enlightenment and moral truth through superstition. For Brooks also, the melodrama 'tends to diverge from the Gothic novel in its optimism, its claim that the moral imagination can open up the angelic spheres as well as the demonic depths and can allay the threat of moral chaos.' Again, both novels enact precisely this optimism. Oscar is redeemed at the end of *The Prodigal Son* through his renunciation of sin, his anonymous financial reparations to his brother, mother and daughter, and his final realisation that forgiveness will come, if only in heaven. His journey proves the existence of God in a universe devoted to selfishness. Henry is redeemed at the end of *Aylwin* by the angelic self-sacrifice of Sinfi, which reunites him with Winnie. He gets to prove his manhood through suffering, have his rationalism thoroughly shaken up and mingled with a healthy dose of quasi-religious superstition, and then he gets the girl.

Aylwin, it has to be said, is closer to the Gothic in every respect, deviating from its nightmare prescription only in the manner indicated by Brooks and in every way more excessive than The Prodigal Son. As N. N. Feltes has pointed out, Caine's style of romance is tempered by realism, and this was recognised in the reviews: the Westminster Review hailed his arrival on the scene in 1887 in exactly these terms: 'Mr Caine's romance is the romance of reality. He has recognised that fiction is the essence of fact, that the improbable is the reflex of the probable. He combines moral sanity with imaginative fervour, truth of emotion with strength of passion; and thus succeeds in that combination of the familiar with the unfamiliar, that blending of the commonplace with the unusual which must ever remain the essence of the highest romantic achievement.²⁴ For this critic, Caine is purifying realism: 'He is not afraid to handle "delicate" matters of life and action, and to speak plain English in relation thereto; yet his books have the effect of a moral tonic - no line of them unfit for the purest eye, no sentiment that would not grace the most fleckless manhood. Zola himself never wrote a more truly realistic work than "A Son of Hagar"; only, the realism of "Nana" is to the realism of "Hagar" as the realism of a pig-stye to that of a mountain dell.'25 He is, as Feltes suggests. championing the 'softer feminine virtues in a world of patriarchal anger and brutality.'26 But it is important to note that he is also seen as championing the harder virtues of

²³Brooks, p. 20.

²⁴'A New Novelist', Westminster Review, 128, October 1887, p. 843.

²⁵'A New Novelist', pp. 842-3.

²⁶Feltes, p. 118.

masculinity in a world of popular feminine slush: 'Both his published fictions', the *Westminster Review* asserts, 'afford evidence of a pronounced individuality of genius which is calculated to count as a potent factor in the prevailing romantic movement.'²⁷

A number of recent critics have figured the period's literary field in terms of an opposition between realism/art/masculinity and romance/the market/femininity. Rachel Bowlby finds evidence in Dreiser's work 'that what modern realist art can offer is a specifically masculine form of artistic preference which avoids the weakness of feminine sentimentality.'28 Feltes sees Caine's arrival on the scene and propulsion to bestsellerdom at the hands of the new entrepreneurial publisher William Heinemann as an example of canny capitalism working around this opposition. For him, many of Caine's 'elements of textual ideology enact that overlapping of "realism" and "romance" in the popular ideology of the early nineties, gratifying as well the economic purposes and artistic pretensions of a popular, entrepreneurial publisher in the emerging literary mode of production.'29 Feltes' reading of the realism-romance resolution as a marketdriven compromise is probably accurate as far as it goes. But as I will demonstrate, Caine's injection of realism into romance could not save him from charges of Philistinism ('economic purposes') or turn his own or his publisher's 'artistic pretensions' into genuine capital in the symbolic marketplace. Nor, for that matter, did the publication of Watts's best-selling melodramatic romance get him accused of 'femininity' or hurt his position in the literary field. The 'solution' did not actually result in a happy homogenizing of the market for books. In fact, the notion of a binary opposition, while useful, is somewhat complicated by the story of Watts's 'success' and its juxtaposition with Caine's 'failure' in the market for symbolic goods. It indicates that any analysis that focuses on the text - or even the publishing industry in relation to the text - in these binary terms is liable to miss something crucial. In order to arrive at even the beginnings of an understanding of the ways in which gender, class and the ideology of reading interacted it is necessary to consider the text in the context, not only of its production and its reception, but also of their impact on its author's relation to the literary field as a whole. If Bourdieu's model lacks any specific reference to the impact

²⁷'A New Novelist', p. 842.

²⁸Rachel Bowlby, *Just Looking: Consumer Culture in Dreiser, Gissing and Zola* (London: Methuen, 1985), p. 123.

²⁹Feltes, p. 118.

of gender on the field's structure and dynamics and therefore tends to over-simplify the relations between agents, it does as least provide us with a framework in which we can begin to trace this impact for ourselves.

With his 'pronounced' and 'potent' romances, Caine is apparently attempting a compromise between these polar opposites realism/art/masculinity and romance/the market/femininity and he has, for this critic at least, succeeded admirably, having 'indubitably proved that it is possible to be artistic without being immoral, and to paint the heart's emotions without wallowing in the heart's riot.'30 On one level this is merely a new phase in the debate about realism versus respectability that had figured so largely in the arguments over novels throughout the latter half of the century. Then the question had perennially been, how can women and children be protected from inappropriate reading without damaging the progress of art, and the answer had perennially been censorship, both of the content of books and of the means of their distribution. As Chapter One demonstrated, the male-dominated literary canon - 'Fiction as Art' emerged in part as an antidote to and compromise with the public's voracious appetite for novels that were suspected of having a feminising and therefore morally ambiguous effect. Feltes suggests, along similar lines, that the 'Candour in Fiction' debate of the 1890s must be seen as evidence of the emergence of publishing as a 'patriarchal/capitalist' mode of production in that 'trivialized as "the Young Person", women are inconceivable as serious producers of novels. This structures publishing as protective and paternal.'31

It is undoubtedly true that not only was the canon male-dominated, generally including only George Eliot and Jane Austen, but that publishers' lists gave far greater precedence to male authors of serious new literature. In advertising its list of over 200 star contributors to the *Nineteenth Century* as an inducement to subscribe, for example (a list which included, incidentally, Edmund Gosse, Theodore Watts and Sir James Lubbock, but not Hall Caine), the publisher Kegan, Paul, Trench, Trubner and Co. included only fourteen women, and of these seven were titled, i.e. justified as contributors by virtue of their class.³² The problem with Feltes's model, though, is that it over-simplifies the

³⁰'A New Novelist', p. 843.

³¹Feltes, p. 109.

³²Macmillan's Magazine, April, 1890, pp. 12-13. Re-printed in Brake, p. 17.

nuances of gender and class in the relations between art and the market. While it is true that by the 1890s both the public's demand for novels and the outcry over 'candour' had begun to be answered by the re-configuration of the structure of the industry (including its distributors like Smith's) as paternal and protective, there still remained a vestige of concern over the 'feminizing effects' of novels - and particularly popular novels - even when these were written and published by men. This was true to such an extent that, the Westminster Review's critic notwithstanding, in 1898 (the year Aylwin came out), Joseph Conrad was writing disgustedly to a friend that:

Hall Caine is a kind of male Marie Corelli. He is the great master of the art of self-advertising. He is always being interviewed by reporters and is simply mad with vanity. He is a megalomaniac, who thinks himself the greatest man of the century, quite a prodigy. He maintains that the lower part of his face is like Shakespeare and the upper like Jesus Christ. (This gives you an idea about the man) [...] One should say that he certainly made more than 60 thousand rubles on this book. His publisher is my publisher too - and I know it from this source. For the American edition he got almost another 60,000 rubles.³³

Conrad's charges are revealing. Caine is financially successful, vain, a self-publicist who blasphemes against both Jesus the Son of God and Shakespeare the god of Art, and it is insulting (because humiliating, given his earnings) to have to rub shoulders with him in the same publishing house. All these things serve to 'feminize' Caine, reducing him to a 'kind of male Marie Corelli.'

Conrad, of course, was persistently bitter about his own inability to make money, despite the critical acclaim being accorded to his work. But his private attacks on Caine, his own personal *bête noir*, are indicative of a wider perception of self-construction, popularity, financial success and 'booming' as somehow 'feminine' qualities which have very little to do with the contents of a book. Even if it can only be articulated privately, the linking of popularity and Philistinism with femininity is a pervasive trope. In the same letter Conrad dismisses Grant Allen's controversial success *The Woman Who Did* as belonging to the Caine and Corelli school, read only by 'Philistines', and - intriguingly - mentions *Aylwin* as a 'curiosity success', a result of friendships with celebrities and the fact that Watts has 'crammed them all into his book.' For Conrad, Watts is no richer in

³³Joseph Conrad, Letter to Aniela Zagorska, Christmas 1898, in *The Collected Letters of Joseph Conrad, II, 1898-1902*, ed. by Frederick R. Karl (Cambridge,:Cambridge University Press, 1986), pp. 137-8.
³⁴Conrad, Letter to Aniela Zagorska, p. 138.

1

cultural capital than Caine. But the way in which Watts played the game meant that by 1904 when *The Prodigal Son* was published, becoming an instant bestseller and ruining forever Caine's relationship with the Rossettis and a number of their influential friends, Watts's novel was being canonized as a World's Classic by Grant Richards.

The differences in the handling of the portraits of Rossetti in the two novels are even more crucial than their differences of style if we are to understand the rules of the game at that period. Where Caine simply lifts the dramatic events of the burial and exhumation from Rossetti's life and transposes them onto Oscar Stephensson, Watts relies upon the reader's a priori knowledge of these events to clarify the mystery with which he surrounds his Rossetti character D'Arcy. Without this a priori knowledge the plot certainly still makes sufficient sense. The reader can simply put the following exchange (which is never explained) down to D'Arcy's tragic past which, due to his characterisation as a man of a private nature, we do not need to have spelled out for us. But with this knowledge, the following takes on a whole new set of meanings. It occurs during our hero's second meeting with D'Arcy, when he accompanies the famous painter to Jamrach's menagerie to look at wild animals to add to his back-yard collection (a passion borrowed straight from Rossetti's life). Jamrach shows them (as a rather convenient sideline) some precious jewellery, and one of the crucifixes resembles the Moonlight Cross. Henry pulls out the real version and, on seeing and somewhat mysteriously recognising it, D'Arcy seems awe-struck: "Put it away, put it away! The thing seems to be alive!" (p. 222). The only way the reader can understand this response is through the conversation that happens on the next page, after Henry has explained his connection with the cross and asked what D'Arcy would do in his situation:

He looked at me and said, 'As it is evident that we are going to be intimate friends, I may as well confess to you at once that I am a mystic.'

^{&#}x27;When did you become so?'

^{&#}x27;When? Ask any man who has passionately loved a woman and lost her; ask him at what moment mysticism was forced upon him - at what moment he felt that he must either accept a spiritualistic theory of the universe or go mad; ask him this, and he will tell you that it was at that moment when he first looked upon her as she lay dead, with Corruption's foul fingers waiting to soil and stain. What are you going to do with the cross?'

^{&#}x27;Lock it up as safely as I can.' I said, 'what else is there to do with it?'

He looked into my face and said, 'You are a rationalist.'
'I am.'

cultural capital than Caine. But the way in which Watts played the game meant that by 1904 when *The Prodigal Son* was published, becoming an instant bestseller and ruining forever Caine's relationship with the Rossettis and a number of their influential friends. Watts's novel was being canonized as a World's Classic by Grant Richards.

The differences in the handling of the portraits of Rossetti in the two novels are even more crucial than their differences of style if we are to understand the rules of the game at that period. Where Caine simply lifts the dramatic events of the burial and exhumation from Rossetti's life and transposes them onto Oscar Stephensson, Watts relies upon the reader's a priori knowledge of these events to clarify the mystery with which he surrounds his Rossetti character D'Arcy. Without this a priori knowledge the plot certainly still makes sufficient sense. The reader can simply put the following exchange (which is never explained) down to D'Arcy's tragic past which, due to his characterisation as a man of a private nature, we do not need to have spelled out for us. But with this knowledge, the following takes on a whole new set of meanings. It occurs during our hero's second meeting with D'Arcy, when he accompanies the famous painter to Jamrach's menagerie to look at wild animals to add to his back-yard collection (a passion borrowed straight from Rossetti's life). Jamrach shows them (as a rather convenient sideline) some precious jewellery, and one of the crucifixes resembles the Moonlight Cross. Henry pulls out the real version and, on seeing and somewhat mysteriously recognising it, D'Arcy seems awe-struck: "Put it away, put it away! The thing seems to be alive!" (p. 222). The only way the reader can understand this response is through the conversation that happens on the next page, after Henry has explained his connection with the cross and asked what D'Arcy would do in his situation:

He looked at me and said, 'As it is evident that we are going to be intimate friends, I may as well confess to you at once that I am a mystic.'

^{&#}x27;When did you become so?'

^{&#}x27;When? Ask any man who has passionately loved a woman and lost her; ask him at what moment mysticism was forced upon him - at what moment he felt that he must either accept a spiritualistic theory of the universe or go mad; ask him this, and he will tell you that it was at that moment when he first looked upon her as she lay dead, with Corruption's foul fingers waiting to soil and stain. What are you going to do with the cross?'

^{&#}x27;Lock it up as safely as I can.' I said, 'what else is there to do with it?'

He looked into my face and said, 'You are a rationalist.'

^{&#}x27;I am.'

his wife forgive him from beyond the grave before God kills him off. If the 'game' here were biographical honesty, Caine would have won hands down.

But the 'game', of course, is far subtler than that. The *Recollections* and *The Prodigal*Son demonstrate that Watts, unlike Caine, understood that it is fine - even necessary - to use one's famous connections. But in order to maintain a dominant position as an artist it is not enough merely to disavow selfish motives, one must present one's homage to and use of them in a form that flatters without ever looking like toadying. It must appear as a true and faithful likeness (and therefore valuable to the world) yet keep real truth in the family by speaking a language which is comprehensible only to the initiated. The value to the world of this portrait must always therefore be secretly and silently limited: once again we have a situation that excludes anyone who is not already 'one who knows'. As one reviewer of *Aylwin* put it: 'It will be read with delight by multitudes who may scarcely reflect at all on its deeper meaning.' At the risk of pushing the metaphor too hard, in the above example Caine exhumes Rossetti's scandalous money motive while Watts ensures that it stays firmly buried. Using the latter strategy serves not only to protect one's important friends, but also to consecrate oneself as an 'artist'.

This is, of course, only one of the many strategies which Watts and men like him adopted, consciously or not, in their successful bids to gain and hold onto their cultural dominance. Watts, a barrister by profession who was thereby provided with the right class background, if not the right cultural goods to make it as a *litterateur*, pursued famous men so that he could write articles about them and use their endorsements of his work, elbowing his way to prominence as a critic, poet and preface-writer. This meant that his 'curiosity' success *Aylwin* was reviewed in the right places (*The Times*, *Athenaeum*, *Literature* and *Literary World*, among others) and noticed by the right people. Consequently it was liked and admired by Grant Richards sufficiently for him to elevate it to the level of a 'classic' in his new series. Once OUP took over and Frowde found Watts useful as an advisor, preface-writer and friend to the stars, there was no reason to drop the novel and its status as 'classic' was assured for a few more years. But the possibility was created by Watts himself. Silently, subtly, he edged his way to the top

the expression of his remorse and then he had allowed them to be exhumed at the call of vanity and love of the other woman.' J. E. Hodder Williams, *Bookman*, 27, November 1904, p. 74.

³⁶Review of Aylwin, Daily Chronicle, no date. Reproduced at end of text of fifteenth edition, 1899.

and took his 'rightful' place over the popular writers who, like Caine, could only envy from across the art/market divide. As Bourdieu explains, within 'charismatic ideology' and its structures of belief, 'excellence [...] consists in being what one is with reserve and understatement, urbanely hinting at the immensity of one's means by the economy of one's means, refusing the assertive, attention-seeking strategies which expose the pretensions of the young pretenders.'³⁷

III. The reviewing of gender

Since we are beginning, perhaps, to point towards a problematizing of that oft-quoted divide between realism/masculinity/art and romance/femininity/the market, the politics of the period's dominant literary forms are worth considering here. As we have seen, Peter Brooks sees Romanticism (and particularly its revival in the late nineteenth century) as:

a reaction to desacralization [which] both reasserted the need for some version of the Sacred and offered further proof of the irremediable loss of the Sacred in its traditional, categorical, unifying form. Mythmaking could now only be individual, personal; and the promulgation of ethical imperatives had to depend on an individual act of self-understanding that would then - by an imaginative or even terroristic leap - be offered as the foundation for a general ethics.

Both Watts's novel and Caine's enact this leap via the lonely heroes of their *bildungsroman*. Despite Caine's injection of realism into the romance, noticed and much praised by the critics at the time, he is clearly still predominantly a writer of the classical romance. For Brooks, further, melodrama is Romanticism's near-cousin. It is opposed to 'naturalistic realism' and it is 'radically democratic' in that it strives to 'make its representations clear to everyone'³⁸. This is a property that, of course, makes it a prime force in the market and a prime target for attack by the aesthetic purists. It is a victory over repression of all kinds, using its expressive language to articulate what cannot normally be expressed. ³⁹ The Romance in this model, then, is democratic and self-contradictory, 'female', perhaps, because it is both conventional *and* dangerous, on the one hand reliant upon prescription and on the other defiantly speaking the unspeakable.

³⁷Bourdieu, The Field, p. 83.

³⁸Brooks, p. 15.

³⁹Brooks, p. 42.

It is both culturally repressed and inherently, generically crying aloud its liberation from repression.

Rita Felski takes issue with Brooks's claim for the melodrama as a victory over repression, however. 'The refusal of realism', she suggests, 'can just as easily be allied to conservative ideological agendas and the inscription of normative ideals of femininity; within the domain of the sentimental and the melodramatic [...] the transgressive may not be completely removed from the banal.'40 Felski's reading sounds close to one late nineteenth-century understanding of realism and romance as binary opposites, the one apparently too inclined to reveal sordid truths to the 'Young Person', the other too inclined to be silly and over-emotional. Brooks's, perhaps, represents a different but equally common contemporary reading of the opposition as one between pre-destination and democracy, with all the inflections of gender and class which those terms invoke and all the contentions which the invocation of those issues invariably raises.

What Felski's critique of Brooks points to without really resolving, though, is the problem of claiming either transgressive or conservative tendencies for a set of formally linked cultural products based on textual evidence alone. Watts's 'classic' novel, for example, is certainly on a textual level a melodramatic 'refusal of realism' which inscribes conservative ideals of femininity - the objectified, swooning virgin Winnie victorious in love over the kindly, racially-Othered Gypsy whore Sinfi, whose hyperfeminine qualities of raw nature, instinct and a nurturing selflessness make possible the lovers' spiritual union. It is also, though, on the same level a victory over normative ideals of *masculinity* in that its melodrama allows, encourages, and even insists upon its hero's 'feminine' qualities of superstition, tears and a selfless, spiritual love. On this level Watts's novel is no different than Caine's, which also demands that its hero suffers, cries, loses the love of parents and child in order to learn what they mean, and finds out the value of spiritual over sexual love. But the text alone cannot tell us what a book 'meant'. Only *Aylwin* and *The Prodigal Son*'s positions in the literary field can explain the 'classic' status of one and the 'best-seller' status of the other when both reached the

⁴⁰Rita Felski, *The Gender of Modernity* (Cambridge, Ma: Harvard University Press, 1995), p. 126.

top of the best-seller lists and went through dozens of editions.⁴¹

It is not, then, the intrinsic value as romance or realism, feminine or masculine of Watts-Dunton's novels (or Caine's, or Corelli's) which we need to investigate, but the ways in which this value was constructed within a particular belief system. Conrad's construction of Caine as a 'male Marie Corelli' provides a vital clue here. I have suggested that on an ideological level it was sales figures, blatant self-advertisement and financial success which 'feminized' popular literature in the 1880s and 90s, rather than the formal properties of either realism or romance. But what did that mean for a popular female writer like Marie Corelli? Given that she was obviously more liable to be dismissed by the 'litterateur', what strategies were open to her in making her assault on the dominant positions? Caine courted famous connections, allied himself with a dynamic new publisher in William Heinemann, and politicized himself to the extent that his views and his writings on anti-semitism - particularly The White Prophet (1909) alienated him from a number of influential friends and previously devoted fans. It was, however, largely the controversy that he continually aroused which kept his name before the public in the latter half of his career. As Allen has noted, Caine's first book after The White Prophet was The Woman Thou Gavest Me (1913) which, although only available on request at Mudie's and Smith's and banned altogether in several public libraries, 'was re-printed five times before the end of 1913, when nearly half a million copies had been sold.'42 This in spite of the fans who said they'd never read his books again. Finally, it was as a man that his greatest honour was to be bestowed: he was knighted in 1917 as much for his services to the war effort as for his services to literature.⁴³

For Corelli, few if any of these options were available. Like Caine, she arrived on the scene in need of money in order to support her family. Caine's dual roles as a journalist

⁴¹ Another useful recent account is Nicholas Daly's. His reading of the 'romances' of Haggard, Stevenson and Stoker sees them as an attempt to 're-masculinize' the popular romance, reclaiming it as a male form after the mold of Walter Scott. According to Daly: 'The romance [...] could at once purify British fiction of foreign contaminants and re-masculinize it.' But, as he goes on to point out without commenting on the significance of the fact, though "King Solomon's Mines and She have not been out of print since...it is only comparatively recently that they have come in for academic attention, and the consecration implied by a World's Classic reprint." (Daly, Modernism, Romance and the fin-de-siecle: Popular Fiction and British Culture 1880-1914 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1999), pp. 19; 151) The long-delayed consecration is of some importance, however.

⁴²Allen, p. 351.

⁴³Allen, p. 367.

and builder's apprentice supported his parents, siblings and a girl called Mary who at fourteen became the mother of his first child. Corelli's attempts at a musical and then a literary career supported a father (Charles Mackay, whose literary reputation was declining fast), a half brother (Eric, whom she tried hard to establish as a poet but from whom she received only mockery and ceaseless demands for money), and a companion, Bertha Vyver. In dire financial straits (which she afterwards denied), as a late-Victorian single woman she could hardly do what Caine and Watts did and move into the house of a dying, reclusive and scandalous poet without raising the wrong eyebrows and being forever subordinated to his literary reputation. The structure of society - and the literary field - in the 1880s meant far fewer options for an ambitious single woman writer, especially if she was the illegitimate daughter of a minor poet and his housekeeper. Like Caine, she understood that self-construction was not only possible but also necessary in a world of profound social and artistic change. Unlike Caine, she had severely limited means for effecting this strategy.

Unable to get her critical essays published, she turned to novels and began as she meant to go on, creating an image of herself as a talented, aristocratic young girl-genius in need of male patronage. When she submitted her first novel Lifted Up to George Bentley in 1886 she was 31 years old but told him she was 17. The book appalled Bentley's readers (one of whom, significantly, was Hall Caine) but aroused Bentley's curiosity sufficiently for him to take a chance on it under the revised title A Romance of Two Worlds. The title change was prophetic. Under Corelli the romance was partially reclaimed from remasculinizers like Haggard, Caine and Stevenson. It was re-instated in a powerful position which, while firmly entrenching the old, established 'feminine' aspects of the popular romance with all the complex web of dangers about unleashed sexual and social forces which 'femininity' was thought to imply, managed to appeal also to Tennyson, Gladstone and the Prince of Wales and to be paraphrased in pulpits across the country. Corelli's brand of romance straddled the divisions of class and gender, aroused both religious fervor and moral outrage, and was as vigorously defended by its author for its artistic merits as attacked by critics for its mass appeal. It was a romance, not just of two worlds, but of several.

Nicola Diane Thompson has argued that the way in which a work is reviewed in the

Victorian period is crucial to an understanding of its 'value'. She does not call this process part of a cultural 'field' in Bourdieu's terms, but her analysis works with precisely this kind of interactive model, placing reviewing as part of a set of interlocking practices:

The review, as a genre, has to place the literary work in a certain framework in order to come to terms with it: it has to label, name, and put the work in context before it can proceed to analyze and evaluate it. One of the ways in which this naming takes place is through definition of the 'type' of work it is; another way is through comparison or juxtaposition of the reviewed work with other works.⁴⁴

Thompson also suggests, like many other recent critics, that 'masculinity was identified with high culture (and male readers), rather than with popular culture (and female readers),' and that 'the term "masculine" was short-hand for a thumbs-up sign of approval'. She provides several examples of the way this works. The most notable of these is her analysis of the reviews of Charles Reade's novels which, it was assumed, were read largely by men. Her account is invaluable, though due to its rooting in the middle of the century it is unable to account for the way in which reviews of male- and female-authored popular novels were also gendered, in spite of the gender make-up of their readerships. This was a new development, congruent with the rise of a mass reading public, and it is crucial.

Caine's early reviews were filled with 'male' imagery and iconography which tended to emphasise power and potency, forcefulness, endurance and scale of vision: 'it is impossible to deny originality and rude power to this saga,' said *The Times* of *The Bondman* in 1890, 'impossible not to admire its forceful directness and the colossal grandeur of its leading characters.' Gladstone wrote that it was 'a work of which I recognise the freshness, vigour and sustained interest, no less than its integrity of aim.' As we have seen, *The Westminster Review* claimed a new, clean masculinity for Caine's realist romances:

He combines moral sanity with imaginative fervour, truth of emotion with strength of passion; and thus succeeds in that combination of the commonplace with the unusual

⁴⁴Nicola Diane Thompson, *Reviewing Sex: Gender and the Reception of the Victorian Novel* (London: Macmillan, 1996), p. 10.

⁴⁵Thompson, p. 20.

⁴⁶John St John, William Heinemann: A Century of Publishing (London: Heinemann, 1990), p. 3.

which must ever remain the essence of the highest romantic achievement. This power of transmuting the ordinary into the marvellous by means of an imaginative manipulation which, though daring and vivid, yet keeps itself within the bounds of the truly artistic, is the main factor of differentiation between the novel and the romance.⁴⁷

There is a curious (though common) ambiguity here about what - exactly - constitutes the 'bounds of the truly artistic'. For this reviewer it is a compromise between the 'ordinary' and the 'marvellous', though s/he doesn't say how much of either makes for a 'novel' or a 'romance'. S/he does say, however, that 'what readers want in a novel, and indeed what the conditions of true novelistic art demand, is narrative, not dissertation.' For this critic, George Eliot (by this time long established as an honorary member of the canon) was 'dull' precisely because 'she explained and dilated upon' the actions of her characters rather than allowing 'action, incident, emotion' to speak for themselves. Here George Eliot clearly represents both a too-masculine use of reason and a too-feminine avoidance of action which serves to undermine her position as a canonised novelist; she would, the critic asserts, have done better to have written 'one novel and half a dozen volumes of essays.'48 By contrast, the reviewer goes on, Haggard has rejected the realism that is one of 'only two provinces [...] open to the incursions of the novelist' in favour of 'supernaturalism'. But this too is inadequate, for it crosses the line of believability beyond which 'our sympathies refuse to go without at least a strong feeling of artistic violation.' Haggard is, at best, merely a 'pregnant sign of reaction' against realism.

What sets Caine apart, apparently, is the fact that he is 'essentially a man of letters'. The reviewer claims 'high powers of critical exposition' for him, naming the critical books he wrote before he published his first novel, including *Recollections*. Here we have a novelist who (unlike Eliot) knows how to keep essays apart from fiction, and (unlike Haggard) fiction within the bounds of the possible. In Thompson's terms he is 'masculinized' by the labelling, naming and contextualization which, forming the framework of the review, compare him favourably to both a woman novelist (Eliot) and a more 'feminine' (because less realistic) male novelist (Haggard) and claim for him the

⁴⁷ 'A New Novelist', p. 843.

⁴⁸ 'A New Novelist', p. 841.

⁴⁹ 'A New Novelist', p. 841.

1.4

ultimate potency - criticism.

Despite the similarities, this is a somewhat changed terrain from that of the 1850s and 60s when Charles Reade was being reviewed and also compared to Eliot. An appreciation of Reade's works by Ouida in 1882 declares: 'the novels of this virile and vigorous master have been amongst the few English novels in which I have ever found delight [...] There is an heroic grandeur in his treatment of these themes, and one feels that he ought to have been a great and adventurous soldier or singer of war.'50 Two years later, after Reade's death, another review claims that while Eliot is far superior in certain aspects, particularly her 'refined and thoughtful' characterizations, she lacks the 'general animation' of Reade: 'the superiority of the male novelist is so obvious and so enormous that any comparison between the full robust proportions of his breathing figures and the stiff thin outlines of George Eliot's phantasmal puppets would be unfair if it were not unavoidable.' The reviewer then goes on to praise the 'variety of life, the vigour of action, the straightforward and easy mastery' in Reade's novels, and even compares him to Shakespeare.⁵¹ This is a criticism of Eliot which is repeated in the review of Caine's work quoted above; Eliot's dullness, introspection and lack of action work in both cases to the male novelist's advantage by figuring his work as male compared to hers.

Despite being marketed as a 'sensation novelist' at railway bookstalls Reade was considered in his day to be as important a novelist as Dickens, Thackeray or Fielding, and if the early reviews of Caine's work are any indication he was being prepared for a similar place. The invocation of his critical writing and the representation of him as a young man of letters positions him with Watts, whose *Aylwin* was reviewed in precisely these terms by F. H. Groome in the *Bookman* in 1898:

It seems but the other day I was lamenting in *The Bookman* that Mr Watts-Dunton - he then was Mr. Watts – was [...] a literary celebrity who had produced not one single book. Since then we have had his grand 'Jubilee Greeting at Spithead' and his exquisite 'Coming of Love' [both books of poems], and now this novel; surely the Essays will follow, and the Life of Rossetti, and who knows what else besides? [...]

⁵⁰Ouida, 'Charles Reade', Gentleman's Magazine, 253, July -Dec 1882, pp. 494-497.

⁵¹A. C. Swinburne, 'Charles Reade', Nineteenth Century, 16, October 1884, pp. 550-67.

Novelty and truth are 'Aylwin's' chief characteristics, a rare combination nowadays [...] If it could have been published anonymously or pseudonymously, and with a different title, it would, I feel sure, have been hailed by our leading critics as the first-fruits of the genius of some new 'marvellous boy', this although every page bears marks of the ripest maturity [...] 'Aylwin' is a passionate love-story, with a mystical *idée mère* [...] the plot may sound sensational, melodramatic, but that is where the master's art comes in; this eerie phantasmagoria reads just like sober fact, like what might, like what must indeed have been [...] It is not everyone can write like that.⁵²

Here once again we have a history of critical writing leading to expectations of a novel and a melodrama made 'masterful' by realism. In this case also, we have a novel's 'art' authenticated by association: the review is accompanied by Rossetti's drawing of the author. It is significant too that, for this reviewer, the novel is saved from classification as the first fruits of a boy-genius precisely by its author's literary reputation. To be 'masterful' as a novelist is evidently a quality not intrinsic to the novel itself, but dependent on one's prior status, even if (or especially if) this is as a critic and not a novelist.

Caine had worked hard to achieve this kind of reputation for himself, and if it was flawed in its infancy it was at least salvageable, if not to Conrad. But three years after he released his first novel, Caine left the well-established firm of Chatto and Windus and cast in his lot with the dynamic young publisher William Heinemann. With Heinemann he was to make publishing history when their third joint production *The Manxman* (1894) carried an announcement to the effect that it would appear only in single-volume format and not in the customary first-edition of three, thus completely by-passing the circulating libraries and going direct to the purchasing public.

Caine moved to Heinemann for the simple reason that he offered more money than Chatto. But the more aggressive advertising campaign and the change in first-issue format which the move occasioned signalled his final departure from 'the world of letters' in favour of the world of booming, big sales and 'railway type' books, convenient to carry, cheap to buy, easy to read and, within a very few years, drawing the charge of indecency which to its author was a sign of 'art' and to its critics a sign of smutty popularity. No sign here of the consecration conferred on Reade even as he sold hugely at bookstalls. By the 1890s selling hugely to a mass public was a problem. Not

⁵²F. H. Groome, 'Aylwin', *Bookman*, 25, November 1898, pp. 37-9.

for nothing had *Punch* dubbed Caine's third novel (*The Deemster*, 1887) 'The Boomster' and by the 1890s begun to apply the moniker to the author himself. Caine was known as one of Heinemann's most difficult and demanding authors as well as their most successful. As John St. John notes in his history of the firm, 'he played a very active part in promoting his own books, sending the office a stream of letters in tiny crabbed handwriting, insisting on more advertising and advising on circularization and other methods of publicity.'53

By the early 90s the reviews in certain quarters had begun to reflect this change in status, finding his self-publicity more irritating than his books were interesting, and this was a problem which he began to share with Corelli. She - famously - was so incensed by the scathing reviews of her first novels that she trained her Yorkshire terrier to tear them up and thereafter refused to allow her publisher to send out review copies at all. Some periodicals, like the *Bookman* and *Publisher's Circular*, seldom review her novels after this, and where reviews do appear in other publications they are likely to have been written by the author herself. But the tone of those that are written by genuine reviewers tend to indicate an indulgent, patronizing mockery which smacks of an adverse gendering of her work as 'female' in conception, design and execution as well as form, even compared to later reviews of Caine's.

One of her severest detractors was Edmund Yates. He had founded *The World*, been an editor of *Temple Bar* and contributed to *All the Year Round* and the *Observer*. His comments on finally meeting - and liking - Corelli reveal the deeply prejudiced view he had formed of her writing, and point to the complexity of the issues involved in the 'gendering' of criticism. 'You are not in the least like what I fancied you might be. You don't look a bit literary - how is that? You've taken us all in! We expected a massive, strong-minded female, with her hair divided flat on each side, and a cameo in the middle of her forehead.'⁵⁴ The curious thing about this comment is its combination of flattery and scathing dismissal; Marie's books had persuaded him she was 'literary' and, as a literary woman, 'unfeminine'. Her public persona charmed him; evidently relieved to find a diminutive, vivacious woman rather than an Amazon he ceased to review her

⁵³St John, p. 29.

⁵⁴Teresa Ransom, *The Mysterious Miss Marie Corelli: Queen of Victorian Bestsellers* (Stroud: Sutton Publishing, 1999), p. 75.

badly. To be a womanly woman writer was evidently less abhorrent than to be a serious 'literary' masculinized woman writer. Corelli well knew this and had her few publicity photographs re-touched to make her look girlish, pretty and fragile, even when she was stout, stern and middle-aged.

She did not, however, pull her punches in her writing. The public persona was retouched so that the private/public might get through unmarked, and her combination of melodramatic romance and moralizing polemic meant that, though Yates was off her back, the scathing attacks on her work continued in other quarters. For these critics she was again too feminine: the *Publishers' Circular* laughed at her polemic *Free Opinions Freely Expressed On Certain Phases of Modern Social Life and Conduct* (1905), declaring that while she probably had real grievances they could not be taken seriously. For their reviewer she makes 'naughty little insinuations' like a schoolgirl, and the book's sole merit lies in the fact that 'it is impossible to deny that a good deal of amusement is to be got out of these ' "Free Opinions." '55 W. T. Stead, who was later to review *Temporal Power* (1902) and helped to get Corelli dropped from the King's teaparty list by suggesting that its characters were meant to represent Edward VII, Queen Alexandra and Chamberlain, started as he meant to go on with a review of *The Sorrows of Satan* (1895) which pegged her as a complaining shrew:

A considerable section of the book is one long lampoon, spiteful and exaggerated, out of all semblance of truth, upon certain logrollers, publishers and critics against whom she has a grudge; but so great are the sorrows of Marie Corelli over her critics that she will probably not believe me when I say that one of the sorrows of her readers is that she should suffer so much and conceal it so little.⁵⁶

The *Bookman* reviewed *God's Good Man: A Simple Love Story* (1904), seeing in it insufficient realism and putting it down as a melodramatic rant. While the reviewer says s/he agrees with 'Miss Corelli's denunciations of motor-cars, the "smart set", Bridge on Sunday, Englishwomen who smoke, absentee landlords, atheistic clergymen, and the murder of dogs by furious drivers on the high roads,' s/he adds with an avuncular chuckle: 'I am a little more doubtful whether an American Duchess or two might not be

⁵⁵ 'Review of Free Opinions Freely Expressed on Certain Phases of Modern Social Life and Conduct', *Publishers' Circular*, 82, 3 June 1905, pp. 621-2.

⁵⁶W. T. Stead, 'The Book of the Month: *The Sorrows of Satan* and of Marie Corelli,' *Review of Reviews*, 12 October 1895, p.453

tolerated under strict conditions.' Here the figure of a stereotypical fussy, conservative, dog-loving, matronly homebody is invoked with indulgent mockery. The reviewer goes on to point out several flaws in the book's form and composition, and concludes: 'some natural art, sweeping off the board these ready-made phrases, and toning down colour, would have been desirable [...] But the crowd that have sorrowed with Satan or glorified Barabbas and the religion of electricity worship unmistakable dyes. What do they care for creating Nature?'57 The charges against Corelli here seem to be that she is both too conservative and too colourful, too religious and not religious enough, too outspoken and too commonplace, and above all that she is too popular. The review of Aylwin which claimed for it an enduring place in literature and, therefore, consecration as 'Art' because it had gone through twenty editions in six years was evidently placing a ceiling on the 'test of endurance'. Any more years or editions than that and a book became, apparently, merely 'popular' instead. Corelli and Caine both regularly went into a twentieth edition, and both remained in print with all their novels throughout their lives, though neither, as we know, has yet become a World's Classic and Aylwin has died with the rest.

My point here is that the terms on which a novel was reviewed in this period were not fixed, nor even reducible to a variety of subjective opinions, but shared a set of tropes which, chameleon-like in their ability to change their meaning according to their surroundings, not only mitigated against the woman writer but used its gendered terminology to mitigate also against the *popular* writer. 'It is better than Marie Corelli', Bennett said of Caine's *The Christian* in 1897, 'though not much better; it belongs to the same crowd as *The Sorrows of Satan*.'58 And again, with characteristic wit: 'If Joseph Conrad is one Pole, Marie Corelli is surely the other.' 59 As with Conrad himself, here Corelli forms the function of yardstick, her name standing in for a type, interchangeable with a book's title. To be popular was bad enough. To be both female and popular was, it seems, beyond the pale. But to be either was to be part of a shifting set of definitions of gender and class that had no fixed referent in science, in religion, or in art.

⁵⁷'Review of God's Good Man: A Simple Love Story', Bookman, 27, October 1904, pp. 26-7.

⁵⁸Feltes, p. 128.

⁵⁹Bennett, *Books and Persons*, p. 32.

IV. Marie Corelli and the romance of emancipation

The strategies which Corelli and Caine adopted to defend their economically successful positions and simultaneously try to improve their symbolic ones while claiming the artist's right of free speech were crucially different. Caine, an active member of the Society of Authors, was from the first involved in the anti-censorship debates. Like Corelli, he was himself banned from both Mudie's and Smith's and from several public libraries, and like Corelli he believed the censorship issue to be detrimental to artists. Also like Corelli, he figured himself as among their number.

The biggest furore faced by Caine was over The Woman Thou Gavest Me (1913), which is his polemic against divorce laws, and the public treatment of both illegitimacy and the 'Woman Question'. In it he felt free to express his - fairly liberal - opinions on the law's iniquities. Corelli, on the other hand, expressed herself equally freely on the 'Woman Question', but as a woman writer she had to protect herself from the kinds of accusations which Yates had admitted to making. To be thought of as 'masculine' was in this case, in this climate, to lose the power to convince her readers that she spoke as a woman. In order to do this she seized the moral high ground, denouncing suffragettes, bicycles, low-cut gowns and women smokers but championing changes in the law which put women in charge of their own careers, bodies, money and children. If this seems like a poor trade (and I'm not convinced that it does) she made up for it in her books. Her heroines may be winsome and conventionally beautiful but they are also powerful and fully sexualized, able to be simultaneously virtuous, passionately in love and able to consummate their passion with metaphor. Again, we might say that this is a poor substitute for the real thing. But, as Richard L. Kowalczyk points out, heterosexual union is the driving force behind Corelli's narratives, even if it is figured in a spiritual form: 'To use Corelli's imagery, the power of God is a masculine agency, ever active and yet incomplete. Mankind, the 'female' element in creation, can potentially develop an infinite number of psychic and spirtual identities and so may be considered an essence, either complementary or essential, to God's eternal nature [...] Most importantly, this relationship between God and man is never more clearly possible than in dream-like revery or highly emotional states. Art is a culture's way of producing this

intense state of feeling.'60 For Corelli, the romance is the perfect literary form precisely because it provides the right atmosphere for this spiritual union; if the Bible is the spiritual sex manual, then Art is the wine and chocolates.

What we need to add to Kowalczyk's reading of Corelli's customary narrative engine, though, is an exploration of what it means for male and female characters to be figured in this 'feminized' spiritual role, and where that leaves merely mortal sexuality. If what got Caine banned from libraries in 1913 was his description of a woman seducing her lover who was trying to respect her married state, a model of transgressive femininity, what got Corelli banned in 1886 was her description in Vendetta of a man taking revenge for his wife's murder of him, a model of transgression by both sexes. Corelli persistently figures both men and women as equally capable of wrong, and equally capable of 'right', spiritual sex. In her representations of merely mortal sexuality, too, Corelli is equally liberal in permitting 'right' experiences to both men and women, and this is where she differs from Caine and where, perhaps, her version of the romance is more closely aligned to Brooks's model of a victory over repression. Here, in her 1902 novel Temporal Power, the famous socialist revolutionary Pasquin Leroy with whom the brave heroine Lotys is in love has just revealed himself to be the King. Lotys saves him from being murdered by their angry fellow rebels and as they say goodbye and return to the fight their relationship achieves its first consummation:

a flash of eyes in the darkness, and [she] heard her name breathed softly: 'Lotys!'

She grew dizzy and uncertain of her footing; she could not answer. Suddenly a strong arm caught her - she was drawn into a close, fierce, jealous clasp; warm lips caressed her hair, her brow, her eyes; and a voice whispered in her ear:

'You love me, Lotys! You love me! Hush - do not deny it - you cannot deny it! - You know it, as I know it! - you have told me you love me! You love me, my Love! You love me!'

Another moment - and the King passed quietly out of the door with a bland 'Goodnight' to Sholto, and joining his two companions, raised his hat to Lotys with a courteous salutation.

'Good-night, Madame!'

She stood in the doorway, shuddering violently from head to foot - watching his tall figure disappear in the shadows of the street. Then stretching out her hands blindly, she gave a faint cry, and murmuring something inarticulate to the alarmed Sholto, fell

⁶⁰Richard L. Kowalczyk, 'In Vanished Summertime: Marie Corelli and Popular Culture', *Journal of Popular Culture*, 7 (1974), 850-863 (p. 856).

senseless at his feet.'61

Small wonder, after a 'climax' like this, that *both* protagonists and not just the King 'passed quietly out'. This hyper-indulgence in the minutae of courtship in lieu of full sexual consummation is, as Brooks suggests, a common melodramatic device. But the important thing here is not that 'repressed' sexual desire is being given free rein (and that is important enough), but that in Corelli's books it can do so without impropriety. Lotys and the King (who is married) remain 'pure', their passion channeled into the marriage of socialism with the monarchy which replaces the soulless - and for Corelli sinful - marriage of a King with the icy Princess who is his earthly bride. For Corelli, 'true', earthly heterosexual love is a fully sanctioned enactment of the divine mating of Man and God. She was an enthusiastic and even sycophantic monarchist and her fiction, like much romance, was usually set amongst the elite of some distant land, but she also believed that the marriage of type-to-type merely in order to protect some human notion of class purity was a sin. In this sense her romances are truly democratic, and they enable women as well as men to participate fully in an idealised, but also fully sexualised world.

For Caine, by contrast, the same victory over repression is *always* a transgression, something which, while it may be the result of legal or social iniquities which force women into insupportable roles and situations, will *always* end up - and ought to end up - being punished by the narrative. Caine's favourite theme is two men in love with the same woman. She promises herself to one of them and then ends up having to break her vow because she loves the other one more. And invariably her sexualised object-choice is the wrong man, and it leads to suffering for all of them and usually death for at least one. Women are bones of contention characterised by poor judgement, possessing little agency but the choice of man on which to bestow their affections, and dependent always on the hero's powers of stoical self-command to extricate them from their predicaments. Caine's heroes are men precisely because they love weak, ultra-feminine women; the narrative journey is almost always a journey to spiritual enlightenment through the self-sacrifice which women demand. And sex is for bad women; good ones are sweet and childlike even after their marriages.

⁶¹Marie Corelli, *Temporal Power: A Study in Supremacy* (London: Methuen, 1902), p. 494. All subsequent references are to this edition and will appear parenthetically in the text.

In *The Bondman* (1890) the idealised woman is Greeba, persistently figured as a child. After her decision to marry Red Jason because her true love Michael Sunlocks has deserted her, she appears with her 'womanly pride' apparently in full flood, but it is still linked exclusively to male protection; for her, the only choice is marriage to one of the men: 'Then her hope broke down. Sunlocks had forgotten her: perhaps he cared for her no longer; it might even be that he loved some one else. And so with the fall of her hope her womanly pride arose, and she asked herself very haughtily, but with tears in her big dark eyes, what it mattered to her after all. Only she was very lonely, and so weary and heartsick, and with no one to look to for the cheer of life' 62

The Prodigal Son takes a further step in the direction of a revisioning of gender in a modern world; as well as two men in love with one woman, we have civilisation as degeneracy (represented by 'fast' society women and gambling) and - crucially - art as sex. Oscar the prodigal has been neglecting his sweet young Icelandic wife Thora, whom he stole from his brother Magnus. Thora realises even before their marriage that Oscar is no longer in love with her but with her sister Helga, who arrives from London in the latest fashions. Thora tries to compete by dressing fashionably in a dress ordered specially from London. But when she appears before her fiancé and her sister in it their reactions serve to cement Caine's view of the equation of 'society women' with degeneracy, and primitive cultures (usually Icelandic or Manx) with an ideal, classless, childlike femininity:

Helga began to laugh, first in a smothered titter, but finally in an outright roar, whereupon Oscar, who had struggled not to smile, caught the contagion and joined her.

Thora's pitiful face fell, and she said, with a crack in her voice -

In this book Oscar is a weak man, Helga a predatory woman. His journey is about

^{&#}x27;But what are you laughing at, Oscar?'

^{&#}x27;My dear, dear child!' said Oscar; and Helga, who was still laughing, said--

^{&#}x27;A little milliner! It makes her look like a little milliner!'

^{&#}x27;No, no, not that,' said Oscar. 'But it's not Thora. Thora is a sweet, simple Iceland maiden whose charm is her simplicity, whereas this--'

^{&#}x27;I see,' said Thora, and with her heart in her mouth she turned to go. (p. 95).

⁶²Hall Caine, *The Bondman* (London: Heinemann, 1890), p. 158. All subsequent refernces are to this edition and will appear parenthetically in the text.

learning to reject sex in favour of love not, as in Corelli's fiction, about their melding in art. In the following scene Oscar is neglecting his new career as a politician and instead giving free rein to his latent musical talent with Helga. This is the book's infidelity scene; as soon as Helga suggests he writes an opera 'a continual fever burned in Oscar's blood' until it is done, and then they sit down at the organ in the cathedral to play it together:

In this atmosphere of art and religion Oscar sat down at the organ, with Helga by his side, to try his anthem for the first time. The organ throbbed under his fingers, the empty cathedral shook like a sea cave under the boom of his waves of sound, and when he came to the end of his first reading he was quivering with excitement and Helga was in a fever [...] They played the piece again and again, and at every fresh playing their excitement increased until it reached the point of hysteria, and their voices in that silent place became as shrill as the wind on the mountain-top. At last they tried the words, and then their emotion knew no limit. The organ trembled and throbbed again, and then on the top of all other sounds came the sound of Helga's voice, like a human cry above the thundering waves of nature, sometimes weeping, sometimes raging, sometimes crouching, sometimes springing out of the surge, and finally sinking down to the soft whisper of 'Let there be peace' [...] In the intoxication of that moment, Oscar's hand swung down and took Helga's hand and held it, and their fingers trembled together and they seemed to hear the beating of each other's heart. They looked at each other, and his eyes were bloodshot and hers were wet (pp. 87-8).

It is striking that this guilty desire takes place in an atmosphere of 'art and religion'. Oscar is here figured as Byronic, the romantic artist-as-hero who chooses individualism over social order, Nature over God, Art over Duty. And Caine punishes him royally for it. On this level, it is not just Rossetti's story that Oscar enacts, but the story of all Romantic artists who exhume desire for money, in this case Oscar's musical compositions figured as desire and exhumed at Helga's urging. For Caine, 'art' must be 'pure', free of the desire for earthly fame and fortune, and that makes Romanticism, the cult of the individual and the publicization of his innermost self, an inferior form. It is precisely this refusal of the effects of the 'popular romance' which his novels frequently enact in their use of realism, and which his early critics picked up on. Though in terms of his position in the field it is precisely his expression of this opinion in print which ensures his inferiority as a player. Again we see that, unlike Watts, he failed to understand that discretion is the better part of validation.

For Corelli, however, the 'feminization' potential of the romance was a positive thing,

enabling a new kind of freedom for her female protagonists. Her heroines are freed by her novels to travel to other realms as well as other countries. They are consistently in charge when all hell breaks loose and often, at the end, defiantly independent, able to choose their own destiny in spite of their gender or class. Asked by the now-revealed King of *Temporal Power* to be his mistress, told she is now 'the ruling power of the country' because he will do her bidding, Lotys asks him to remember his wife and sons, and refuses (p.530). This is no conventional model of female purity, however, despite its conventional 'good' female refusal of sex. It is here - through the medium of the romance - transformed into political purity because the players in the drama are world leaders grappling with global as well as personal issues. The common contemporary gendered chain of responsibility which goes from female purity to the family and thence to the nation is here enacted, made manifest, but with one crucial omission. Here the chain of responsibility is simply between a woman and her own judgement of her role as a citizen. There is no family, no husband, and thus unmediated, it gives her real power. Corelli, a single, self-made woman, consistently insists that women are capable not just of making decisions on their own, but of playing an equal role in the affairs of the world.

To Corelli the romance form itself was already politicized, and this made it 'Art': it will be remembered that when she was banned from Ealing Free Library in 1899 she wrote indignantly to the Library Association, allying herself with literary 'Great Men' such as Shakespeare, Sterne, Swift, Shelley and Byron. She also gave an important lecture on the subject of form to the Edinburgh Philosophical Society in 1901, in which she declared that:

No king, no statesman - can do for a country what its romanticists and poets can - for the sovereignty of the truly inspired and imaginative soul is supreme, and as far above the conquests of Alexander. And when the last touch of idealistic fancy and poetic sentiment has been crushed out of us, and only the dry husks of realism are left to feed swine withal, then may we look for the end of everything that is worth cherishing and fighting for in our much boasted civilization.⁶³

For Corelli, clearly, the romance is truly the only democratic art form; realism consistently fails to produce new fruit. Allying herself with wronged artists, Corelli sought to separate the public who enjoyed her books from the prudes who banned them.

⁶³Marie Corelli, 'The Vanishing Gift', in Free Opinions Freely Expressed On Certain Phases of Modern

enabling a new kind of freedom for her female protagonists. Her heroines are freed by her novels to travel to other realms as well as other countries. They are consistently in charge when all hell breaks loose and often, at the end, defiantly independent, able to choose their own destiny in spite of their gender or class. Asked by the now-revealed King of *Temporal Power* to be his mistress, told she is now 'the ruling power of the country' because he will do her bidding, Lotys asks him to remember his wife and sons, and refuses (p.530). This is no conventional model of female purity, however, despite its conventional 'good' female refusal of sex. It is here - through the medium of the romance - transformed into political purity because the players in the drama are world leaders grappling with global as well as personal issues. The common contemporary gendered chain of responsibility which goes from female purity to the family and thence to the nation is here enacted, made manifest, but with one crucial omission. Here the chain of responsibility is simply between a woman and her own judgement of her role as a citizen. There is no family, no husband, and thus unmediated, it gives her real power. Corelli, a single, self-made woman, consistently insists that women are capable not just of making decisions on their own, but of playing an equal role in the affairs of the world.

To Corelli the romance form itself was already politicized, and this made it 'Art': it will be remembered that when she was banned from Ealing Free Library in 1899 she wrote indignantly to the Library Association, allying herself with literary 'Great Men' such as Shakespeare, Sterne, Swift, Shelley and Byron. She also gave an important lecture on the subject of form to the Edinburgh Philosophical Society in 1901, in which she declared that:

No king, no statesman - can do for a country what its romanticists and poets can - for the sovereignty of the truly inspired and imaginative soul is supreme, and as far above the conquests of Alexander. And when the last touch of idealistic fancy and poetic sentiment has been crushed out of us, and only the dry husks of realism are left to feed swine withal, then may we look for the end of everything that is worth cherishing and fighting for in our much boasted civilization.⁶³

For Corelli, clearly, the romance is truly the only democratic art form; realism consistently fails to produce new fruit. Allying herself with wronged artists, Corelli sought to separate the public who enjoyed her books from the prudes who banned them.

⁶³Marie Corelli, 'The Vanishing Gift', in Free Opinions Freely Expressed On Certain Phases of Modern

illustrious profession in the world.'66 In disavowing the Romantic notion of the divine inspiration of the artist he attempts to disavow also the feminine notion of romance as a genre and the artist as a passive vessel. And in playing down his earthly rewards (he became both wealthy and illustrious) he seeks to disavow any interest in his own popularity. Given the Self-help nature of the book in which this entry appears, it is obviously a case of Caine performing 'higher-than-thou' in the literary field for the newest batch of uninitiated potential recruits. He knew the rules of the game, but not how to work them to his advantage.

By contrast, Corelli's entry denies not only influential friends but also hard work and monetary needs (a similar strategy to Caine's, but crucially and subtly different). It seemed designed, in fact, as an answer to Caine's, successfully defeating his attempt to disavow the romantic notion of the artist by pointing out that starving in a garret is an equally romantic notion:

It is an unromantic thing for an author to have had no vicissitudes. One cannot expect to be considered interesting, unless one has come up to London with the proverbial solitary 'shilling', and gone about hungry and footsore, begging from one hardhearted publisher's house to another with one's perpetually rejected manuscript under one's arm [...] Now, I am obliged to confess that I have done none of these things, which, to quote the Prayer-book, I ought to have done. I have had no difficulty in making my career or winning my public. And I attribute my good fortune to the simple fact that I have always tried to write straight from my own heart to the hearts of others, regardless of opinions and indifferent to results. My object in writing has never been, and never will be, to concoct a mere story which shall bring me in a certain amount of cash or notoriety, but solely because I wish to say something which, be it ill or well said, is the candid and independent expression of a thought which I will have uttered at all risks [...] I had no particular need of money, and certainly no hankering after fame[with A Romance of Two Worlds] my notion was to offer it to Arrowsmith as a shilling railway volume, under the title 'Lifted Up'. But in the interim, as a kind of test of its merit or de-merit, I sent the manuscript to Mr George Bentley, head of the long-established and famous publishing firm.⁶⁷

Here, Corelli's self-construction is of Bourdieu's 'pure' artist discovered by a lone discerning critic, and it should be noted that she both proclaims her own modesty and naivety and inflates Bentley's status in the literary field by positioning them in relation to the shilling railway novel, that mark by which all other books can be measured and

1 (4 g)

^{66 &#}x27;The Shadow of a Crime by Hall Caine', in My First Book, p. 74.

⁶⁷Corelli, in My First Book, pp. 206-7.

found wanting for nothing. Her story, however, is pure fabrication. She wanted both money and fame, she spent several years trying unsuccessfully to publish her articles and poetry, and she moved from Bentley to Methuen in 1893 because she was dissatisfied with Bentley's handling of her international editions, believing (correctly) that he was not taking full advantage of their financial possibilities.⁶⁸

The game here between these two close rivals was for the right to proclaim 'pure' artistry, something that comes in Corelli's case straight from the heart, and in Caine's from the school of hard knocks. Caine built on his story in his autobiography of 1908, declaring once again that it was the masculine world of journalism that prepared him for novel writing. It was as an architect's apprentice and journalist for the Builder that he first came to London, and he declares that 'journalism, to be the best school for the novelist, must be the journalism of the police-court, the divorce-court, the hospital, and the jail, where human nature is real and stark, if vulgar and low - not the journalism of "society", where humanity is trying its poor best to wear a mask." This attempt to claim a masculine, professionalized realism was unsuccessful. By this time (1908), Caine's wealth, popularity and self-publicity had him pigeon-holed in the imagination of most reviewers. His autobiography was greeted in the *Bookman* by an article which had been prompted by his claims that he was brave to go on half salary of £100 p.a. from his job at the Liverpool Mercury in order to give himself more time to write novels. Better authors than Caine, the Bookman said, had had to abandon fiction because 'the novels didn't catch the public fancy [...] knowing these things, and how more likely it was that a rude awakening must await the literary beginner who accepted Mr. Hall Caine's experiences as typical of the hard struggle that lay ahead of him, we put the question to a number of successful and popular novelists.' So they did, and all the responses that came in comment disparagingly that if their authors had only had £100 p.a. when they started, they would have thought themselves lucky.⁷⁰

The gendered self-construction of these two romance novelists as a means of protecting themselves from complete dismissal as merely popular has a vital role to play in the way their successors - including modernist writers - approached fiction as a way of

⁶⁸Ransom, The Mysterious Miss Marie Corelli, pp. 73-4.

⁶⁹Hall Caine, My Story (London: Heinemann, 1908), pp. 260-1.

⁷⁰ 'Early Struggles of Popular Novelists', *Bookman*, 35, Jan 1909, pp. 181-2.

constructing and investigating identity. Rebecca West's comment on Corelli that 'she had a mind like any milliner's apprentice but she was something much more than a milliner's apprentice'71 points to the integral class dimension of such a gendering. Corelli's novels were figured as lower class and female not just because they were written for such an audience but because, as we have seen, they were calculated to reach a much wider market, 'from the Doctor of Divinity [...] to the tripper whose annual literary pleasure is Marie Corelli's latest book read on Margate Sands'. 72 Like Socialism or democracy or desire itself, Corelli was dangerous precisely because she reached so many, breaking down barriers, encouraging mass pleasure. For a reader, a Corelli novel was always going to inhabit that grey area which made reading her either an act of reverse snobbery or defiance or a guilty pleasure for anyone who was not a Royal, a Prime Minister or a Poet Laureate - who did not have Bourdieu's 'audacious' relation to culture. Being 'banned unless asked for' did not put her on a par with the 'pure' artist for all her protestations: it merely drew attention to her qualities of seduction. And that meant a different brand of the popular feminine was necessary, one that either knew its place, or fought to be free of both place and popularity.

The binary opposition between popular/female/romance and art/male/realism is rendered radically unstable by the struggles of these two writers in a field in which they saw themselves as competing on equal terms with the 'pure' artist. Caine might be 'feminized' by his popularity, his self-imaging and his bracketing with Corelli. But she, paradoxically, was not a more 'feminine' woman because she wrote popular fiction. While being a literary woman unsexed her in Yates' critical imagination, her shift from a 'masculine' literary woman to a 'feminine' popular one after he met her is undercut by his subsequent nickname for her as 'dear little chap'. W.T. Stead called her a 'little woman' rather than a 'great one' because she couldn't keep her opinions out of her books; here the spoiling of 'art' is the despoiling of femininity: ' "The Sorrows of Satan and Marie Corelli" is a great book by a little woman. "Little woman", that is the right phrase, and it is a thousand pities we should have the littleness of the woman thrust in every chapter before the attention of the reader, who, but for this, might have mistaken her for a woman to the height of whose genius very few of her sex could attain."

⁷¹Quoted in Eileen Bigland, Marie Corelli: the Woman and the Legend (London: Jarrolds, 1953), p. 39.

⁷²Review of *Free Opinions Freely Expressed*, *Bookman*, 28, June 1905, p. 104.

⁷³W.T. Stead, 'The Book of the Month: "The Sorrows of Satan - and of Marie Corelli", Review of

Corelli's defensive moralist stance is an integral part of her own construction of her femininity; like Caine, she believed that she was re-interpreting God's word through the form of the novel for a modern, increasingly secular audience which nonetheless had pure and healthy instincts. Unlike Caine, she believed there was a transfigured role for women to play in this new interpretation. The differences in the ways in which she and Caine were reviewed, their insistent differences in the form of their romances with the gendered reflections on morality, art and the market which their respective forms embodied, and the different strategies which they each adopted as players in the literary field, paved the way - and in fact demanded - new definitions of these positions by the writers who followed them.

Chapter Five

'Mr. Bennett and Mrs. Barclay': the Literary Field before the First World War

I. Authorship and Art

In June 1911 the *Bookman*'s customary 6-page opening feature was an exposition of the reputation of Dante Gabriel Rossetti contributed by Ford Madox Hueffer. The fact that Hueffer penned an article about Rossetti is neither surprising nor particularly significant since he was the nephew of William and Lucy Rossetti and the grandson of Ford Madox Brown and spent his early years surrounded by the Pre-Raphaelite Brotherhood (a habitus, we might suggest, tailor-made to produce a future purist). Nor should it surprise us to find, writing journalism for a trade paper, an author who had already made his name as editor of the English Review (which under his aegis published both Lawrence and Hardy as well as H.G. Wells), and was destined to become one of the earliest and most important contributors to the modernist movement. The close relationship that existed between popular and literary writers has been demonstrated many times. What is noteworthy, though, is the shift signalled by Hueffer's article in the perception of what comprises the 'artistic reputation' itself. Hueffer agrees up to a point with the nineteenth-century view of Rossetti that he was, whatever else, the epitome of artistic excellence:

In the popular estimation – in everybody's estimation – Rossetti was just a solar myth, a golden vision, a sort of Holy Grail that the young poets of the seventies pursued, but seldom saw. And I think this romantic vacuum was extraordinarily good for the seventies. It meant that they had the feeling – that everybody had the feeling – that somewhere in the world there was a glorious, a romantic figure, cloistered up and praying for the poetry, the romance, and the finer things of this world.¹

¹ Ford Madox Hueffer, 'Dante Gabriel Rossetti', Bookman, 33, June 1911, p. 113.

The notion of a 'pure' artist existing in a 'romantic vacuum' and acting as the custodian of poetry, romance and the 'finer things' is a familiar one. It was this on which both Caine and Watts-Dunton had depended. But the truth, Hueffer goes on to explain now in 1911, was probably rather different. He agrees that there are two possible views of Rossetti, the common view through which 'for most of us he is the gentleman who dug his poems out of his wife's coffin'², and the critical view through whose purer gaze all that mattered was the work: 'none of the energetic gentlemen who boomed this poet-artist tried to do it by means of sarcophagic details. They did their work decently, talking only of the glorious sonority of the polysyllabic lines, of the romance, of the tenderness, of the splendour, of the morbidness, of the high moral purpose, of the mystic inner meaning.'3 It is tempting to see these two viewpoints as being represented by Caine and Watts-Dunton, the one fatally interested in the grim details of Rossetti's life, the other just as studiously avoiding them. And here, perhaps, Hueffer clings to the old binary opposition between the common reader or popular author and the objective gentleman critic. What has changed, though, now in the early twentieth century is the open acknowledgement that even 'pure' artists need - and get - the help of critics, and that this too is a form of booming: 'Rossetti's poems were boomed - just as my own works have been boomed, and just as the work of every writer of any position or merit must be boomed if he is to continue to live by his pen.'4

No longer the easy separation between the 'artist' who writes for love and the greater good of art and the 'boomster' who does so for profit, what we are seeing here is an example of the increasing professionalisation of writing, an acceptance that financial rewards are a desirable and even necessary end of artistic endeavour. This professionalisation had been happening slowly throughout the 1880s and 90s with the formation of the Society of Authors

² Hueffer, p. 119.

³ Hueffer, p. 114.

⁴ Hueffer, p. 113.

and changes in the laws governing intellectual property.⁵ As Simon Eliot has suggested: 'the whole concept of the "man of letters", not as an inspired genius nor as a picturesque bohemian, but as a workaday professional, on a par in training, status and (with a bit of luck) income with a lawyer or a doctor, was the creation of this hopeful period.'⁶ As we have seen, the change had come about relatively slowly and not without considerable opposition from the purists. But it was becoming more acceptable to expect suitable financial rewards for one's literary labours. Gissing's Grub St. was beginning to look out-dated; by the death of Edward VII in May 1910 we see, if not exactly the end of the Victorian debate about art and the market, then at least the emergence of new forms of both.

Some of these forms were profoundly regressive, like the attempt of several authors in 1910, led by Edmund Gosse, to form a new body called the Academic Committee which, they claimed, would 'represent pure literature in the same way that the Royal Academy represents the Fine Arts, the Royal Society Science, and the British Academy learning' but which refused to admit women. At a time of the rapid acceleration of militant female suffrage this seems like the last gasp of Victorian patriarchy and it embroiled Gosse in fierce debates with Mrs Humphry Ward, Arnold Bennett and H.G. Wells, all of whom denounced its outmoded sexism, its stubborn adherence to an old model of 'real' literature as a masculine preserve. Gosse lost. But Victorian patriarchy was neither dead nor even close to being driven over the border. Some of the popular writing which women produced in the nineteen-tens, and the kind of criticism which helped to classify it, was itself undergoing a kind of reactionary backlash. Ann Ardis has suggested that 'early twentieth-century popular romance novelists were continuing the work of the *fin-de*-

⁵ Peter Keating provides an extremely detailed chapter on this process in *The Haunted Study: A Social History of the Novel 1875-1914* (London: Secker and Warburg, 1989), pp. 9-87.

⁶ Simon Eliot, 'Some Patterns and Trends in British Publishing 1800-1919', *Occasional Papers of the Bibliographical Society*, 8 (London: The Bibliographical Society, 1994) p. 14.

⁷ Samuel Hynes, Edwardian Occasions: Essays on English Writing in the Early Twentieth Century (London: Routledge and Kegan Paul, 1972), pp. 194-5.

siècle New Woman writers – writing about sexuality, reworking the romance plot, and renegotiating women's access to the public sphere.' This was so, she suggests, because early twentieth-century women's suffrage campaigners had tended to banish female sexuality from their agendas 'to secure the respectability of "the cause". 8 Ardis is speaking largely of writers such as E. M. Hull (*The Sheik*, 1919), but many of the pre-World War One popular romances, those by Elinor Glyn and Ethel M. Dell, for example, also revolved around sexuality, as I will show. There was, however, a concurrent attraction by popular novelists and their readers in the pre-war period to a de-sexualised depiction of gender. This crucial aspect of the pre-war popular has often been overlooked. But it demonstrates the heterogeneity of representations of nationality and gender in this period, and this needs to be accounted for more fully. This 'purer' brand of the popular not only disavowed the work of finde-siècle feminists but also even disavowed the political and spiritual liberation of the heroines of Corelli. Faced with what numerous critics have identified as some kind of crisis precipitated by the down turn of Britain's global and domestic economies and the apparent explosion of calls for equality by women, the Irish and the working classes, 9 as the first decade of the twentieth century drew to a close Britain's popular writers produced and its readers overwhelmingly bought books which re-cast Victorianism as a simpler age if not a golden one. The popular novel worlding in the (often sexually) untamed spaces of Africa was one part of this backlash. But a return to or stringent re-writing of Victorian moral codes was another. It will be remembered from Chapter One that it was in 1909 that the circulating libraries made a public announcement regarding their collective refusal to stock 'objectionable' books, and this must be seen as symptomatic of a highly anxious age. Moral purity crusades and National Councils for Public Morals abounded, often (as ever) clustering around the period's art forms, both relatively old ones like fiction, and new ones like the cinema.

⁸Ann Ardis, 'E.M. Hull, Mass Market Romance and the New Woman Novel in the Early Twentieth Century', *Women's Writing*, 3 (1996), 289-299 (p. 289).

⁹ Samuel Hynes, Thomas Harrison and Eric Hobsbawm are just three of the many historians who see the Edwardian period as 'sombre', characterised by 'a feeling of nostalgia for what has gone, and apprehension for what is to come' (Hynes, p. 2).

But it would be simplistic to put this backlash down to the pressures of social and political upheaval alone. The hard facts of history are only part of what produces the literary work, its meanings and its cultural value. Here we might do well to heed Jonathan Rose's warning discussed in my introduction about the dangers of equating popular texts with majority attitudes and anxieties. Of course readers read other things alongside bestsellers. They read classics, newspapers, magazines and non-fiction books. They got them from libraries and railway and second-hand bookstalls as well as bookshops. They went to the cinema and the music hall and the theatre and were bombarded with advertisements. Rose is right to insist on an awareness of the intertextual nature of existence. As I have tried to show throughout this thesis, readers had a wide choice of cultural material and almost as wide a choice of culturally loaded places from which to get it. But we must, I think, also be cautious about rejecting out of hand the possibility that some texts might speak to, for and about their own cultural moment, if only through fantasy, and that this might be a factor in their success.

Bourdieu provides us with a way of thinking through the relationship between history and literature that avoids both the sociological determinism despised by Rose and the slightly risky knee-jerk populism implied by his alternative. Bourdieu suggests that the text should not be seen as a product of a single teleology but situated as part of an intersection between the social and the cultural. For Bourdieu:

To understand the practices of writers and artists, and not least their products, entails understanding that they are the result of the meeting of two histories: the history of the positions they occupy and the history of their dispositions. Although position helps to shape dispositions, the latter, in so far as they are the product of independent conditions, have an existence and efficacy of their own and can help to shape positions. ¹⁰

¹⁰ Bourdieu, *The Field of Cultural Production: Essays on Art and Literature*, ed. by Randal Johnson (Cambridge: Polity Press, 1995), p. 61.

This meeting of two histories obviously includes the social and political conditions with which producers and consumers are surrounded in that they contribute to a particular habitus. This has a direct bearing on both the kinds of books that a producer writes, and some of the ways in which a reader consumes them. Gissing's Nancy Lord serves as a useful model of the anxious, aspirant petit-bourgeois reader – appealing, perhaps, to real readers who shared Gissing's concerns about mass literacy. But while it includes the social and political, this model of two histories prevents us from assuming too simple and direct a correlation between historical events and fictional ones, a dialectic that tends to obscure an important part of the cultural 'value' of the work and over-simplify its reception by readers. Without the history of 'dispositions' there could certainly have been no Nancy Lord who, as part of the nineteenth century's new middle classes, was literate and spared the need to work for a living. But without the history of 'positions' in the cultural field she could never have been represented anxiously selecting Helmholtz over a popular novel in the library. Alongside her own fictional fears Nancy displays the anxieties of one of the field's most anxious aspirant writers. Gissing's rejection of the popular, his horror at the instincts of the herd, articulates his fears over his own position as an artist as much as anything else.

Positions and dispositions, then, when considered together enable us to consider both literary form and literary reputation, and in turn — when placed within the sorts of social arenas which I explored in Section One — to draw some conclusions about meaning. It was the histories of both positions and dispositions with which I was concerned in the last chapter as I mapped out some of the forces at work in the literary field of the 1890s, and it is these two histories with which I will be concerned here. I want to explore how the dispositional influences at work on the positions 'popular male' and 'popular female author' as they existed by the end of the 1890s may have contributed to their altered symbolic value for the next generation of authors in the 1910s. I am seeking here, not to replace previous accounts of Edwardian middle-class fiction which concentrate on the concrete events of history, but to add to them an understanding of the place of this fiction in the literary field, which

operates at least in part as a result of autonomous forces without direct reference to social history. In this way, I hope, we can find a more nuanced and less prejudiced relationship between popular and literary fiction that considers modernism's formal 'breaks with the past' the way they ought to be considered – not as unprecedented acts of genius, but as part of a much wider pattern governed by a range of forces within a field. As Bourdieu explains:

Having established, in spite of the illusion of the constancy of the thing designated, which is encouraged by the constancy of the words artist, writer, bohemian, academy, etc., what each of the positions is at each moment, one still has to understand how those who occupy them have been formed and, more precisely, the shaping of the dispositions which help to lead them to these positions and to define their way of operating within them and staying within them.¹¹

What Bourdieu does not reflect on, inevitably, is the different positions available to authors due to the effect on their dispositions of their gender. For example, in listing Mallarmé, Proust, Joyce and Woolf as prime examples of artists who have taken advantage of a 'historical heritage accumulated through collective labour against external constraints, 12 (who had, in other words, the requisite dispositions in terms of income and education to be able to emulate previous rebels in performing acts of artistic 'daring'), Bourdieu does not differentiate them. But far more than a Proust, a Joyce or a Mallarmé, Woolf needed an independent income and a room of her own in order to safeguard her position in the field – and needed to write about those needs - precisely because both had always been more readily available to men than to women even of her own class. Woolf's gender contributed hugely to the kind of writer she became. Polemical as well as experimental, essayist as well as novelist, she drew on both her dispositional possibilities and on the history of positions - the gendering of literary form - at least as far back as George Eliot. And it was against the authors of the 1900s and 1910s – both male and female – that she needed to define and maintain the position she claimed.

¹¹ Bourdieu, The Field, pp. 63-4.

¹² Bourdieu, The Field, pp. 63-4.

Ford Madox Hueffer's article on Rossetti signals one of the ways in which the position of 'writer' had come to operate by the first decade of the twentieth century. Professional, confident and openly earning a good living, the 'writer' had in many ways a more secure position now than ever before. But where, in this new climate of commercialism, was 'art'? Even in Hueffer's pragmatic piece of journalism written for a trade paper that had never had a problem with the business end of books there is a touch of nostalgia for the good old days of the 1870s when 'everybody had the feeling that somewhere in the world there was a glorious, a romantic figure' – the artist. And where, in this climate of regressive moral vigour, was there left for popular women authors to go?

II. 'Infuriating the ungodly': the popular fiction of Florence Barclay

By the time Florence Barclay published her first novel *The Rosary* in 1909, Marie Corelli's heyday was practically over. As late as 1902 booksellers in 18 out of 23 areas surveyed nationwide confirmed *Temporal Power* as one of their biggest sellers. ¹³ In 1908 *Holy Orders* sold 112,450 copies and earned its author £7, 505 and 10s. ¹⁴ But although her novels remained in print and continued to be circulated through second-hand bookstalls for some years to come, she wrote only three more major novels in her life, and of these only *The Life Everlasting* (1911) returns to the mystical themes of her earlier works. Devoting her time to articles and to fund-raising for Shakespeare's birthplace, where she lived, Corelli seems to have recognized that public tastes were changing and by 1911, as David Trotter notes, the literary agent J.B. Pinker privately felt that middle-class readers were getting 'beyond

¹³ Bookman, 23, December 1902, p. 86. The demographics are interesting. *Temporal Power*, with its curious melding of socialism and the monarchy, is a top seller in East London, Manchester, Leeds, Croydon, Rugby, Ipswich, Stockport, Leamington, Wigan, Edinburgh, Aberdeen, Inverness and Dumfries. It doesn't rate as a seller at all in West London, Birmingham, Nottingham, Southampton, Torquay or Ventnor.
¹⁴ Teresa Ransom, *Marie Corelli: Queen of Victorian Bestsellers* (Stroud: Sutton, 1999), p. 160.

her.' On one level this is easily explained through social history. The antimodern spiritualism and pseudo-scientific theology that she had perfected in the 1880s and 90s seemed anachronistic in the age of the cinema and the motorcar. But on another level this rapid dating of her work must be placed within the shifting fields of the gendered literary forms around her. Corelli's heroines were rooted in a romantic revival that placed women at the centre of the global political stage. Their sexual energies were channeled, not always into motherhood, but into re-balancing the universe, or righting wrongs. In this respect Corelli wrote and re-wrote herself. Hers was a single-womanalone-but-for God philosophy, her novels the spaces in which she and her heroines could be both irreproachable as women and fully active as citizens. In that sense she is truly the contemporary of the suffragettes who "banished the beast" of sexuality [...] from their feminist agendas', as Ardis puts it. 16 Corelli affected to despise suffragettes, but she partly shared their mission.

Barclay is frequently described in contemporary journals as Corelli's natural successor. This is certainly true inasmuch as Barclay assumed Corelli's position in the field as the Queen of Bestsellers. They met and liked each other after the publication of *The Rosary* in 1909. Predictably enough too, given their chronological closeness, they both made vast amounts of money out of romances which posited a firmly Christian view of the world. But their similarities are probably less important than their differences, which signal an important shift in the position 'popular female author'. While acknowledging the commonly accepted line of succession, Joseph MacAleer has situated Barclay as a bridging figure: 'Florence Barclay is an important case, an example of a popular author who bridged our two periods [i.e. before and after the First World War], combining qualities of both. [...] she was in fact a much more transitional figure in popular fiction'¹⁸. This is so, he goes on to explain, because she first published before the war when the author still

¹⁵ David Trotter, *The English Novel in History 1895-1920* (London: Routledge, 1993), p. 182

¹⁶ Ardis, 'E.M. Hull', p. 289.

¹⁷ Ransome, p. 186.

¹⁸ Joseph MacAleer, Popular Reading and Publishing in Britain 1914-1950 (Oxford:

A 36.

reigned supreme, but she was powered by an impressive publicity machine which heralded the dawn of the age of the publisher, the genre and the imprint. Mills and Boon commenced publishing in this period, albeit at first as a general publisher. Religious publishing survived only by diversifying into rigorously researched markets. But the idea of Barclay as either more transitional than other popular writers, or as Corelli's successor, is problematic for other equally important reasons.

The Rosary was something of a surprise hit. It was published – quite unusually for a first novel from an unknown author – simultaneously in Britain and America, for the simple reason that Barclay had sent the manuscript first to her sister in the States, and she sent it to Putnam and sons of New York on Barclay's behalf. The plot is simple to the point of being facile. The Honourable Jane Champion is a twelve-stone, plain, independently wealthy woman with an eccentric aunt, an admiring but married Doctor friend, and a gift for gathering pretty young boys into her coterie. These bright young things spend their time in a halcyon pre-war round of parties, tennis and musical evenings while Jane amuses herself pairing them off and beating them all at golf. The hero, portrait artist Garth Dalmain, is one of the most beautiful and talented of her 'boys'. For Garth, love is a momentary obsession with a woman as object. The moment he has 'had' her (on canvas) his 'love' dies and he moves on. In one of many bantering conversations he tells Jane that he lives for beauty and could never marry anyone plain. Shortly thereafter he hears Jane sing for the first time – a soul-stirring rendition of 'The Rosary' – falls in love with her 'inner woman' and asks her to marry him. Noble Jane refuses after an honest hour spent alone in front of her mirror. Garth disappears, Jane tries to get over him by travelling the world, and while in Egypt she hears that he has been blinded in a shooting accident. Wanting to be with him but kept silent by her own pride and her respect for his, Jane secretly becomes his nurse under the name Rosemary, making herself so indispensable to him that the revelation of her real identity at the end performs the miracle of persuading him she has changed her mind through love, not pity. They get married, Garth turns from painting to music, and the latent mother in Jane is given free rein at last.

The book is described by Barclay's biographer (one of her daughters) as having received 'glowing reviews [...] in every department of the Press' 19. This is not, however, strictly true. The Publishers' Circular certainly thought it 'a charming novel', commenting that although 'the plot of this powerful and fascinating work is very slight [...] of the heroine we can only say that for a plain woman we do not remember any heroine of fiction more attractive in a great many ways. Garth too is excellent and worthy the love of the Honourable Jane. 20 But the *Bookman* reviewed the novel unenthusiastically, treating is as a light read of 'staccato emotion' and summarising the plot with wry tones: 'But alas! A woman's memory is sometimes a very, very long thing, and a heroine's ways are not to be set down and easily justifiable in cold print by a reviewer [...] only when blindness has overtaken Garth can Mrs. Barclay bring herself to permit Jane to swallow the recollections of those cruel, cruel words and to take the cold plunge into the unplumbed depth of matrimony between the "woman" of thirty and the "boy" of twenty seven. '21 Hardly a glowing review. But although the book sold slowly at first, by the end of its first year it had sold 150,000 copies and it went on selling well for almost a quarter of a century. Two editions a month were being printed at the height of its fame. 'The purple book was to be seen everywhere,' Barclay's daughter gushes, 'in railway compartment, hotel lounge, and under the arms of busy people hurrying along the streets, while "F.B." was, as it were, the name of an old friend in thousands of English-speaking homes.'22 It is necessary to view the author's enthusiasm with a certain amount of caution.

¹⁹The Life of Florence Barclay, by One of Her Daughters (London and New York: Putnam, 1921) n 212

²⁰Publishers' Circular, 91, 25 December 1909, p. 916.

²¹ Bookman, 37, February 1910, p. 239.

²² The Life of Florence Barclay, p. 213.

The biography reads like the life of a saint, and in at least one of her pronouncements Barclay's daughter is inaccurate, as we have seen. Still, even in its hyperbole and allowing for the fact that this is the testimony of an obviously devoted daughter, the 'Life' provides some useful ways of thinking about Barclay's book. There is, for example, a curious echo in the above quote of the words used to describe the 1881 publication of the revised New Testament as cited in my introduction. The new Bible, too, was seen 'in every omnibus, in every railway compartment, and even while walking along the public thoroughfare.' In both cases the capacity to reach and unify a large, heterogeneous mass of readers in all the spaces of the modern world is presented as the greatest heights to which a text can aspire. If further proof were needed of the shift from organised religion to the spiritual in novels that occurred during this crucial period then this is probably it.

But the comparison serves another purpose. In both cases the book in question is being hailed as a publishing phenomenon, but if in 1881 the New Revised Version had stirred up fears about the dangerous misinterpretation of God's word which mass literacy might enable, by 1909 *The Rosary* was being used as proof of the reverse. According to Barclay's daughter the audience for the novel was unified by its message of unquestioning faith: 'The busy men and women who form the majority of the reading public, and who read fiction by way of relaxation and enjoyment [...] ask merely to be pleased, rested, interested, amused, inspired to a more living faith in the beauty of human affection and the goodness of God. My mother was the friend of these ordinary readers – she was out to supply them with what they wanted.'²⁴ Like Corelli, Barclay apparently believed in the herd's healthy instincts. Unlike Corelli, and as part of the early twentieth-century backlash against the excesses of the *fin-de-siècle* and beyond, she believed that a rigid High Anglican framework was the best way of gratifying that need.

²³ Sutcliffe, p. 51.

²⁴ The Life of Florence Barclay, pp. 241-2.

i in

A glance at the popular novels round it helps us to understand why. The Rosary was preceded by the bestsellers of authors such as Robert Hichens (The Garden of Allah, 1904) and Elinor Glyn (Three Weeks, 1907), and followed by equally scandalous novels such as Ethel M. Dell's The Way of an Eagle (1912) and, most scandalous of all, E. M. Hull's The Sheik (1919), all of which engendered a barrage of criticism because they sold sexuality (even as they punished it in the end). ²⁵ As David Trotter notes, now 'absolute sex sold more books than divinity, though few things could beat a skillful combination of the two.'26 It is easy to see how a novel like Three Weeks could fall into the 'absolute sex' category, though it also, as Trotter further notes, turns sex into an 'absolute value' by presenting it as regenerative.²⁷ Paul Verdayne, the hero of Three Weeks, is 'just a splendid English young animal of the best class.'28 He is meant to marry a pink-mouthed parson's daughter, Iabella Waring, who is 'quite six foot, and broad in proportion.' (p.10) She is also a product of the blurring between genders that was apparently a side effect of modernity, the growth of the middle classes, and the spread of liberal education that encouraged women to behave like men. 'They were dressed almost alike, and at a little distance, but for the lady's scanty petticoat, it would have been difficult to distinguish her sex.'(p. 10). Not his, oddly enough. In this novel English masculinity is latent and lazy rather than threatened, though there is a vague sense that women who dress like men and are beginning to look like them are stealing from the nation's fount of manhood, to its ultimate detriment.

Paul's rescue from mediocre marriage to androgeny comes in the shape of a trip to Lucerne during which he becomes obsessed by a Slavonic beauty. 'The Lady' irritates as well as obsesses him at first because she is so un-English. She has heavy waves of dark hair, sufficient to 'strangle' a man, quite unlike

²⁵ It is worth noting that Caine's *The Prodigal Son* (1904) was, chronologically speaking, a product of this period, but properly belongs to the 1890s. It was only with *The Woman Thou Gavest Me* (1913) that he began to take real risks with infidelity narratives.

²⁶ Trotter, p. 182.

²⁷ Trotter, p. 182.

²⁸ Elinor Glyn, *Three Weeks*, 2nd edition (London: Duckworth, 1907), p. 13. All subsequent references are to this edition and appear parenthetically in the text.

the blond fluffy locks he is used to. Her mouth is not 'large and pink and laughingly open like Isabella's, but straight and chiselled and red, red, red.' (p. 17). The Lady, despite being a Queen (as we later discover) represents raw female sexuality. Her red lips are not painted but real. Her figure is 'so supple in its lines, it made him think of a snake.' (p.47). The Lady has phallic power; it is she who instigates their sexual relationship and she who ends it. Despite Glyn's self-defensive preface to the second edition, when the book was due to be released in the US, contending that the Lady is 'immensely cultivated, polished, blasée' (p. V), the primitive nature of her sexuality is summed up by the famous tiger skin rug seduction scene. As though to enhance the experience, Paul has already torn from the rug its silk lining, knowing that his Lady will prefer the raw skin. Indeed, as the euphemisms pour forth during this scene it's hard to know who, out of the Lady-Paul-tiger skin threesome, is making love to whom. Three weeks later, though, Paul is banished, receiving only an annual letter from the Lady's old manservant to tell him first that she has borne him a son, and then that she has been murdered by her jealous husband. 'And so, as ever, the woman paid the price.' (p. 302). Paul's son grows to rule in her stead and Paul is left manlier, more mature and more English than before. As Trotter suggests, he not only extends the Empire with his offspring, but has also used its primitive energy to re-vitalise his English manhood.29

Rejecting the sensuous worlds of novels like this, *The Rosary* returns the heroine to England, to the sound of well-bred banter over the clink of teacups. Nobody gets raped or kidnapped. Nobody is in danger of being murdered. Nobody seeks revenge on anybody else. But gone too are the opportunities for either the hero or the heroine to take part in political struggles, to commune with unfamiliar cultures of whatever realm, or to embody any sort of social crusade. Jane Champion is comfortably, completely, complacently English. *The Rosary* deals purely with heterosexual love under God's law, never stepping outside that prescription for happiness,

²⁹ Trotter, p. 182.

or straying beyond the boundaries of its own neatly constructed sunshine-andstrawberries universe. While Jane does venture overseas on the advice of Dicky, her Doctor friend, it is merely to climb pyramids and sit on verandas with other English people abroad, and when she returns home it is with a surge of patriotic delight that she sees English shores again:

The white cliffs of Dover [...] a strong white wall, emblem of the undeniable purity of England, the stainless honour and integrity of her throne, her church, her parliament, her courts of justice, and her dealings at home and abroad, whether with friend or foe. 'Strength and whiteness', thought Jane as she paced the steamer's deck.

This smug English patriotism revolving around 'strength and whiteness' sums up the novel's hermetically sealed world. In the last years of the Empire under 'Edward the Peacemaker', Englishness in popular fiction frequently assumed this position, even as it posited a notion of national decay. Most often it is foreign encounters that regenerate: Paul Verdayne requires his Slavonic Lady to teach him how to be a red-blooded Englishman. Threats come more commonly from outside than from inside the country whose structural integrity was thought to be collapsing: licentious Boers threaten the heroine of Richard Dehan's 1910 best-seller The Dop Doctor. She is saved by the alcoholic English Doctor who has been abroad too long but is dried out and re-Anglicised by her love just in time. Anarchists might ape Englishness but are never the real thing when placed beside genuine Englishness in novels such as Edgar Wallace's The Four Just Men (1905) and G. K. Chesterton's, The Man Who Was Thursday (1908), and the comparison serves, of course, to cement identity. On into the late teens and even after the war's exposure of the dangers of Imperialism this trope continued. E. M. Hull's Sheik Ahmed Ben Hassan abducts tom boyish Englishwoman Diana Mayo, raping her 'into a recognition of the difference between men and women' as Trotter puts it.³¹ Then, after Diana has fallen in love with him, he turns out to be an Englishman after all. Here we manage both unlicensed sado-masochistic sex

³⁰ Florence Barclay, *The Rosary* (London and New York: Putnam and Sons, 1909), p. 138. All subsequent references are to this edition and will appear parenthetically in the text.. ³¹ Trotter, p. 186.

with an exotic Other, and racial and moral purification through love, a kind of redemption through social Darwinism. This might be a long step beyond Corelli. But it borrows from her manner of permitting adventures to heroines in the world's political arenas, if it leans more towards the woman-as-sexual-pawn than woman-as-active-citizen philosophy.

The Rosary though, in spite of its obviously Edwardian racial and national assumptions, does something quite different, not only with Englishness, but also with gender. Jane and her Aunt the Duchess are drawn to college boys, amongst whom the Duchess becomes an honorary eccentric aunt and Jane appears as an honorary male. This is partly due to Jane's physique:

She walked with the freedom of movement and swing of limb which indicate great strength and a body well under control. Her appearance was extraordinarily unlike that of all the pretty and graceful women grouped beneath the cedar tree. And yet it was in no sense masculine - or, to use a more appropriate word, mannish; for everything strong is masculine, but a woman who apes the appearance of strength which she does not possess, is mannish - rather was it so truly feminine that she could afford to adopt a severe simplicity of attire, which suited admirably the decided plainness of her features, and the almost massive proportions of her figure. (p. 17).

But it is also due to her golfing prowess: 'she drives like a rifle shot, and when she lofts, you'd think the ball was a swallow,' Garth tells a friend admiringly (p. 11). And it owes a lot to her common sense. Garth calls her 'old chap' and expects her to take a 'sane and masculine view' of marriage (p.37). When she is helped by the native bearer Schehati to climb the pyramids he calls her 'Nice gentleman-lady [...] Real lady-gentleman' (p. 127). 'Had Jane overheard the remark it would not have offended her,' the narrator tells us:

for, though she held a masculine woman only one degree less in abhorrence than an effeminate man, she would have taken Schehati's compound noun as a tribute to the fact that she was well-groomed and independent, knowing her own mind, and, when she started out to go to a place, reaching it in the shortest possible time, without fidget, fuss, or flurry. These three feminine attributes were held in scorn by Jane, who knew

herself to be so deeply womanly that she could afford in minor ways to be frankly unfeminine. (p. 130).

'Mannishness' and 'femininity' are apparently something of a problem, denoting superficiality, while 'masculinity' and 'womanliness' denote pure, admirable nature. Barclay posits a direct link between the Latinate male adjective and acceptable maleness, and the Anglo-Saxon female adjective and acceptable femaleness. There is, I think, an important class dimension to this linguistic pattern and it makes David Trotter's description of Jane as 'part Jane Eyre, part champion golfer' somewhat misleading. Despite the obvious plot similarities - blind hero rescues fleeing orphan heroine from lifelong loneliness by appealing to her nurturing instincts - poor, plain Jane Eyre's position as dependent female relative is very different from rich, plain Jane Champion's independent, aristocratic social role. Sixty years of social change separate the two Janes. The 'champion golfer' idea, however, is rather more important and in fact it provides a clue to the complexity of Jane Champion's social position in the 1900s.

Eric Hobsbawm has noted that the rise in women's sports after the 1870s - including the institution of the women's singles title at Wimbledon only six years after the men's - was of enormous importance:

Though women's fashions did not dramatically express emancipation until after the First World War [...] the escape of middle-class women from the twilit or lamp-lit cocoon of the bourgeois interior into the open air is significant, for it also implied, at least on certain occasions, escape from the movement inhibiting confinement of clothes and corsets [...] sport [...] made it possible for young men and women to meet as partners outside the confines of household and kinship.³³

Jane's sensible attire and 'freedom of movement' are a direct result of this relaxation of the conventions governing the clothed female body, and her relations with men are equally free of traditional confines such as chaperonage, though they operate within other safety parameters, as I will

³² Trotter, p. 183.

³³ Eric Hobsbawm, The Age of Empire: 1875-1914 (London: Abacus, 1995), p. 205.

show. Hobsbawm also notes that until the 1890s golf had been an exclusively upper-class sport. Thereafter:

Golf clubs were to play an important role in the (Anglo-Saxon) masculine world of middle-class professional men and businesswomen [...] the social potential of this game, played on large, expensively constructed and maintained pieces of real estate by members of clubs designed to exclude socially and financially unacceptable outsiders, struck the new middle classes like a sudden revelation. Before 1889 there had only been two 'golf links' in all of Yorkshire (West Riding): between 1890 and 1895 twentynine of them were opened.³⁴

Jane is a product, not just of her aristocratic heritage, but also of its appropriation by the middle classes. Her prowess at golf, like her build and attire, signal not just her freedom from stereotypes of femininity (though not from 'true' femininity – womanliness) but also her position as a confident handler of her own affairs. Socially, physically and emotionally she ranks not only with her friend Dicky the Doctor, but also with - or above - the boys whom she beats at golf. She is well able to participate – and succeed – in the middle-class masculine world of straight talking and keen competition. Indeed, despite being independently wealthy she is also a professional of sorts: she was a trained nurse during the Boer War and is described as 'the real thing, mind you [...] Miss Champion was in command there, and I can tell you she made them scoot. She did the work of ten, and expected others to do it too.' (p. 222.) She is capable of looking after herself as well as others, crucial talents in an age anxious about the very real decline in the number of domestic servants.³⁵ She is interested in politics (even though the novel does not permit her to participate), and she does not mind being alone. Though she is famous for reading on trains, it is because she desires to immerse herself in world affairs rather than because she requires either protection or escape: when traveling she reads the Spectator, not Tit-Bits or Woman or a popular novel. On one occasion she is described as being 'absorbed in an article on the South African problem' while on a train (pp. 71-2).

³⁴ Hobsbawm, pp. 182-3.

³⁵ Hobsbawm, p. 180.

All this makes her a thoroughly modern woman, quite unlike Corelli's oldfashioned, anti-modern heroines. But she is not uncomplicatedly modern, nor is Barclay free of the obsession with social degeneration (the melting down of definitions between races, genders and classes) that haunts the work of her fellow best sellers. This is why her linguistic definition of the ideal man from the ideal woman is so important. For Barclay, a middle or upper class man can clearly be artistic, sensitive, vain, Latinate, sartorially obsessed, and even childlike without being effeminate. "Really, Dal," Jane's Aunt the Duchess remarks to Dalmain, "it is positively wicked for any man, off the stage, to look as picturesque as you do, in that pale violet shirt, and dark violet tie, and those white flannels. If I were your grandmother I should send you in to take them off. If you turn the heads of old dowagers such as I am, what chance have all these chickens?" (p. 19.) Jane is not oblivious to Garth's beauty either. But like her Aunt she admires it from the safety of her plainness and her maturity: 'As is often the case with plain people, great physical beauty appealed to her strongly [...] of the absolute perfection of his outward appearance, there was no question, and Jane looked at him now, much as his own mother might have looked, with honest admiration in her kind eyes' (p. 35). Just as clearly, for Barclay a middle or upper class woman can be strong, willful, plain, independent, sporty and – as in the above example – quite capable of objectifying male beauty and mixing freely with the opposite sex without being either 'mannish' or 'fast', though this only seems to be completely acceptable once she's over thirty (Jane's age).

Class and age, then, together serve to contain the slipperiness of gender and the dangers of desire in a post-Wilde, post-New Woman world. In this novel the strongest men are boy-children and the strongest women are masculinised mothers, and both are - ideally – firmly upper or middle class if not aristocratic. When Garth declares his love to Jane 'the mother in her awoke and realized how much of the maternal flows into the love of a true woman when she understands how largely the child-nature predominates in the man in love' (p. 106). This is complicated further by the description of a man in love

as not just a child but also 'forceful, determined, ruling man – creation's king. The echo of the primeval forests. The roar of the lion is in them, the fierceness of the tiger; the instinct of dominant possession' (p.104). Here, despite its apparent role-reversal in the meeting of huge, strong, plain, sensible womanhood with slight, beautiful, creative, petulant masculinity, gender is something firm and innate and ordained by God. It cannot be unmade no matter how unstable its modern earthly referents might become. Love, as in Corelli's novels, apes the human's relation to God in that it recognizes the need for a hierarchy in any pairing, whether spiritual or bodily. Being 'in love' makes God's pattern transparent, like magic ink in fire. The devout Englishwoman's job here is to recognise the gentle, caring but Anglo-Saxon and therefore pre-civilised quality of her own nature (which makes her subordinate) while simultaneously recognizing the powerful, pure yet supremely civilized (i.e. intellectual) qualities of the manhood which requires her guiding maternal hand. No surprises there. This is in many ways a nineteenth-century model of the biological determinism of gender which pretends to give women power by telling them how much their masters depend on them. But it has crucial differences. If, as I've suggested, the romances of the 1880s and 90s were driven by openness to new interpretations of God's word that prove its applicability in a modern world, The Rosary indicates that this is no longer necessary. Now we have a version of faith that has subsumed and naturalized new interpretations: 'The Rosary' is a modern song, and American to boot.³⁶ In the face of a flood of best sellers about sex, Barclay renamed it 'love' and tamed it Corelli-style by marrying it to religious faith. In the face of the radical instability of that faith, as well as of gender and national identity, she embraced change by containing it within a fantasy of a stable, earthly, English upper middle-class. Jane Champion is in many ways an answer and antidote to the rejected, mannish Isabelle Waring of Three Weeks. The Rosary is a call to plain, hefty parsons' daughters

³⁶ Written in 1898 by Ethelbert Nevin, the song is described as 'a highly successful adaptation of lush sentimentality to a religious mood', words which could just as easily apply to the novel. Sigmund Spaeth, *A History of Popular Music in America* (New York: Random House, 1948), p. 296.

nationwide to hold up their heads again, and to emasculated Englishmen to look no further for a wife than their own vicarage tea-party.

But it is insufficient simply to note Barclay's similarities to and differences from either Corelli or her own contemporaries. Remembering Bourdieu's insistence on the consideration of positions as well as dispositions, we need to examine The Rosary's success in terms of the subtle gendering of popularity and the not-so-subtle gendering of female-authored popularity within or against which it defined itself. In the previous chapter I suggested that the nineteenth-century classification of popular female-authored novels such as Corelli's as doubly feminised and therefore both morally impure and unacceptable as real art necessitated a new kind of female authorship. In order to rid themselves of the dismissal of critics who saw them as merely seductive, women writers must, I explained, either demonstrate that they knew their place and were beyond reproach, or else fight to be free of both place and popularity. In the first decades of the twentieth century this is exactly what began to happen. While Elinor Glyn, Ethel M. Dell and E. M. Hull went on writing books that, like Corelli's, got banned and condemned and therefore advertised by default, Florence Barclay wrote a book that knew its place and said so. Barclay's 'feminine' popular novels purified the position 'popular woman writer' of its Corelli-like qualities of seduction as much as they purified fictional English femininity of foreign contaminants. Barclay's own list of ideals and methods for novel-writing, reproduced not only in her daughter's biography but also in many interviews with the author herself, lay claim to exactly this object:

Never to write a line which could introduce the taint of sin, or the shadow of shame, into any home. Never to draw a character which should tend to lower the ideals of those who, by means of my pen, make intimate acquaintance with a man or a woman of my own creating. There is enough sin in the world without an author's powers of imagination being used in order to add even fictitious sin to the amount. Too many bad, mean, morbid characters already alas! walk this earth. Why should writers add to

their number and risk introducing them into beautiful homes where such people in actual life would never, for one moment, be tolerated?³⁷

Barclay here simultaneously sums up the longest-standing fears about mass literacy, and offers her work as its antidote. Her daughter picks up the claim in an astonishing validatory list. Barclay's work, she claims, purified the popular in all the dangerous modern spaces of its dissemination. As I demonstrated in Chapter Two, it apparently appealed even to the businessman on a train and encouraged him to read - and take home - a better type of book instead of immersing himself in the 'history of some vile character and his viler doings as he travels up to business in the train. 38 But this was not all. Her books also, it seems, stopped the trashy fiction rot amongst public book borrowers as people 'read them to pieces in the libraries.' They addressed urban alienation by making a reader forget 'the dull or sad world of his own life, the disappointing people of his acquaintance. '40 They saved honest booksellers from bankruptcy in the cruel contemporary world of rampant capitalism.⁴¹ They unified society in their appeal 'to individuals of every type, from the royalty she revered to the working people she loved.⁴² They encouraged decadent Europeans to cultivate better instincts: '[The French translation of the novel] pleased my mother, for it showed that the French public does not necessarily want the kind of thing usually associated with the idea of a French novel.'43 Her books even poured balm on the body and soul torn apart by modernity's most extreme expression, the First World War: 'How the wounded Tommies loved her books! One day she went into a hut at the Netley Red Cross Hospital, and she saw a man screened off because his wounds were so severe. He was reading *The Following of the Star*. [Barclay, 1915] She asked him gently if he liked it. "Yes", he said, "it makes me forget my pain.",44

³⁷ The Life of Florence Barclay, p. 240.

³⁸ The Life of Florence Barclay, pp. 243-4.

³⁹ The Life of Florence Barclay, p. 218.

⁴⁰ The Life of Florence Barclay, pp. 214-5.

⁴¹ The Life of Florence Barclay, p. 218.

⁴² The Life of Florence Barclay, p. 219.

⁴³ The Life of Florence Barclay, p. 264.

⁴⁴ The Life of Florence Barclay, p. 219.

Barclay's daughter's posthumous biography is, inevitably, not only a result of filial devotion. It is also part of the well-oiled publicity machine that went into action once The Rosary's winning combination of romance, religion and a stable England became a surprise hit. It is no accident that The Life was published by Putnams, Barclay's own publisher. Barclay became immersed in a round of tours of booksellers, book-signings, press interviews and trips to the US throughout which she peddled her vicar's wife (and daughter) philosophy. Photographs show either a solid Victorian matron covered from neck to toe in dark modest clothes and sitting upright in a chair reading a small book, or taming wild birds St.Francis-style in her sunny vicarage garden. 45 The trades had realized by the time her second book came out that here was a winning formula and they had better be nice to it: the Bookman had completely reversed its opinion of her work by the time it reviewed *The* Mistress of Shenstone in 1911: 'From a quiet, rather conventional beginning, this story advances to an emotional, even thrilling succession of incidents [...] As the story nears its end things happen quickly, and the authoress rises to genuine strength and pathos.'46

All these publicity-driven claims signal one thing. Barclay was not, as her daughter spells out for us, interested in 'art'. She wrote for 'the people' not because, like Corelli, she thought them capable of recognizing her as 'art' no matter how the critics howled, but because she was claiming for popularity a new kind of purity in the Bourdieuan sense, as well as claiming that her books purified popularity in the moral sense. This was a recent shift, the carving out of a markedly new position in the literary field. No longer did the art/market divide invented and institutionalized by the purists act in a unilateral manner to glorify literature and vilify best sellers. Now apparently the herd were fighting back, claiming for themselves an exclusive kind of knowledge – the knowledge to demand, get and appreciate their own kind of literature, for

⁴⁵ Such a photograph accompanied the review of *The Rosary* in the *Publishers' Circular*, 91, 25 December 1909, p. 196 as well as littering the pages of the biography.

⁴⁶ Bookman, 39, February 1911, p. 250.

their own kind of identity and world view. These people, Barclay's daughter claims, 'do not desire to have productions of literary "art" supplied to them, that their critical faculties may be exercised and their minds educated to a precise valuation of dramatic form, of powerful realism, high tragedy.'⁴⁷ According to this justification readers were of a new sort. They were those who had grown into their own literacy and were getting tired of being told how to use it. In this model the popular is the truest form of expression for it understands majority desires (contrary to what Jonathan Rose might prefer). The 'literary connoisseur' is a poser, a sham, a 'seeker after mere artistic effect'. ⁴⁸

While Barclay shares Corelli's belief in the sound instincts of the herd, then, she does not pretend to be an artist when she speaks for it. Hers is a tamer brand of creational femininity, a domesticated, devout and less ambitious brand that nurtures simpler tastes the way a mother nurtures her brood or a vicar his flock. When John Galsworthy told Q.D. Leavis that he admired Barclay as 'the Shakespeare of the Servants' Hall' he was both acknowledging the servants' right to a literature of their own, and deepening the sense of a divide between that literature and its lofty relative 'art' that nonetheless allowed to the popular some sort of qualitative value. It was this allowance that made Leavis foam with contempt. But once she came to explain her own objection to novels like Barclay's, she was at something of a loss. 'The high-level reader of Marie Corelli and Mrs. Barclay is impelled to laugh,' she declares, 'so ridiculously inadequate to the issues raised is the equipment of the mind that resolutely tackles them, and, on the other hand, so absurdly out of proportion is the energy expended to the objects that aroused it. '49 The charge here seems to be simply that Barclay and Corelli are wasting creative energy both on issues they can't understand, and on those they can. They are not equipped like the 'high-level reader' with the intellect and

⁴⁷ The Life of Florence Barclay, pp. 241-2.

⁴⁸ The Life of Florence Barclay, pp. 241-2.

⁴⁹ Q.D. Leavis, *Fiction and the Reading Public* (1932; London: Chattoa and Windus, 1965) pp. 62-3.

understanding to know which subjects are worthy of treatment. Apart from that, Leavis finds it hard to pin down her objections and makes an intriguing comparison that spells out the class prejudice under which her brand of criticism prospers:

Bad writing, false sentiment, sheer silliness, and a preposterous narrative are all carried along by the magnificent vitality of the author, as they are in *Jane Eyre*. Charlotte Bronte, one cannot but feel after comparing her early work with modern bestsellers, was only unlike them in being fortunate in her circumstances, which gave her a cultured background, and in the age in which she lived, which did not get between her and her spontaneities.⁵⁰

Here the only difference between what we would now designate a 'classic' work and a long-forgotten bestseller is the class background (informed by history) of its author. For Leavis, ultimately, the work of authors such as Barclay is irritating simply because it is written by, for and about the lower classes. It clogs up half-educated minds with rubbish, giving the average reader no 'exhilarating shock' but merely 'the relief of meeting the expected'. These books are a result of the dumbing down effects of mass literacy, and all that can be said for them is that they are clean rubbish: 'But the moral passion, though it may be a nuisance, is at least a respectable one,' she concludes tiredly. 'At worst it could be accused of promoting the complacent virtue that infuriates the ungodly.'52

And this, of course, was precisely Barclay's mission. Using the advantages of her dispositions as a mother and a wife (as well as a daughter) of the clergy, Barclay was instrumental in the forging of a new kind of sub-culture - the popular as harmless, clean escapism that doesn't pretend to be anything else. The following section will attempt to demonstrate the impact this redefinition had on form and symbolic value.

⁵⁰ Leavis, pp. 62-3.

⁵¹ Leavis, p. 74.

⁵² Leavis, p. 66.

III. 'Like a machine': Bennett and the popular as art

On one level Arnold Bennett must be thought of as arising out of the same historical moment as Caine and Corelli. He was fourteen years Caine's junior but active as an editor, critic and journalist throughout the 1890s and his first novel *A Man From the North* was published in 1898, while Caine and Corelli were still at the height of their fame. *A Man From the North* is also tied formally to the work of Caine; as N. N. Feltes notes, it exhibits the same sort of compromise as Caine's first novel *A Son of Hagar*, published eleven years previously, in its 'commitment to both realism and romance'. For Feltes, the novel 'at the very moment that it anticipates the modernist novel, is determined by the ideological struggles of the eighties and nineties [Bennett was] the bearer of historically determinate ideologies, like [...] any writer.

Feltes' concern, as we have seen, is to place writers like Bennett within a Marxist analysis of nineteenth-century publishing. But he hints above at the importance of Bennett as a transitional figure. This is certainly Woolf's summation of the contribution of authors such as Bennett to the history of the novel:

I think that after the creative activity of the Victorian age it was quite necessary, not only for literature but for life, that someone should write the books that Mr Wells, Mr Bennett, and Mr Galsworthy have written. Yet what odd books they are! Sometimes I wonder if we are right to call them books at all. For they leave one with so strange a feeling of incompleteness and dissatisfaction. In order to complete them it seems necessary to do something – to join a society or, more desperately, to write a cheque. That done, the restlessness is laid, the book is finished; it can be put back on the shelf and need never be read again. ⁵⁵

⁵³ N.N. Feltes, *Literary Capital and the Late Victorian Novel* (Madison, Wisconsin: University of Wisconsin Press, 1993), p. 134.

⁵⁴ Feltes, p. 138.

⁵⁵ Virginia Woolf, 'Character in Fiction' (1924), *The Essays of Virginia Woolf III: 1919-24*, ed. by Andrew McNeillie (London: Hogarth Press, 1988), p. 427.

But Bennett's position in the field carries more importance than as a sort of disposable bridge across which 'Victorian creativity' and high modernism might meet to pass the literary baton, and the years of critical attention given to Woolf's opinion indicates how selective literary historians have often been. All authors, as part of a shifting dynamic field, are transitional figures. It is largely due to later critics that literary movements such as realism or modernism have tended to be viewed as autonomous wholes, existing without reference to the forces around them and taking on as a result an importance that has written their formative cohabitants out of history altogether. But that history is crucial to an understanding of the relationship between literature and society.

When Bennett's play *What the Public Wants* was published in book form in 1910 the *Bookman*'s reviewer greeted it as significant due to the seriousness of its subject matter:

Yesterday the very superior critics settled it for us that the problem novel, the novel with a purpose, was necessarily inartistic; yet today those same critics are giving their highest praises to problem plays and plays with a purpose, and assuring us that the men who write them are the true artists among modern dramatists [...] our own belief [is] that, other things being equal, the drama or the tale that teaches something and has a purpose behind it is superior to the book or the drama that does not and has not. ⁵⁶

The tired old war between realism and romance for the prize of serious artistry has not, by this account, changed much since the 1880s when Caine and Corelli were fighting to be recognized as artists. Here the claim is for Bennett's play to be thought of as artistic because it has a social conscience true to the spirit if not the letter of realism. But in fact the terrain was changing – and had already changed – quite dramatically. As early as 1901 Quiller-Couch was situating Bennett as an unusual figure, a writer who could both appeal to the masses and maintain his critical integrity: 'Mr. Bennett

⁵⁶ A. St. John Adcock, review of 'What the Public Wants', *Bookman*, 38, June 1910, p. 132.

writes temperately. He has no mercy for the foolish belief (invented by certain popular novelists in self-defense) that the uneducated person for the moment known as The Man in the Street can teach the critic his business: but, though one of the artistic minority, he does not run about shouting Philistine.⁵⁷ The anxiety that attended the serious writer's position in the 1880s and 90s is not, as Quiller-Couch explains, displayed by Bennett. The 'certain popular novelists' mentioned here refers more specifically elsewhere in the review to Hall Caine, for whom the herd had instincts as healthy as – or healthier than – the critic. But it could equally include Marie Corelli for whom also the public were 'healthy-minded and honest' enough to vouch for her artistry. Bennett, however, apparently did not subscribe to the 'let the people decide' philosophy. But neither did he share the insecurity felt by a Watts-Dunton, in despair at his inability to save Rossetti from the Philistines. For Bennett, at the dawn of the twentieth century, the professional critic had a secure, comfortable position that enabled him to judge and write for the knowledgeable and write as well as decide for the herd, and to be equally happy doing either.

He had instinctively adopted the necessary chameleon-like qualities of the modern critic early on in his career, switching not only into and out of the voice of the public but also switching gender as the occasion demanded. Writing as 'Barbara' for *Woman* he reviewed Caine's *The Manxman* enthusiastically in 1894, admitting that 'I have been saying to myself that Mr. Hall Caine was an over-rated man,' but that he thought *The Manxman* 'perfect'. Not, though, because he thought it art, but because he thought it perfectly suited to its audience. '*The Manxman*, for grandeur of perception, for breadth of treatment, for tear-compelling simple pathos, and for unforced humour of the true northern pawkiness, is unsurpassed in modern fiction.' ⁵⁸

⁵⁷ Arthur Quiller-Couch, Review of Bennett's Fame and Fiction, Bookman, 21, October 1901, p. 22.

^{58 &#}x27;Barbara', 'Book chat', Woman, 22 August 1894, p. 8.

Without patronizing his audience he manages to give his opinion that the book is 'perfect' for them. It has to be said that the selection of a female pseudonym signaled not only an increasing awareness of the power of women as consumers but also the common labeling of their needs as popular and herd-like rather than discerning. Still, whether under a male or female pseudonym or writing as himself, Bennett successfully made the switch between the popular and the artistic with a notable lack of self-consciousness.

Reviewing Wells' *Tono-Bungay* for the New Age in 1909, Bennett wrote of the book's art in terms of its ability to shock the complacent amongst the self-styled intelligentsia:

I was [...] in Frank Richardson's Bayswater. 'Wells?' exclaimed a smart, positive little woman – one of those creatures that have settled every question once and for all beyond re-opening, 'Wells? No! I draw the line at Wells. He stirs up the dregs. I don't mind the froth, but dregs I – will – not – have!' And silence reigned as we stared at the reputation of Wells lying dead on the carpet [On reading *Tono-Bungay*] I was filled with a holy joy because Wells had stirred up the dregs again, and more violently than ever. I rapturously reflected, 'How angry this will make them!' 59

If Bennett here figures the smart knowledgeable set in gendered terms, using a common refrain to put down the speaker when he refers to her as a 'creature' and a 'little woman', he also figures it in class terms. Here, those who will be made angry by Wells are the smart Bayswater set who discuss literature, as well as the women who traditionally comprise its moral police. For Bennett 'the public' or 'the purists' were less of a problem than the educated middle classes who still felt that literature of whatever sort should be beholden to their own narrow sense of morality, while insisting on their right to judge it. This was a position that infuriated Bennett throughout his career. While he too was one of the educated middle classes he consistently fought for artistic freedom. 'The backbone of the novel-reading public is excessively difficult to please,' he wrote 'It quite honestly asks to be 'taken

⁵⁹ Arnold Bennett, *Books and Person: Being Comments on a Past Epoch 1908-1911* (London: Chatto and Windus, 1917), p. 104.

out of itself', unaware that to be taken out of itself is the last thing it really desires. What it wants is to be confirmed in itself.'60 This confirmation, though, Bennett was also quite capable of providing, not only in his popular journalism (such as his editorship of and reviews in *Woman* in the 1890s) but also in those of his novels written explicitly for that public such as *Grand Babylon Hotel* (1902) or *The Card* (1911). He was quite capable of mocking middle-class conservatism within popular novels themselves:

Gladstone [who made Mrs Humphry Ward's reputation] had no sense of humour, at any rate when he ventured into literature. Nor has Mrs Humphry Ward. If she had she would not concoct those excruciating heroines of hers. She probably does not know that her heroines are capable of rousing temperaments such as my own to ecstasies of homicidal fury [...] Oh, those men with strong chins and irreproachable wristbands! Oh, those cultured conversations! Oh, those pure English maids! That skittishness! That impulsiveness! That noxious winsomeness!⁶¹

But he was also quite capable of defending popular novelists in print, even as he elsewhere maligned them. Corelli was a case in point. She may have been his yardstick for the lower end of the market, but he did at least understand that she served a purpose and should not be judged more harshly than other novelists of her type:

I do not object to Mrs. Humphry Ward being reviewed with splendid prominence. I am quite willing to concede that a new book by her constitutes the matter of a piece of news, since it undoubtedly interests a large number of respectable and correct persons. A novel by Marie Corelli, however, constitutes the matter of a greater piece of news; yet I have seen no review of 'Holy Orders', even in a corner, of the *Guardian* [...] If the answer be that Mrs. Humphry Ward's novels are better, as literature, than Miss Corelli's, I submit that the answer is insufficient, and lacking in Manchester sincerity. ⁶²

For Bennett, then, as for his contemporary Galsworthy when he replied to Q.D. Leavis in the 1930s, the popular was not 'art' but it did have its place. Bennett had a tolerance for differences in taste; his intolerance was reserved

⁶⁰ Bennett, Books and Persons, p. 97.

⁶¹ Bennett, Books and Persons, p.p. 51-2.

⁶² Bennett, Books and Persons, p. 49.

for those who either claimed artistic merit for the merely crowd pleasing or tried to shackle art to their own narrow world-view.

Bennett's struggle for the high positions of either 'pure' critic or 'pure' artist was therefore somewhat more complicated than the struggles of his forebears in the 1880s. He leaned heavily on the position as it had been defined in that period. His criticism, like Watts-Dunton's, appeared in the 'qualities', and he wrote extensively on such subjects as 'Literary Taste and How to Form it' (1911), an assumption of critical authority that seems to have worked. Rose's recent research has unearthed evidence of at least one working-class autodidact who built up a library almost exclusively by following Bennett's advice. He was also instrumental in introducing the works of Chekhov and Dostoevsky to a general audience. But Bennett's journalism and his popular writing meant that he occupied a very different position from the kind of 'pure' gaze represented by Watts-Dunton who was introducing and expurgating the cheap, male-dominated classics series in this same period. Unlike Watts-Dunton, Bennett wrote for money and said so.

For many this was not a problem. His popularity did not, in this period, classify him negatively for the majority. Our view of Bennett as a kind of Jasper Milvain figure, a vulgar, self-made man with a yacht and a mistress who, as Feltes puts it, had 'studied every detail of salesmanship' we owe largely to later critics. In the first decade of the twentieth century he was described with respect by many reviewers who saw him as the consummate professional author: 'There are men who must write in their own way and cannot make any sacrifice to popular taste if they are to retain their consciences,' wrote F. G. Bettany in a 1911 appreciation of the author:

There are others who adopt the course of providing the public with 'what the public wants', only to discover eventually that their capacity for achieving any nobler aim has somehow disappeared. There lies the danger

⁶³ Jonathan Rose, *The Intellectual Life of the British Working Classes* (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 2001, p. 191.

⁶⁴ Feltes, p. 131.

of being too indulgent to the moods of 'the great beast'; doing the second best may impair the faculty for doing the best – the material may react on the artist. Mr. Bennett in his time has written plenty of 'popular' fiction, but he could always switch off his muse, at will, to the service of serious art [...] How has he contrived to keep the two sides of his fiction so long in tandem? Partly, I conceive, through his exceptional will power. The most methodic of writers, he has trained himself, when at his desk, to act like a machine. ⁶⁵

This image has real resonance when we remember how negatively machineimagery was used a mere half-century previously. Now, it seems 'to act like a machine' is not to disseminate indiscriminately but to *control* the insidious psychological effects of popular literature.

Even in his appreciation Bettany does not encourage the reader to imagine that everything Bennett wrote was art. Some of it was merely 'journalistic [...] It is good journalism, of course, for Mr. Bennett is never less than thorough in anything he attacks, but it may be left out of account in any consideration of him as a serious artist. His claim to be in the front rank of our younger novelists depends on a relatively small group of books. '66 But the *Bookman* was as happy to review his popular works such as *Grand Babylon Hotel* (1902) as it was to review that handful of more serious works, one of which was *Clayhanger* (1910), and it did so in a manner that indicates a complete understanding of their differences in style and the different audiences for which they were intended. The former, for example, is described as 'a lively, rattling story [...] uncommonly readable throughout' and the latter as 'an excellent and enduring work of fiction.'

Bennett was not, of course, unusual in the breadth of his professional experience in this period. Wells and Galsworthy, like many other authors, were critics of some sort as well as novelists and/or dramatists. But despite Woolf's bracketing together of the names Wells, Galsworthy and Bennett

⁶⁵ F. G. Bettany, 'Arnold Bennett: An Appreciation', Bookman, 39, March 1911, pp. 265-6.

⁶⁶ Bettany, p. 265.

⁶⁷ Bookman, 21, February 1902, p. 176.

⁶⁸ Bookman, 39, October 1910, p.46.

under the disparaging term 'Edwardians' in 'Character in Fiction' (1924), neither of the former had quite the same prominence in the market as Bennett - or rather, they had prominence of a different type. Galsworthy, for example, Leavis's 'ever intellectual novelist', had always tended to be thought of in these terms rather than as a journalist or critic. And Wells had a far more anxious relationship with the market than Bennett. For example, he vehemently denied using agents, whom Bennett openly endorsed as necessary for the professional author. Wells even took out an advert in the Author that ran for a full year, from June 1913 to June 1914. This advert declared that: 'Mr. H. G. Wells does not employ an agent for his General Literary Business. Agents to whom he has entrusted specific transactions will be able to produce his authorization. He will be obliged if Publishers and Editors will communicate directly with him in any doubtful case.' But as Matthew Skelton has recently shown Wells used as many as five agents during this period of his career, sometimes several at a time, apparently recognizing that his work fell into several different categories as he attempted to move from sci-fi romances towards more experimental serious fiction, and that he needed expert help in placing it.⁶⁹ Convinced that he was writing new forms of fiction, he nonetheless gained a reputation for demanding high advances and energetic advertising for the work. Indeed, Skelton argues convincingly that Wells finally placed *Tono-Bungay*, one of his more experimental and controversial pieces, with Hueffer's English Review not because he particularly shared its ethos with regard to the new and artistic, but because he – and his agent – had been unable to place it with a higher-paying publisher. 70

The public disavowal of the privately vigorous pursuit of money had been a common strategy for assaulting the field's top positions for some years, as I demonstrated in the last chapter. Like Bennett, Wells was as much a part of the ideology of the 1890s as Caine and Corelli. An important distinction

⁶⁹ Matthew Skelton, 'Re-presenting H. G. Wells: The Literary Agency of London and Tono-Bungay', unpublished paper, SHARP conference, 10th July 2002. The quotation from Wells' advert above comes from this paper.

⁷⁰ Skelton, 'Re-presenting H. G. Wells'.

separates the two authors, however. Unlike Wells, Bennett did not apologise for or attempt to hide his profit-driven activities. He took as active a part in the debates about censorship as any of his contemporaries, but he was also convinced of the need for the full professionalisation of authorship, and that meant a dropping of the pretense about the purity and autonomy of 'art'.

Bennett's serious fiction occupies a crucial position in the field as a result, and the strategies that he adopted in order to claim and maintain this position mark him out as an important figure. For one thing, his attraction to realism must be placed in the context of its position as a serious, masculine art form in relation to the seductive femininity of the popular. It marked his handful of serious novels as different from and superior to his own popular fiction and to the hybridity of his earlier work, as well as to that of the popular contemporaries whom he reviewed. Like Caine in the early part of his career, Bennett was recognized by the critics for this quality of serious literature carrying on an important great tradition: "With 'Clayhanger' Mr. Bennett takes a decided step forward," Lewis Melville wrote in 1910. 'It is far more ambitious than any novel he has published; and with it he carries on the tradition of the novelists who had the grand manner.' Melville likens Bennett not only to Trollope and Mrs Oliphant but also to Thackeray, a comparison that serves to raise the novel from the ranks of the mid-century bestsellers and place it amongst the classics. He also differentiates the novel from popular fiction in terms of its purpose:

It is as if Mr. Bennett, like a certain other author, has determined to write a novel without a hero; only he has put in the hero's place a young man singularly unheroic and has made his study of this commonplace person so enthralling that probably the great British public will let him pass for a hero, which is as well, for while the public knows what it wants, it does not know what is good for it. 71

The positing of *Clayhanger*'s social realism as a kind of intellectual tonic serves to separate it decisively from the popular crowd-pleaser. Other

⁷¹ Lewis Melville, review of *Clayhanger*, *Bookman*, 39, October 1910, p. 45.

reviewers, while less enamoured of *Clayhanger*'s style, also wrote of it as a serious work. William Morton Payne in the Chicago *Dial* thought the novel's 700 pages were 'touched with such genius that we find them interesting against our will.' The *Atlantic Monthly* stated: 'you have no sense of reading a book, only a half-painful, half-pleasant feeling of sharing human experience, difficult in a thousand homely ways.' The British reviews were more mixed. The *Times Literary Supplement* felt that the novel's events were 'trivial' but acknowledged that they were capable of inducing a 'hypnotic trance' in the reader, while the *Star* claimed that 'there are few novels that take you so absolutely into the inner consciousness of a human being.' Intriguingly, however, the highbrow *Athenaeum* refused to consider the work as art except in the mind of its author, suggesting, perhaps, that realism was unwieldy and outmoded as a form:

Mr. Bennett revels in the commonplaces of life. Perhaps he would prefer to call himself sociological. His novel may claim to be that rather than psychological, for it is concerned rather with the play of a small number of commonplace characters on one another than with any complex *vie intime*. The psychology of Edwin Clayhanger is excellently rendered but it could, we think, have been suggested, by a master of art, in a quarter of the space. ⁷⁶

Since it had long possessed a reputation for publishing work at the cutting edge of literature and its critics were amongst the purest in the field,⁷⁷ the *Athenaeum*'s response to *Clayhanger* is significant. It suggests that while *Clayhanger* was thought of as 'art' by its author and by a significant number of middlebrow and trade journals, it was already being put in its place by the field's real symbolic capitalists. Jonathan Rose's recent work suggests,

⁷² William Morton Payne, *Dial*, November 1910. *Arnold Bennet: The Critical Heritage*, ed. by James Hepburn (London: Routledge and Kegan Paul, 1981), pp. 260-61.

⁷³ Atlantic Monthly, May 1911. Arnold Bennett: The Critical Heritage, p. 245.

⁷⁴ Times Literary Supplement, 15 September 1910. Arnold Bennett: The Critical Heritage, pp. 244-5.

⁷⁵ James Douglas, *Star*, 17 September 1910. *Arnold Bennett: the Critical Heritage*, p. 247. ⁷⁶ *Athenaeum*, 15 October 1910. *Arnold Bennett: The Critical Heritage*, p. 257.

⁷⁷ Unsurprisingly, after the First World War it would go on to publish Aldous Huxley, T.S. Eliot and Katherine Mansfield, amongst others. Significantly, too, it was the *Athenaeum* that first published Woolf's essay 'Mr. Bennett and Mrs. Brown' on 1 December 1923.

however, that most readers were conscious of Bennett's work as exemplifying a different position, and that their sense of Bennett as 'art' lasted some time. He cites the memoir of a second-hand bookseller who remembers that neither Huxley nor Bennett could sell in Camberwell in 1931, 'while Marie Corelli and Mrs. Henry Wood were among his strongest sellers as late as 1948'. 78 We could, of course, take this to mean that Huxley and Bennett had gone out of fashion, rather than that they were considered too arty by readers in a South London working-class district. But Rose doesn't seem to think so. He goes on to place Bennett as the ceiling even for the literate working class autodidact with a long history of interest in classic literature: 'There was not a trace of interest in modernist fiction at the Cyrnon and Duffryn Library [in the period 1927-the early 50s]. For these readers, the art of the novel culminated with Bennett, Galsworthy and Wells.'79 He also demonstrates that in 1918, amongst working-class readers in Sheffield who were divided into three groups, Intellectuals (8 men, 14 women), Respectables (9 men, 12 women) and Underclass (7 men, 6 women), only 3 men and 2 women from the highest category – the 'Intellectuals' – recognized Bennett's name. 80

Bennett, then, occupied a position in the field quite different from the position 'popular author' occupied by either Caine or Corelli. He was only inartistic or merely popular to the absolute elite. To the middlebrow and the serious autodidact his work was 'art'. To the less aspirational working classes he was out of their league altogether, one of the 'seekers after artistic effect' whom Barclay's daughter denounced as unable to speak for the herd with which her mother sympathized. The reasons for this position are, perhaps, obvious. Bennett returned to nineteenth-century models for his 'art', a regressive step unlikely to impress the real purists. He did so because realism represented a necessary disavowal of the popular romance form that he was elsewhere utilising. Realism was the straightest and clearest route to 'art'. He was not unaware of the direction being taken by the new avant-garde – indeed, as a

⁷⁸ Rose, p. 139.

⁷⁹ Rose, p. 247.

⁸⁰ Rose, p. 194.

critic he was enthusiastically engaged with it, admiring Joyce and Woolf and carrying on a friendly correspondence with Conrad for some years. But there are dispositional influences at work too, and these make it less likely that he would follow a Conradian model, despite their friendship. The middle-class son of a brusque, self-educated Northern solicitor, Bennett defied his father's wishes when he abandoned law in favour of journalism. He had no independent income. His living was his pen, and his lifelong commitment to the professionalisation of authorship is a testament to the honesty with which he pursued his task. In his need for money he was certainly akin to the perpetually penniless Conrad. But he also had a vestige of the peculiarly English class insecurity denoted by his father's rise from the ranks in the socially anxious 1860s and 70s. He was well educated but, like Gissing's Nancy Lord, not yet in command of that 'audacious' relation to culture that characterizes the true bourgeois.

His portrayal of his hero Edwin Clayhanger's determination to read all the classics and constant failure to stick to the resolve is indicative of Bennett's profound understanding of the nature of this insecurity. *Clayhanger*'s plot revolves around the tension between patrilineal power and modernity's effects on class, gender and generation. Edwin wants to be an architect but feels brow beaten into taking over his tyrannical father's printing business. Darius Clayhanger, Edwin's self-made father, despises the Board School education that he feels has feminised his son: 'To Darius it seemed that Edwin's education was like lying down in an orchard in lovely summer and having ripe fruit dropped into your mouth [...] A cocky infant! A girl.'⁸¹ One reviewer at least agreed with Darius. Writing in the *Bookman*, Lewis Melville felt the story's strength was the irascible old man and its emphasis on the girlish Edwin was a touch uncomfortable:

Edwin is the commonplace incarnate, a weak, indeterminate, emotional, impressionable young man, uninteresting to the majority of his fellows, but never other than fascinating under the microscope of the author. So

⁸¹ Arnold Bennett, *Clayhanger* (1910; London: Eyre Methuen, 1976), p. 77. All subsequent references are to this edition and will appear parenthetically in the text.

intimately is Edwin revealed that a sensitive reader may feel a little ashamed at the unveiling; and, thinking of the state of his own soul, shudder at this merciless dissection of another's. 82

It was Melville who wrote of the novel's realism acting like a tonic on a public that did not know what was good for it. But for him the novel's hero, a portrait of the common reader, is part of the weak, emotional, impressionable masses who buy cheap classics and are seduced by adverts. These masses are not men. Like Edwin they are struggling to become men. Darius has a class – and gender – purity of a sort that Edwin and the 'sensitive' reader, who do not understand that realism is good for them, will never have.

Edwin is not Bennett. For one thing, the Bennetts were wealthier and more established than the Clayhangers. For another, as Robert Squillace observes: 'Clayhanger [...] is the story of the course his life did not take:' Edwin feels trapped into staying in the Five Towns of the 1880s and 90s, while Arnold Bennett, living in Paris in 1910, had affected a thorough escape. But those twenty or thirty years and those class divisions are visible as relational forces throughout the book. The curious instability of Edwin's masculinity is, like Bennett's, profoundly modern as well as shaped by the 1870s, 80s and 90s.

Only his relationship with the New Woman Hilda Lessways and her illegitimate son prevent Edwin from repeating the pattern laid down by his father. In this novel modernity rescues the characters as well as de-stabilises them; a reflection, perhaps, of Bennett's own tense political and professional position. In 1910 he was an avid Liberal but he lived in luxury in Paris and he found, on coming to Brighton to write *Clayhanger*, that he couldn't finish it there. Britain was in the grip of election fever, and Bennett's journal entries from this period mark both his desire to engage with the political situation and his equally strong desire to escape in order to concentrate on his work. 'I

⁸³ Robert Squillace, *Modernism, Modernity and Arnold Bennett* (London: Associated University Press, 1997), p. 112.

_

⁸² Melville, *Bookman*, 39, October 1910, p. 46.

could spit in the face of arrogant and unmerciful Brighton sporting its damned Tory colours,' he wrote. But a little later in the same entry he records that he had written 5,000 words in two days and begun to think that the class system as it stood 'would take a lot of demolishing, that I couldn't expect to overset it with a single manifesto, and a single election, or 50. So that even if the elections are lost, or are not won, I don't care.'84 The swing to self-interest did not last. Bennett found, in the end, that the effects of the political situation were simply too great and he retreated to Paris to finish the novel there. But the tension between the sense of a particular class identity (with its particular political consciousness) and the drive towards social and professional security is echoed in Clayhanger. Edwin feels increasingly confident in his class position and his masculinity as he settles into the printing business and learns to treat his father with superior scorn. The moment he steps outside the office and into the drawing room of a more confident bourgeois neighbour, however, he is at once de-stabilised. Amongst the established middle classes Edwin 'felt himself to be an ignoramus among a company of brilliant experts' (p. 158), and he blushes like a girl (p. 162). Significantly, it is here that he first meets the New Woman Hilda who so unsettles him that, expecting to drown in the emotional sea of his own insecurity, he finds himself buoyed up instead by the recognition of their mutual liminality. Hilda is dark and sallow-skinned, quite unlike her hosts and often described as odd. When they meet 'Edwin felt the surprised relief of one who had plunged into the sea and discovers himself fairly buoyant on the threatening waves (p. 159). When they kiss for the first time he is changed in an instant from insecure emotional girlishness to manhood, but this manhood has come about through the acknowledgement that Hilda is stronger. 'That night he was a man. She, Hilda, with her independence and her mystery, had inspired him with a full pride of manhood. And he discovered that one of the chief attributes of a man is an immense tenderness' (p. 237).

⁸⁴ Arnold Bennett, Entry for Tuesday, January 11, 1910. *The Journal of Arnold Bennett 1896-1910*, ed. by Newman Flower (New York: the Viking Press, 1932), p. 360.